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LEGALIZATION OF ILLICIT DRUGS: IMPACT
AND FEASIBILITY

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 29, 1988

U.S. HoUSE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLEcT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS
ABUSE AND CONTROL,
Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to call, at 9:30 a.m., in room H210,
Cannon House Office Building. The Honorable Charles B. Rangel,
Chairman, presiding.

Present: Chairman Charles B. Rangel, Benjamin A. Gilman,
Fortney H. (Pete) Stark, James H. Scheuer, Cardiss Collins, Daniel
K. Akaka, Frank J. Guarini, Dante B. Fascell, William J. Hughes,
Solomon P. Ortiz, Edolphus “Ed” Towns, Lawrence Coughlin, E.
Clay Shaw, Jr., Michael G. Oxley, Stan Parris, and Tom Lewis.

Staff present: Edward H. Jurith, Staff Director; Elliott A. Brown,
Minority Staff Director; George Gilbert, Staff Counsei; Michael J.
Kelley, Staff Counsel; Barbara Stolz, Professional Staff; James Al-
exander, Professional Staff; Rebecca Hedlund, Professional Staff;
Deborah Bodlander, Minority Professional Staff: Richard Baum,
Minority Professional Staff; Robert Weiner, Press Officer; Ron
Dawson, Corporate Board Intern; and Heide Haberlandt, Staff As-
sistant.

Chairman RANGEL. The Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse
and Control will come to order as we begin our hearings on the
issues of legalization and decriminalization.

There has been a lot of discussion on this issue on college cam-
puses throughout the country, and on radio and talk shows, espe-
cially recently. But this is the very first time that we have brought
this important issue to the hallowed halls of the United States Con-

ess.

Most of the people encouraging this type of forum have covered a
wide spectrum. They say we should legalize, or some say we should
only consider legalization. Other say we should debate legalization,
or just discuss it. But, quite frankly, after reading some of the testi-
mony last night and early into the morning, I don’t know whether
anyone is really advocating legalization.

The reason that we should discuss this, I am told, is because we
are losing the war against drugs and that we are focusing on a law
enforcement policy that some say is counterproductive.

I think the record is abundantly clear on this. We have hardly
declared war against drugs in this country. For people who say
that we have focused on a law enforcement policy, two things
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should be made abundantly clear: that there has been resistance
from our government for eight years, in the form of opposition to
Congressional attempts to fund local and State law enforcement.

Any mayor, governor, or police chief will tell you that it has not
been the policy of this administration to fund local and State law
enforcement. .

One might ask, “Well, we weren’t talking about local and State;
we are talking about Federal.” How could we possibly say that we
have a Federal policy of strict law enforcement when the truth of
the matter is that we have less than 3,000 drug enforcement agents
in the United States and throughout the world. We merely have
2,800 men and women who are dedicated to fight drugs.

I would think that there are people who say that we should
expand in education, expand in rehabilitation, and that is the
reason why they would want to consider legalization.

Well, I would say that before they start talking about decriminal-
ization and legelization, should they not say that we have failed to
have one Federal rehabilitation program? These are the things
that some of us are fighting for, to get our government and our
States and our cities involved in sound rehabilitation programs.

Some would say we have to do more in education. Well? They
have allowed this administration and this Congress to get away
with “Zero Tolerance” slogans, “Just say ‘No’ ” slogans, or “Kick
them out of school” slogans.

And, finally, I think if we are giving up on the war, I think we
would have to admit that we don’t grow opium in this country, we
don’t grow coca leaves in this country, and we have yet to hear
publicly the Secretary of State express his utter contempt for coun-
tries and allies and friends that do grow these drugs and poison
that come into the United States.

War against drugs? When last have we heard from any Secretary
of State indicating that they were prepared to put the military re-
sources to protect our borders against the intrusion of drugs? I
submit that this is not the time to be giving up on a war that has
just been declared, but has not been effectively waged.

And I am suggesting that those people who would come before
this body and want to discuss, debate, open up dialogue as to why
we should legalize drugs, should be a little more clear in what they
are asking us to consider.

It is not enough to just say that something should be done. If we
are going to legislate, what you are asking us to do is to reopen
every international treaty that we have had with countries that
have agreed not to grow drugs or to declare it illegal.

What we are doing is that we are asking every State to change
its laws and we are asking us to take another look at our import
and our export balance of trade as we now look to the cocaine-pro-
ducing countries in Central and South America. Cr do we look at
our?American farmer and give them a chance as we buy Ameri-
can?

We have to be able to discuss this morning and tomorrow what
drugs are we talking about, whether they are going to be regulated,
because there is an assumption that we are not talking about doing
the same that we have for liquor and cigarettes, even though some
people say that is an example we should follow.
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But I don’t believe that people are talking about buying across
the counter or vending machines. There has to be regulation. We
need guidance as to what they are talking about. We have to make
certain that they are not talking about dispensing drugs to kids.
We know they don’t mean that.

We have to find out what medical research has been done to de-
termine whether or not an addict knows when he has had enough
and that the doctors and the hospitals and I assume the professors
will determine what enough is. We have to find out whether alco-
holics know when they have had enough, whether addicts know
when they have enough, or whether they will be going back to the
illegal markets.

We have to know what testimony they have from doctors and re-
search organizations as to whether or not there will be an increase
in the number of addicts and the children born as addicts.

We have to know whether or not this is a program just for the
wealthy that can afford doctors or whether we should insist that it
be included in health insurance plans as we are trying to expand
coverage,

Are we talking about including this with Medicare? Are we
really talking about expanding Medicaid? Are we talking about
drug stamps? I don’t know. But one thing I do know is that we are
talking about let's discuss this, and I assume there are going to be
spéne restrictions as to what they are asking this Congress to con-
sider.

And I would say for those that are involved in public service: It
would help the Chair and members of this Committee that, instead
of just telling us what has been debated, if you might share with us
some of the experiences that you have had and leadership that you
have taken in order to see this type of subject matter get a broader
audience and to tell us whether or not it has worked.

[Chairman Rangel’s opening statement appears on p. 131.]

Chairman RANGEL. At this time I would like to yield to my dis-
tinguished Minority senior member, the Republican who serves on
this Committee. And I just would like to say that we have never
had an issue in the last eight years that has divided along party
lines, and this certainly isn’t one of them, that we are dedicated to
see what we can do to make our country and our society drug-free.

And I yield to the Honorable Benjamin Gilman from the State of
New York.

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE BENJAMIN A. GILMAN, NEW
YORK, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, RANKING MINORITY
MEMBER, SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND
CONTROL

Congressman GrLMaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to com-
mend you and our staff for arranging an extensive number of pan-
elists today to dig into a very critical and important issue, one that
is receiving a great deal of attention and debate throughout our
nation today.

We have been describing our struggle against illegal drugs as a
“war” against the narcotics people. The drug kingpins are continu-
ing to cash in on our nation’s seemingly insatiable appetite for
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deadly drugs. These multinational criminal syndicates have used
their ill-gotten wealth and unrestrained violence to build an evil
empire, an empire of breathtaking global magnitude, because we
all recognize the narcotics problem isn’t just a problem confronting
our nation, but today virtually every nation throughout the world.

The drug traffickers’ power is so great that they threaten the au-
thority of governments throughout the world. In Latin America we
see the situation could be a grave one. Colombia, for example, the
home of the Medellin and Cali drug syndicates, is virtually under
siege by the drug traffickers. T\xe drug cartels there have been re-
sponsible for the assassination of the Colombian Minister of Jus-
tice, an Attorney General, more than 50 judges of the highest
courts in that land, virtually placing the whole court in a state of
not being able to act in any manner, at least a dozen journalists
have been killed and several publishers, and more than 400 police
killed in the last few years in attempting to bring law and order to
that country. Thousands of courageous Colombians continue to
work under President Barco’s leadership to combat narcotics in
spite of death threats to themselves and to their families.

And when the narco-traffickers offered to negotiate with the Co-
lombian government, promising to help pay off the national debt if
they were to be granted amnesty, the Colombian people didn’t seck
the moral low-ground occupied by the drug traffickers. They resist-
ed the financial temptation of easing their own burdens. And they
rejected these kind of offers and didn’t surrender to the drug king-
pins.

And now here in our own nation some are calling for that kind
of a surrender, to wave the white flag to the drug traffickers. They
argue, “It is time that we compromise some of these morals and
values and the lives of thousands of citizens by legalization.” They
advise our policy-makers to give up the moral high ground. And
they say, “Come on. It is time to make a deal with these people.”
They contend that legalizing drugs will end the drug crisis. I think
that is virtually akin to ending violent crime by legalizing those
very crimes.

Drug legalization is not going to put the international cartels out
of business. Prohibition did not end organized crime. The cartels
will adapt. They will find new ways to penetrate the United States
market, to continue their business operations in both the European
continent and in Asia and perhaps move more extensively into
gunrunning and terrorism. Drug trafficking and drug abuse is not
a problem that is going to be solved with the stroke of a pen or by
statutory legalization.

And neither will drug legalization end drug-related street crime.
In an A.B.C. News poll this month, 76 percent of Americans said
legalization would not decrease crime. The reason they say this is
that they have seen the addicts on their streets and they under-
stand that drug users don’t steal, rape and murder only because
they need money to pay for their habit. They also break the law
because their judgment, stability and state of mind are eroded by
their drug use. I am wondering if anyone really thinks that, under
legalization, the drug addict is going to be able to go into a 24-hour-
a-day drug supermarket, pick up a legal dosage, and then stay out
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of trouble? I would hope that our panelists could answer some of
those problems.

Hcawever, despite my feelings about legalization, it doesn’t follow
that I believe that our drug policy has been truly effective in reduc-
ing the supply and the demand of drugs. And many of those who
advocate legalization credibly criticize our past inadequacies in our
war agamst drugs. So today we do have an opportunity to focus our
nation’s attention on this deadly problem and to try to find some
new solutions.

And we look forward to the testimony by our panelists, our col-
leagues who have been willing to come forward, and some of the
specialists who are out there on the battlefield daily confronting
this problem. We hope that out of these hearings will come some
fresh new ideas that our nation can adopt so that we will be more
effective in what we are seeking to do.

Thank you, Mr., Chairman,

[Statement of Congressman Gilman appears on p. 140.]

Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Stark of California?

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE FORTNEY H. (PETE) STARK,
CALIFORNIA, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congressman Stark. Mr. Chairman, I want to commend you for
holding these hearings. Your leadership in fighting drugs makes
you a hero in the overall war on drugs.

Mr. Chairman, our cities, New York and Oakland, have been
heavily affecied by the drug plague. Our districts, neighborhood
are the free fire zone on the war on drugs.

New York and Oakland share common drug-related characteris-
tics, Both cities are able to treat only 10 percent of the cocaine and
heroin addicts seeking treatment. Both cities require addicts to
wait at least six months for treatment. Both cities have seen drug-
related crime rates skyrocket as a result of the lack of available
treatment. Both cities spend many times more funds and resources
arresting users than concentrating on treating the addicted.

Legalization of illegal narcotics is not the answer. We must treat
the abuser so the residents of New York and Oakland will be safer
in the future. Every time we turn away an addict, we are unwit-
ting and unwilling accomplices to crimes committed in order to
maintain an expensive habit.

Mr. Chairman, as one approach, I am introducing a bill to pro-

vide treatment for all addicts seeking help. Treatment on request I
think, is a good answer to lowering our cities’ drug-related crime
rate.
* My bill will be financed through the social security program’s
disability insurance provisions and use a Medicare-type payment
principle to provide a full range of cost-controlled inpatient and
outpatient rehabilitation services. Simply put, treatment on re-
quest ought to be part of our crime reduction program.

I welcome the opportunity to hear today’s witness. It is impor-
tant that we begin to add emphasis to the health-oriented solutions
and other humane approaches.

Thank you.



Chairman RanGEer. Thank you.
[Statement of Congressman Stark appears on p. 143.]
Chairman RaNGeL. Mr. Oxley from Ohio?

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE MICHAEL G. OXLEY, OHIO, U.s.
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER, SELECT COMMITTEE
ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congressman OxLey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First I would
like to commend you for your countless writing, interviews and
stgtements opposing the concept that is before this Committee
today.

I will be brief in my opening statement, but I feel very strongly
that several points need to be made about this hearing. I want to
say it is my studied opinion that we shouldn’t even dignify the idea
of legalizing drugs with a two-day hearing. It seems to me that this
is entirely contrary to the jurisdiction and to the mission of this
Committee.

I find it difficult to believe, and even harder to accept, that we
are spending Congressional time on this notion of legalizing drugs.
Congressional time is precious. It is expensive to the taxpayers and
particularly so as we reach the end of the historic 100th Congress.

In addition, we have assembled a long list of witnesses with ex-
tensive backgrounds and distinguished educations. And it seems to
me that we could channel their talents and their time more con-
structively to try to do something positive about the problem
rather than having the focus of this day and tomorrow on the le-
galization of drugs. ,

Why are we even considering this dangerous and disastrous idea?
Is this the message we want to send to the nation and to the world
from the United States Congress? Is this what we want to say to
the family of Enrique Camarena? Is this what we have to say to
the Colombian drug cartels, the narco-terrorists, the organized
crime mobs that traffic drugs?

Just as importantly, is this what we say about innocent citizens
who have been murdered and maimed by violence caused by
P.C.P.? What about the thousands upon thousands of Americans
who have been robbed by drug addicts supporting their habits?

Is this what we say to America's teenagers, who are trying to
decide whether or not to experiment with dangerous drugs, that we
are contemplating, after all of this public effort and money already
invested in the war, after all of the personal grief and failure
caused by drugs, “Well, we changed our minds. Drugs are really
okay, after all”? I don’t want to be any part of that message. This
is no solution. This would be chaos that, to me, is completely unac-
ceptable for this civilized country.

To take the logic to its extreme, crime could be completely elimi-
nated from our society by deciding that the government no longer
opposes murder, assault, and all other behavior now deemed crimi-
nal.

Mr. Chairman, we know the effects of the underground black
market drug economy. We know that it zaps more than $140 billion
each year from our national wealth. We know the direct relation-
ship of individuals to organized c¢rime to problems in schools and
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truancy and youth, suicides, shootings, robberies, murders, traffic
fatalities, addicted babies, the spread of A.LD.S., and countless
other public policy difficulties and personal tragedies.

One of the unique qualities about this country is that we are
fighters. Whether you want to call it the “pioneer spirit,” the ‘“can-
do spirit,” or the “work ethic,” we have always tried to take deci-
sive actions about things that are wrong in this country and
throughout the world.

I certainly hope that this hearing is not an indication that we
are just going to “roll over and play dead” on the drug issue. This
is far worse than no response at all. My best hope for an outcome
of today’s Committee session is that we close this totally unproduc-
tive chapter on the debate once and for all.

And I thank the Chair for his indulgence.

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you, Mr. Oxley.

Mr. Guarini, a member of the Ways and Means Committee has
wfcf{rked very hard on this issue domestically as well as in foreign
affairs.

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE FRANK J. GUARINI, NEW
JERSEY, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER, SELECT
COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congressman GuariNI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I
am very pleased that outstanding, distinguished panelists are here
today to discuss the issue of legalization of drugs. Mr. Chairman, I
want to thank you for your deep sensitivity to this problem and to
the national direction that you have given Congress and our
nation. It is an important issue. Thoughtful discussion deserves the
national interest.

I do not support legalization as a cure to our nation’s drug prob-
lem. I believe it is the wrong policy and sends the wrong signal. It
sends the wrong signal to the drug lords that we have lost and they
have won. It sends the wrong signal to our kids that the United
States Government is saying “yes” to drugs.

Mr. Chairman, during the presidential campaign, Jesse Jackson
said, “Up with hope; down with dope.” I think he made a very im-
portant point. Instead of making drugs legal, we should motivate
people so they don’t need drugs, so that the young people don’t use
drugs. I think that is where the issue lies,

We need to do more for the people and children of America to
give them something to believe in, something to work for, some-
thing tc fight for. We need to renew that sense of purpose, that
spirit of idealism, that American notion of decency and compassion
that every child should grow up with hope, not hunger, every child
should live by dreams and not despair. We need to heal wounds
and unite families.

We need to renew respect for laws and define “law” as promot-
ing justice. We need books and learning and a power of knowledge.
We need a world where every child can wake up in the morning
and say, “I can use my talents. I can accomplish great things. I can
real’ly be somebody. And nothing, nothing in the world can stop
me.” :
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No, I don’t think we need to make drugs available to all of the

young people of Ainerica. We need to give people an alternative to
drugs. We need hope. We need opportunity. We need inspiration
and leadership.

I look forward to the hearing today because I do think that there
should be a national dialogue on this issue. And I think that it will
make a very important contribution to the drug issue and perhaps
in the long run to erasing the scourge that we have facing our
nation.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RanGeL. Thank you.

Mr. Lewis of Florida?

STATEMENT OF THE HONOCRABLE TOM LEWIS, FLORIDA, US.
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER, SELECT COMMITTEE
ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congressman Lewis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I thank you
for the opportunity to speak on this crucial issue.

Frankly, it seems contradictory to me that those of us who have
committed ourselves to the fight against drugs have agreed to hold
a hearing on giving in to drugs. Legalization is a surrender, and we
must not and cannot surrender when future generations are at
stake. That is, in essence, what we are doing when we talk of legal-
izing drugs.

We cannct ask our children to say “No” to the ravages of drugs,
warning them to the physical and the emotional trauma involved,
and then give up on our part of the fight. There is no way to justify
the untold destruction of minds and bodies that would result from
the legalization of drugs.

Making drugs more affordable and more readily available cannot
be anything but detrimental to our society. I particularly object to
those who advocate legalization on the grounds that the Govern-
ment can ultimately make a profit on the drug trade for itself.

Legitimizing drug profits and turning the Government and pri-
vate citizens into drug traffickers is an appalling notion that
should be rejected by this Committee without hesitation. Legalizing
drugs will not rid us of this problem; it will only exacerbate it. We
cannot make that very grave mistake.

And I look forward to hearing the testimony of some of the lead-
ers of our society and communities who want to come before this
Committee to make statements on legalizing drugs, and I would
like to hear what they have to say to many of the questions that
will be asked by this Committee.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RANGEL. I might take this opportunity, and I am confi-
dent that you can hear me in the back, to share with you that, be-
cause of the overwhelming number of people who have asked to
testify and be heard, we are going to have to rotate the spectators
after the panels, because we have a large number of people waiting
in the hallways.

Also, I will be reminding the press and spectators that we will
break from 12:30 to 1:30 and resume the hearings at 1:30. We also,
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as most of you know, because of the large number of people who
wanted to testify, extended the hearing into tomorrow.

Well, I know that we have a distinguished panel of members of
Congress, which includes the Chairman of the Foreign Affairs Com-
mittee, and we have any number of members here. Then I will ask
the members of the Committee whether they would speak loudly
and hope that we can plug into this.

Mr. Ortiz of Texas?

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE SOLOMON P. ORTIZ, TEXAS,
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER, SELECT CO¥IMIT-
TEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congressman Ori1z. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. In the interest of
time, I will be as brief as possible, but let me take this opportunity
to welcome the outstanding members of Congress and other mem-
bers who will be witnesses this morning.

Before becoming a Congressman, I served as a law enforcement
official as a sheriff in south Texas. As such, I saw many brave and
dedicated men and women sacrifice their time, their effort, and
often their lives in fighting what we call the “war” on drugs.

Why would someone lay down their life for this purpose? Cer-
tainly a sense of duty to enforce the law of the land is a primary
motivation, but there is more to it than that. Those who so bravely
wage this war also know what illegal drugs are doing to our chil-
dren, to our communities, and our nation as a whole.

These drugs take away the God-given gift of human potential.
They poison and destroy the body, the mind, and the soul. When
even one more citizen falls prey to the addiction of these sub-
stances, we all suffer as a society.

Legalization will not change this. The war on drugs is not just
about money or the economics of a black market. It is also about
human potential and our potential as a people.

I recognize the position of those who feel that we must openly
debate this topic. That is why we are so engaged in this hearing
today. But it is a tragic comment on the effect that illegal drugs
have had on this country when reasonable persons are driven to
seriously consider unreasonable proposals.

And I remain convinced that when all is said and done, we will
realize the tragically misguided nature of admitting defeat in a war
we have barely begun to wage.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Statement of Congressman Ortiz appears on p. 145.]

Chairman RaNGEL. Mr. Hughes of New Jersey, and the Chair-
man of the Crime Committee of the Judiciary Committee that has
made a substantial contribution to our bill in this Committee?

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE WILLIAM J. HUGHES, NEW
JERSEY, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER, SELECT
COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congressman HucHES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to con-
gratulate you on convening this hearing.

Unlike some of our colleagues, this is a democracy, and we
should never fear the debate and discussion of ideas, although they



10

might be held by a very small portion of our population. So I want
to welcome our distinguished panel of colleagues from the Congress
and the distinguished panels that follow.

Let me just say at the outset that I am very much opposed to the
legalization of drugs. I haven't come by that without a lot of reflec-
tion over the years. I am in my 24th year in law enforcement in
one way or another: 10 years as a prosecutor, 14 years in Congress,
working in the criminal justice system.

And I respect those that believe that legalization perhaps is
something we should consider. They are just dead wrong. First, I
would like to hear from the witnesses that follow just where in
anywhere in the world they can point to where legalization has
ever worked. Show us where it has worked.

Secondly, those that suggest that we take the profits out of drugs
by legalization, I would like for them to suggest how that is going
to occur. We are not going to eliminate the black market. And
those that believe that we are not going to exacerbate the problems
that we already have in our health care area should point to how,
in fact, we are going to solve our problems by legalizing drugs. We
are up to our eyeballs in contraband of all kinds.

The policies that we have developed over the years can work if
we, in fact, make the commitments that are needed to make them
work. We haven’t done that yet. We have not committed the re-
sources, and we have not made the commitments as a society that
we need. We don’t have as much substance abuse in America as we
will tolerate.

We have a good strategy. The omnibus bill that we just passed
has many provisions; while controversial, I think, advances in the
right direction. Now we must take it the next step and make the
commitments internationally and domestically that are needed to
deal with the problem both on the demand reduction side, which is
where 1 would spend most of the money, as well as the interdiction
side. When we get serious about the problem, we will begin to turn
the corner.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you, Mr. Hughes.

Mr. Larry Coughlin of Pennsylvania?

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE LAWRENCE COUGHLIN, PENN-
SYLVANIA, US. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congressman CougHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I join other members of the Committee who are concerned that
perhaps the fact that we are even holding a hearing on legalization
could suggest to young people that the use of drugs is all right. I
also worry that a discussion of legalization could be interpreted as
a cop-out in the battle against drugs.

Therefore, I hope no one interprets the occurrence of these hear-
ings as saying that we are suggesting to young people that the use
of drugs may be acceptable.

I would like to call your attention to a quote from a recent arti-
cle by the Attorney Generai of Pennsylvania, Leroy Zimmerman,
on the subject of legalization—*In Philadelphia, over 50 percent of
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the child abuse fatalities involve parents who heavily use cocaine.
Cheaper, legal cocaine would result in more children dying and
more babies being born addicted.”

Statements of this nature by the Attorney General of Pennsylva-
nia, among others, reinforces the grave concerns I have about the
implications of these hearings.

And I thank the Chairman.

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you.

Ms. Collins of Illinois?

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CARDISS COLLINS, ILLINOCIS,
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER, SELECT COMMIT-
TEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congresswoman CorLLiNS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to
commend you for holding this hearing, Mr. Chairman. I think the
question of whether there should or should not be legalization of
drugs is not only a timely subject, but one that is uppermost on
everybody’s mind.

In my own personal view, I think that legalization is not only a
gamble, but a long-range gamble. Where drug-related violence and
criminality could conceivably decrease over a short period of time,
I am inclined to believe that this is not a permanent solution.

So I welcome the witnesses who will be appearing before us
today and tomorrow and hope that their testimony will shed some
new light on this subject, if, in fact, there is any new light to be
shed, so that we can all come to a final decision on whether legal-
ization of drugs should occur and yield back the balance of my
time, and ask unanimous consent to have my full statement made
a part of the record.

Chairman RanNcGeL. Without objection.

[Statement of Congresswoman Collins appears on p. 150.]

Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Akaka of Hawaii?

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DANIEL K. AKAKA, HAWAII,
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER, SELECT COMMIT-
TEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congressman Araxa. Thank you very much. Mr. Chairman, I am
pleased that you have presented this forum today whereby argu-
ments on both sides of the aisle can be heard on the proposal to
legalize drugs. I also want to say that you have been an able and
compassionate Chairman in combatting our Nation’s drug problem,
and you are to be commended for your leadership.

I would like to welcome also our witnesses today and to thank
you for your preparation and time. The very mention of the word
“legalization” stirs up an emotion in many of us, and it is impor-
tant that we have this opportunity to voice and listen to all argu-
ments.

The issue today is not to sanction the use of drugs, but to ques-
tion' whether legalization can break the stranglehold that drugs
have on our community or if it would serve as the impetus that
suffocates our society. The pervasion of our drug problem is past
alarming; it is deadly.
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We have long contended that drugs affect all of us, not just the -
user and the pusher, and never has this been more apparent than -
today as we read the daily news. Qur homes are being broken into
by addicts looking for fast cash, innocent bystanders are shot at in
drug feuds, minors lured by cash are being killed in turf wars, and
passengers have been killed because of drug-impaired operators.

Personally, I am opposed to legalization. Nevertheless, if a viable
solution, Mr. Chairman, can be recommended, I am willing to
listen. I look forward to hearing from all witnesses today. I yield
back the balance of my time and ask that my full statement be
placed in the record.

Chairman RANGEL. Without objection.

[Statement of Congressman Akaka appears on p. 155.]

Chairman RaNGEL. I would like to announce that we have a very
distinguished panel of members of the United States Congress: Mr.
James Scheuer of New York, who is a member of this Committee;
the Honorable Dante Fascell of Florida, who is Chairman of the
Foreign Affairs Committee and a member of this Committee; the
Honorable Carroll Hubbard, Jr. from Kentucky; the Honorable
Benjamin Cardin of Maryland; and the Honorable Kweisi Mfume
of Maryland.

Let us start off by asking——

Congressman DysonN. You forgot one, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RANGEL. I'm sorry. Roy Dyson of Maryland, who was
here earlier, who has been working very closely with the Congress
and with this Committee as well.

I would like at this time to recognize the Chairman of the distin-
guished Foreign Affairs Committee, and congratulate him on the
efforts that he has made in providing leadership not only on the
Foreign Affairs Committee, but certainly in the House of Repre-
sentatives, in recognizing how many democracies, fragile though
they may be, that have become dependent on these crops and are
not just saying ‘“No,” but are trying to work out comprehensive
programs where these people can survive economically, where
these democracies can be preserved, where we can move with
eradication and at the same time supply substitute crops so these
people can survive.

Some of the ideas that you and your Committee have come up
with certainly have been supported not only by the members who
serve on Foreign Affairs, or on the Select Committee, but by the
House of Representatives.

I want to thank you for bringing the prestige of your Committee
and your office to open up this panel of members.

Mr. Fascell?

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DANTE B. FASCELL, FLORIDA,
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER, SELECT COMMIT-
TEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congressman FascerLr. Mr. Chairman, my colleagues, I am de-
lighted to have the opportunity fo be here and to say that our Task
Force on Narcotics in the Foreign Affairs Committee has had the
privilege of working very closely with you and our colleagues on
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this Select Committee in forging legislation, taking initiatives and
dealing with the problem of narcotics in this country.

Let me say at the outset, with regard to these hearings, I am
against legalization, decriminalization, or whatever word we want
to use with respect to the problem. Nevertheless, I think that it is
useful to have the hearings and have the debate because I think
the rationalization of legalization has to either be sustained or ex-
ploded, if not understood, at this point.

We know because of our past efforts that legislation in and of
itself is not an answer. It is a frustrated hope in trying to deal with
the problem. For example, if we were 100 percent successful in
interdiction overseas so that there was no overseas supply, I guar-
antee you it wouldn’t take 10 minutes to load the streets of the
United States with drugs of equal potency at a cheaper price, and
we wouldn’t have solved the problem at all. It is a frustrating,
maddening problem.

I don’t think legalization is the answer, however. I can see it
now: dispensaries on every corner. Do you let them in the hospi-
tals? Do you have them around schools? Do you have them around
churches? Or do you have special dispensaries?

This is not a new problem, you know. In the early days of this
country, liquid opium was available. In other countries, lime
houses existed. Should we now re-open them painted with white
and green stripes so that they would be easily identifiable? Mari-
juana dispensaries would be a green pastel. Opium houses or dis-
pensaries would be painted pink with black dots. Or you would
have a multi-colored dispensary so that you would get whatever
you would want when you walked in there.

But how does free availability deal with the demand problem
that afflicts this country? Reduction of demand is a worldwide
problem. Free feeding of the demand might keep people out of jail
and might take the profit out of narcotic selling—but?

I notice you have distinguished panelists here. If the scientists
can’t tell us how to deal with this problem, how do we think we are
going to legislate motivation or reduction in demand? That is the
key issue, it seems to me.

I have a funny feeling about this question of legalization. I don’t
know whether this is a correct comparison, but it is kind of like
putting gasoline on a fire to put it out or giving alcoholics free
whiskey wherever they want.

And then what are we going to do to keep drug addicts off the
streets? Do you want a whole bunch of people just lying around
wrapping rubber tubings on their forearms or legs and sticking
themselves with a needle out in public? Maybe you will have to
give them dens.

Are we talking about mandatory treatment, incarceration as
some kind of a rehabilitative program? Are we talking about half-
way houses, some of which have been successful?

You know, there are a lot of problems with this simple concept of
simply saying “Take the raoney out of this business, and you will
solve the problem,” “it will be a big step towards solving the
problem.” That remams to be seen for me. I just don't see that. The
rationale doesn’t add up.
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And so I start out very strongly against the legislative process
which would legalize drugs in an effort to change our society.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a prepared statement, which I
have asked permission to submit for the record.

Chairman RANGgeL. Mr. Chairman, your statement, your full
statement, will be entered into the record without objection.

[Statement of Congressman Fascell appears on p. 156.]

Chairman RANGEL. The next speaker perhaps will answer some
of the serious questions that you raised. Jim Scheuer is the Dean of
our New York City Delegation. He has been a member of the
Select Committee on Narcotics since its inception, and even before
that he has been a vigorous fighter against the abuse of drugs and
an advocate of education and rehabilitation. He is an author. He is
my friend. And I think I disagree with him.

Mr. Scheuer?

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE JAMES H. SCHEUER, NEW
YORK, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, MEMBER, SELECT
COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Congressman ScHeEUER. Thank you, Charlie. It is true, and I am
proud of the fact that it is true, you and I have been friends since
1969, longer than the time you have served in Congress and almost
as long as I have served.

And there is no member of Congress for whom I have more re-
spect, who is more determined to make progress in this agonizingly
difficult area than you are. And I take my hat off to you for the
remarkable, outstanding leadership that you have shown over the
years as Chairman of this Committee and in calling this hearing.

And I profoundly hope that you will continue this leadership by
continuing the hearings because, Mr. Chairman, I would say sym-
bolically, in answer to your question that you think I have some
answers, I don’t have answers.

But I have got a lot of questions, a lot of questions that need to
be answered, and they are not all going to be answered in this
hearing. We are going to have to have a lot of hearings with law
enforcement professionals, with sociologists, with health people
who can tell us about rehabilitation and detoxification, and with
education experts.

The questions are daunting, but we have got to put our minds
and our hearts to answering these questions because the ultimate
cop-out, Mr. Chairman, the ultimate admission of defeat, and I
have heard these phrases from several of my colleagues this morn-
ing, would be to do nothing, would be to sit with a transparently
failed system and simply crank more resources into it, more re-
sources into the sinkhole that is our present system of controlling
drugs.

Now, it is quite true over the years that drug arrests have picked
up, drug seizures of equipment and vehicles have picked up, sei-
zures of narcotics have picked up. And if all you are going to look
at and if all we are going to preen ourselves about in the law en-
forcement community is the increase, in some cases spectacular in-
creases, in the drug seizures, equipment, and materials, and vehicle
seizures, arrests, convictions of drug pushers, well, then, we have
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done a wonderful job, a remarkable jok in our society, and we have
succeeded.

But, Mr. Chairman, if you look at what is happening in our
neighborhoods, if you look at the rate of addi¢tion among our kids,
if you look at the crimogenic impact of drugs on our society and
the virtual—I won’t say virtual destruction of urban society, but of
the poisoning of large parts of our urban society, then you have to
come to the conclusion that we have failed.

Now we have an old adage in our country, “If it ain’t broke,
don’t fix it.” But the corollary to that, Mr. Chairman, is: If it is
broke, then you bloody well try and analyze the problem, figure out
what is wrong, and build a new system that will work, and that
means fixing it.

We have a failed system in our country, totally failed. Seizures,
arrests, convictions, going up, yes, and violence and rates of addic-
tion and increases in a drug like crack, the most poisonous drug of
them all, also going up.

How can we preen ourszlves in the accomplishment of the
former when the latter is really the ball game? What is happening
in the neighborhoods? What is happening to a whole generation of
kids, particularly minority kids, particularly ghetto kids; not exclu- .
sively, but certainly drug abuse has had a devastating impact on
those communities?

I think we have to have the intellectual honesty and the guts
and the courage to say, “All is not well. We have a failed system,
and by golly, we ought to do something about it.”

Now one thing that we have to do about it is something that you
and I and most members of this Committee have been calling for
for years, and that is an end to the preoccupation with the crimi-
nal justice side of the thing, the supply side, and far more preoccu-
pation with behavior, with treatment and, above all, drug educa-
tion.

And you have been at the forefront of those who have called for
more drug education and more treatment and more rehabilitation
and more significant efforts to change behavior of our young kids.

And it can be done; we know we can change behavior. We have
changed behavior in this country on alcoholism. There is now a
lower level of drunk-driving arrests.

Diet: We have radically changed our diet, reduction of fats and
so forth. If you don’t believe me, ask the dairy industry, ask the
cheese industry, ask the meat industry. We have undergone pro-
found changes in diet.

We are exercising all over the place. Americans are jogging. That
is a positive change in behavior.

And there has been a reduction in tobacco consumption by every
single group in our society but young teenage girls. We know we
can change behavior. This is the challenge.

Mr. Chairman, this problem may be too tough for our Committee
to handle and for our Congress to handle. A number of years ago
we had a problem in refiguring our Social Security system, and we
called upon a commission to do it, to give us a little protection, a
little political protection. And they did it, and they came up with a
fine program, and this Congress passed it.
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And just a few months ago—we created another presidential
commission on bringing some kind of equilibrium into Government
income and Government spending. We don’t even want to talk
about taxes; we talk about revenue enhancement.

That is an issue that has been too hot for us to handle in this
Congress this year and in prior years, especially this year. So we
set up a commission, chaired by two prestigious, brilliant, and
forceful Americans: Drew Lewis and Bob Sprause. And they are
going to report to us after the election.

Maybe that is what we have to do in this field of drugs, to look at
all of the options, because there are profoundly important ques-
tions that we have to ask ourselves. And you asked a number of
them. Every one of those questions that you asked are good ques-
tions. )

My colleague, Danny Fascell, Chairman of the Foreign Affairs
Committee, is as brilliant and distinguished a member of Congress
as we have. He asked a number of questions. And there are several
more questions.

How can we reduce demand for illicit drugs? How do we work on
the demand side? What does it take to get the change in behavior
on the powerful surge of demands for drugs among our young
people? How do we effect the change that we have done in alcohol,
tobacco, diet, and so forth?

So that is the question: How do we reduce the demand for illicit
drugs? Which treatment programs are most effective in keeping
drug addicts from committing crimes? What are the costs and bene-
fits of massive police crackdowns on drug-dealing locations?

Now, these aren’t even my questions. These are questions that 50
law enforcement professionals asked America two months ago, in
July. Now, law enforcement professionals all over the country, Mr.
Chairman, have been telling this Committee for several years now
that we have got to look at the demand end of the quotient; we
have got to look at the demand side. We can’t rely on law enforce-
ment to do it.

Colonel Ralph Milstead testified two or three years ago when we
were in Arizona, and we saw law enforcement officials all along
our border. And he testified that, “By golly, law enforcement can’t
do it. You have a snake. And the first thing you have got to do is
cut that snake’s head off.” Cut it off. That is demand.

So that is the challenge. I'm not going to use the “L” word. I'm
not going to use the “D” word. All I am going to say is we have to
address ourselves to these questions. We have to look across the
broad spectrum of options to this pitifully failed system, this bloody
sinkhole that we are pouring money into.

And while arrests and convictions and seizures of all kinds of
things, supplies, equipment, vehicles, drugs, soar into the strato-
sphere, also drug consumption in our neighborhoods is soaring into
the stratosphere. That is a failed system.

And I repeat: the ultimate cop-out, the ultimate omission of
defeat would be for us to do nothing and continue to pour money
down that bloody sinkhole.

Mr. Chairman?

Chairman RANGEL. Yes?
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Congressman SCHEUER. I don’t want to take up any more time of
this Committee. I know you have got a long list of witnesses. I hope
that this Committee has the guts and the intelligence—and I know
it does—to consider this not the end, but the beginning. This is a
wonderful beginning. You have posed terribly important questions;
Danny has; others have. The police officials that I've—50 police
chiefs have.

Why don’t we get down to it and perhaps early next year have a
well-structured set of hearings that will be nonpolitical, that will
be bipartisan, and thav will be intelligent and carefully thought
through, bringing in all of the experts from all over the country to
answer the questions that you have been posing?

I can’t answer them, Mr. Chairman. I don’t think any member of
this panel can answer them. But we owe it to ourselves to get the
answers. We owe it to ourselves to end this absurd situation where
we are spending two and a half times more in a failed law enforce-
ment program than we are spending on transparently urgently
needed programs of education to train kids, to treat kids.

Kids have to wait six months to a year to get into a drug pro-
gram, the very kids who are out there committing the two-thirds or
three-quarters of the urban crime that is a result of drug addiction.
And when those kids decide they want help, they want to get the
monkey off their backs, we tell them, “Well, come back next year.”
That is absurd. That isn’t America.

‘We have a hell of a big job to do, Mr. Chairman. You could be a
noble and marvelous leader of this Committee and this Congress
and the American people in leading us to a searching scrutiny of
all of the questions that have to be answered. I beg you and I urge
you to do it.

Kurt Schmoke’s name has been mentioned. He is a brilliant guy.
He isn’t a Rhodes scholar for nothing. He has an important mes-
sage for us. He and probably most of our other witnesses don’t
have the ultimate answers, but we can find the ultimate answers.

Chairman RanGeL. He will be testifying, Mr. Scheuer.

Congressman SCHEUER. I beg your pardon?

Chairman RAanGEL. He will be a witness.

Congressman SCHEUER. Yes, I know he will.

Chairman RANGEL. Oh, I didn’t know you knew.

Congressman ScHEUER. I ask us all to listen to these other wit-
nesses with an open mind, and then let’s set us to the task of find-
ing alternative options to this pitifully tragically failed system into
which we are pouring billions and billions of dollars today with
nary an impact on the flagrant and historic heights of drug addic-
tion going on in our neighborhoods.

The time is now, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Rancer. Thank you.

Congressman SCHEUER. In urban America, the time is right now.

Chairman RanGEL. Thank you very much.

Congressman ScHEUER. Thank you.

Chairman RANGEL. And you can depend on this Commitiee
asking the questions today and tomorrow. And I assume you are
saying that you do believe that the question of legalization and de-
criminalization should be on the table for discussion?
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Congressman ScHEUER. I think we ought to look into every
aspect of the “D” word and the “L” word.

Chairman RANGEL. I just wanted to make certain that we got the
record straight.

Congressman ScHEUER. And I am not going to pass the barrier
today, but we ought to look into a host of other questions, too——

Chairman RANGEL. Exactly. I just wanted to——

Congressman ScHEUER [continuing]. As to what the viable, logi-
cal, thoughtful alternatives should be——

tCI:lairman RANGEL. 1 just wanted for the record to under-

stand——

Congressman SCHEUER [continuing]. For a totally failed policy.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. Whether or not the “L” and the
“D” words were understood for the record, that that is legalization
of drugs and decriminalization of drugs.

I would like at this time to recognize the distinguished gentle-
man from Kentucky, Carroll Hubbard, Jr.

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE CARROLL HUBBARD, JR.,
KENTUCKY, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Congressman HusBarD. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I
do appreciate the privilege of testifying on this important subject
today. I appreciate the work of Uhairman Charlie Rangel and the
members of this distinguished panel toward this problem.

The last two speakers are from Miami and New York City. The
previous speaker said, “In urban America, the time is now for
action,” Maybe it is timely that I am the next speaker, because I do
represent 550,000 people in a very rural part of America, in west-
ern Kentucky, an area beginning on the Mississippi River and
going east about 185 miles toward Louisville. Indeed, in rural
America, the time is now for action.

Yes, we are thinking of drug problems in Washington, D.C. or
New York or Miami or Chicago, but I can assure you that even in a
rural area like mine, where we are thought to be in the Bible Belt
and with churches more prominent than grocery stores, the drug
problem is acute; the drug problem is serious.

In fact, in my own Congressional District, it is so serious that the
Customs Service is aware of the drug problem in western Ken-
tucky. They are aware, as is the Drug Enforcement Administra-
tion, that flights are coming into our rural area, into the most
rural of airports, from Colombia and Mexico, flying in processed
marijuana and cocaine into a rural area like western Kentucky,
which is safer now for flights for the drug dealers than it is to fly
into New Orleans or Miami, Palm Beach, or some of the areas
v;ffl:ﬁre the F.B.1, the D.E.A,, and Customs Service agents are plen-
tiful.

Should we be having this hearing? Well, I share the thoughts of
Congressman Larry Coughlin, who is concerned that as we have
this hearing, some may think, “Well, this is debatable: Should it be
legal or not?”’ Well, of course, that is the subject of our hearing,
and it is becoming more and more debatable, unfortunately.

The Nashville, Tennessean, a respected newspaper which is read
in my Congressional District, has endorsed legalization of drugs.
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We heard this subject discussed at length the other night on A.B.C.
Nightline, and there were proponents and opponents of this par-
ticular subject.

But I would hope that Members of Congress realize that yes,
there is a problem as to the desire for drugs and demand for drugs
in this, the greatest country on earth. Unfortunately, more cocaine
and illegal drugs are consumed in the United States of America
than any other country in the world.

As Congressman Scheuer said, why is this that we have such a
desire and a demand for drugs in our society today? But I would
hope that we, as Members of Congress, would continue to try to
lead our constituents and, indeed, the 100 members of the Senate
and the 435 members of the House and work hard to see to it that
we rilever legalize the sale of drugs in this, the greatest country on
earth.

1 can assure you that even in a rural area like mine, the drug
dealers are serious. And as we listen to those witnesses such as the
Mayor of Baltimore and others propose that we have legalization of
drugs, I would hope that they realize that this would, unfortunate-
ly, cause more people to try and experiment with drugs.

I know for sure that the drug dealers are serious about wanting
to sell more and more drugs. Tragically, they have even invaded
rural schools such as I have in the district I represent in western
Kentucky.

There was a grand jury hearing in Warren County, Kentucky,
last December. Much publicity was given to it. This Member of
Congress testified before that Warren County grand jury in Bowl-
ing Green, Kentucky.

Shortly thereafter, the F.B.I. was aware that there were some
death threats upon this Member of Congress because I had the gall
to go before a grand jury and name a few names there in Bowling
Green of people who were selling drugs to students at Western
Kentucky University. The first call I received this year on January
1 was from the Capitol Hill Police to inform my wife and me of
these threats by drug dealers in western Kentucky.

Yes, I mention this because, as we hear from urban America,
New York City, Los Angeles, and the others, be assured that right
in the middle of the country, in the most rural of areas, we do have
a drug problem, and we do have drug dealers that will kill to sell
their illegal drugs to young people and others.

I would hope that we in the United States of America, we in Con-
gress would never honor the goals of these drug dealers by legaliz-
ing drugs. Oh, it is true that spouse abuse and child abuse are on
the increase, but that is no sign we should legalize them.

It is a problem that drug use is on the increase, and I share the
thoughts of those here today that wonder what we can do to try to
educate our people as to the serious nature of illegal drugs, as to
how it can ruin their lives, as it has ruined so many in the past,
and is continuing to ruin lives across our very country even today.

Mr. Chairman, I have taken enough time. I deeply appreciate the
privilege of being here. I congratulate you on this timely subject
and hope that our young people and adults across this nation will
depend upon something else, perhaps in a spiritual way or some
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other way, rather than to lean on chemicals to survive the rest of
their lifetime.
[Statement of Congressman Hubbard appears on p. 158.]
Chairman Rancger. I want to thank you, Mr. Hubbard. Roy
Dyson, the Congressman from Maryland?

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE ROY DYSON, U.S. HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES

Congressman DysoN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I think that this issue has generated a lot of interest in Mary-
land and, obviously, now in the nation as a whole, because you are
having this hearing today.

I think the discussion of it is probably good for America. I don’t
know how good it would be if we actually go through the route of
decriminalization. And I was very encouraged this morning to hear
almost everyone—I can say that the panel was almost nearly unan-
imous in their position in the opposition to that.

Mr. Chairman, I think it would be a foolhardy and reckless pro-
posal. I think it would have a serious impact on our society and, I
think, most importantly, on the American family.

The issue has been raised, and so I feel obligated, along with my
other colleagues from Maryland and elsewhere in the country, to
express my strong opposition to the idea.

I represent a primarily rural district in the State of Maryland,
And, quite frankly, Mr. Chairman, we always felt drugs and prob-
lems like that were your problems, problems of the urban areas of
this country.

And, in fact, when I attended school in St. Mary’s County, Mary-
land, it was even very difficult to get any kind of information on
the issue. And, yet, we are having an increasing number of drug-
related crimes and, in fact, between the years of 1986 and 1987, in
one of the counties that I represent the number of drug offenses
increased by 114 percent.

Like I said, we had always expected that those are the kinds of
things that happen in the urban areas of America, not in rural
America, where issues like family, church, Little League baseball,
weekend picnics have been traditionally the mosi important things
in our lives.

Now drugs have invaded this sanctuary and, unfortunately, are
becoming a part of almost every community in rural Maryland and
throughout rural America.

Mr. Chairman, you deserve a lot of credit and certainly the
whole of the entire Select Committee for your efforts in passing the
Omnibus Drug Bill and in getting this issue the attention that it
deserves.

I think we should be exploring new ideas to win this war. I don’t
think that we should return to the old idea of decriminalization. I
think it is a back-door attempt to legalize the purchase and the
sale and the use of drugs.

And 1, rather interestingly enough, listened to the Chairman of
the Foreign Relations Committee on how that would come about. I
think we all smiled, and I think we were all amused. But if it did
happen, it would be a very frightening thing for America.
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I don’t think the decriminalization would alleviate the drug prob-
lem. I think it would increase our problem. Today, Mr. Chairman, I
believe we are at a very crucial point in our efforts to win this war.

Again, as I said, you and the Committee deserve a lot of credit
for that. I think it is a transition period that we are in between our
previous failures, and I hope what will happen will be our future
successes. Again, you deserve a lot of credit for that.

I really have no illusions that a renewed effort to win the war on
drugs will be easy, and I don’t think you do either. I realize it is
going to take a considerable amount of time and money.

The authorization for the bill that just passed is $6.1 billion, and
that is $6.1 billion we don’t have. But I think it is worth it. I
strongly believe that what this will mean is the savings of the lives
of acl)iur nation’s youth. And I think that that is an effort we must
make.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for the opportunity to be here today,
your attention that you are giving to this, and I would also ask
unanimous consent to submit my entire report for the record.

Chairman RaNGEL. Without objection.

[Statement of Congressman Dyson appears on p. 162.]

Chairman RANGEL. And I thank the gentleman from Maryland.

Former Speaker of the Maryland State House of Delegates, Ben-
jamin Cardin, we welcome your testimony.

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE BENJAMIN L. CARDIN, U.S.
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Congressman CarpiN. Chairman, thank you for this opportunity
to testify, and I want to thank you for your leadership in this Con-
gress in the war against drugs. You have truly been our hero and
our champion, and we very much appreciate these hearings and
this opportunity to testify.

I would also like to extend a special welcome to the Mayor of
Baltimore, who will be testifying later, Kurt Schmoke. He shocked
the people of Baltimore and, indeed, the nation last April, when he
made his suggestions that we should seriously consider the decrimi-
nalization of drugs.

And I think he has accomplished at least one of his objectives,
and that is to focus national attention on the drug issue, that we
are not doing what we need to do as a society to deal with the drug
problems and that we need to look at new commitments and new
golutions to this problem.

In preparation for today’s hearing, I scheduled five community

forums in my district, which includes parts of Baltimore City, Bal-

timore County, and Howard County. And the views expressed at
those hearings, I think reaffirmed my own personal views in re-
gards to the drug problems that we have in our community.

And, Mr. Chairman, I would like permission to submit my full
testimony for the record, as it may be revised by one more hearing
that I am having this evening in my district.

Chairman RaNGEL. Without objection.

[Statement of Congressman Cardin appears on p. 166.]

Congressman CARDIN. Now, if I might just summarize very brief-
ly, the overall sentiment in my district supports my own personal
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belief, and that is against the decriminalization of drugs. I think it
is the wrong message.

As we look for solutions to deal with the drug problems, we have
to deal with our youth and educate our youth and work to prevent
more drug abuse in our community.

And I think it was stated best by Scotty McGregor, a former
pitcher for the Baltimore Orioles. Scotty is in the hearing room
today with Tippy Martinez, two former pitchers from the Baltimore
Orioles. God knows we could have used them this year on the field
in Baltimore.

Both of these individuals are role models and heroes in our com-
munity in Baltimore. Scotty now has a new role. He is a pastor in
Baltimore, and he heads up Athletes Against Drugs. He goes into
our classrooms and works with young people to tell them the dan-
gers of drug abuse and to work with their problems.

And let me, if I might, just quote from his statement, “Our kids
have been told what is illegal is wrong and what is legal is right.
Now if we tell them it is legal, they will be confused and we will be
sending a mixed message to them.”

I agree with Scotty. I think it would be a mixed signal to our
youth as we try to deal with this issue. As part of my statement, I
have Scotty McGregor’s statement, Joe Gibbs, Rosie Grier, Mead-
owlark Lemon, all opposed to decriminalization. These people deal
with our youth and know what impresses our youth, and I think
we should listen to their comments.

A key element is a greater emphasis on education, prevention,
and treatment. We have a program in Baltimore called “First
Step.” First Step costs a little over $1,000 per person who partici-
pates. It deals with high school students who have a substance
abuse problem.

The program has been very successful, Mr. Chairman. We have
about a 75 percent success ratio in reaching out to these children.
But do you know what the problem is? There is a three and a half
month waiting list to get in that program today because of a lack
of funds.

And do you know what happens to a person who seeks treatment
and can’t get treatment for three and a half months? That person
is going to turn to crime. The problem is going to get much more
severe. It is going to cost society a lot more money than that ap-
proximately $1,000 would cost if we had adequate treatment pro-

ams.

Chip Silverman, a special advisor to Governor William Donald
Shaefer on drugs, summed it up best when he said, “We have given
lip service to the war on drugs. There are currently 600,000 dys-
functional substance abusers in Maryland. Education is the only
way to change society’s attitudes towards drugs, and education
takes money.”’

Over and over again, the people in my district remind me that as
we deal with substance abuse, drugs are just one problem. Let us
not forget alcohol and tobacco, that we must deal with all of the
problems that we have in our community. Many drug abusers also
have an alcoholism problem, and we need to deal with the entire
issue.
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As we look for a solution in Congress, let me just offer one
caveat, if I might, and that, I think, was summed up best by Mark
Antell of Howard County, when he says, “I am concerned about the
dangef in eroding our civil liberties in waging a national war on
drugs.”

A person last night told me at our forum which Congressman
Mfume attended, “You know, it is a war against drugs, not a war
against our Constitution.” And I would hope that we would be re-
minded of that. I think too often a couple weeks ago or last week,
when we voted, the Congress was not mindful of the fact that the
war is against drugs, not our Constitution.

Mr. Chairman, there is no easy answer to this problem, as you
know. We need to adopt a comprehensive approach to substance
abuse that includes a foreign and domestic policy sensitive to the
urgencies of interdiction efforts, stricter enforcement of existing
laws prohibiting drug activities, more resources to educate our
youth of the dangers of illicit drugs, and treatment programs with-
out waiting lists to get people off the drugs.

I congratulate you for these hearings. I look forward to the re-
sults of these hearings and to working with this Committee as Con-
gress deals with these issues.

Thank you very much.

Chairman RanNGEeL. Thank you, Mr. Cardin.

And now we will now hear from Kweisi Mfume, who was the
first member of Congress to ask to testify in front of this Select
Committee, and he is the last one to do so.

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE KWEISI MFUME, MARYLAND,
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Congressman MruUME. But the last shall be first. Good morning,
Mr. Chairman, and thank you very much. I want to express my
sincere appreciation to the members of this Select Committee on
Narcotics and especially you for your leadership in efforts in seek-
ing a sound and rational approach to dealing with the problem our
nation is experiencing with not only drug use, but drug abuse and
drug trafficking.

In particular, I would like to thank the Committee for this oppor-
tunity to contribute my ideas to attempt to at least further debate
on this issue, Mr. Chairman.

Let me preface my remarks by stating on the record, unequivo-
cally, that I am strongly opposed to the concept of legalization or
decriminalization. It is, however, extremely important, I think, for
this debate to take place, even though we may discuss unfavorable
solutions and undesirable effects, than to allow us to fall into a
realm of misinformation, false hope, and disillusionment, especially
when the nation looks to those of us here in Congress for some
sense of leadership and guidance on this issue.

Mr. Chairman, there is no doubt that both proponents and oppo-
nents on both sides of the issue agree that drugs are tearing the
nation apart by the seams. In fact, there is no more important
issue threatening our society, obviously, than the flow of illicit
drugs into our streets and, ultimately, into our communities.
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It has been estimated that 23 million Americans use an illegal
drug at least once a month and that 6 million of these use what is
becoming known as the “drug of preference,” cocaine.

Drug abuse affects victims from all racial, social, economic, and
ethnic backgrounds, as has been testified here today already. And
although chemical addiction is not a new problem for us, it now
has the potential to do even greater damage, because drug use is so
prevalent among teenagers and young adults.

High school students, college students, and other young adults in
the United States use illicit drugs to a greater extent than young
people in any other industrialized nation in the world.

So I can understand that, out of frustration and out of dismay
about the pandemic use of drugs in this country, many will seek
alternative solutions to failed policies. However, I am ardently op-
posed to the proposal of legalizing narcotics, no matter how well in-
tentioned that proposal may, in fact, be.

Some argue that legalization or decriminalization of drugs, as we
know them, will, in fact, take the profit out of the drug trade. Well,
it may, in fact, do that.

Let me say to you and to remind myself that the drug trade is
driven by profit, but drug use and drug abuse are driven by
demand. And it is the reduction of that demand to which I believe
greater national attention must be given.

Legalizing drugs, in my opinion, will have a detrimental effect on
young people so much so that those who we are trying to protect
will, in fact, be hurt by what we do.

Past experiences with alcohol proves that a drug that is legal for
adults cannot be kept from reaching kids, And I believe that, under
any proposal to legalive or to decriminalize, more and more of our
nation’s children would experiment with drugs.

Someone whom we all know, two months ago, said something
that bears repeating: He said, “Facts are stubborn things.” Well,
they are. Studies have found that more exposure and curiosity
leads to more usage, which in turn leads to more and greater addic-
tions. And that is a fact.

It has been estimated that 75 percent of all regular drug users
become addicted, and that is a fact. Already we have seen the dev-
astating effects that drugs have had in communities where expo-
sure probabilities are significantly higher.

An approach, again, in my opinion, aimed at decriminalization
serves to exacerbate the problem rather than to alleviate it. Legal-
izing drugs is not the answer. It creates more questions than there
are answers.

As the Chairman has previously asked, who will get the drugs;
what drugs will, in fact, be dispensed; in what communities will
they be made available; and what will happen to health insurance
rates, just to name a few.

More disturbing, Mr. Chairman, is the fact that we just don’t
know what the effects of legalization in our society will, in fact, be.
Proponents are forgetting the fact that the greatest impact in such
an ai)proach will fall upon America’s greatest resource, our young
people.

At present, we can only speculate what the outcome of legaliza-
tion would be. There are some who point to the examples of Eng-
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land a(ri1d Holland, Netherlands, where legalization has been experi-
mented.

The results in England have led to stronger usage and a more
vibrant black market, as well as an increase in the number of
heroin users, a policy in England which eventually had to be elimi-
nated by the British Government.

In Amsterdam, where marijuana is legal and other illicit drug
use is tolerated to some extent, crime remains a problem and those
individuals addicted to hard drugs continue to use them.

So drug legalization has not worked in other countries. There is
increasing probability that it will not work in ours. Additionally,
more and more babies in this country are born addicted to drugs.

And so the question then becomes: How can we dispense drugs
under a concept of legalization, when it is already apparent that
chemically dependent mothers continue to wuse drugs even during
pregnancy?

And so we must not, I believe, allow an entire generation to be
lost as a result of a proposal that we just don’t know a great deal
about. As a nation at risk, I think we must make a landmark com-
mitment to effectuating the demand side of the drug equation.

Someone said at the Town Meeting that Congressman Cardin
and I were at last m'ght, something that also bears repeating. He
said, “We really aren’t in a war on drugs. If we were to spend just
25 percent of what we spent in the war on Vietnam, we would, in
fact, be able to make an impact.” But a war is just that; it is an all-
out assault. And we still, in many respects, have yet to do that.

And so if this is, quote, unquote, a “war on drugs,” we have to
consider, I think, a change in strategies, but we must not give up
in defeat through legalization.

And T believe that over the next few years, we will be able to
turn the tide on drugs as we seek new and preventive treatment
methods coupled with tough laws on drug use and drug trafficking.

And so, Mr. Chairman, I again thank you for your many years of
leadership on this tough and painful issue. I look forward to hear-
ing the testimony of our distinguished guests today.

I would ask unanimous consent of the Committee that I might
submit into the record of this hearing several pages of written tes-
timony from concerned citizens in both Baltimore City and Balti-
more County, who could not be with us today, but who cared
deeply about this issue, and certainly would like the benefit of
sharing that commitment through their testimony with this Com-
mittee.

I will, with that, yield back the balance of my time as a member
of this panel and await the direction of the Chair as to the intro-
duction of the first guest on the next panel.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Statement of Congressman Mfume appears on p. 173.]

Chairman RANGEL. I thank the gentleman from Maryland for his
contribution, the entire panel; not only for their testimony and con-
tribution this morning, but for what they have done over the years
in the United States Congress.

I invite those members that have the time to come and join with
us here as we take testimony from witnesses who are not members
of Congress.
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I would like to point out that on our panel here, on the Select
Committee, we have been joined by Clay Shaw, from Florida, now a
member of the Ways and Means Committee, no longer a member of
the Select Committee, but because of his interest and outstanding
contribution over the years, we will always consider him a part of
our ongoing operation.

And we thank you for taking time out to join with us today.

As the witnesses leave to join us, those that will, I would like to
reiterate that we will be breaking around 12:30 or 1:00 o’'clock, that
we also, after the next panel, will be rotating. And we will be
asking those spectators who are not witnesses to allow others to
come in.

And 1 also would like to point out to the next panel of witnesses,
as I will every panel, that we ask you to restrict your testimony to
five minutes to give the members of the Select Committee an op-
portunity to better question you.

For the purpose of introducing our first witness, I will yield to
the distinguished gentleman from Maryland, Mr. Mfume.

Congressman MruMmeE. Mr, Chairman, thank you again very
much. I am honored to welcome our next witness, whom I consider
to be one of Maryland’s most distinguished citizens, my good friend
and colleague, Mayor Kurt L. Schmoke of Baltimore, whom I have
had the pleasure of knowing and working with for more than eight
years.

Mayor Schmoke has demonstrated tremendous leadership and
has worked tirelessly at the local level in anti-drug efforts. As a
former United States Attorney for Baltimore and as Mayor, he has,
in fact, been in the forefront of combatting drug abuse and crime,
And T look forward, as do many more citizens in the City of Balti-
more, to the continued leadership of Mayor Kurt L. Schmoke.

Several months ago, it was the Mayor, as we all know, who
called for a national debate on the issue of decriminalization of il-
licit drugs, which has, in fact, moved to bring us to this meeting.

The Mayor has effected national attention towards the drug
problem. And although he and I do not share the same opinion on
the issue, I, like many of you, look forward to hearing his testimo-
ny today.

So thank you again, Mr. Chairman, and I present to this Com-
mittee the Honorable Kurt L. Schmoke, Mayor of the great City of
Baltimore. )

Chairman RanceL. Mayor Schmoke, welcome. We also would
like to welcome te the panel the distinguished Mayor of the Dis-
trict of Columbia, who certainly has gained a national reputation,
not only with the Conference of Mayors in mobilizing resources to
fight against drugs, but certainly in sharing with the Congress the
problems that are being faced in the District and some of the solu-
tions he has sought.

Also, from Charles Town, West Virginia, the panel welcomes the
Honorable Donald Master, who is the Mayor; as well as the Mayor
from Hartford, who participated in some of the discussions that we
had over the legislative Congressional Black Caucus weekend, the
Honorable Carrie Saxon Perry.

Before we start off with Mayor Schmoke, I would want the
record to remain open for the testimony of Congressman Steny
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Hoyer of Maryland. It was earlier indicated that he wanted to
share his views publicly on this issue. I assume he had a legislative
conflict. And so if there is no objection, the record will remain open
at that point that we heard from members of Congress, for Con-
gressman Hoyer.

[Statement of Congressman Hoyer appears on p. 540.]

As I indicated, because of the number of witnesses and because
we want to make certain that the members of the Select Commit-
tee have an opportunity to inquire, and as staff has already sug-
gested to you, we would ask you to limit your formal testimony to
five minutes, with the full understanding that your entire state-
ments will be entered into the record.

Mayor Schmoke, we welcome your appearance here before the
Committee, and we are prepared to take your testimony.

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE KURT L. SCHMOKE, MAYOR,
BALTIMORE CITY, MD, ACCOMPANIED BY DR. MAXIE COLLIER

Mayor ScEMOKE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I would
also like to indicate that with me, seated to my right, is Dr. Maxie
Collier, who is the Commissioner of Health of Baltimore City.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to begin by thanking you and the
members of this Committee for holding this hearing. I know full
well that the mere discussion of drug decriminalization frightens
many people, but the national attention this subject has received in
the past few months indicates that our citizens are fundamentally
dissatisfied with our current pnolicy and are ready to at least listen
to alternatives.

That is why I am very pleased that this hearing is being held,
and I hope that this is only a first step in a national reexamination
of our drug laws.

Seventy-four years after we took the problem of drug addiction
out of the hands of physicians and put it in the hands of law en-
forcement, this is what America looks like: $10 billion a year is
being expended to arrest and prosecute a small fraction of this na-
tion’s drug users.

Nine out of every 10 drug addicts are going untreated. Children
growing up in our inner cities are being bombarded with the mes-
sage that joining the drug trade is the road to easy riches. And
school systems are having to ban the wearing of beepers by school
children working in the lucrative drug trade.

Innocent people are being gunned down in street battles waged
by drug traffickers warring to control profits obtained from the
gale of illicit drugs. Public officials, including police officers, are
being corrupted.

Tons of adulterated drugs of unknown purity are being sold
openly on our streets to our citizens, young and old. American for-
eign policy toward our Latin American neighbors is confused be-
cause of drug traffickers.

And then there is A.LD.S. This disease is spreading throughout
cities primarily through intravenous drug users sharing needles
and having sex with innocent partners. Current drug laws hurt,
rather than help, the fight against A.LD.S.
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These are the results of this nation’s T4-year war on drugs. I be-
lieve our country deserves better. I am convinced that through re-
search and open-minded analysis, followed by honest and thorough
debate, we can develop a reasoned strategy to help us achieve the
more humane America which we desire.

I have set out an analytical argument for decriminalization in
my written testimony, which you have, and I believe, Mr. Chair-
man, that it addresses many of the questions you have raised about
decriminalization. But I will make a few brief comments.

The drug problem has two basic components. First is addiction. It
has been demonstrated that the criminal law enforcement system’s
ability to do anything about the medical problem of addiction is
very limited.

The second component of the drug problem is drug-related crime.
And here the criminal law enforcement system has not only failed
1o solve the problem; it has worsened it.

By criminalizing the manufacture and sale of certain drugs, we
have created an enormous black market in those drugs. Income
from that black market has been estimated by the President’s Com-
mission on Organized Crime to be worth up to $110 billion annual-

1y.

The size of the black market is illustrated by the fact that sever-
al hundreds dollars’ worth of coca leaves can be worth, as cocaine,
}Smndreds of thousands of dollars on the streets of the United

tates.

With those kinds of profits, the drug traffickers will resort to any
form of criminal activity, no matter how heinous, to keep their
product coming to the American market. Those profits also allow
traffickers to lose some drugs to interdiction without their business
being hurt.

Our response to drug-related crime has been to try to prosecute
our way out of it. But it is an effort that is destined to fail. The
criminal justice system can handle, at best, only a small percentage
of drug offenses.

750,000 people were arrested last year for violating drug laws. In
Baltimore over 13,000 were arrested. Yet, as large as those num-
bers may be, they are only a small fraction of the total number of
drug law violations.

Now, some argue that we are not being tough enough. But more
arrests won’t help. Our prisons and jails are already dangerously
overcrowded, and many cities and states are under court order to
reduce their prison populations.

On the federal level, one-third of all federal prisoners are incar-
cerated for drug law violations. More prisons can be built at enor-
mous expense, but we could never build enough to incarcerate all
drug offenders, even if we could catch them, which we can’t.

Similarly, we cannot seal the borders to drugs. We are only now
probably interdicting 10 to 15 percent of the illegal drugs entering
this country, and much of that is probably based on tips received
from competing drug traffickers.

Recently, there have been calls for the use of the military and
other efforts to increase interdiction. At best, such measures would
tighten the supply only enough to increase the price still more,
which means more addicts breaking into more houses to steal more
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goc1>ds for more money, earning even higher profits for drug crimi-
nals.

Since I began speaking out about this subject in April, I have
made an effort to try to get people to think about illegal drugs in
the context of legal drugs, because that is the first step towards
dealing with drugs in a way that will improve life for the vast ma-
jority of the people who live in our cities and don’t use drugs.

Cigarettes will kill hundreds of thousands of people this year, as
they did last year and they will next year. The Surgeon General
recently called nicotine as addictive as cocaine and heroin, but we
haven’t made cigarettes illegal. Instead, we have left it to the
public health system to address the problem.

And that system has had considerable success. Fewer people are
smoking, and also organized crime is earning very little from tobac-
co and the U.S. Treasury is earning billiQns in cigarette taxes.

As for alcohol, we tried to make it illegal and learned a painful
lesson. If Government doesn’t regulate the manufacture and sale of
alcohol, criminal syndicates will take over and bring a reign of
terror down upon our cities, which is exactly the situation we have
today with illegal drugs.

I propose that we begin a phased-in process of fighting drug ad-
diction as a public health problem, not as a crime problem. I pro-
pose we take these initial first steps: one, eliminate criminal penal-
ties for marijuana possession and reallocate resources from inter-
diction efforts to drug abuse prevention programs; two, permit
public health professionals to distribute methadone, heroin, and co-
caine to addicts as part of supervised maintenance or treatment
programs; and, three, establish an independent commission to
study substances of abuse, including tobacco and alcohol, and make
recommendations on how they should be regulated based upon
their potential for harm.

America must rethink its approach to the drug problem, and I
believe that, at present, we are paying too high a cost for so little
benefit to our citizens.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RangeL. Thank you, Mayor Schmoke.

[Statement of Mayor Schmoke appears on p. 180.]

Chairman RANGEL. We will now hear from Mayor Barry.

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE MARION s. BARRY, JR., MAYOR,
WASHINGTON, DC

Mayor Barry. Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, let
me indicate my great pleasure to be able to join these visionary
outstanding mayors before this Committee and to commend you,
Mr. Chairmar:, for your leadership of the Committee, and members
of the Committee, in this area of illicit drugs and all that which
follows. .

Mr. Chairman, I would like to just highlight my testimony and
in some instances go beyond my written testimony in the sense
that, notwithstanding the hard work of this Committee, the vision-
ary leadership of the Chair, the action’ of the Congress, the inaction
of the Executive Branch of Government, the hundreds of people
who have been arrested, the millions and billions of dollars that
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are being spent on incarceration, the fact of the matter, Mr. Chair-
man and the Committee, is that there are more drugs in America
today, on the streets of America, heroin, cocaine, marijuana in 1988
than there was in 1987.

Here in Washington, since August of 1986, the Metropolitan
Police Department has arrested some 41,123 people. 23,801 of those
were related to a drug-related activity, either possession, distribu-
tion, or crimes associated with it.

Yet, the fact remains that in Washington, as in most of our
major cities, including Baltimore, there are more drugs on the
streets of America in these cities than ever before.

Therefore, one would have to say: What has gone wrong? What is
not working? And I think we have to look at it very critically with-
out being critical of the persons who were involved.

We must look at drugs, I think, in five categories. We have sort
of looked at it holistically as opposed to dissected. You have the
people who are addicted physically and psychologically. They are
the ones who really don’t commit crimes. They don’t rob people.
They just have a psychological and physiological need.

I believe that we ought to treat this category of people as medi-
cal problems. They should not be incarcerated, should not be ar-
rested, but should be treated medically.

There was a story in this morning’s “Post.” 1 don’t usually be-
lieve all I read, but this had some elements of truth in it. “My
family has been going through the whole addictive process for
about six years. My 13-year-old son has been riding the buses up
and down 95 from Atlantic City to New York City and to Boston,
Syracuse.” Clearly, this family does not need to be jailed; they need
medical treatment.

You find others who start out physiologically and psychologically
addicted, but find they have to commit crimes in order to support
their habits. They too ought to be treated as medical problems.
They don’t want to commit crimes. They don’t want to rob people.
But they have to to satisfy that craving for cocaine or for heroin or,
in some instances, marijuana.

The third category is those persons who are mid-level street deal-
ers. They are the ones who are not necessarily addicted. They are
the ones who are really in this for business, who have several
people who are runners and couriers and holders of drugs.

In my view, that is where law enforcement ought to kick in.
These ought to be the people looked to in terms of law enforcement
purposes to try to arrest and incarcerate those kind of people.

Another category is the international drug thugs. These are the
people who are in these six or seven South and Central American
countries that grow the crops, buy the crops, process the crops, get
it to this country. Those are the persons who in this country make
millions of dollars off of it, yet not use it.

They are the ones that have beer left out of this equation. We
know that in Panama and Peru, Colombia, Bolivia, Paraguay,
Mexico, 80 to 90 percent of the cocaine is grown there, processed
there, and sent here.

This country has not moved quickly enough and strongly enough
against these international drug thugs. The governments of these
countries sometimes are less arnied, less financed than drug war
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lords. They have more arms, more money, and in some instances,
control the governments more strongly than the governments
themselves.

In those instances, it seems to me, Mr. Chairman and members
of the Committee, we have to take drastic actions. We invaded Gre-
nada, which I don’t think we should have. We mined the harbors of
Nicaragua, which I don’t think we should have. They weren’t nec-
essarily a threat to this country. But drugs from those six or seven
countries are a direct threat to the fabric of America.

I believe that if the governments of these countries cannot con-
trol this trafficking, the United States government ought to go in,
destroy these crops, blow up these chemical labs, eradicate the
source of cocaine. The heather snake is there, not in our cities.

Mayor Schmoke, Mayor Master, Mayor Perry, and I are the tail
end of this. You don’t kill a snake by cutting off his tail; you kill a
snake by cutting off his head.

The fourth category of people, sort of related to the third, are the
bankers, real estate agents, the car dealers, the jewelers. What
about all of those who help to launder this 140, 150 billion dollars
of illegal money.

Ball players and young people can’t consume this much dope.
Bankers, real estate agents, car dealers, jewelers, furriers, yacht
salesmen, boat salespeople, fancy car people, they are the ones that
are participating in this laundering of money.

The Congress has acted recently to impose stiff penalties on con-
sumers of drugs. What about the consumers of money? What about
those real estate people who take cash for 80, 90 thousand dollars’
worth at a time?

And the fifth category, which is one we really ought to focus on
even more, is our young people who are 13 and 14 and 15, 16 who
don’t necessarily use drugs, but are selling it to make fast money,
who won’t work for $3.35 an hour because they can make that
much in about 10 minutes. They are the ones who are being caught
up in being couriers and being runners and being holders of drugs.

I think we need a multifaceted approach: medical treatment for
those who are addicted and those who get addicted and have to
steal for their money; and action for the street level, mid-level
person, international drug thug, and our young people who are get-
ting caught up in this.

And so I say it is time to rethink our policies. No offense to any-
body in this room, but our policies have failed. Mayor Schmoke, I
don’t think would ever have launched a war on drugs.

If we got the defense budget, $291 million, take all the human
services budget together, take all of housing together, all of trans-
portation together, less than $261 million.

If we really were launching a war on drugs, we would be spend-
ing millions of dollars mobilizing the country as never before in
order to try to really have a war. We have had a little scrimmage, 1
think. We have not won that very well.

So what we mayors are pleading for is a new policy, a new direc-
tion, a new attitude. Just saying “No” is not enough. Just saying to
young people, “I believe as I do,” in a drug-free society, a drug-free
work place, a drug-free individual, a drug-free city, that is not
enough. To say it is one thing; to - have it done is another.
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QOur young people are dying every day. We have had over 245
murders here in Washington. Seventy percent of them are drug-re-
lated. Over 800 shootings by young people, people who kill each
other over boom boxes, over $10 vials of crack. Our young people
deserve better. Our nation deserves better. And I think we can
have better if we take a different approach to it.

I want to thank the Committee. And I sort of got a little carried
away on this, but this is so emotional with me and I feel so strong-
ly about it that we have to just give up all our notions about what
has been our notions of the past, develop new attitudes, be flexible,
listen to new directions.

Because what we are doing now, regardless of how hard we have
worked, how much we are struggling, how visionary this Commit-
tee has been, Mr. Chairman, how hard you have worked, what has
happened is we have failed, because results show there are more
drugs on the streets of America than ever before.

Thank you.

[Statement of Mayor Barry appears on p. 212,]

Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Mayor, I am moved by your eloquent tes-
timony. Can you share with us what your views are on the ques-
tion of legalization or decriminalization of narcotic drugs?

Mayor BarrY. Well, I think the issue ought to be discussed. I
don’t know enough about the impact of cocaine addiction. When
you talk to physicians and others, you find that cocaine addiction is
different than heroin addiction. Heroin, as I understand it, the
craving can be blocked with methadone. Another dose of heroin
can stop a craving of it. Whereas, the cocaine, the more you use,
the more you want.

And I am not necessarily in favor of legalization or decriminal-
ization, but, on the other hand, I think a democracy can stand a
healthy debate on the subject. This democracy is strong enough for
us to have disagreements and different points of view; but what is
missing, Mr. Chairman, is research.

None of us really know the long-range impact of these drugs.
None of us know how to treat cocaine addiction, for real. I will give
you an example. I know a family who recently spent $15,000 to try
to get their son cured of crack addiction. He stayed off of crack for
about four weeks. I've known him since he was 14. He is now 24.

I saw him about three weeks after he had come out of the psychi-
atric place where he was. He said, “Mr. Mayor, I want to stop this,
but 1 can’t. Every time I think about the last high, I want to do it
again. I want to work, but I can’t.”

And so I asked him, you know, does he want to be treated. He
said, “I want to, but they don’t know how to do it. They put me in
this place. I thought I had kicked it, but I'm back out.”

That is typical of what happens in this country. We need re-
search. We need to talk about the situation.

So I'm not prepared to say whether I am in favor of decriminal-
ization or legalization, but I am in favor of good debate, research,
analysis, and facing the grim reality that our situation is getting
worse.

Chairman RaNGeL. I want to move on, and certainly no one can
argue with you on research. But it is a little bit difficult, Mr.
Mayor, to talk about debate when nobody is supporting legalization
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or decriminalization. There’s no one to debate with. But I certainly
support the need for more research.

Mayor Barry. I think the Committee will probably hear from
some people who are probably much further along this road——

Chairman RANGEL. Right.

Mayor Barry [continuing]. In terms of legalization or decriminal-
ization.

Chairman RaNGeL. Okay. Then we will see.

We now have the Homnorable Doctor Master, the Mayor of
Charles Town, West Virginia.

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE DONALD “DOC” MASTER,
MAYOR, CHARLES TOWN, WV

Mayor MasTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I sincerely appreciate
your efforts to have this Town Meeting. This is the true meaning of
democracy, and we appreciate it on this side of the panel.

My name is Donald Cameron Master, a practicing veterinarian
and currently serving my 21st year as Mayor of the City of Charles
Town, West Virginia, a small community of 2,893 people, located 60
miles west of Washington, DC. It is a beautiful historic town sur-
veyed by George Washington and named after his brother Charles,
and where 200 years of history blends well with our more recent
achievements,

What, then, does this town have to do with the drug problem? If
it is happening in little old Charles Town, it is happening through-
out the country. Every small town in America has its real or poten-
tial cocaine alley.

Two years ago, the slow and steady invasion took over the town
with blatant drug pushers tapping on windshields of cars as they
slowed down for stop signs, asking, “What can I sell you?’ Not one
pusher to a car, but several.

In the beginning, our entire police force numbered seven. We
were unable to cope with the invasion. Gun battles between push-
ers occurred on three occasions. I was fearful of innocent citizens
being caught in the cross-fire.

In desperation, in January of this year, I contacted Governor
Arch Moore for help. On April the 9th of this year, 77 law enforce-
ment agents, state police, F.B.I., D.E.A., AT.F. came to town, and
at 3:45 p.m. on a Saturday afternoon, the raid began.

By 6:00 o’clock, the figures were tallied. Five policemen were hos-
pitalized; one was shot; a cruiser totaled; and 44 suspects rounded
up with federal indictments. Only five spent one right in jail.

Drugs were again being sold on the streets Sunday afternoon.
The raid cost half a million dellars. If you live in a big city, you
may think a drug raid that has 44 suspects isn’t important.

Let me put that figure in a proper perspective. On a population
ratio basis, if the raid had occurred in our nation’s capital, there
would have been 12,000 people arrested. And I believe that even
the Mayor of Washington, D.C. would agree that that would be a
big, big raid. We have lost the war on drugs. Money, vast amounts
are fueling the problem, and the criminal element is in command.

On one previous arrest of a pusher, he was released within 24
hours by a defense lawyer from Florida. On another occasion, a
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seller with cocaine, pot, and crack in his possession could have
been charged $20,000 for each drug, a total of $60,000 bond. The
local magistrate released him for $400 bond, $40 was paid by a
bondsman. And he was back on the street before we could get back
to the police station.

We have found that federal indictments with much stiffer penal-
ties are the way to go rather than local or state actions. What
should be included in a national anti-drug program? Certainly we
should comntinue to expand our cooperation with the United Na-
tions, regional organizations, the major producing nations, to
achieve a slow down in the quantity of illicit drugs entering the
world trade.

Simultaneously, we should strengthen our own domestic efforts
to prevent such drugs from entering the United States. We should
promote a massive educational program, beginning at the elemen-
tary level, to convince our citizens of the dangers of drug usage and
the value of better lifestyle.

We should continue to support the efforts of our police, and our
courts should hand out tougher sentences gnd larger fines for those
found guilty of drug trafficking.

We must improve our methods of treating and rehabilitating
drug misusers, because the drug problem is as much a health prob-
lem as it is a crime problem.

Now what about legalization? No one knows for certain if legal-
jzation would work in this country. I would agree that 90 percent
of the people in Charles Town would oppose legalization.

We are surrounded by a ring of fear, the fear that the number of
addicts would increase substantially, followed by a second fear that
the United States would be taking a giant step toward becoming a
permissive society if we legalize drugs.

People remember the questionable results of the wars in Korea
and Vietnam. They have witnessed the emergence of the largest
national debt in the history of our world. They don’t like the de-
cline in parental guidance and family traditions. And they are
acutely aware of the humiliations that we have experienced in our
foreign relations with Iran, Panama.

To many, the legalization of drugs would be another cop-out, be-
cause we haven’t been able to find a better solution. Legalization of
drugs is one solution? It deserves consideration. It may become the
last alternative in our battle to save our society and our country
from the ravages of a national drug problem.

Mr. Chairman, I do have some suggestions, but no blanket solu-
tions. 1. Marijuana. Under strict controls, I believe we can legalize
marijuana.

Tobacco is the most addictive drug and, likewise, should also be
controlled, first of all, by prohibiting cigarette vending machines.
Small children tall enough to put money in those dispensing ma-
chines can begin a life of addiction. Dr. C. Everett Koop and educa-
tional programs have greatly reduced smoking by 23 percent in 20
years. Subsidizing tobacco production must be stopped by Congress.
Tobacco farmers must be encouraged to grow other crops.

Marijuana should be sold only to those over 21 years of age and
heavily taxed. We have been led to believe over the years that the
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use of marijuana leads to use of more potent drugs and to legalize
it would increase the use. Not so.

In both Oregon and the Netherlands—I wish to object to what
was heard earlier—it has proven not to be the case. After 12 years
since legalization of marijuana in the Netherlands, consumption of
marijuana has gone down markedly and has not led to the use of
other drugs.

One reason it should be legalized, at least, is for medical pur-
poses, to relieve pain and suffering for cancer and patients.

2. P.C.P, LSD., and the other manufactured mind-boggling
drugs. Absolutely no discussion on the legalization of these drugs,
only much stiffer penalties over all be enforced.

3. Cocaine and heroin. We must treat the use of these drugs as a
medical problem, not a criminal one. We must, by all means, insti-
tute an educational program among our younger school children of
the horrible consequences of drug use.

We must eliminate the demand, thereby eliminating the sale of
drugs and subsequently eliminating the criminal element. In the
face of knowing what horrible devastation the use of them can
cause, to do drugs is utter stupidity.

For those without fear of its use and the addicts, we can’t help
them anyway, unless they seek it. If they are bent on “frying”
their brains, so be it. We must change the attitude among users
that it is the “in” thing to do; and for the rest of us fearful non-
users to show utter contempt and disrespect.

It is my belief that we could institute a program for users and
addicts of cocaine or heroin as follows, purely a suggestion, merely
a personal thought. Number one, designate one hospital within a
given area for dispensing drugs to users and addicts. Hospitals are
24-hour-a-day, T-day-a-week facilities.

Two, each addict would be registered with a confidential identifi-
cation number only, thereby concealing his or her identity to the
public.

Three, his identification number would be entered into the com-
puter bank, and each time the addict needed a fix, the computer
would record the date, time of the day, the number of times, and
the dosage of drug used.

Four, during these visits, the addicts would be offered, on a confi-
dential basis, the opportunity to join a drug rehabilitation program
and tolerate his dosage eventually down to .0,

Five, each time the addict needed a fix, he would come to the
hospital and get one at no cost or at hospital cost and with no
criminal penalty. Twenty-five grams of pure cocaine costs the hos-
pital less than $200—but worth over $10,000 on the street when cut
by the addition of lactose powder.

This would amount to legalization of drugs but under a con-
trolled environment. The present addict population would no
longer need to buy or steal, thereby eliminating the profit margin
for the pusher.

If this program were in force and someone were arrested for
pushing drugs, the full weight of the law (Federal) should be
brought to bear, because the selling of drugs would still be illegal.



o e O e

36

Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Mayor, 1 resisted interrupting, but you
are exceeding the five-minute rule. I hope that you may be able to
summarize at this point because——

Mayor MASTER. Fine.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. We have any number of wit-
nesses.

Mayor Master. Right. I will hand this in, but in closing, speak-
ing more specifically, I fully support the instigation of the death
penalty, required testing of those engaged in public transportation
and public safety, the adoption of good-faith drug searches without
warrants, and extended use of the Coast Guard and the National
Guard in fighting drug intrusions, and stopping of all foreign aid to
those drug-producing nations which do not cooperate fully in our
efforts to eradicate the drug problem, and I support the idea of a
$10,000 civil fine for drug possession.

1 would suggest that marijuana be legalized for medical purposes
for a two-year period with strict controls over the method of dis-
pensing. If this works, then we may wish to consider full legaliza-
tion with sales banned to juveniles.

And I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Statement of Mayor Master appears on p. 226.]

Chairman RaNgeL, Thank you, Mr. Mayor. And I apologize for
having to inferrupt.

Mayor Master. That is perfectly all right.
thChairman RanGgeEL. I would advise witnesses that are here

at——

Mayor Master. We know politicians.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. We have got to really restrict it
to five minutes, and it would be helpful, since most all of us agree
with the wonderful recommendations that are being made by the
witnesses, if we could really get your views as it relates to legaliza-
tion and decriminalization.

So if you could focus on that part, we will assume that all of us
want better health care and education and all of those things, too.

Mayor Perry from Hartford, Connecticut?

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE CARRIE SAXON PERRY,
MAYOR, HARTFORD, CT

Mayvor Perry. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I want to applaud you because
you are a magnificent long-distance runner in this whole concern
about drugs, but I don’t know if you are being totally fair narrow-
ing me down. I guess it is the disadvantage in being the last one,
but I do plan to be extraordinarily brief.

And T also want to applaud Mayor Schmoke for encouraging and
urging this kind of debate.

I won’t repeat what I did in my testimony when 1 appeared
before the Congressional Black Caucus about the City of Hartford
in the same kinds of hostile- holding that we have in our city be-
cause of the drug problem and that 80 percent of the crimes that
:,15:1 cii)mmitted in our city are caused by drug addiction. But what I

OM—

Chairman RANGEL. If the gentle lady will pause, I think at this

point that we should break for ten minutes and respond to a vote.
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The Agriculture Appropriations Conference Report is on. And we
will come right back.

[Recess.)

Chairman RANGEL. The Committee will resume its hearing.

It is my understanding that Mayor Perry had to leave, and 1
hope that she will be able to return. Mayor Master is still with us.
And Mayor Barry had to leave.

Mayor Schmoke, I think that you are really the only one who
has made it abundantly clear that you want to go beyond discus-
sion and debate——

Mayor SCHMOEE. Yes, sir.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. And fry something and see
whether it works.

Mayor SCHMOKE. Yes, sir.

Chairman RANGEL. And recently you held a conference in Balti-
more in preparation for these hearings.

Mayor SCHMOKE. Yes, sir, with a wide divergence of opinions on
the issue.

Chairman RanGgeL. Well, that was my question. In going over
your list of people, I wondered whether they were there to support
your position or whether there was a wide difference of opinion as
to the approach.

On your drug policy as a public health issue, you had six panel-
ists. Did any of them disagree with: your position?

Mayor SceMOKE. Yes, sir. I know Dr. Klieber, who was one of the
country’s leading authorities, attended that forum. We also had the
Chief of Police from Baltimore County.

Chf\irman RangeL. Now, he wasn’'t on that panel, but on that
panel——

Mayor ScHMOKE. There were several different panels. Oh, I'm
sorry. There were several different panels. )

Chairman RANGEL. On that panel, Dr. Trebach, Dr. Klieber, Dr.
Cabel, Dr. Jonas, Dr. Snyder, and the moderator, Dr. Collier.

Mayor SCHMOKE. Yes.

Chairman RANGEL. It is my understanding that only Dr. Klieber
differed with your approach.

Mayor ScHMOKE. And Dr. Snyder also talked about the need to
treat this as a medical problem rather than a criminal justice prob-
lem. His testimony was simply the shift in the focus; if we are
going to invest in resources in this problem, let the investment be
weighted towards the public health side rather than the criminal
justice side.

Chairman RaNGeL. But I just wanted——

Mayor ScamMokEe. I understand. If the suggestion is whether we
self-selected. That is not the case. I think it was simply a matter of
the fact that I had made my position on the issue known, and
many of the people who responded to the forum were pecple who
had some interest in promoting that position.

Chairman RANGEL. Okay. That is what I wanted to clear up.

Mayor ScHMOKE. Yes, sir.

Chairman RaNGEL. I want to thank you for your candor because,
on the other hand, I have requested from you a list of people that
supported your position, and you did submit that to the Select
Committee. And we did invite all of your people, and I think the
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overwhelming majority of them agreed to testify. I wanted to make
certain that the discussion, at least the testimony, would be well-
balanced.

Are you satisfied that the United States is involved in a war
against drugs and that we have, indeed, done all that we could
under the existing system? You know, you have heard me many,
many times indicate that we don’t even have one rehabilitation
program, not a single federal rehab program.

So, therefore, it would seem to me the frustration would be:
What are you doing about that? We don’t have an educational
policy, and it would seem to me that a lot of people would be con-
cerned about that.

We can’t record where the Secretary of State has publicly indi-
cated how he would want to get on our foreign policy agenda the
eradication of drugs overseas. And as senseless as it may appear to
try to protect our borders, certainly we have not received or heard
from the Pentagon as to them being supportive.

The thrust of these many questions, even without getting in-
volved with the questions of poverty and joblessness and homeless-
ness, would mean that, should not we make certain that we ex-
haust all of our efforts in these areas in a so-called “assault”’
against drug addiction before we entertain the question of legaliza-
tion?

Mayor ScumokeE. Well, Mr. Chairman, I think that one of the
things that we have to do, and the reason why I support this inde-
pendent commission approach, is to do some research to determine
precisely that question.

I think that we have. We have continuously escalated our law
enforcement efforts against the drug problem since 1914. And from
time-to-time, we have asked for new coordination, such as for the
F.B.I to get involved along with the D.E.A. We give more money
from the old law enforcement administration in Justice Depart-
ment {o local police. And so we have escalated those efforts.

The question is: What has been the payoff? What benefit have
we gotten from that? And then I think we have to look and say:
Will doing more of the same lead to any different results than we
have now?

And I have simply come to the conclusion that it will not. And
the reason why I guess I continue to use the term “decriminaliza-
tion” rather than “legalization” is that I am not saying that all
drugs for all people should be freely available, as I indicated in my
testimony.

I am talking about a phased-in process in which the medical com-
munity would begin to be able to deal with addicts; for example, by
distributing cocaine or heroin as a part of a maintenance program.
Methadone right now, for example, individual physicians cannot do
that. They cannot distribute that.

So we have these incredible waiting lists for addicts. And I am
calling for a flexibility in there. But in order to do that, we would
have to decriminalize. We would have to provide an immunity for
those physicians and for those patients to take the drugs legally.

Chairman RanNceL. Well, my time has expired. Do you have
methadone clinics?
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Mayor ScumokE. Yes, sir. A small number, with the same re-
strictions that——

Chairman RANGEL. Are you satisfied——

Mayor ScuaMmoKE. No.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. That they are successful?

Mayor ScHMOKE. 1 am not satisfied with the current approach.
You have to be an addict, declare yourself an addict for a year
before you can become eligible to get on the waiting list. Other
physicians could treat those addicts, but they cannot now.

And one other issue. I think that the issue of A.I.D.S. does really
crystallize for us why our approach is too inflexible and why there
is a need for some change.

If T could convince the Committee that one of the best ways of
fighting the spread of A.LD.S., particularly in the urban environ-
ment, is by a clean-needle program, a needle-exchange program, so
that people are not out there sharing dirty needles and transmit-
ting A.LD.S,, if I can convince you of that, I would then have to say
we would have to decriminalize the possession of hypodermics.

Because right now, in order to do a program like that, a person
would have to admit two crimes: that he is a drug user and that he
is in possession of a hypodermic.

Chairman RANGEeL. But if you were to convince me of that, would
you not move further and try to convince me that by legalizing
drugs, that the addict would be able to get a higher degree of
purity and that it would be a cleaner process that he or she would
be involved in?

Mayor SceMoRE. Well, what I am saying is that right now the
criminals control the quality, the quantity, the price of drugs, and 1
would prefer that the health system or Government control that,
because there are some people, and I think we have to admit that,
who have an addiction and who are going to be addicted for the
rest of their lives.

I don’t want them breaking into our houses anymore. I don’t
want them to continue to lure our children into this profitable
drug trade. And I just think that we could destroy the market by
allowing people access through the public health system.

Chairman RANGEL. Think as to whether or not the legalization of
liquor and cigarettes have restricted the number of users.

Mayor Scumorge. Well, Mr. Chairman, the problem there—and
we can learn a lesson—is that after alcohol prohibition, we didn’t
continue to have “Say No’”’ programs, or anything like that.

We went from saying it was illegal to actually promoting it as a
social good, not only that it was socially necessary, but desirable to
drink.

Chairman RANGEL. Is there any question in your mind that de-
criminalization and legalization would not lead to an increase in
addiction, any question in your mind?

Mayor Scamoke. Mr. Chairman, there are enough questions on
this issue that I think it does deserve the further study of a nation-
al commission, and that is why——

Chairman RANGEL. We will study. But I am asking, have you
heard anybody that supports your position indicate anything other
than it would increase the amount of addiction?
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Mayor ScHMOKE. I have heard and seen studies, particularly as it
relates to marijuana, that marijuana would——

Chairman RANGEL. I am not talking about marijuana; I am talk-
ing about——

Mayor Scamoke. Well, sir, there are——

8}]1?airman RanGEL [continuing]. Cocaine, heroin, and crack, and
P.C.P.

Mayor ScamOKE. The problem is if. The Administrative Judge
from the Drug Enforcement Administration just recently came out
with a view that marijuana was ‘“the most therapeutically safe sub-
stance known to man.” That is a quote.

Chairman RanNGEL. Okay.

Mayor ScHMOKE. Now why we have the restrictions that we do
}oln marijuana and not on alcohol is a judgment that has to be made

ere.

Chairman RANGEL. Maybe 1 should have really refined my ques-
tion and asked: Have any of the people that supported your posi-
tion, your study, your debate, your discussion ever indicated that
there is any question at all as to whether decriminalization of
heroin, P.C.P., cocaine, its derivative crack would not cause an in-
crease in the number of people that would become addicted?

Mayor Scumoxe. I wiil answer that, but, as you know, Mr. Chair-
man, I have not called for legalizing crack or P.C.P. I just want to
make that very clear.

Chairman RaNceL. Cocaine?

Mayor ScumokEe. For addicts, allowing addicts to come to the
health professionals for that substance, yes, sir. There have been a
number of people that have raised the question because it is an ex-
periment. We only have a theory.

We can’t guarantee you exactly what will happen if we change tc
a decriminalized mode, but what we can guarantee is if we contin-
ue doing what we are doing, we will continue to fail and fail our
children and fail the whole country.

Chairman Rancer. Well, I don’t want to exercise the prerogative
of the Chair. I really hope to get a chance. I have Mayor Koch on
another panel. But I will now recognize any member seeking recog-
nition. Mr. Stark?

Congressman STARK. Mr. Chairman, I want to thank the panel,
particularly Mayor Master, for taking what I suspect is a position
thatlI agree with and is probably quite unpopular in front of this

anel.

P But I think he touches on an area, the decriminalization of mari-
juana, which, for all practical purposes, has happened on the West
Coast of this country and with virtually no discernible increase of
any abuse or traffic in that particular product and, to the relief, I
might add, of many of our overburdened law enforcement agents
who found it a pain, quite frankly, to be chasing around after a
bunch of teenagers doing what they were going to do anyway.

Mayor Schmoke, I think, is a clarion call in a sea of fear and
concern. I think it is a concern by pezople who are frightened, pri-
marily about things of which they know little and who would like
simply the answers. I think your high-risk position of decriminal-
ization is to be lauded.
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There have been suggestions by reputable researchers that held
that addiction in this country is unrelated to the efforts to reduce
demand or the budgets of law enforcement agencies.

There are a certain number of people who are disaffected or de-
stabilized or uninterested in this society for a variety of reasons
and a certain number of those who experiment with heroin will be
addicted regardless of what we do. That may be correct, or it may
not.

But if it were up to this Committee, we would never find out, be-
cause we would be afraid to try it. Why, I don’t know.

But I want to suggest, as has been suggested here, would any-
body advocate decriminalization? I would. I would join with you. I
think that if we are so afraid, you will never achieve greatly in this
world unless you risk greatly.

And it seems to me that I would just like to echo the statements
of Mayor Barry. It isn’t for lack of honest attempts. It isn’t for lack
of funneling funds to outstanding law enforcement agencies and
great prosecutors. It hasn’t worked.

It doesn’t mean we should stop that, but I suggest that what I
am hearing from this distinguished panel of witnesses is if we
really want to be in the forefront of solving this problem, we might
be willing to try other things.

There may be one or two who would suggest legislation, but I
don’t think that has ever been seriously suggested.

The idea that if we could take more than one out of ten of the
addicts into detoxification and treatment centers in my district,
many of those wouldn’t come for fear of being branded a criminal.
They might have a job. They would sure as hell lose it if they had
to admit they were addicted and their employer didn’t know it.

And I suspect, Mayor—and that is my question—is that wouldn’t
we really help many of the addicts who seek help. If we also take
the stigma away or the fear away that the person who is attempt-
ing to get back in the mainstream would be precluded from entry
to a job, to his community because of this brand, this scarlet “A”
that goes on your head if you say “I am an addict”?

And I sense, in your concern about decriminalization, that that is
the approach you are taking and not just saying, “Katie, unbar the
doox". Let’s toss drugs like candy mints on every playground in
thig”’——

Mayor Scumoxke. That is correct.

Congressman STARK. I think anybody who characterizes your
stand like that is somewhat guilty of baiting you on that issue.

Mayor ScuaMoxEe. Well, that is the one problem that I face in
dealing with the term “legalization.” We are such a law-oriented
society with great respect for the law that whenever we hear the
term “‘legalization,” we assume that the person is promoting some-
thing as a positive good.

And that is not what I am talking about at all. I am talking
about focusing on our addicted population, to change our approach
to them, to reorient resources to fight the drug abuse problem
through drug abuse prevention and education programs to try to
cut down on the number of people who will become addicts in the
future.
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But most important is to deal with the crime that has changed
the character of our cities. And nothing that we have talked about
in terms of increasing the war on drugs is going to help us reduce
that crime. It is going to get worse, because every time we put on
the pressure-cooker, we just inflate the prices, which means more
people have to steal more, that the gangs make more, that there
are more shootings and killings, and nothing has been solved. And
that is really the problem with our approach.

Let’s get a flexibility in there that I think will be appropriate. It
is just changing the strategy. I want to continue fighting against
drugs. It's just, as I have said before, that if we are going to have a
new war on drugs, let it be led by the Surgeon General, not the
Attorney General. And I think that we will achieve more.

Congressman STARK. I want to thank you, and thank the entire
panel very much.

Chairman RANGEL. Congressman Gilman?

Congressman GiLman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mayor Schmoke, with regard to your thrust for decriminalizing,
are you including heroin as part of the decriminalization process?

Mayor ScumoKE. Cocaine and heroin, my suggestion is that we
should allow health professionals to distribute cocaine and heroin
to addicts as a part of a maintenance or supervised treatment pro-
gram so that addicts don’t have to go into the underground, to the
criminal element to get this drug, that they can come to the public
health system. Yes, sir.

Congressman GiLMAN. Well, are you——

Mayor ScaumokEi. That is the distribution. I am not asking that
we promote the sale or set it up in pharmacies. I am talking about
a flexibility that allows the health professionals to distribute it.

Congressman GirMaN. Well, how would we distribute it, then, if
you say it wouldn’t be done through any sale? How would it be dis-
tributed?

Mayor ScHMOKE. It would be done through prescription. I am not
talking about having, you know, in the stores, where you could
walk in and anybody off the street could point up there and say,
“Give me,” you know, “a bottle of’ whatever, “of cocaine” or
“heroin.” That is not what I am talking about.

I am talking about treating the addicted population as patients
and then putting in massive resources into our public education
and public drug abuse treatment programs to try to prevent non-
users from getting the substance.

Congressman GILMAN. Are you concerned at all about the prolif-
eration of more abusers as a result of all of this?

Mayor SCHMOKE. Yes, sir.

Congressman GiLMAN. When we decriminalized alcohol, we sud-
denly had a major increase in the number of alcohol abusers.

Mayor SceMokE. Yes, sir. I am very concerned. I am very con-
cerned about the proliferation of drug users, and I think that it is
going to continue under our existing approach to this problem. And
I think that we would have a better chance at reducing the
number of users if we go to a decriminalized mode.

Congressman GriMaN. Well, haven’'t we had a good demonstra-
tion of the effect of that when we decriminalized alcohol and found
that we had increased the usage of alcohol in the country?
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Mayor ScHMOKE. As I said, sir, I think there were clearly some
mistakes made there that we can learn from. I mean, right now we
have gone from a period in our country where we had massive law
enforcement resources trying to create an alcohol-free America to a
point where we have people using little dogs to sell beer on televi-
sion.

I mean, we have completely—we have gone from one end to the
other, and that is not what I would propose. I would not allow ad-
vertising of these substances. I am not trying to promote drug use.

As 1 say, I am a father. I have been a prosecutor. I have been a
soldier in this war on drugs, but I think I know what works and
what is likely to work. And I would just like us to rethink our ap-
proach, to look at the possibility of changing our approach to
Schedule I drugs to allow physicians to administer those drugs
through the public health system.

Congressman GiLMaN. What about the examples in Great Britain
and in the Netherlands where they do have a maintenance pro-
gram and where there has been tolerance in the Netherlands?

Mayor ScHMOKE. That is right. And the Netherlands, sir, I would
suggest that it is safer today in Amsterdam than it is on many of
the streets in the big cities in this country and that, in fact, they
do not have the kind of violent crime problem that we have. There
has been an increase in some property crime. I know the statistics.

But, again, what you have is a situation of an isolated country
stuck in the middle of a continent where there is a different form
of law of being asked to bear the burden of this change.

And I think if you look at the example of England, it is not a
failure if you look at the drug problem as a twin problem of addic-
tion and crime.

Congressman GiLMAN. Well, Mayor Schmoke, we have had police
officials come to our community from Great Britain, we have been
to the Netherlands and found that there was an increase in crime
as a result of the tolerance and that the Mayor of Amsterdam, for
example, was beginning to suggest greater controls and more strin-
gent attention to the narcotics abuse and narcotics trafficking prob-
lem in his own community.

It would seem to me that if we take a good hard look and an ob-
jective look at these examples of a drug maintenance program and
a drug tolerance program, we don’t find a very enviable result.

Mayor Scumore. We certainly don’t find a very enviable result
in what we are doing now. And doing more of the same isn’t going
to make those results any better.

And all that I am suggesting is that if we do want to take a good
look at this process, that we do it by way of independent commis-
sion, examine what is working now, what we have done in the past,
what have been the results.

I do think that after doing that, we will make substantial
changes and rethink our approach. I mean, after all, the goal, I
don’t think is to decide today whether we should legalize or not le-
galize. I think the goal is whether we should rethink our national
policies. And I believe that we should.

Congressman GILMAN. Well, am I correct that your approach,
though, would be to legalize and decriminalize?
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Mayor ScHMOKE. My approach would be to decriminalize certain
substances at this time and then have a commission look at each
substance of abuse, including tobacco and alcohol, and determine,
based on their potential for harm, how the country should regulate
those substances?

Congressman GIiLMAN. Just one more question with a decriminal-
ization, though, you would include all of the hard substances of co-
caine and heroin, P.C.P., and the other——

Mayor ScHMOKE. No, sir. That is what I tried to say. I am not
including P.C.P. or crack. I am saying that at this point, I am talk-
ing about a phased-in process, and it is the process that I think is
most important.

You are asking me to, you know, include some substances in that
I think that there needs to be further study about their impact. I
mean——

Congressman GiLMAN. Mayor, I'm not asking you to include it. I
just wanted to know what your position was.

Mayor ScuMoxe. My position is, sir, that I would like to see
health professionals have the independence to be able, if they felt
that it was proper, to treat addicts in this fashion, that they be al-
lowed to administer methadone, heroin, cocaine.

Colggressman GrmaN. And why do you draw a distinction on
crack?

Mayor SceMOXE. Why do I draw a distinction on crack? Because
I do think that that is a substance in which this commission that I
propose ought to study to determine its potential harm and com-
pare that to all the other substances of abuse that we now have
and determine how we regulate it.

I am trying to explain, Congressman. We have a substance out
there that we know kills more than 300,000 pzople a year, and we
make it legal. It is legal to sell nicotine to anybody in this country,
and we promote it, and we subsidize it.

Now, by any standard that you apply to control dangerous sub-
stances, nicotine should be an illegal drug:

Congressman GILMAN. But isn’'t that a good example of why we
should not legalize and not decriminalize?

Mayor ScaMokE. What it is a good example of—

Congressman GrnmMaN. If we have a substance out there that
should be controlled, then maybe we ought to be giving attention to
controlling that substance.

Mayor Scamoge. We are. And we have decided to do it by the
public health system. If we decided tomorrow or this Congress
made cigarettes illegal, you are talking about a crime problem?
There would be a massive crime problem, and we know that.

And so what we are saying is that we know that there is harm to
the public out there, and we are going to try to deal with that
harm through a public health strategy and through creating an en-
vironment of intolerance, '

I mean, we have public buildings now where we are telling
people that they can’t smoke. We are having all kinds of anti-smok-
ing efforts. But we don’t make the sale of cigarettes illegal, because
we know that would have an even more disastrous impact.

Congressman GMAN. I would be pleased to yield to the Chair-
man,
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Chairman RanGeL. Well, I would allow you to finish your ques-
tioning at this time.

Congressman GIiLMAN. Well, I know that I have overextended my
time, and I thank the gentleman for yielding. I thank the Mayor
for yielding.

Chairman RaAnGen. The Congressman from New Jersey, Mr.
Guarini?

Congressman GUARINI. Mayor, while I admire what you are
doing, there are certain things that are ringing in my ears that
just don’t make some sense. When you talk about tobacco and alco-
hol as an analogy, there is a lot we don’t know about addiction.

And the addictions for cocaine or tobacco and alcohol don’t seem
to me to be of the same type or of the same level. And the intensity
on them is much greater.

And, of course, we should do more research to find out how much
more we can learn about addiction before we experiment with the
lives of our young people because once we send out a message that
it is okay to take cocaine and the message is a mixed message, how
do we then get back to where we were before if we find out that
the road we traveled was the wrong one?

And do we let farmers grow cocaine? You say it is going to be
legal. Well, why shouldn’t they be allowed to grow cocaine?

Chairman RanGEeL. Coca leaves.

Congressman GUARINI. Or coca leaves. And then you have crack
in the streets. There is where the crime is. Crack comes from co-
caine. So how can you differentiate them?

And then when you talk about drugs, there are many. There will
be hundreds of drugs. There will be many drugs in the laboratories.
There will be designer drugs. It will be far more sophisticated. That
will give it all kinds of legal questions as to what is a drug and
what is not a drug and what is covered by law and what is nct cov-
ered by the Schedule.

We are not really with enough basis in knowledge as to where
we are going to make such a great step at this time.

Mayor ScaMoke. Well, I agree with you, Congressman. That is
why I am not advocating that we do this tomorrow. That is why I
keep saying that I think that what I am trying to do is get us to
focus in on our addict population now and to have this national
commission that is going to look into all of these issues.

I think one of the things you said is very important. What is our
goal? What is it that we are actually trying to achieve? Now, if we
are trying to ban all substances that are harmful to our body, then
we can’t eliminate tobacco and alcohol from a consideration. Now,
if we—

Congressman GUARINI. But they are on different levels.

Mayor ScamokE. But they kill 400,000 people a year.

Congressman GUARINI. They are different substances. They do
different things to the body.

Mayor ScHEMOKE. But you would agree with me on the statistics.
They kill 400,000 people a year.

Congressman GUARINI. That is the ultimate end. You can get
killed 16 times, including riding in an airplane.
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Mayor ScHMOKE. But the message we are sending to our children
now is that we will tolerate a substance that involves slow death,
but we won’t tolerate a substance that will kill you quickly.

Congressman GUARINI

Mayor ScHMOKE, If that is the message we want to send——

Co?lgressman GuariNt. Well, as they say, two wrongs don’t make
a right.

Mayor SCHMOKE. Pardon?

Congressman GuUARINI. As the old saying goes, two wrongs don’t
make a right. But we had troops in Vietnam——

Mayor ScamMOKE. But we have it within our power to try to cor-
rect it.

Congressman GuARINI. Yes. We had troops in Vietnam. That was
almost free distribution. There were no drug lords. Everybody had
it available to them. Qur troops came back addicted, and they had
readily available drugs.

Afghanistan, the Russian troops came back addicted. And I am
sure that it was almost a free distribution where they had the
plants and the drugs available to them.

Where would it be any different in a society where you say,
“Okay. Instead of going out into the fields of Vietnam, go down
into the dispensary and the drug store will have them for you?

Mayor ScEMOKE. But that is not what I am saying, Congressman.
That is why I try to keep emphasizing that I am not talking about
just making it freely available to any person around to walk down
to the dispensary.

I think we have to have an intolerant attitude, but I also think
that what we have to do is come up with a better mechanism to
control not only addiction, but the crime associated with drug traf-
ficking. And nothing that we are doing now is controlling that
crime.

Congressman GuUARINL. Did you ever study the areas where there
are societies that have less addiction, like Singapore and China?
And the Prime Minister of Guyana was just in town, and I asked
him the question, “Do you have an addiction problem there?”’ He
says, “No. We have a transhipment problem, but we don’t have an
addiction problem.”

There are societies that are free of it. Do we ask the question,
“What are they doing right that we are not doing?”’

Mayor Scamoxe. China is probably the most repressive police
state that we can think about, and if getting our drug problem
down to the way China’s is means we have to change our society,
then——

Congressman Guarini. Well, Singapore isn’t.

Mayor ScumOKE [continuing]. I am not interested.

Congressman GUARINI Singapore is a democracy. Singapore isn’t
really a police state.

Mayor ScaMokE. Well-——

Congressman SCHEUER. Singapore has maintained the British
system of punishment. They have the lash in Singapore that they
inherited and that they maintain from the British.

Congressman GuUArinNt. Well, then, you are saying that punish-
ment is, indeed, a deterrent to a crime?
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Congressman SCHEUER. Look, I can’t speak for Mayor Schmoke,
but it seems to me that if we want to approach Singapore, that
Draconian level of punishment of 50 lashes and have no vision of a
doctor, we are going to radically change the quality of our democ-
racy.

Congressman GUARINI. If that is the direction we go in, my good
colleague, if we had a choice between killing our young people and
putting the drug kings and the drug lords to the lash, I would
choose the lash.

Mayor ScamokEe. Congressman, I am not really against you. I am
trying to work with you and not against you.

Congressman GuaRriNt. I understand that.

Mayor Scamoxre. And what I am saying is that if we can focus in
on what are our goals in this effort and look at our present policies
and say, “Are those policies achieving those goals?”’; and “If not, is
there anything else that we can do? Is there some other approach
that could achieve those goals?”’ That is what I am trying to get at.

Congressman GUARINI. Well, I understand your goals are noble,
because we are all trying to get to the same direction. But bringing
families together, giving jobs to our young people, giving them
hope instead of despair, having social programs that make social
sense, there is a direction we haven’t gone in yet.

And perhaps those are the directions we should think of before
we go and legalize drugs.

Mayor SceMOkKE. Well, in my written testimony, as the Chair-
man knows, those are the types of things that I also talk about.

Congressman GUARINI Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mayor MastER. Mr. Chairman?

Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Mayor?

Mayor Master. May I make a point on the topic of discussion?

Chairman RANGEL. Yes.

Mayor MasTeR. It is an interesting thing that the number of
people who have written me—and the majority are from Texas and
California—are absolutely abhorrent and will not even consider the
legalization of drugs under any conditions, no way.

And then in the next paragraph, the only way to treat the user,
the dispenser, the kingpins, kill them.

Chairman RaNGEL. Thank you for your contribution.

Mayor MaAsTER. Yes. It’s great, you know.

Congressman GUARINIL. Do you mean all of the users, Mr. Mayor?

Mayor MASTER. These are the two extremes. .

Chairman RaNGEL. We will send that to the commission as well.

Mayor MasTeR. And in China, that is what they are doing.

Chairman RaNGeL. Thank you very much. Thank you.

Congressman GUARINI. There are going to be a lot of dead people
out there.

Congressman CouGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

With due respect, I couldn’t disagree more with the mayor and
with my colleague from California, Mr. Stark. As the Chairman
pointed out, there is no one who says that legalization, even of
marijuana, would not result in increased use.

In my opinion, if you have increased use of these substances, you
have three potential consequences. One is the increased number of
lives ruined as a result of drug use.
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A second consequence that we have not discussed is the in-
creased number of accident victims. We have had at least 37 rail-
road accidents involving drug use since the January 1987 crash
that took the lives of 16 people at Chase, Maryland—37. These acci-
dents occurred as a result of drug abuse.

Finally, we have not discussed the increased number of crime
victims who fall prey to those who go out and rob in order to sup-
port their habit. I would also submit that certainly cigarettes and
possibly alcohol do not turn people into the same kind of a zombie
that will go out and rob and steal to support a habit.

Mayor SCHMOKE., If you made it criminal——

Congressman CouGHLIN. These are additional consequences of
your legalization program that haven't been taken into account.

Mayor ScumokE. Well, I think that we have addressed that, and
the suggestion is that decriminalization would reduce the amount
of crime because people would not have the incentive to break into
houses to steal in order to get the kind of money that is necessary
now to satisfy drug——

Congressman CoucHLIN. You would still have to have money to
buy the drugs.

Mayor ScHMOKE. Pardon? v

Congressman CouGHLIN. Even if the drugs were legalized, you
would still have to have money to buy them.

Mayor ScaMore. Now, I would say under a public health ap-
proach, if there is a poor person who goes to a physician or a clinic,
that we should dispense it the way we would dispense drugs to poor
people now, which is through Medicaid.

Congressman CouGgHLIN. Medicaid?

Congressman OxvLEy. Will the gentleman yield?

Congressman COUGHLIN. Yes.

Congressman Oxiey. Will the gentleman yield just briefly?

Congressman CoucHLIN. Certainly.

Congressman OxiLEY. Mr. Mayor, you are saying that the taxpay-
er should pay for illegal drugs?

Mayor ScEMOKE. No, sir. I am saying that the taxpayers are
paying a heavy price now and getting nothing for it.

Congressman OxLEY. Who would pay for those drugs that were
dispensed?

Mayor ScaMoKE. The public health system, sir.

Congressman OxLEy. Where do they get their money?

Mayor ScHMOKE. But you are saying “illegal.” It would not be il-
legal. It would be a substance which a physician, in dealing with
his patient, could decide that it is important to maintain that pa-
tient on this substance of abuse,

Congressman OxLEy. Well, your public health system gets its
money from the taxpayers, doesn’t it?

Mayor SCHMOKE. Yes, sir.

Congressman CoucHLIN. Can I take my time back?

Mayor SceMOKE. It would be—

Congressman CouGHLIN. I guess I don’t——

Mayor ScaMOKE. It would be a medicine.

Congressman CougHLIN. I would——

Mayor ScHMOKE. But it wouldn't be an illegal substance.
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Congressman CoUGHLIN, I would ask the Mayor, do you really
believe that legalization of marijuana would not result in more ac-
cidents on our highways and railroads?

Mayor ScHmMokE. I don’t agree with you that the evidence indi-
cates that decriminalizing marijuana increases use. In fact, the sta-
tistics—I mean, we can argue statistics all day, but the data that I
have seen from the places that have done it, the use has not in-
creased. And would—

Congressman CouGHLIN. I would certainly like to see that data,
because I have never seen anything——

Mayor ScumokE. Oh, I'm sure we have people who are more
astute on this issue——

Congressman CoUGHLIN [continuing]. That indicates that legal-
ization does not result in increased use.

Mayor ScHmMOKE. Yes. Well, there are other people coming in
later panels that have studied this for a number of years. And I
have just read their material on that.

Congressman GUARINI. Would the gentleman yield?

Congressman CoUGHLIN. Why don't we give the other members
an opportunity to share their views on this matter?

Congressman GUARINL Yes. I just want to bring up one point
that was brought to me by the staff. The nine-month studies indi-
cates that out of 1,023 patients studied, 34.7 percent were found to
have used marijuana within four hours of admission to the center.
And I think that is significant to show that car accidents are,
indeed, caused in great part by the immediate use of marijuana
and drugs. )

Mayor SCHMOKE. But, Uongressman——

Chairman RANGEL. I would want really to finish this panel. So
what I am going to do is move on with the five-minute rule, allow
the members of the Committee to inquire first, and then go to
those members that are sitting with us.

The Chair yields to Mr. Ortiz.

Congressman Ort1z. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

One thing that disturbs me is about the young people. We are
talking about them experimenting with drugs. How are we going to
treat the 18 or 14 year old girl or young boy who decides that he
Evrants?to experiment, and he experiments, and then he likes the

ugs?

Mayor ScamokE. You're just describing life in present day Amer-
ica.

Congressman Ortiz. Well, let me go further. But it has become
legalized.

Mayor ScaMOKE. Congressman, availability is not an issue, is it?
I mean, it is already out there excessively——

Congressman OrTIz. My next question is: At what point will you
say that an individual is addicted? What criteria will you use for
the young one to say, “At this point he is an addict,” he becomes
available to come into a clinic or a hospital and receive drugs?

Mayor SceMOKE. I would allow the medical professionals to make
that judgment. Congressman, I am not saying that we would allow
access to children or promote access to children.

What I want to have are additional resources into this whole
“Say No”’ program to have an intolerant attitude by our country
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about drug use and to fry to protect the children. But right now,
they are getting access to these substances.

Congressman Ortiz. Right. But I am going a step further. Let'’s
say that we are sending the wrong signals and they say, “Well, if it
is legalized or decriminalized, it is good.”

So he goes to the underworld, he goes to the black market to
gbtal;,n the drugs, and he likes it. And then he says, “I can get it
ree.

At what point are we going to determine that he qualifies at a
young age because he went to the underworld and obtained it and
liked it, now he’s getting it free?

Mayor ScHMOKE. I may not be following you there, but the point
that I have tried to make is that we are not saying to him that it is
good. I mean, right now there is alcohol in our society that is legal.
I don’t think we are saying to 10, 12, 13 year old children that alco-
hol is good; nor are we trying to promote the sale of those sub-
stances to those children,

And if there is a young alcoholic, we treat that alcoholic for that
disease of alcoholism.

Congressman OrTiz. But not with alcohol.

Mayor ScaMOKE. We treat him with whatever, but——

Congressman ORTIzZ. But you don’t give an alcoholic alcohol.

Mayor ScHMOKE. Congressman, as I indicated from Dr. Klieber’s
testimony, the most important way of beginning to treat a heroin
addict is not to make him go “cold turkey,” but to actually give
him t?fat substance, maintain him on that substance as you wean
him off.

Obviously, if a person has one disease, you are not going to treat
him the way you would treat him for a separate disease. I think
that the public health professionals will tell you that it is impor-
tant to maintain these addicts on the substance while you are
trying to treat them.

But they can’t do it now because of the way our criminal law is
written.

Chairman Rangzr. If you will pause for a minute, Mr. Mayor, let
me confer with the members of this Committee. We had indicated
earlier that we were going to break. Obviously, we are past that
point now.

There is a Conference Report on legislation that is on the floor. I
don’t know how much time Mayor Schmoke and our distinguished
Mayor has from West Virginia, but it would be the Chair’s inten-
tion to vote and to break until 1:00 o’clock.

May I inquire as to whether or not the members of this panel
would want to further question Mayor Schmoke and, if so, whether
or not he would be available at 1:00 ¢’clock?

Would there be any questions at 1:00 in order to ask him to
return?

Congressman ScHEUER. Mr. Chairman, I would be willing if
Mayor Schmoke is not going to be available then to agree not to
ask questions now, but I would ask unanimous consent that we can
address questions to all of the witnesses by mail and hold the
record open.
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Chairman RANGEL. The record will be open for additional ques-
tions and perhaps we can make public some of those questions in
order to expand the so-called ‘“‘discussion.”

Mayor Schmoke, let me thank you for——

Congressman Ox1eyY. Mr. Chairman? Mr. Chairman?

Chairman RANGEL. I am sorry.

Congressman OxrLey. Mr. Chairman, I also had some questions
for the Mayor that I would love to propound if that is doable,
either now or——

Chairman RancGeL. At 1:00 o’clock?

Congressman OxLEY. I would be willing to be here at 1:00 o’clock.
I don’t know what the——

Chairman RaNGeL. Well, the question is that we do have a vote.
We would have to break, anyway, for lunch.

Will you be available at 1:00 o’clock?

Mayor ScumokE. I will not, Congressman. The problem is that I
am supposed today to go visit one of our sister cities in Spain. The
fact that I am leaving the country has nothing to do with my ap-
pearance here today, but I have te go fly up to New York.

S Chairman R#.4GEL. We hope that the questions will follow you to
pain.

Mayor Scamoke. Thank you.

Chairman RanGeL. And we will continue. Why don’t you just
take over the Chair? I yield to Mr. Oxley. I am going to vote. And
then you could recess until 1:00 o’clock for us.

Congressman MruMme. If the gentleman would yield for just a
moment, the Chair?

Congressman OxLEY. Mr. Mfume?

Congressman MruME. I am going to leave with the rest of the
panel also to vote, and I may not have an opportunity to see the
Mayor before he leaves. But I certainly want to thank him. As I
said in my opening remarks, I consider him a friend and a col-
league. We both represent many of the same people in Baltimore.

This was a daring issue to go out on in terms of the leadership,
and he is there to do that. He, in many respects, is responsible for
all of us being here today to grapple with this very same issue. And
although we have differences of opinion, I think we all have in
mind the same goal.

So, Mayor Schmoke, I want to thank you again for journeying
here to be with us, but even more so for daring to raise this issue
for debate. And I agree with what was said previously. I think our
democracy is strong enough to deal with this debate and to become
a better nation for it.

Thank you very much.

Mayor ScamoxE. Thank you, Congressman.

Congressman Oxrey. I thank the gentleman from Maryland, and
I particularly appreciate both Mayors remaining just a little
longer. And I will miss the activities on the House floor because I
think this issue is as important as any legislative matter this Con-
gress has considered.

Mayor Schmoke, do you distinguish between the addict and the
casual user?

Mayor Scamoxke. Yes, sir.
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Congressman OxLEY. And would you concede that there are liter-
ally thousands and thousands of casual users? And, if, in fact, you
plan to provide the kind of medicinal help that you describe to the
addict, what happens to the casual user? What happens to the so-
called “yuppie” that buys a glisson of cocaine for a weekend recre-
ational use? How does he fit into this plan that you proposed?

Mayor Scamoxe. Well, as I said, I am talking about the begin-
ning. Where we end up ultimately would be decided by this com-
mission. But right now that person would still be in violation of the
law and would still be subject to prosecution at the initial stage.

Congressman OxLeY. So, in other words, we are going to have a
self-professed addict, who will be able to go to a hospital and re-
ceive a fix on demand, and at the same time we are going to make
that casual user a criminal, who would be prosecuted?

Mayor Scamoxe. No. What I am saying to you is that I am
trying to get that addict, trying to keep that addict from breaking
into your house or shocting you on the street in order to get money
to go deal with the criminal.

Congressman OXLEY. Well, where does the money that the casual
user spends go? Doesn’t that go ultimately to the drug kingpins?

Mayor Scamoxe. Well, let’s look at the situation that we have
right now and try to figure out exactly how we stop that casual
user from going to the drug kingpins now. And I don’t think we
have been able to do that at all.

What I am trying to do is to put the drug kingpins out of busi-
ness by taking a big portion of his market, which is the addicted
population, and take them and pull them into the public health
system.

Congressman OxLEY. Mayor Master, did you have a comment on
the previous question?

Mayor MasTER. My point is that 25 grams of pure cocaine costs
the hospital less than $200. Now, they cut it with lactose powder
and sell it on the street for over $10,000.

And I think that we in public service, in the public health de-
partments can afford that expense when it is that low.

Congressman OxiLEY. What percentage of your taxpayers in West
Virginia would be willing to use their tax dollars to support drug
addicts?

Mayor MasTtER. Ten percent.

Congressman OxLEY. That high?

Mayor MasTER. That low.

Congressman OxLey. How about you, Mr. Schmoke?

Mayor Scamoke. Well, I think that at this point probably an
overwhelming number of people, nobody wants to support it.

Congressman Oxuey. That is right.

Mayor Scamoxe. What I am trying to get people to understand is
that they are paying a terribly high cost now and not receiving
many benefits from the current approach.

And the question is: After we take a look and do the research
and have the debate and we present them with a situation that is a
much more flexible approach, we would be able to say to the
public, “Would you like to reduce your crime rates by trying this
way rather than staying with the current approach?”



Al

53

And I think that after people hear about this issue and under-
stand it, that more people would opt for a more flexible approach
than the rigid approach we have now.

Congressman OxLEY. How many votes do you think you have got
in the Congress for your proposal?

Mayor Scamoke. If the idea is to immediately decriminalize?

Congressman OxLEY. Yes.

Mayor ScHMOKE. Is there a negative vote that could be cast?

Congressman OxLEY. A nodding one.

Mayor ScHMOKE. I don't think that I in any way have a majority
or anywhere close to that of people who would be in favor of this,
but what I am saying is that I think that if they ask the questions,
“Have we won the war against drugs?”’; most people would say
“No.” Are current strategies winning? No. Is doing more of the
same going to win? No.

And if we answer “No” to those questions, I think there are a lot
of people that want to open up the debate to considering alterna-
tives, and I do think this is one alternative that would lead to a
better country.

Congressman OxLEY. Mayor, at what point do you think anybody
could safely say that we have successfully fought and won the war
on drugs? Where are you willing to draw that line?

Mayor. ScaMokE. Well, we have been doing this for 74 years.
Now, if we were fighting any other war for 74 years and had this
kind of a lack of results, I would think we would not only want
new generals, but we would want a new strategy.

Congressman OxLEY. And is there some point where you think
we could reach to say that we have a drug-free America?

Mayor ScHMOKE. Oh, no. Certainly we don’t have a drug-free
America now, but we have to look back at our history and say,
“Look, we tried to have an alcohol-free America,” and we were
having success at reducing the alcoholism rates.

But look at the costs that we were paying in terms of an overrun
criminal justice system, terror in our streets, young children being
used as lookouts for bootleggers and adulterated alcohol flowing
through the veins of the people in our communities.

I mean, it is a question of what costs are we willing to pay in
order to reach this goal that you are talking about.

Congressman OxLEyY. If I could, just one more question for Mayor
Master. You had indicated in your testimony, as I recall, that there
should be absolutely no debate about legalization or decriminaliza-
tion of mind-altering drugs, L.S.D., P.C.P., and so forth. But I got
less than a firm answer, I think, in regard to cocaine and heroin,
that at least you were willing to look into that.

How can you distinguish, and how do you distinguish between
mind-altering drugs, like P.C.P. and heroin and cocaine?

Mayor MasTER. I don’t. It is just a personal opinion.

Congressman OxrLey. Well, why should we have—

Mayor MasteR. Just a gut reaction.

Congressman OZXLEY. So, basically, you are saying we should
really not even argue about decriminalization, legalization, not
only for mind-altering drugs, but for cocaine and heroin?
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Mayor MasTER. That seems to be where the problem is as far as
the criminal element is concerned, and that is what is bothering
us.

hCongressman Ox1EY. Well, it seemed to me a bit inconsistent
that——

Mayor Master. Well, do you find L.S.D. and P.C.P. on the streets
wiiczlh these criminals, too? We haven’t. We found cocaine, crack,
and pot.

Congressman OxiEY. In the District of Columbia, as a matter of
fact, and I'm sorry that Mayor Barry had to leave, but that clearly
has been the case.

Let me now turn to a friend from Florida, Mr. Shaw, for some
questions, and we will try to wrap this up, because I know you both
have commitments.

Congressman SuAw. Thank you, Mr. Oxley. Having been a
former Mayor myself, having been three times the Mayor of the
City of Fort Lauderdale, I know the frustration that is vibrating
from this witness table.

Mayors do not go off and leave their constituents and leave for
Washington. They live with their problems day and night, and they
are on call 24 hours a day, if they are going to do a good job.

So I can understand this frustration, but I think that we have
totally ignored the fact that we do have a choice. The frustration of
a mayor is because the supply is out there, and there is not a thing
he can do about it because it keeps flowing in from the outside.

And the problem with our national drug policy is that we are not
doing anything except working around the perimeter.

Mayor Master, you made a parallel a while ago on the question
in Vietnam, or you brought that up. And I think if you look into
what happened in Vietnam—and there is a lot of us that believe
that we did not have a will to win; we had a will only to contain,
and that is why we got beat.

Mayor MasTER. Right.

Congressman SHAw. And that is why we lost. And that is why
we are losing the war on drugs here in this country. We are satis-
fied only to contain it.

Mayor MasteRr. Absolutely.

Congressman Suaw. You never had a war without going into the
source and taking it out.

Mayor MasteEr. We lost the war in Vietnam. We are a country
that hates to admit defeat. We have lost the war on drugs. We hate
to admit that defeat.

But it is here, and it is now, and unless we use atomic power (if
we had in Vietnam), but we're not. We’re containing it. We've got
to use the “atomic power,” quote, unquote, on this war on drugs.

Congressman SHAW. Let me finish where I am coming from.

Obviously, Mayor Schmoke, in looking at your distinguished
career, and obviously you are a man of great intelligence. I can tell
that just by the way your demeanor is here before this Committee.

If I were to tell you or if you were to believe that we could wipe
out the sources of cocaine, the sources of other agricultural prod-
ucts that are producing these drugs, would you want to go forward
with any type of plan such as you had set forth?
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Mayor Scamore. You are saying if we could eliminate drugs
from the face of the earth?

Congressman SHAW. Yes, sir.

Mayor ScHMoKE. Well, then, obviously, I wouldn’t be here.

Mayor Master, That is right.

Congressman SHAW. We can. We just sent a spaceship up into
space today, and we can from space, we pinpoint where every co-
caine leaf is on the face of this earth that is growing out in the
sunshine. We can do it. We also had herbicides that can knock
them out. We can do it.

The problem that we are having is that we are not getting the
right type of cooperation from these other countries. The cocaine
fields in Bolivia are a greater threat to the future of America than
all of the Soviet missiles around the globe.

And I believe that it is necessary for us to go out and take them
out, allow these countries to again take control of their own bor-
ders, to assist them in wiping out these cocaine fields and marijua-
na fields. And if they do not welcome our assistance, then take
them out, period. That is a choice that I believe that this country is
going to have to take.

Now I see some heads shaking here, but I will bet you tomorrow,
I will bet you today that if we put it to the American people that
we are going to eliminate these cocaine fields around the globe,
that we will have them rallying around behind us just like we did
when we went in and took out some Soviet airfields in Grenada.
There is no question about if.

And that is what is going to do away with the frustration that 1
am seeing of mayors all over this country. We had tried interdic-
tion. We had done a brilliant job of interdiction. But interdiction
alone is not going to work.

Mayor MasTtiR. May I offer another suggestion? In my testimony,
rather than, as you suggest, doing it in a democratic way, by not
invading those countries and killing those crops, is that all foreign,
military, and/or domestic aid to countries, Bolivia, Peru, Venezu-
ela, Colombia, Panama, Mexico, Turkey, India, you name them,
any of those countries that produce any drugs at all, cut them off
all funding!

Congressman SHAW. I believe—

Mayor MasTER. You can put the ball in their court, and they're
going to have to handle it or they're going to get cut off altogether.

Congressman SHAW. I believe strongly that we should use every-
thing available to put pressure on these countries to ask for our
assistance. I agree with that. And economic pressure of all types is
certainly well within our grasp.

Mayor Scamoke. Congressman, it is just simply my view that I
think that if what we are saying is that the only way to win this
war on drugs is, for example, to invade our allies and——

Congressman Suaw. Well, I'm not talking about an invasion of
any great proportion. I am talking about simply going in and put-
ting the herbicides on the fields.

Mayor ScHMOKE. I would just simply say that I think that if that
is one option, then it ought to be viewed in the context and put up
to the mirror and looked at with other options, too. And that is all
1 am saying.
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You are asking for a new strategy. I am calling for a new strate-
gy. And I think that it really will take some more discussion, re-
search, then put it to the American public that this is what we
think is actually going to be successful in solving this problem.

And I am not sure that they would go with your approach. Obvi-
ously, at this point, they are not going to go with mine, but I think
that we may be able to come out with some compromise position
thag ils closer to a public health model than to a criminal justice
model.

Congressman SHaw. Well——

Mayor MASTER. I'm a veterinarian. It concerns me when you talk
about using the pesticides.

Congressman SHAW. I'm not talking about pesticides. I said “her-
bicides.”

Mayor Master. Herbicides, Agent Orange, Liquid——

Congressman SHAW. Let me tell you something, sir, Mr. Mayor,
that the type of pesticides that these marijuana producers, cocaine
producers are using is out of our hands. And they are using the
pesticides. They are using it.

They are killing game in our national parks——

Mayor MASTER. I know.

Congressman SHAW [continuing]. Throughout our country by the
use of these pesticides.

Mayor Master. That is why I am opposed. Agent Orange?

Congressman SHAWw. I am talking about a herbicide which does
not kill animal. It just kills the vegetation. And I am talking about
working through the United Nations, working through the Organi-
zation of American States to bring pressure on these countries, do
everything we can to bring pressure on these countries.

But what 1 am also talking about is providing a means by which
these countries can again regain control of their own borders. Parts
of Colombia, Bolivia, Peru are completely outside of their govern-
ments’ control.

We are talking about assisting Colombia, who is right now strug-
gling to try to regain control of its own borders. What is going on is
getting continuously worse, and it has to be checked. And we are
going to have to check it. Either that or we are going to lose the
future of this country. And legalization is surrender, and surrender
is totally unacceptable.

Thank you.

Congressman OxLey. All right, I thank the gentleman from Flor-
ida. And at this time, I would like to thank both Mayors for stick-
ing around the entire hearing and being with us and for their testi-
mony.

The Committee will stand in recess until 1:00 p.m., and I ask
that the room be cleared so that the afternoon session can admit
some people who have been waiting all morning to get in.

Again, thank you. And we will recess.

Mayor MasteR. Thank you, Congressman.

Mayor ScamokE. Thank you.

{Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., the Committee recessed, to reconvene
at 1:00 p.m. the same day.]
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AFTERNOON SESSION

Chairman RANGEL. The Chair apologizes. We have a number of
members of Congress that were leaving the New York delegation. I
am certain that the Mayor is aware of that, but we are anxious to
get started. And why don’t we lead off with Mayor Koch, who has
been a great advocate of more federal resources heing made avail-
able as we attempt to deal with the questions of interdiction, eradi-
cation, health care, education, prevention, and certainly law en-
forcement.

And we will start off with you.

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE EDWARD 1. KOCH, MAYOR,
NEW YORK CITY, NY

Mayor Koca. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am not
going to address those issues that you just addressed, because I
know there are time restraints. And I am going to limit myself to
dealing with Mayor Schmoke’s proposal, which effectively would
decriminalize drugs, or at least initially have a national commis-
sion to decide whether they should be legalized.

He doesn’t draw a real distinction between decriminalization and
legalization, because, for him, decriminalization means having it
dispensed by doctors. I gather from that that legalization means it
being dispensed in stores. That is what I drew from his testimony.

If T am wrong, I obviously would like to be corrected. But I think
that is really what he was saying. He is a brilliant spokesman for a
bad idea. I want to tell you why it is a bad idea, although I know
you already know.

The fact is that it is not a new idea. I mean, people sat at this
table as though they had just invented the wheel. That particular
wheel, which was a flat wheel, was tried in Great Britain. It began
in the ’60s and was abolished in 1985,

And the very proposal about which Mayor Schmoke went into in
great detail was exactly what was tried in Britain, where they said,
“Let the doctors prescribe.” And as soon as the doctors prescribed,
the addict population doubled.

And then they took it away from the doctors because they said
they couldn’t trust the doctors. And then the British Government
went into the business of dispensing through clinics. And the popu-
lation quadrupled. And crime went up.

So the two things which Mayor Schmoke and his supporters have
alleged might be positively addressed, addiction and the spread of
addiction, law enforcement and crime both turned out to have neg-
ative aspects when the proposal which he is now advocating was, in
fact, tried in Great Britain. They abolished it in 1985.

Now let me tell you why it cannot work. He says, Mayor
Schmoke, “Well, I would decriminalize, meaning allow doctors to
prescribe heroin and cocaine.” He was pressed here by some of the
members. Would you allow crack? “Oh, no.” Why not? That ques-
tion was not asked.

And it is because everybody knows that crack is now the drug of
choice. And everybody knows that it induces violent behavior. And
everybody knows that kids are on it. So it would not serve one’s
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purpose advocating ‘“decriminalization,” as he puts it, for other
substances, to include crack, P.C.P., or anything else.

Now what someone should have asked Mayor Schmoke is: Do you
know, theoretically, how crack is made? Crack is made from co-
caine. And one of the law enforcement agents, while we were
eating our tuna fish sandwiches back there, said to me, “I'm going
to tell you, Mayor, how it is made. You take cocaine, and you put it
in water. And then you have to have some other base,” baking
powder or something, I guess, “and then you heat it. And then
there are pellets. And the only difference between the powder
be’fore,” which I guess you snort it, “and now is that you can smoke
it.”

So what does Mayor Schmoke think, that these crackheads don’t
know? They don’t know you go in and you get your cocaine, and
how to turn it into crack? This is begging the issue not to discuss
it.

And let’s assume that there were some way to control it, which I
doubt. You don’t think that if there is a private demand, that the
mob, organized crime wouldn’t be out there supplying that
demand?

I will tell you what they did in Great Britain. This is a statistic
that Great Britain put out. Eighty-four percent of the addicts regis-
terﬁd with the Government were found to use other illicit drugs as
well.

Do you think that we are different here? I believe that people
are constantly looking for new highs, new ways to get high. And if
cocaine is freely available, well, then that is not the way to get
high any more. You want something more exotic.

Crack is not available? We will turn it into crack. Crack becomes
available? We will get some other designer drug. It is a bad idea.

And then I will go to a secondary aspect. You say to anyone who
advocates—it is really legalization, but they like to call it “decrimi-
nalization,” because if you say the doctors can dispense it, that's
not decriminalization; that is legalization.

The distinction they make, I will repeat, is you are not going to
give it out at the store; you are just going to give it out at the doc-
tor’s office. Okay. What happens to youngsters? Now, immediately,
if you put that question to someone at this table who was for legal-
ization, they are going to say, “Of course, you can’t give it to a
youngster.”

Let’s assume a youngster means someone under 17 or 18, what-
ever it is. But we have youngsters as young as 11 years old just ap-
prehended on Long Island who were wholesalers, selling it. They
were probably using it. I don’t know in this particular case, but I
assume so. But we know that there are 11, 12, 13 year old kids who
are on crack. And it is a mind-changing drug that causes violence.

Well, what do you think organized crime iz going to do? Orga-
nized crime is going to say, “You can’t get it at the doctor’s office?
You can’t get it at the store? Come to us.” It is only $3 a vial in
New York City, is my understanding. So it is not a question of
money any more.

People aren’t necessarily—although many people are because
they have criminal personalities or crack creates criminal personal-
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ities—stealing to get the $3. Some undoubted : are because they
want to be on crack all day. But others are able to afford it.

And don’t you think that organized crime is going to provide
that resource? I think it will. Will it provide the other illicit drugs
to the adults? And now you get to the bottom line, which will then
end it for me, unless you have questions for me, of course.

The imprimatur of acceptability. Thank God in this country the
taking of drugs is still perceived to be bad news. We have 500,000
heroin addicts estimated by the federal government, 200,000 of
them being in the City of New York.

We have 6 million cocaine addicts. I have not seen the break-
down for the City. We have about 240 million people. So as of this
moment, it is not exactly a majority position to take drugs.

What do you think will happen when the imprimatur of lawful-
ness, acceptability is there? Well, people will say, “Listen, if the
Government now says it is okay, it can’t be all that bad. If the Gov-
ernment is either allowing doctors to give it out or giving it out at
the stores themselves, it can’t be that bad.” It is very bad.

Now, when they say, “We will not let children have it,” and, of
course, they point to cigarettes and alcohol for different purposes, I
think we made a mistake. So shall we repeat the mistake?

Let’s put it right on the table. People ought not to smoke. And,
in fact, after an educational campaign of I don’t know, 30, 40 years,
middle class people are not smoking any more. You go to any
dinner party, you rarely find someone who is smoking.

It is, regrettably, those who are on the bottom of the economic
ladder that education has not yet influenced adequately who are
still smoking the largest number. That is regrettable. But how long
did it take before it set in that smoking is bad for you?

Now, as it relates to liquor, we made a mistake. I don’t know
how we could have done it better or whether we could have found
a way to have prohibition.

But let’s not repeat that mistake. It was a mistake to allow
liquor to flower as it did, but it is there. And I don’t know. I am
going to leave it to other people to comment on whether something
can be done educationally.

But at this point to have a third error and to rely on education,
which we know will take 20 years before it has any impact at all,
which is why interdiction is so important at this particular
moment?

And, therefore, I believe that Mayor Schmoke, who I want to
accord high points for brilliance and intelligence, is on the wrong
track. And I think that it makes no sense at all to commence what
he proposes in two steps: decriminalization, meaning letting doctors
dispense it; and then a commission to decide whether it should be
legalized, meaning sold at the stores. I am against either.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Statement of Mayor Koch appears on p. 231.]

Chairman RANGEL. Mayor Koch, you know better than most wit-
nesses that these bells are once again asking us to respond to the
floor to vote. Let me ask, would you have time to stay until we get
back?

Mayor KocH. Yes, I will. Of course.
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Chairman RANGEL. Then one of the questions I would have at
the appropriate time is to see how you can take the position you
do, and I agree with you on, and still believe that we should try
sterilized needles.

Ma(\iyor Koca. I thought you would ask me that. I came well pre-
pared.

Chairman RaNGEL. Very good.

[Recess.]

Chairman RanGeL. Mayor Koch, I think you were concluding
with how the distribution of legalized sterile needles was different.

Mayor KocH. Shall I tell you what we are doing right now?

Chairman RaNGeL. Yes. And then we will go on to the next wit-
ness.

Mayor KocH. In the City of New York, we have 1,400 A.LD.S. pa-
tients as compared with San Francisco, which has 140. We now
have 25 percent of all of the A.LD.S. patients in the whole country.
It is actually going down.

And what is important to know is that the spread of A.ID.S.
amongst homosexuals is reduced and the increase now is amongst
intravenous drug users, and the largest number of intravenous
drug users who have A.LD.S. and where the spread is occurring is
amongst Blacks and Hispanics. That is the largest number.

And 1,700 women have been diagnosed in the City of New York
as having A.LD.S., and 90 percent of them are minority. And 300
children have been born in the City of New York who have A.ILD.S,
because their mother was a drug addict or because their mother
slept with a drug addict who passed A.LD.S. onto her. They will all
die. That is the general belief.

Now, three doctors, Dr. David Sensor, the Health Commissioner
of the City of New York a number of years ago, an outstanding
doctor of public medicine, came up with the original idea. He said,
“Let’s see whether we can stop the spread of A.ID.S. by exchang-
ing needles, because A.LD.S. is spread from one drug addict to an-
other through a dirty needle,” meaning blood from a contaminated
addict to a noncontaminated addict.

Chairman RanGEL. No, it’'s not a new concept. I just wondered
how you differentiated that——

Mayor KocH. I'm going to.

Chairman RancEeL.[continuing]. With Mayor Schmoke’s-——

Mayor KocH. I will. I am going to. I mean, I don’t want to take -
too much time, but I have to explain it if it is to have any relevan-
cy. But 1 will try to be briefer.

First, there are only 11 states in the whole union that require
prescriptions for needles, In 39 states, you walk into a drug store,
you buy a needle.

Secondly, statistically, many of the states, where needles require
a prescription, have the largest incidence of A.LD.S,, and the states
where you can buy a needle, walking into a store and buying it for
I don’t know, a needle wholesale costs about 20 cents and $5 on the
black market, that they have a lesser spread of A.ID.S. in this par-
ticular population.

So Dr. David Sensor said, “Why don’t we try a small experi-
ment?’ And he came to me, and he said, “Would you support it?”
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It does not require a change in the law; it requires the State
Health Commissioner to agree, and it is very small.

So I said, “Well, I will send letters to all of the law enforcement
people and see what they say.” And they all sent me letters back.
And Sterling Johnson is here, and I'm sure he will tell you later, if
you ask him, what he said to me then.

“No, don’t do it.” And all the law enforcement people said it, and
the reasons they gave are very simple, that the cult of heroin use is
to exchange needles. And it puts the imprimatur of the Govern-
ment on the drug trade if you exchange the needles. Those are the
two reasons.

“So,” 1 said, “this isn't going any place, David, if all the law en-
forcement people are against it.” He said, “Mayor, they are wrong.
All we want to do is to do it with 200 people. We have 200,000 drug
g(_ichicts. And if we are right, we will save lives.” Well, the idea

ied.

And then Dr. Steven Joseph came in, also a world-renowned
public health doctor, and he said, “Sensor was right. We should do
it, Mayor. Let me submit the application to Dr. David Axelrod,”
who was the State Health Commissioner.

They submitted it, and he said, “Yes.” Now, what is involved
here? 200 people who can only get into this “‘cohort,” I think they
call it, if they are on a waiting list to get into a drug treatment
program.

And while they are waiting, they will get counseling. They will
be the first of all the people out there to get into the first slots that
come in. And there will be a second cohort of 200 that will simply
be analyzed on a regular basis to see whether there is a change in
the seropositive conversion rate as to non-A.L.D.S. or non-H.LV.

And, say, these three doctors, Axelrod, Sensor, Joseph, and a na-
tional medical association, but I don’t want to give it by name, that
say, ‘“Yes, we should try it.”

Now, assume that it doesn’t work. What have we done at the end
of a reasonable period? It is not like Mayor Schmoke, who says,
“Give every addict who is taking heroin his heroin or his cocaine
by going into a doctor’s office.”

It is the National Academy of Sciences, the Surgeon General, the
World Health Organization all endorse this idea. Who gave me this
wonderful list?

Chairman RawncerL. Okay. Well, that is really terrific, and we
would want all of the additional information on this subject.

Mayor Koch. That is why we are doing it. If it doesn’t work, we
will end it.

Chairman Ranger. Okay.

Mayor Kocr. But assume that it works, we may be saving lives.

Chairman RANGEL. You know,; the last time we discussed this, 1
asked you a question, and that was whether or not there was any
treatment related at all to this program of——

Mayor Kocn. They get counseling,

Chairman RANGEL. Okay.

Mayor KocH. They get counseling and——

Chairman RANGEL. And you told me not to your knowledge. But
today you said that it is really for people who are going to be se-
lected who are waiting for treatment.

95-042 0 - 89 - 3



62

Mayor Koch. Correct.

Chairman RANGEL. Well, the question I was asking you then was
that you were saying, then, you wanted to determine with one con-
trol group——

Mayor KocH. Yes.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. Whether or not it would be less
activities as related to the A.LD.S. virus with the sterile needle as
opposed to the uncontrolled group.

Mayor KocH. Correct.

Chairman RaNGEL. Now if what you are saying is that the con-
trolled group is awaiting treatment——

Mayor KocH. That is correct.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. Then I assume that treatment
means that you are trying to get them off of drugs?
20%&ayor Kocu. They are counseled to get off drugs, this cohort of
i Chairman RaNgeL. So if you are successful in getting them off of

rugs——

Mayor Kocu. Wonderful.

Chairman RANGEL {continuing]. Then you don’t have any control
group and the whole idea just goes down the drain.

Mayor KocH. First of all, let me just respond.

Chairman RANGEL. You don’t have anybody.

Mayor KocH. I am not a medical statistician. I’'m not even a reg-
ular statistician.

Chairman RangeL. Well, I am not either. But we are just trying
to learn from each other.

Mayor KocH. But this is a very exact science, and if the——

Chairman RANGEL. Not giving away needles. That is easy.

Mayor KocH. Yes, sir, it is.

Chairman RANGEL. That is not a science.

Mayor KocH. The science is the controls. And if these three doc-
tors and these other groups, which I won’t re-mention, believe it is
worth doing; which is totally different than your basic question,
which is that is this any different than Mayor Schmoke’s propos-
al—you bet it is.

Chairman RANGEL. Mayor Koch?

Mayor. KocH, We are just talking about 200 people, not 6 mil-
lion.

Chairman RanNgeL. Mayor Schmoke has recommended to us a
half a dozen outstanding physicians and Ph.D.s that would follow
this panel.

Mayor KocH. Yes.

Chairman RANGEL. And if that is the kind of advice that you are
following as relates to sterilized needles, I hope that your time
would permit you to hear from them, because they have got a case
to make.

Mr. Gilman?

Congressman GitMaN. One question, Mayor, and I will be brief.
We hear quite a bit of comment that by legalizing, we will get rid
of the criminal element, we will get rid of crime. What are your
comments about that?
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Mayor Koch. I think it is a foolish philosophy to think that you
are going to reduce crime, and the experience in Great Britain is
that crime went up. )

Congressman GILMAN. You visited the Netherlands, I think, not
too long ago.

Mayor KocH. Yes. And people misquote what they do in the
Netherlands. In the Netherlands, in old Amsterdam, the fact is
that cocaine and heroin are strictly prohibited, and you are arrest-
ed for possession or sale.

They do have a policy, which they are really very sensitive
about, which is that they will not direct law enforcement against
marijuana sales, which are open and notorious there, because they
don’t have the resources to address all at one time.

But when they get through with controlling, if they ever do, the
harder substances, it is my understanding that they will then seek
to control marijuana.

; I thought that it was a mistake to give it the original imprima-
ur.

Congressman GitMAN. And did you have an opportunity to dis-
cuss with any of the Amsterdam officials about the crime rate,
whether it has been up or down because of that?

Mayor KocH. I don't know what the crime rate is.

Congressman GiLman. Thank you. No further questions.

Chairman RaNgEL. Mr. Scheuer?

Congressman ScHEUER. Well, it's a great pleasure to have our
Mayor down here, one of the great mayors in the history of New
York. Don't shrug, Eddie. It’s the truth. Own up to it.

hMayor Koch. Well, only one out of three in New York believe
that.

Congressman ScHEUER. Well, I believe it, and if they were
around long enough to see how you saved the City from absolute
financial chaos——

Mayor Koch. Thank you.

Congressman SCHEUER [continuing]. A decade ago, they would
understand it.

Mr. Mayor, you seem to be in favor of provision of free needles.

Mayor KocH. As a test.

Congressman SCHEUER. As a test; right. And you seem to feel
that the counseling helps, that the counseling——

Mayor Kocwu. Yes. It gets them off of drugs,

Congressman ScuruzeR. To get them off of drugs; right. Now, 1
haven't endorsed legalization or decriminalization. In fact, I hate to
use those two words, the “L” word and the “D” word. But, ar-
guendo, Kurt Schmoke does, and he makes to me at least a compel-
ling enough case that we ought to study it and bring in experts and
think about it.

Mayor KocHa. It has been studied already.

Congressman ScHEUER. Eddie, let me ask you my question. You
rely on the counseling that is a component of the provision of free
needles as perhaps getting them off drugs.

Why do you feel that the counseling which surely is a part of the
provision of drugs under, let’s say, some kind of test program of de-
criminalization, or what have you, why do you assume that coun-
seling when these addicts——
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Mayor Kocs. Let me get—-

Congressman ScHEUER. Hold on. Let me finish the question.
When they surfaced, one of the advantages of some kind of an ex-
perimentation of that kind is addicts surface. They become visible,
and we can treat with them. We can talk with them. Why do you
assume that——

Mayor Koch. I will tell you why.

Congressman SCHEUER [continuing]. Drug eduication——

Mayor Kocs. Easy.

Cingressman ScHEUER [continuing]. And counseling would
work——

Mayor Kocs. I will tell you why.

Congressman ScCHEUER [continuing]. In the case of free needles,
but not in the case of addicts.

Mayor Kocs. I will tell you why.

Congressman ScHEUER. Tell me why.

Mayor KocH. Because in order to get into that small cohort of
200 people out of 200,000 who are heroin addicts in the City of New
York, you have to be one of those who has signed up for treatment.

Now, that is not what—vou are not going to give hercin and co-
caine, under Mayor Schmoke’s proposal, to only those who say they
are just taking it to get off of it.

Congressman SCHEUER. Well, maybe that should be our program.

Mayor KocH. No, absolutely——

Congressman ScHEUER. That certainly would be one possibility.

Mayor Kocu. Then all they would do is to sign up and say “I
want to get off of it,” and stay on it for the rest of their lives. The
fact is people’s—and you will get more experts on this, craving for
cocaine is so extraordinary that most people do not believe that
many people in treatment could, in fact, be capable of getting off it.
Some will.

With heroin, you go to methadone. With cocaine, as you know,
you have got to be drug-free. And it is such a compelling craving
that it is very hard to have people successfully go through very
long programs.

All of the cocaine programs that have any success are very long
programs, a year or more, which is different than methadone. I see
a total difference.

Chairman RaNceL. How many members would want to inquire
of the Mayor before he leaves, s0 I can have some idea.

Congressman SCHEUER. Let me have one question.

Chairman RANGEL. Go ahead.

Congressman ScHEUER. Mr, Mayor, if it is that impossible to rid
a cocaine addict—to help him get rid of his addiction——

Mayor Koch. Very difficult.

Congressman ScHEUER [continuing]. And if the law enforcement
system is as totally incapable of interdicting the flow of cocaine
from—— ‘

Mayor Kocu. We haven’t really done it.

Congressman ScHEUER. Well, we have done it. Hey.

Mayor Kocs. No, we haven’t.

Congressman ScHEUER. Do you have a law enforcement official
who will tell you that with the addition of “X” billions of dollars a
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year, we could measurably reduce the drugs of substance into our
neighborhoods?

Mayor KocH. Let me just make a very brief statement on that. I
do not believe that we have committed the resources, even this
Congress—not the people over here, because I know you are dedi-
cated to this, but the last drug bill is a fraud. You say there is $230
million for law enforcement. I am told the maximum that is avail-
able is $70 million. And if I am wrong, please tell me. That is a
f‘rztlud on the public. $230 million is a fraud on the public nation-
wide.

Do you know that in the City of New York, we are spending
about $450 million? And you say—well, that establishes that it
isn’t working. I want to tell you we would be more inundated if we
weren’t putting people in jail.

Now, I believe, for example, the Federal Government has a
major responsibility, which it has just failed to do. You can’t grow
cocaine and heroin in Central Park. Everybody knows that. It has
got to come over the borders.

And to me, what was shocking—and if you will permit me to say
it as I have served with you. Many members here, particularly the
Chairman and I, worked so hard and Congressman Gilman as well
worked so hard to get military interdiction into the House Omni-
bus Drug Bill, We got it in two years ago; the Senate wouldn’t take
it.

This year we got it into both Houses. It was a miracle, military
interdiction.  And somehow or other in conference—and you and I
know that if a measure gets in, even though different, but in both
Houses, when you get to conference, something comes out that re-
sembles one or both or a compromise—they took it all out.

I don’t know how they did that. 'm sure it was legal. But the
fact is it was unusual. You know that and I know that. This coun-
try, the people are out there committed to doing something about
drugs. Regrettably, the Federal Covernment is not committed.

Now, in Japan, they eliminated the drug problem. You talked
about Singapore, Jim, as though it were a terrible society. It hap-
pens to be one of the most advanced democratic societies in all of
Asia. They have democratic elections.

And if they didn’t think that whipping, “lashing,” as you said it,
was appropriate in that society, they would vote it out. It is not the
only society in—

Chairman RANGEL. It’s strange that people would talk about
lashing, and then they support the death penalty here, you know.

Mayor KocH. No, no, no. Hold en. Do you know, Jim, until 1948
this country permitted whipping? It was eliminated in 1948 in a
case involving Delaware, and the Supreme Court, it is my recollec-
tion, went on to say, “But you can still use it with students, but not
with criminals.”

Congressman ScHEUER. Well, Mr. Mayor, you heard Congress-
man Guarini say, and I don’t think he was entirely kidding, if it is
a question of the death penalty or if it is a question of the lash,
which seems to have a tremendously concentrating effect——

Mayor Koca. Well, we ought not——

Congressman ScHEUER [continuing]. On the minds of young
people in Singapore—-—
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Mayor Kocu. We ought not to kid ourselves. The death penal-

. ('l)longressman ScHEUER [continuing). He would prefer to have the
ash.

Mayor KocH. The death penalty will not eliminate drugs. But I
believe it should be available. And if I had been here, I would have
voted for it. I have been supportive of it in appropriate cases.

Congressman GuariNt. Would you yield, Mayor?

Mayor XocxH. What?

Congressman GUARINI. 1 agree with you. I voted for the death
penalty.

Mayor KocH. Sure.

Congressman GUARINI. I was misquoted by my colleague, but he
paraphrased it. The fact is that I agree with your status. I do be-
lieve that——

Mayor KocH. These are the answers: interdict as much of the
drugs so they don't come into the country; when they come here do
as much arrest as you can; have an educational program that is
meaningful.

We don’t even have a national educational program. I wrote to
the Secretary of Education. I said, “I looked at our films that we
use in our school system, and they stink. Why don’t you get,
‘Against Drugs’? Why don’t you get a film nationally with all of
the resources the Federal Government has that”’——

Congressman CoUuGHLIN. Mr. Mayor, anti-drug films of this kind
will be distributed this fall,

Mayor Kocr. What's that?

Congressman COUGHLIN. You will have anti-drug films this fall,

Mayor Koca. Well, good.

Congressman CougHLIN. They are coming out right now.

Mayor KocH. I hope so. Now, on the first day of school, I went
into an elementary school and I spoke, so help me, God, first grade,
s&lecclond grade, third grade. These are kids that are six, seven years
old.

And 1 always like to treat kids as adults talking their language,
because you get a lot more out of them when vou do that. So I said,
“Listen, kids, how many of you know what crack is?”’

First grade, so help me, God. And they looked at me in amaze-
ment, like I was a loony. “Mayor, crack i1s drugs.” And then I said
to those kids, “How many of you know anyone who takes drugs?”’
Fulily 25 percent of the kids, first grade, raised their hands.

And T said, “What would you do if someone offered you drugs?”’
And the kids were wonderful. They said, “Oh, I would tell the
teacher”; “I would tell my Mommy.” Good. There is some, at least,
education out there.

But there are no real—you know, most of us were in the Army.
Do you remember those sex films?

Chairman RaNGEL. Terrible, terrible.

Maycr KocH. Charlie?

Chairman RANGEL. They're terrible.

Mayor Koch. Scared the hell out of you; right?

Chairman RangEgL. Terrible, terrible.

Mayor Koci. Okay. Why can’t we have films that scare the hell
out of kids on drugs? Right?
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Chairman RANGEL. Makes sense.

Mayor KocH. Okay.

Chairman RANGEL. Let me thank you——

Mayor Kocn. Thank you.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. For taking the time out. And I
yield to the gentleman from Maryland, Mr. McMillen.

Congressman McMiLLeN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman,
for this opportunity to introduce my good friend, Dennis Callahan,
who is Mayor of the largest city in my district and the most beauti-
ful state capital in the country.

And before doing =0, I would like to make just a couple of brief
comments on the issue in general. From my own experiences in the
N.B.A. and the Olympics, I have literally seen drug use firsthand. I
have seen it destroy careers of famous athletes.

I am pleased to see that the N.B.A. has taken some positive steps
in this regard towards a comprehensive approach to drug use in its
ranks, not only penalizing those who use it, particularly second-
time users, but also providing help for those who are caught up in
the vicious cycle.

Like my colleague from Maryland, Ben Cardin, I have done a lot
of town meetings on this issue. And truly the consensus that I have
received is that we need a comprehensive approach to this problem,
education, rehabilitation, enforcement, interdiction, before we even
consider decriminalization or legalization.

I can understand the Mayor of Baltimore's call for legalization,
given the frustration in dealing with this problem. Until we take a
comprehensive approach backed by sufficient resources and strong
leadership, it is premature to say that we failed in the drug war.

The Mayor of Annapolis, Dennis Callahan, has been one of the
leaders in the fight against drugs. In his city, he has established a
very successful zero-tolerance policy. His vigilant crackdown on
drug abuse has led to many arrests and has involved the entire
community in meeting this grave threat. I think you will find his
testimony compelling and interesting.

Mayor Callahan, you have an outstanding example of what lead-
ership in this area can accomplish.

Mr. Chairman, I congratulate you and the members of the Select
Committee for conducting this hearing. Legalization is a most con-
troversial issue. I know that you have personally taken a strong
and outspoken stand against the legalization of drugs.

I want you to know that I admire your willingness to examine
this issue thoroughly, and I want to thank you for allowing me to
introduce my good Mayor. Thank you.

Mayor CarLLanaN. Thank you, Tom.

Chairman RANGEL. Mayor, your entire statement will be entered
into the record. We do have a restriction, even though you
wouldn’t know it from the last witness. But we do have a five-
minute restriction and we hope that you wili be able to stay within
it.

Thank you very much.
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TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE DENNIS CALLAHAN, MAYOR,
ANNAPOLIS, MD

Mayor CarraHaN. Well, Mr. Chairman, I do recognize that re-
striction, and members of the Committee and I would like to thank
you for allowing me to speak after Mayor Koch. I forgot most of
what I was going to say while I was sitting here.

I agree with what he said. You know, it is interesting. I am an-
other mayor from Maryland, and it is coincidental that Kurt
Schmoke and I went to the same high school. We were born and
raised in the same city. We play each year an alumni football
game. We are on the same team. But we are not on the same team
on this issue, and I say, Kurt, you are wrong.

Annapolis is the home of the Naval Academy, the capital of the
State of Maryland, and last month we were featured in a 28-page
article in the ‘National Geographic,” and they referred to us as
the “camelot on the bay entering our second golden age.”

Well, gentlemen, I am here to tell you there is trouble in Cam-
elot. I am here to tell you that regardless of the size of your city or
your community, regardless of your financial situation, you have a
serious drug problem. I should say we have a serious drug problem.

The legalization argument seems to rest on the concept that drug
laws and not drug abuse itself is where the problem is. And to me,
that absolutely boggles the mind.

The crime of drugs is not a crime against property. It is a crime
against our youth. It is a crime against our future. It is a crime
against our very moral fabric. How can you possibly equate the
cost of additional police officers, police overtime, Coast Guard
equipment, Coast Guard personnel to the life of a child?

I totally reject the argument when we start talking about dollars
and cents, but I will pursue that because I know that has been an
issue before this particular group.

The Triangle Research Institute, which is outside of Duke Uni-
versity in North Carolina, has said that the drug problem costs this
nation $60 billion. I won’t bore you with the specifics. There was a
lot less spent for drug enforcement than there was on the problems
caused by drugs.

But I would like to make this point, and, of course, I am now
talking about alcohol, and alcohol is legal in our country, that
same Institute said that alcohol abuse, which is legal, cost this
country $117 billion.

Only $2.5 billion was law enforcement. The other approximately
$115 billion was because of accidents caused by people that were
abusing, hospitalization, cirrhosis of the liver, lost productivity.

And I think that makes the strongest argument. The most com-
pelling argument we have today against the legalization of drugs is
the problem we have with alcohol.

And Tm not sitting here as a teetotaler. I just think we are
making a big mistake for the elected leadership, regardless of
whether it's a municipality or a national level, to somehow cloak
drugs with a mantle of respectability by saying that this is some-
how okay. ,

And if, in fact, in your infinite wisdom,—I'm talking about the
Congress; not to this group—we were to determine that we are
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going to legalize drugs, what drugs would you legalize? Would
marijuana be one? The great myth, marijuana, I consider it a gate-
way drug, by the way.

We had a debate on W.R.C., which is a local radio station not too
long ago, local in D.C. And I was debating the fellow that was the
head of N.O.R.M.L. He was the President. It is an organization that
has been trying to legalize marijuana for many years.

And he said, “You know, if you overdose on cocaine, Mr. Mayor,
you die; if you overdose on heroin, you die; but if you overdose on
marijuana, you fall asleep.” And I said, “Yes. At the wheel of a
Conrail and kill 16 people.”

Now I would ask you, do you really think that the children or
the parents or the husbands or the wives of the victims on Conrail
really care where that addict got his drug? Do you think it makes a
difference whether he bought it on the street or had it stamped
“U.S.D.A.-approved”? 1 don’t. I go back again and say this is an
attack against our very moral fabric.

Now, 1 saw some of the previous testimony by Mayor Schmoke,
and I heard some of the questions. And the last five minutes of the
first segment seemed to be zeroing in on, “Well, how do we know
that legalization will cause more people to be using drugs?”’

Gentlemen, I have something from P.R.ID.E., the National Par-
ents’ Resource Institute from Atlanta, Georgia, and I have been
told I am the first one to make this announcement at a national
level. This was Federal Expressed to me yesterday when they
heard I was giving testimony.

The first part you may know. I didn’t know it. It shocked me.
The State of Alaska—I'm sorry we don’t have a Representative
here. I would like to ask him a few questions about it. The State of
Alaska allows you to legally grow your own marijuana if you con-
sume it on the premise, but only if you are an adult. Now that ap-
parently has been known to some people. It shocked me.

But here is what hasn’t been known: 250,000 high school seniors
responded to a survey from this group of P.R.ILD.E.,, and on a na-
tional level, 1 out of 5 high school students admitted to smoking
marijuana. In Alaska, it is 1 out of 2. They exceed all other states
by over 100 percent.

And I submit to you this is not coincidental. I submit to you be-
cause the smoking of marijuana has a mantle of approval by the
local government, and I submit to you that people in high school
were doing what grown-ups and their parents do or what is per-
ceived to be the “‘neat’” thing to do. And I think this is a mistake.

You saw my testimony. I won’t get into the life threats. I know
we have other things to do here. Let me close with one remark that
I mean from the bottom of my heart, because I believe we have
made a turnaround in the City of Annapolis.

We have a long way to go, and we have made the turnaround by
informing our public, by educating our public, and, yes, by being
very hard when it comes to law enforcement.

Fifty years ago there was a gentleman for whom I have the most
respect. I think he was, in fact, a world hero. I think he is probably
now a prophet. And when his country was surrounded by what
many considered to be an overwhelming enemy, and he had no
allies, by the way, Sir Winston Churchill said this, “Victory at all
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costs. Victory in spite of all terror. Victory no matter how long or
ha’1;d the road may be, because without victory, there is no surviv-

I believe that. And I thank you for allowing me to share my
views with you.

[Statement of Mayor Callahan appears on p. 253.]

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you, Mr. Mayor.

Jack Lawn is the Administrator of the Drug Enforcement Ad-
ministration, a group of dedicated people that has been the lead
agency in our so-called “war against drugs” and not only in the
United States, but abroad.

And it is interesting that all of the witnesses would believe that
we have put all of our resources in law enforcement.

And since you have the privilege of heading up that internation-
al force of 2,800 agents here and abroad, I guess you have been
looking for the total commitment to law enforcement that people
have been talking about.

But we want to thank you for your valiant efforts, and we are
anxious to get your views. And we thank you for your patience
with the Committee.

Jack Lawn?

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE JOHN LAWN, ADMINISTRATOR,
DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Lawn. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, members of
the Committee.

Let me say from the start that I am unalterably opposed to the
legalization, any legalization of any illicit drug for any general use.
Drugs are not bad because they are illegal. They are illegal because
they are bad.

I welcome the discussion on legalization because, armed with the
facts and historical data developed through a forum like this, we
can put the legalization issue to rest once and for all.

Americans, unfortunately, are used to quick fixes for our prob-
lems. But those of us who are concerned with both the supply and
demand reduction have long recognized that there are no quick so-
lutions.

The drug problem has been a long time developing in our coun-
try and it will take a long time to correct. We must allow our rela-
tively recent drug abuse prevention and education programs to do
their job.

The major flaw in legalization theory is that it misses the point.
Drugs themselves, not drug laws, as you have heard so many times,
cause the most damage to society.

Agair;, as you have heard so many times, we really need to learn
from what should have been a lesson with alcohol. Dr. Mark Klei-
man, a criminal justice expert who teaches at Harvard University,
has said, “I think that our experience with alcohol is the strongest
argument against legalization of illicit drugs.”

Prohibition in the ’20s dramatically decreased average consump-
tion levels of alcohol. Now average consumption is back to pre-pro-
hibition levels. This historic perspective clearly illustrates a very
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important point, greater availability results in greater use and
greater abuse.

Today’'s alcohol abuse statistics are frightening. The National
Council on Alcoholism says that 1 out of every 3 American adults
claim alcohol abuse has brought trouble to their families. In 1985,
nearly 100,000 10 and 11 year olds reported getting drunk at least
once a week. We can attribute over 100,000 deaths a year in the
United States to alcoholism. Over 28,000 people are killed on the
highways each year. Cirrhosis of the liver is the sixth leading cause
of death in our society.

We must learn from our experience with alcohol. The past is,
indeed, a great teacher. We must learn from history, or we are
doomed to repeat it. History has shown us time and again that
when addictive drugs are socially accepted and easily available,
their use is associated with a high incidence of individual and
social damage. With history as our guide, we must consider what
we will do with our future.

I would now like to touch on a few of the points I made in my
statement for the record. I believe that legalization would send the
wrong message to the rest of the world. The United States would
violate international treaties that we have signed if we were to le-
galize illicit drugs.

The United States is a signatory to the single convention on nar-
cotics drugs of 1961 and the convention of psychotropic drugs in
1971. These treaties obligate us to establish and maintain effective
controls on substances controlled by those treaties.

United States violations of these treaties would destroy our credi-
bility with drug source and drug transit countries who are now
working with us in the global war on drugs. ‘

It is also my opinion that legalization would send the wrong mes-
sage to our nation’s youth. At a time when we have urged our
young people to “Just say ‘No’ to drugs,” legalization would sug-
gest that they only have to say “No” until they are a little older.

It stands to reason that children would be confused about real
consequences of drug abuse when drugs are forbidden to them but
are readily available to others in that society.

As a father of four children, I am deeply concerned about the
effect that legalization would have on all of our youth. As the na-
tion’s chief drug law enforcement officer, I am deeply concerned
about the effect that legalization would have on crime in our coun-
try.

The popular misconception is that drug users commit crimes
solely to support their drug habits. This misconception leads to the
false conclusion that lowering the cost of drugs would reduce the
level of crime. In reality, cheaper, legal drugs would probably in-
crease the level of violence and of property crime.

Never before has cocaine been available in this country at such
low costs and at such high potency levels as we are seeing today.
Cocaine and its derivative, crack, have contributed significantly to
the recent increase in violent crime in all of our major cities, in-
cluding our Nation’s Capital.

Even legalization proponents concede that other crimes, such as
child abuse and assaults on children, that are committed because
people are under the influence of drugs would not decrease.
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It stands to reason that the increased drug use caused by legal-
ization would result in a surge of incidence of random violence and
higher crime rates.

There is no real human cry from the American people for legal-
ization or decriminalization of illicit substances. Recent Gallup
polls and A.B.C. polls have shown widespread opposition to legal-
ization. Legalization is offered as a simplistic answer to an ex-
tremely complex issue. The real answer to the drug problem in
America today is not legalization.

Our focus must be to reduce demand as well as to reduce the
supply. Instead of giving to faulty approaches like legalization, we
need to work together to do everything possible to win our nation’s
war against drugs.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my brief remarks.

Chairman RaNGeL. Thank you.

[Statement of Mr. Lawn appears on p. 260.]

Chairman RANGEL. Just for the record, your agency is the lead
law ?enforcement agency as it relates to drug violations; is that cor-
rect?

Mr. Lawn. Yes, sir.

Chairman RaNGEL. And in this war against drugs, what is the
total man and woman power, total number of people, that you have
as far as agents are concerned?

Mr. LawK. In the Drug Enforcement Administration, we have a
total of 6,000 personnel.

Chairman RANGEL. And as far as the agents are concerned, how
many agents do you have?

Mr. Lawn. 2,800 personnel, as you had mentioned earlier, serv-
ing around the world.

Chairman RANGEL. In this war against drugs that everyone is
talking about, you're saying that those that are trained to enforce
the federal narcotics laws here and around the world number less
than 3,000?

Mr. Lawn. Yes, sir, but we are one of an army of components
involved in that war.

Chairman RANGEL. And you are the lead point of that army?

Mr. Lawn. Yes, sir.

Chairman RANGEeL. Okay. Let’s hear from Arthur C. “Cappy”
Eads, the Chairman of the Board of the National District Attorneys
Association.

STATEMENT OF ARTHUR C. “CAPPY” EADS, CHAIRMAN OF THE
BOARD, NATIONAL DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCIATION

Mr. Eaps. Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I would
like to, first of all, thank you for affording the prosecutors in this
country the opportunity to not only share their opinion, but their
deep concern and their opposition towards the whole subject of the
legalization of narcotics in the United States. We not only appreci-
ate the opportunity, but hope that our remarks will be included in
the record, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RanGeL. Without objection, Mr. Eads.

Mr. Eaps. The National District Attorneys Association and its
over 7,000 members, the prosecutors that stretch from New York to
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San Diego, not only stand unequivocally opposed to the legalization
of narcotics, but, in expressing their concern, feel that the whole
issue of legalization of narcotics ignores the fundamental reason
why drugs were made illegal in the first place.

But most simply, drugs are illegal because they are bad. They
are bad for our society. They are bad for the user. They are bad for
those around the users and for our communities.

Children whose parents abuse, neglect, and even murder them
under the influence of drugs are suffering. Those statistics are up
in drug-related cases from New York City to Washington State.

As a member of the President’s Partnership on Child Abuse, we
held hearings across this country, in New York, Chicago, Austin,
Orlando, Seattle, and Denver. And of all the over 200 witnesses
that we heard on that Commission, invariably, in those cases that
were r#lated to child abuse, to child molestation, to child runaway,
to child throwaway was the deep-rooted problem of substance
abuse(,1 and not the issue of whether it was legally or illegally con-
sumed.

The benefits claimed for legalization or decriminalization are
overstated and, in large measure, unachievable, As the price of co-
caine goes down, the crime rate rises. The cost of narcotics in this
country in its relationship to the crime rate, although significant,
will not be one which will go away.

Claims that funding for drug-related law enforcement could be
transferred to education and prevention wrongly assume that these
two areas are distinct and in competition.

Prosecutors strongly support treatment programs. They are an
essential ingredient in drug offender sentencing. Legal sanctions
against drug use are a critical component of effective prevention
and treatment programs.

There is overwhelming agreement among drug offender treat-
ment specialists that criminal sanctions, when used effectively, can
assist in keeping the offender drug-free and in treatment.

The D.W.1. law is an example of those who are arrested and con-
victed of driving while intoxicated and being placed in treatment
programs, otherwise unavailable or undetected.

The law's equivalent of prevention is deterrence. Legalization
would remove this deterrent effect. And legalization of drugs would
have a disproportionately negative impact on poor communities,
where many young and underprivileged have turned to drugs in
this country.

There are those who have said that the war on drugs has failed.
It is in trouble not because of lack of effort of those involved in the
law enforcement community.

But a full-scale war on drugs, combining law enforcement, pre-
vention, and treatment efforts has yet to be tested. There has yet
to be the commitment in this country that, although politics cer-
tainly is the law of compromise, that this is not an issue upon
which we will compromise. We will not deal. We will not negotiate.
We will draw the line in this country.

And the public in this country is enraged and there is a gulf of
sentiment, gentlemen, in the courtrooms across this country that
are so overwhelmingly opposed to not only the use of drugs, but to
the legalization of drugs that is overwhelming. Follow us into the
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courtrooms to see and listen to the juries speak as to the public’s
attitude regarding legalization.

No drug dealer or user should escape punishment because local
law enforcement lacks training, resources, or expertise. No offend-
er should be free in a community if he continues to use drugs,
whether convicted of a drug offense or any other offense.

Mr. Chairman, I ask you, how do I as a prosecutor explain to
parents that drugs that killed or destroyed their child were not
only legal, but sanctioned by Congress?

How do I as a prosecutor explain to the victims of violent crimes
that the drugs that propelled their crazed assailants were legalized
in this country? How do we tell the family members and loved ones
of victims that were killed in violent crimes that the money stolen
was to support an addict’s legal habit, not an illegal habit? And
what's the difference?

And how do we tell those who are users and abusers that there is
no help available from the prosecutorial to the criminal justice
system?

District attorneys know that this war is being fought on the
streets of their communities, and they are scarred veterans of this
war. But they know that without the support of the Federal Gov-
ernment, that these communities do not have all the necessary re-
sources to win, that a drug bill with no concomitant dedication of
resources is a headless horseman, that we must have the financial
commitment from Congress.

I know that in serving as the vice chairman of the Texas Drug
Task Force and in the hearings that we heard across the State of
Texas, that it was the same plea, and it was the same cry for sup-
port for those integrated drug task forces to interdict and to. fight
the importation of drugs across our international border that
stretches between the State of Texas and the country of Mexico.

Again, we thank you for the opportunity to testify and place our-
selves before you to answer any questions that we may. Thank you.

Chairman Ranggr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Statement of Mr. Eads appears on p. 272.]

Chairman RANGEL. Sterling Johnson, a friend of mine and old
friend of this Committee, a super prosecutor, a special person, and
the Special Narcotics Prosecutor for the City of New York, we once
again are honored to get your views.

Mr. Johnson?

STATEMENT OF STERLING JOHNSON, SPECIAL NARCOTICS
PROSECUTOR, CITY OF NEW YORK

Mr. JounsoN. Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, it
is my privilege to appear before you again and express my views on
this real burning issue of the legalization of drugs.

I listened to Mayor Koch and I was amazed that I agreed with
everything that he said except that point about the needles. And
he was eloquent in his presentation. We must not, we cannot have
legalized or decriminalized drugs in our communities.

First of all, we cannot do it without violating treaties, as my
friend Jack Lawn said. It is just impossible to do. It is morally,
ethically, and wrong religiously.
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I listened to my friend Kurt Schmoke, and I have known him for
a number of years, and some of the things that he said were utter-
ances of frustration. We agree that we have a problem, that some-
thing must and should be done.

We agree that for the past 15 or 16 years there has been no strat-
egy coming out of Washington, DC. I was amazed at the last Con-
gressional hearing that I appeared before with you and Congress-
man Garcia that in the past 8 years, there has not been one piece
of legislation, drug legislation, coming from the Executive Branch
of this government, that the only legislation that did come from
Washington during that period of time has been from the Congress.

Both the Democrats and the Republicans in the legislature put
forth legislation such as the Omnibus Drug Bill of 1986 and the
current one of 1988.

I heard my friend Kurt Schmoke use such terms as he would like
to legalize drugs so they can “maintain” a heroin addict. That is an
inconsistent term. You do not maintain a heroin addict.

If you have an addict who is using $100 a day and you give him
$100 a day, then his habit becomes $200 a day. And it will go on
and on and on. If you give him something less than the $100 a day,
then there is going to be a need for the black market that we have
right aow.

Mayor Koch was correct when he pointed out, although Mr.
Schmoke would legalize cocaine and not legalize crack, you would
still have a cocaine black market out there because in order to
make crack, you need cocaine. And people would buy the cocaine
and make the crack, and you would have the same problem you
are having today.

Another question I would ask of Mr. Schmoke, when he was talk-
ing about legalizing heroin or cocaine, would you give these drugs
to a pilot who is going to fly the plane that he is taking off on to
visit a sister city?

Would you give this drug to a doctor who is going to perform an
operation on someone that he knows? What age limit would you
cut it off at, if you would cut it off? Why would you confine it to
certain drugs because if it is just going to be heroin and cocaine,
there are other drugs out there, if you are going to be consistent?

If you think for one minute that giving free drugs or legalizing
drugs or decriminalizing drugs is going to stop crime, you are sadly
mistaken. And we have the empirical evidence of the experiment
in England to demonstrate that people who are receiving free
heroin went out and committed crimes the way they committed
crimes before they received the free heroin.

And, finally, the issue of free needles, I am opposed to. And the
Mayor intimated that I express my opinion as to what I thought of
free needles. First of all, it is sending out an erroneous signal. We
are tough on drugs, but we are giving free needles.

The purpose of free needles is to stop the flow of the intravenous
virus. But we really are not going to stop that flow or we really
don’t know if we are going to stop that flow. You are giving a
needle to an unsupervised, unsanitary, unreliable human being
called an “addict.”

These individuals don’t wash their teeth or any other part of
their body. They are going to take their needle. They are going to
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go into some shooting gallery. And you don’t know what they are
going to do with the needle. And then they are going to come back
and say, “Give me another needle.”

Or do we really know if the addict is going to shoot up five, six
times a day. And they do this. Will they get five and six needles at
one time?

I must say that I agree with all of the experts, including Mayor
Koch, except on the issue of free needles.

Thank you again.

Chairman RaNGEL. Thank you, Mr. Johnson.

Chairman RANGEL. Our last witness on this panel is Jerald
Vaughn, the Executive Director of the International Association of
Chiefs of Police.

And I advise my colleagues that the vote that is on is the motion
to accept Senate amendments to the Foreign Appropriations Con-
ference Report. After we take the testimony of Mr. Vaughn, if the
panel could allow us to go vote, we will be back in 10 minutes.

Mr. Vaughn?

TESTIMONY OF JERALD VAUGHN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHIEFS OF POLICE

Mr. VaugHN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

The International Association of Chiefs of Police consists of over
15,000 top law enforcement executives from the United States and
68 other countries. I can say without any hesitation that the law
enforcement executives in the United States and other nations are
unequivocally opposed to the legalization of drugs and, in fact, are
quite concerned even about the ongoing debate on this topic. The
debate appears to provide legitimacy to a cause that ultimately is
detrimental to the health, welfare, and safety of all American citi-
zens.

Society simply should not compromise those reasonable values
held by decent people in pursuit of simplistic solutions to a very
complex drug problem. To suggest that legalizing drugs will cure
our crime problem is naive and unrealistic. Drugs are diabolical
and destructive, not only to the human system, but to a democratic
way of life.

Much has been said about the failure of law enforcement to cur-
tail the drug problem. We do not believe there has been such a fail-
ure. From the law enforcement perspective a comprehensive drug
strategy involving all parts of the criminal justice system has not
been in operation.

If the issue is overcrowded court dockets, overcrowded prisons
and jails, law enforcement has been successful. We have not, how-
ever, had the level of support and commitment from the other ele-
ments of our criminal justice system to handle the load that has
been created up front. The result is that dangerous, violent repeat
offenders, quite often drug traffickers, are back out on the streets
again.

Proponents of legalization say that we are draining off scarce re-
sources and throwing it away on ineffective law enforcement meas-
ures. That is an absurd argument, particularly in view of the fact
that as a Nation only three percent of total government spending
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at the Federal, State, and local levels is allocated to our entire civil
and criminal justice system, only 1.4 percent of total government
spending goes for the provision of law enforcement services, and
only six-tenths of one percent of the Federal budget goes for law
enforcement services,

We are trying to fight a battle against crime and a battle against
drugs with an army that is minuscule, less than 500,000 police offi-
cers to protect the lives and property of 245 million citizens; our
lead drug law enforcement agency with less than 3,000.

To say that we could free up those resources for other things,
there are few resources there to start with.

Pro-legalizers hypothesize that legalization will reduce crime and
violence. Are they predicting that addicted users will become em-
ployed or remain employed? That is ludicrous. Addicts will still
have to generate a source of ready cash in order to purchase drugs.

Do proponents of legalization honestly believe that those who
now accrue large sums of money through drug-dealing will sudden-
ly acquire legitimate job skills and become law-abiding citizens,
family-oriented citizens?

Will young drug traffickers voluntarily take their hand out of
the cookie jar of plenty and voluntarily return to either unemploy-
ment or a minimum wage scale job? Should we believe that legal-
ization will miraculously change all of this?

Crime and the relationship between crime, violence, and drugs is
there, but to say legalization is the only alternative is wrong. The
fact is that if all other efforts have failed, there may be other,
better alternatives.

In cooperation with the Justice Department, Bureau of Justice
Assistance, and the Drug Enforcement Administration, the Inter-
national Association of Chiefs of Police conducted a series of 5 drug
strategy sessions throughout the United States last year. We called
together Federal, State, and local law enforcement people, prosecu-
tors, corrections people, and educators.

What we found is that, in fact, you can reduce crime by reducing
drug abuse. We have developed a comprehensive manual that out-
lines cooperative, community-wide strategies to deal with the drug
problem.

We are very concerned about the argument used by proponents
of legalization that states that legal restrictions on drug use and
availability is an infringement on civil and individual rights.

I would assure this Committee that as a Nation we have seen fit
to regulate the sale and distribution of harmful substances since
the 1700s and no one has yet decried this is a rights infringement.

We protect our citizens from diseased meats, poultry, and sea-
food, false branding and marking of food substances, poorly pre-
pared serums and vaccines, food additives, food coloring, milk, alco-
holic beverages, and dangerous nonprescription drugs.

We regulate these consumer products because we cannot depend
upofx} producers and manufacturers to place the consumer before
profit,

Chairman RANGEL. You will have an opportunity to conclude
your statement, but our time is running out, and so we are going to
recess for 10 minutes and return.

[Recess.]
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Chairman RaNGeL. When the Committee recessed, Mr. Vaughn
was concluding his testimony.

Mr. Vaughn?

Mr. VaugHN, Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to conclude my testimony with two observations. I
would like to share with you something that Prime Minister Mar-
garet Thatcher said that I think reflects the prevailing attitude of
police in this country with respect to the whole issue of legaliza-
tion.

She recently said in a public announcement or a warning to drug
pushers in Great Britain, “We are after you. The Pursuit will be
relentless. We shall make your life not worth living.’

Isn’t that the side that we should be on? As we look at our frus-
trations in this war on drugs, at least as we have experienced it to
date in this country, we are frustrated. We wish our successes were
greater.

But legalization, at least in our judgment, is not even realistic as
an option. It could only be described as a last resort, when all else
has failed. And all else has not failed. Legitimate and viable
courses of action still exist.

It is a little bit like a professional mountain climber who encoun-
ters a sheer rock face. He doesn’t pale and seek an easier route; he
draws upon his best and strongest skills and determination.

And that is where we as a Nation need to go. There is more we
can do with respect to dealing with our drug problem in the United
cSltaltes without entertaining such fatalistic notions as legalization of

rugs.

Thank you.

[Statement of Mr. Vaughn appears on p. 282.]

Chairman RanNgeL. Thank you, Mr. Vaughn. You indicated in
your testimony that you thought that these hearings would give
some type of legitimacy to the question of legalization. I think we
are serving our purpose.

There was a lot of television talk and campus talk about legaliza-
tion. If you listen closely to the testimony today, you will see that
people just want to discuss it. They want to debate it. They don’t
want to participate in the debate; they want someone else to debate
it.

They now want a commission. They want to take another look at
the alternatives. With whom, we don’t know, but I understand that
it takes a lot of courage even to say that. But in any event, I don’t
think we have any serious threat of anything being legitimized.

I would like to ask Mr. Lawn, since you do represent the point in
our federal government in the war against drugs, you have no
problem with that description, do you?

Mr. Lawn. Not until I hear the rest of it, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RANGEL. And since you know my strong support for
the dedication of the men and women in the Drug Enforcement Ad-
ministration; and since you have testified over and over that law
enforcement is a part of the answer, but is not the total answer to
this great problem that our nation and, indeed, the free world
faces; and since so many people are saying that we have lost the
war or we are losing the war or what we are doing is not working;
and since I come from the school of thought that says we are not



AN T ¢ T

79

doing that much, maybe we can go down and allow me to ask you
some questions.

As it relates to rehabilitation, do you know of any federal reha-
bilitation program that we have in our arsenal in this so-called
“war against drugs”?

Mr. Lawn. That certainly is outside the purview of my level of
expertise, but, indeed, the answer is no, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RangeL. Okay. Now, I assume education is a big part
in this so-called “war,” and we know about “Zero Tolerance” and
“Just Say ‘No’ ” and abuser accountability, but as a soldier in this
war and a part of the federal effort, do you know of any education-
31 prgg‘ram that is working along with you in this war against

rugs?

Mr. Lawn. Yes, sir, I do. There are any number of programs, our
own program in the Drug Enforcement Administration, the pro-
gram where we work with the high school coaches, I believe, is an
effective program.

Chairman Rancer. Well, when I say ‘“federal,” I mean a national
program. If you have 2, 800 agents here and abroad you are telling
me that some of those agents are involved in educational pro-
grams?

Mr. LAwN. Yes, sir, in educational programs with the 15,000 high
school coaches around the country. They are part of the army.

Chairman RangeL. That means that they are not involved in law
enforcement?
alMé' Lawn. Yes, sir, they are. This is what we call an “addition-

" duty.

Chairman RaNGEL. So the educational program that we can tell
those people involved in the war against drugs about would be the
educational program that is supported by the law enforcement offi-
cers, that do federal education as a part of their regular duty?

Mr. Lawn. No, sir. Bill Bennett at the——

Chairman RANGEL. Let's talk about Bill Bennett, the Secretary
of Education. Tell me about the federal education programs that
came out of the Department of Education.

Mr. Lawn. Mr. Bennett and the Department of Education spon-
sored a booklet, which was widely distributed around the country,
and it is, again, one of the things in the education area which 1
think will be very helpful.

Chairman Ranger. Terrific. So the federal education program, as
you know it, as one of the generals in the lead enforcement effort,
is a red bocklet which Secretary of Education Bennett had distrib-
uted to—to superintendents of schools or to principals, or what?

Mr. Lawn. Principals, teachers.

Chairman RANGEL. But that is our federal effort. Okay.

Let’s talk about interdiction. Senator Quayle was not familiar
with it, but I am. Could you share with the Committee the respon-
sibilities of the Vice President of the United States as it relates to
interdiction?

Mr. Lawn. Yes, sir. The Vice President in 1981 organized the
South Florida Task Force, and it was an interdiction task force, a
multiagency task force to look at the interdiction of drugs coming
into Florida. That effort has continued.
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Since that time, the Vice President has put together the Nation-
al Narcotics Border Interdiction System. It is a system with which
we work in sharing intelligence among law enforcement compo-
nents. And the Vice President has continued to be very active in
this area.

It was through the Office of the Vice President that we were able
to initiate Operation Blast Furnace in Bolivia when the Bolivian
Government requested assistance two years ago. It was through the
personal intervention of the Vice President that that operation was
initiated and was, in fact, effective.

Chairman RanGeL. And did he work very closely with the Secre-
tary of Defense in shoring up our interdiction strengths on our bor-
ders and air? Because I have not heard, and you can state for the
record, any of our Secretaries of Defense ever being involved in
’chist war against drugs. Most of them say that it is not a military
matter,

Mr. Lawn. No, sir. In point of fact, the A.-W.A.C.’s aircraft that
last year, I think, flew in excess of 5,000 hours in air drug efforts.
We last year, the law enforcement community, made about 5,000
requests of the military for logistical support. And I believe that
about 94 percent of those requests were honored.

Additionally, the military has provided specific training for our
personnel going to South America on an initiative about which you
are aware. The military has been involved in logistical support and
in training and in other areas.

Chairman RANGEL. So you would say that our Secretary of De-
fense is a part of this war and has proclaimed his strong defense
and support for your efforts?

Mr. Lawn, Yes, sir. He has been supportive of our efforts when
we have asked for that support.

Chairman RanGeL. And let’s go to the Secretary of State as it
relates to foreign policy in countries that grow drugs. Do you recall
any statements made publicly, at least for the general public, not
in-house statements, that were attributed to the Secretary of State,
as ?it relates to foreign sources of opium and cocaine and marijua-
na’

Mr. Lawn. Yes, sir. Most recently, I recall that the Secretary of
State was in La Paz, Bolivia where an attempt was made on his
life. He was there on a drug mission.

I also recall, I can’t recall the date, where the Secretary gave a
speech to a group in Florida, specifically addressing the drug issue.

Chairman RANGEL. So you are saying that in your experience,
you remember two speeches given by the Secretary of State, one in
Bolivia and one in Florida, on drugs?

Mr. LawN. I am saying specifically in the near term, I remember
his visits——

Chairman RancGeL. Yes, specifically. Because I see him almost
every other Sunday on television, and I haven't been with him in
Bolivia, but you say I missed the one in Florida?

Mr. Lawn. Perhaps you did, yes, sir.

Chairman RancGeL. You don’t know of any others, though?

Mr. Lawn. They don’t immediately come to mind, no, sir.

Chairman RANGEL. Okay. Well, my point is that I think you
would agree that a lot has to be done in this so-called “war against
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drugs,” and it is not all law enforcement. And I think before we
concern ourselves about giving up on this, that a lot has to be done
by the Congress and by the administration.

I yield to the gentleman from New York, Mr. Scheuer.

Congressman SCHEUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

It has been a very interesting panel, and I want to thank you all
for your forthrightness. L2t me ask a question of any of the pros-
icutors who would care to answer. Well, I would include Jack

awn.

We are now interdicting somewhere in the process before the
drugs come to the neighborhoods, as I understand it, maybe 10 or
15 vercent of the drugs that are shoved into the pipeline.

Would that be an approximate figure?

Mr. Jounson. I think it is kind of high, but I will accept that.

Congressman ScCHEUER. Sterling, what would you say it is? 10
percent? 5 to 10 percent?

Mr. JoansoN. & to 10 percent.

Congressman SCHEUER. 5 to 10 Jpercent. Now, I have been on this
Committee under Charlie Rangel’s leadership for close to 15 years,
and it has been that level all the time. Sometimes we say 5 to 10
percent; sometimes we say 10 to 15 percent. We don’t really know,
but it’s at that level that lawyers would call “de minimus.”

And it is easy enough for the drug lords to shove in another 10
or 15 percent, another 10 or 15 percent of drugs in the pipeline just
as a cost of doing business. So there has been no reduction at all,

In fact, what they frequently do is shove in more than is being
interdicted so that while we are interdicting 10 or 15 percent, the
100 percent has gone to 125 percent, so, actually, more drugs are
coming into our neighborhoods.

Let me ask all of your law enforcement professionals, at what
level of interdiction would there be a serious interruption of drugs
into the neighborhoods? Would it be 25 percent? Would that be suf-
ficient, or would the other 75 percent——

Mr. Jounson. I heard the figure, and I don’t know where I heard
it from, that if law enforcement interdicted 70 percent of all of the
drugs aimed for our shores, drug dealers would still make a profit.

I believe that interdiction alone is not the only answer because
they can shove more at us than we can take from them.

Mr. Lawn. If I could follow up on that, Congressman, we talk
about the success or failures of interdiction. In point of fact, if we
miraculously could stop cocaine and heroin from entering the coun-
try, we manufacture enough drugs right here in this country to sat-
isfy the appetites of every drug user in the country.

And we should not be pointing fingers at other countries, be-
cause we generate the chemicals that go into our clandestine labs.
We, in fact, are the cultivators of marijuana.

So the interdiction thing is a part of the effort, but it is not a
critical part of the effort.

Congressman ScHEUER. Well, I agree with everything that the
two of you have said, if you are saying that law enforcement is
really not a significant factor here, that it has become irrelevant.
Isn’t that what you are saying?

Mr. JouNsoN. I'm not saying that. I'm saying law enforcement
alone is not the answer to the problem. Law enforcement is criti-
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cal, essential; it should be beefed up, but you cannot do it with law
enforcement alone. You need treatment, prevention, education.
You need abstinence. You need many things.

Congressman ScHEUER. Okay. I quite agree. There isn’t a man
with a brain in his head who would say we should wipe out law
enforcement. I don’t know if any rational person should even say
we should reduce law enforcement.

](31ut we have quite agreed that law enforcement alone ain’t going
to do it.

Mr. LAwN. Yes, sir, but law enforcement is not irrelevant. Law
enforcement is critical to this effort. And anyone who says that law
enforcement in this effort is irrelevant doesn’t understand what
law enforcement is doing.

Congressman ScHEUER. Well, maybe the word “irrelevant” was
not wisely spoken, but, Mr. Lawn, you would agree that anybody in
any town, hamlet, or village in America can get any kind of drug
that he wants up to the quantity and quality that he wants?

And 1 think it was you who said we have never had s¢ many
drugs of such high quality at such a low price. Wasn't it you who
said that?

Mr. Lawn. I was talking specifically of cocaine, yes, sir.

Congressman ScHEUER. Okay. Cocaine. But when you say that,
aren’t you really telling us that law enforcement hasn’t really
made much of a difference?

Mr. LaAwN. No, sir, not at all. I can tell you, for example, that
1avs£ 9egllforcement has seized 1800 percent more cocaine than we did
in .

Congressman SCHEUER. Mr. Lawn?

Mr. LAwN. And 44 percent of the federal inmate——

Congressman SCHEUER. Mr. Lawn?

Mr. LawnN [continuing]. Population has been convicted of drug
trafficking offenses.

Congressman ScHEUER. Mr. Lawn, that goes back to the business
of rating this system on how many busts you make and how much
cocaine you pick up and how many arrests you make and incarcer-
ations you make.

What I am asking you, for goodness sake, is to look at another
indication, a far better indication of the success or failure of inter-
diction in what you are doing, and that is to look at what is hap-
pening in the neighborhoods.

And when I tell you, and you don’t contradict me, that any kid
in any town, hamlet, or village in America can get all the cocaine
he wants at a higher purity and a lower price than we have ever
experienced, doesn’t that tell you something about the failure of
law enforcement?

Mr. Lawn. That tells me, Congressman, that you are prone to
use hyperbole, because that is not accurate.

Congressman ScHEUER. What is not accurate? What did I say
that wasn’t accurate?

Mayor Carrauan. I would like to reinforce——

Chairman RaNGeL. If you could hold it just one minute?

Mayor CarranaN. No. I would like to——

Chgirman RANGEL. Just one minute. The gentleman was sus-
tained.
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I would like to advise those in the audience that they are here at
the privilege of the House of Representatives and that any display
of approval or disapproval of any of the witnesses or the members’
statement will force the Chair to ask the Sergeant-of-Arms to have
you removed.

Mayor CarragAN. Mr. Chairman, is this conversation restricted
to law enforcement officers?

Chairman RaNGeL. No, it is not, but——

Mayor CaLLauaN. Well, I have my two cents’ to add.

Chairman RanGeL. Wait a minute.

Congressman SCHEUER. My question was restricted to the law en-
forcement.

Mayor CaLLAHAN. I am a Mayor that has drugs on the streets.

Chairman RANGEL. I think we had better recess for 10 minutes.
We have another vote on the floor.

[Recess.]

Chairman RaANGEL. I want to thank this panel for the great con-
tribution they have made and see whether there are any other
members who are seeking recognition. We've got 10 witnesses
locked up in the back room.

Congressman SCHEUER. Personal, point of personal privilege.

Chairman RANGEL. Personal privilege? Someone attacked you
personally?

Congressman ScHEUER. No, but somebody questioned my veracity
and my knowledge base.

Chairman RANGEL. Shame. Who?

Congressman SCHEUER. Jack Lawn said that I was misinformed.
T'd like him to explain.

Chairman RANGEL. Which time?

Congressman ScHEUER. Where was I wrong, Mr. Lawn? Please
enlighten me.

Mr. Lawn. Well, Congressman, first you said that law enforce-
ment was irrelevant in this war. That’s absolutely inaccurate.

Congressman ScHEUER. I withdraw the phrase. I will say the ef-
fects, the total impact of law enforcement in interdicting the flow
of drugs into our neighborhoods, into the arms of our kids, is pain-
fully inconsequential.

Would you object to that?

Mr. LawN. Yes, sir. I would.

Congressman ScHEUER. All right. Is it grossly inadequate? Would
you accept that?

Mr. LAwN. This sounds like multiple guess.

Congressman SCHEUER. Mr. Lawn, look. You really engaged in
what I think is an absurd logical anomaly.

Chairman RANGEeL. If the gentleman would yield. I've tried all
morning to restrain myself from allowing my emotion to——

Congressman SceEUER. All right. I'll try, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Lawn, you are engaged in what I think is a transparent fal-
lacy of judging the effect of our total government effort to keep
drugs out of the arms of our kids by how many busts we make and
whether we had more busts this year than last year.

Mr. LawnN. No, sir. You said that. I did not say that. That's your
anomaly, not mine.

Congressman ScHEUER. All right.



84

Chairman RangeL. This is really not perfecting the record.
Clearly there’s a difference of opinion.

Congressman SCHEUER. I'm going to ask one more question.

Chairman RANGEL. We've got 10 witnesses in the back room.

Congressman ScHEUER. I'm going to ask Mr. Lawn a question
and the other law enforcement professionals.

Chairman RANGEL. I wish you would restrict it to——

Mayor. CarragAN. That eliminates the Mayor, where the prob-
lem’s on the street, is that right?

Mr. Lawn. Well, they may want to come in.

Congressman SCHEUER. My question is this: Let’s say we are all
disappointed in the impact of law enforcement on restricting the
flow of drugs and the complete availability of drugs in all of our
neighborhoods, East, West, North, South. Can you gentlemen think
of any re-jiggering of the system, any change in the system, any
approach that's new and different that you think might enhance
society’s devoted wish to keep drugs away from our kids?

Mr. Lawn. Absolutely.

Congressman ScHEUER. Let's hear about if.

Mr. LawnN. Well—

Congressman ScHEUER. And I'm not talking about tinkering
around the edges. I'm talking about something that’s new and dif-
ferent. I'm talking about taking a trip to the mountaintop and
looking at the entire length and breadth of the system by which
we're trying to keep drugs away from our kids.

Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Scheuer, we do not have the time for the
trip to the mountaintop. We’ve got 10 witnesses in the back.

Congressman ScHEUER. Okay.

Chairman RangeL. If you have any——

Congressman ScHEUER. All right. Listen.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. Ingenuous ideas, the record will
remain open.

Congressman ScHEUER. Let the gentleman answer.

Chairman RanGzEL. And I'm trying to respond to your point of
personal privilege.

Congressman ScHEUER. Okay.

Chairman RangeL. I think you’re held with the greatest respect
among the members of this Committee as well as from the mem-
bers of the panel.

Congressman ScHEUER. The gentleman was ready to answer my
question.

Chairman RanNger. I know. They all are ready. But there's an-
other panel that has to testify and I'm asking them if they would
restrain themselves. If you have any ingenuous ideas about what
we could be doing better, the record will remain open and I wish
you would send a personal copy to Congressman James Scheuer so
that he could get it first.

Let me yield to Mr. Oxley, who hasn’t had a chance to ask any
questions.

Congressman OxLEY. Thank you, Mister Chairman. I noticed that
Mayor Callahan may have had some comments on the last discus-
sion, Is that a fair statement?

Mayor CaLLAHAN. I certainly did. I still do, if I may.

Congressman OxLEY. Absolutely.
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Mayor Carravan. Thank you. We resorted to something that
was referred to as “old-fashioned.” We put something as simple as
foot patrols in our high drug traffic areas.

Now, they didn’t walk upon drug deals. But what did happen is
they have a new feeling of respect from the people in the communi-
ty. And what that did with our administration is that the people in
the community started calling in on our hotlines.

And by the way, we don’t take phone numbers, we don’t take
names, we don’t take addresses. And they told us where the dealers
were, what time the dealers were going down and what kind of
cars they drove.

And our local and county law enforcement agencies responded.
And, sir, we've made a very dramatic change in our city. Yes, we
still have a drug problem. And, yes, we have a long way to go. And,
yes, law enforcement is necessary and needed, and it works in the
City of Annapolis.

Congressman OxiEy. I thank you for your statement, and I do
appreciate it.

Mr. Lawn, you’ve been before this Committee a lot of times. And
I’'m sorry I was gone for part of that time for a vote in another
comimittee, but the subject of the day is legalization of drugs.

I assume you are against that?

Mr. LAwN. Yes, sir.

Congressman OxLEY. I also assume you supported most of the
major amendments offered in the omnibus drug bill that the Con-
gress debated for about three weeks?

Mr. LawN. Yes, sir. I did.

Congressman OxLEY. You obvicusly feel that there are some op-
portunities for law enforcement that only the Congress can give in
terms of expanding your ability, as well as the other law enforce-
ment agencies.

I wonder if you could expand just briefly on those tools that
would be helpful if we are to successfully pass an anti-drug bill this
year, besides the extra funds, obviously, that are almost self-ex-
planatory, but other areas that you feel can be helpful in the war
on drugs.

You are the point man in the war on drugs. We respect and
admire the work that you have done. What else could we do, or
have we done in the drug bill that could be beneficial in law en-
forcement?

Mr. Lawn. Congressman, I think the law that we have, the sup-
port that we’ve gotten during the ’80s on drug legislation has been
effective. I think we do have the tools necessary.

But obviously, you called upon the critical element, resources. I
think that we will see greater emphasis placed on the international
side, those countries, those source countries that are begging for as-
sistance.

We should be in a position to render assistance in reducing the
cultivation of coca, in reducing the cultivation of opium poppy,
those kind of things, but that does not require legislation.

Congressman OxiLey. I questioned a previous witness who had
stated that we were losing the war on drugs, or we in fact had lost
the war on drugs. I don’t think either you or, certainly I, believed
that, but I also think it's important to try to quantify it.
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And I tried to bring that out in that witness, as to where we
draw the line. When do we win the war on drugs? Is it when we
totally eliminate drugs from the face of the earth? I think that’s
perhaps a bit unrealistic.

Where would you consider us to be, let’s say, five years from now
in the war on drugs? What would you consider it to be, what kind
of position would we be in to actually declare that we have won the
war, recognizing, of course, that we’re not going to totally elimi-
nate drugs in our society
b XVhere could we be during that time period? Where should we

e’

Mr. LawnN. I would certainly like to see an environment of drug-
free schools. And I think that is doable. Because I am very con-
cerned about our young population that has grown up in this drug
culture that will never be contributing members of our society. 1
think that within five years, the drug-free school is doable.

I think the citizen support that is now being generated through
the communities, and hamlets of our country will see to it that
there is drug-free work places. I think that is doable.

I think it’s a tragedy, as mentioned earlier, when if a member of
my family is ill and I am looking to take them to a doctor that I'm
not sure that doctor is not drug-free, because of the surveys done
about the medical profession or when I travel, that the pilot flying
that aircraft is not drug-free. I think those things are doable.

Unfortunately, there will be an element of our society who will
suffer and will probably perish because of the drug epidemic.
That'’s a reality, unfortunately, because that's a part of this equa-
tion.

Congressman OxiEY. I appreciate your comments, particularly
the reality part. I think the Mayor shares that same dose of reali-

Mr. Chairman, I had a good discussion with a constituent the
other day about the whole drug problem. He's a l¢. vyer and he fol-
lows these issues quite well, and he’s very articulate about the
whole drug problem.

And he said, “You know, there are two easy answers to this, nei-
ther one of which are practical, but they are easy answers. The
first is legalization, and the second is invasion of foreign countries
and wiping out the crop,” neither of which, I think——

Chairman RANGEL. Mayor Barry recommended that.

Congressman OXLEY [continuing]. Rational people really accept.
And to that extent, that’s the easy part. The difficult part is the
things we’re trying to deal with, you in the law enforcement com-
munity, Mayor, you in your position as Mayor of the capitol city of
Maryland, all of us on this Committee.

I really do think that points out how difficult, how multi-faceted
this problem is. No easy solutions. Anybody who says there are,
really, I don’t think, recognizes reality for what it is.

And I thank the Chair for its indulgence.

Chairman RaNGEL. Mr. Towns from New York.

Congressman Towns. Thank you very much, sir. I appreciate it.

And I'd like to ask if there is anyone other than my friend from
New York, Brother Johnson—in New York, we're preparing to give
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out hypodermic needles. I would like to get your reaction to the
free-needle program.

Mr. LAwWN. Yes, sir, I like Sterling. I'm opposed to the program.
When this discussion came up in a law enforcement meeting in
Great Britain, one of the researchers from Amsterdam said it’s a
program that does work.

And I said, “Well, I have an alternative to that program. Why
don’t we just give out some sterile solution so that the heroin
addict could then sterilize his own needle?”

And he said, “Don’t be ridiculous. The addict wouldn’t waste the
time to sterilize the needle.” And I said, “Well, I think you've just
answered your own question regarding the effectiveness of giving
out sterile needles.”

I think it is a mistake. I think it gives a bad message, and I don’t
think it will be successful because it hasn’t been successful where
it has been tried.

u Congressman Towns. Thank you very much, No further ques-
ions.

Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Gilman?

Congressman GILMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Lawn, there was some prior testimony at this hesaring and a
prior hearing about the drug maintenance program in Great Brit-
ain and in the Netherlands being successful.

Could you comment on what you know about those drug mainte-
nance programs and have they truly been successful?

Mr. Lawn. No, sir.

Congressman GILMAN. What has it done to the crime rate?

Mr. LAwWN. They, in fact, have not been successful. There has
been much written about the so-called “British Plan.” The British
Plan has failed. It has utterly failed. The very influential maga-
zine, “Lancet,” in 1981, talked about the failure of that system.

The heroin addict population has increased by tenfold. The crime
rate has gone up substantially. It is a plan that failed and so bad a
failure was it that we had members of the legislature in Britain
come to the United States to discuss with us new laws so that they
could address the drug problem differently.

And those laws were passed. And anyone from Britain who was
fl‘)aa_lii‘t of that program will certify to the fact that it was an utter

ure.

Congressman GrimaN. Mr. Lawn, in the Netherlands we keep
hearing about how that program of tolerance has been so success-
ful. It seemed to me when our Committee visited the Netherlands
and visited Amsterdam and took a look at some of those areas, we
heard a different story, that it increased the crime rate and that
the municipal officials were turning things around once again and
taking a hard look.

Can you tell us what your information is with regard to the
Netherlands?

Mr. LawN. Yes, sir. The most recent information that I saw is
parallel to what you have just said, that the crime rate is increas-
ing, that the deaths associated with heroin use are increasing,
young people from Germany, from other countries who travel to
the Netherlands for heroin are dying of overdoses or suffering from
overdose problems.
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Clearly, things are not getting better in the Netherlands.

Congressman GILMAN. Both of these experiments since legaliza-
t%;)n ?or at least partial legalization have really not worked, have
they?

Mr. Lawn. No, sir.

Congressman GiLMAN. I guess one of the major motivations for
the legalization argument has been that we really are not making
as much progress or any progress in our war against drugs, and
yet, this Committee that’s been doing a great deal of oversight sees
a lot of sunlight out there on the horizon, sees a lot of progress in
many areas.

You’re an old-timer in the battlefield. I'd like to ask both you
and Sterling Johnson, with all the frustrations and problems that
you see, do you see any improvement in the battle over the past
year or two?

Mr. LawN. Yes, sir. I for one can talk about a visit to Peru,
where we met President Garcia. President Garcia said that while
there are a number of differences that his country has with our
country, that he wanted to be known, however, as the President
who did something about the coca cultivation in Peru.

It is a problem, a major problem. It is a predominant source
country. And the efforts that are ongoing in Peru, the efforts that
are ongoing in Bolivia, and in Colombia, clearly give me hope that
we will have some successes in the area of cocaine in our country.

Mr. Lawn. You joined with us, Mr. Lawn, when both Mr. Rangel
and I and some other members of the Committee were at the Inter-
national Conference on Narcotics in Vienna.

And it seemed to us at that time that we were hearing for the
first time a very strong international cooperative effort being
made. What is your impression of what's happening out there in
the international community?

Mr. Lawn, That clearly is the case, Congressman Gilman., In
1980 there were two countries involved in eradication. Now there
are 25 countries. I recently visited the Soviet Union at the request
of the Soviet government. They are very concerned about their in-
creasing drug problem.

Congressman GiLMaN. And up to this year, we heard very little
out of the Soviets with regard to any recognition of the problem.

Mr. Lawn. Yes, sir. They had indicated to me that their prob-
lems began to escalate in 1974, but they refused to acknowledge
that there was a drug problem, because drug problems are prob-
lems only associated with capitalistic societies.

The People’s Republic of China is very concerned about the
opium problem, and worked very closely with agencies throughout
the world; in point of fact, worked very closely with the Drug En-
forcement Administration on a heroin case and sent one of their
prosecutors who is currently, I believe, in California, giving deposi-
tions.

It is clearly an international problem, and clearly, countries are
addressing it very, very seriously, where this was not the case five
years ago.

Congressman GrLMAN. Mr. Johnson, I know you've been frustrat-
ed on many occasions and you appeared before our Committee and




described the backlogs of cases and the lack of personnel and the
lack of resources.

Have you seen any improvement at all or any hope out there in
the manner in which we are beginning to address some of these
problems?

Mr. JounsoN. The resource problem is still a very serious prob-
lem and as far as prosecutors are concerned, particularly my office.
I still have only 70 prosecutors.

And I still am under-funded in New York. I am funded by the
state and the city. And the city points a finger at the state and the
state points a finger at the city.

But I must add that I'd like to take Jack Lawn’s statement a
little further. I see a terrific cooperative atmosphere in New York
City with local law enforcement and federal law enforcement, a
tremendous amount of cooperation with the Drug Enforcement Ad-
ministration, the F.B.I, the State Police, and we are making tre-
mendous amounts of cases, securing tremendous victories, convic-
tions. They still keep coming, but we never saw this five years ago.

Congressman GILMAN. Just one last question of the panel, the
entire panel. One of the major arguments in legalizing has been
that once we legalize we’re going to reduce the crime, reduce the
amount of expense needed for enforcement. What is your response
to that argument?

Mr. Eaps. Not on a local level. No, sir.

Mr. Jounson. No. That’s not going to happen. You're still going
to have people who are going to have and use drugs. No matter
how good we get, bad guys get better.

In 1981, I think, we had something like 50 tons of cocaine coming
in. The Select Committee says in 1987 they estimate about 180 tons
of cocaine coming in.

Since that time, when we had the influx of cocaine, people
learned how to make crack. And that’s creating just independent,
serious problems for us. So it’s going to get worse.

Congressman GruMaN. Mr. Lawn, would you care to comment on
that last question?

Mr. LawN. Yes, sir. Legalization serves capitulation. Many of the
proponents of legalization have said, “Well, if we can just put very
stringent controls on these illicit substances the way we have on
licit drugs.”

In point of fact, our D.A.W.N. statistics, the Drug Early Warning
Network, the drug information we receive from 700 hospitals each
year, the D.A.W.N. statistics tell us that last year, 75 percent of
those people seeking treatment for drug overdoses were using licit
drugs improperly.

So if anyone wants to balance the fact that taking an illicit sub-
stance, making it legal, would prove helpful, we can see from the
problems associated with licit drugs that it's not working with licit
drugs. We even have to have more stringent policies.

Congressman GitMmaN. Thank you. Any of the other panelists
wish to comment on that question?

Mr. VAugHAN. As I pointed out earlier, we believed that the as-
sumption that crime is going to either be substantially reduced—
Pve not heard anybody say ‘“‘eliminated”’—because we legalized
drugs is naive.
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There was crime before there was the drug problem of the mag-
nitude that we know it. There will simply occur a process of dis-
placement. A new enterprise will develop in its place, a new crimi-
nal enterprise.

So it's not as those who promote legalization would have us be-
lieve, that it's going to be the solution to the crime problem. We'll
just have a whole new set of crime problems.

We can reduce the amount of drug-related crime through com-
prehensive, cohesive strategies, but it’s not simply reduce all the
crime and say it was caused by drugs.

Congressman GiLMAN. Thank you.

Chairman RANGEL. Let me thank this panel.

Congressman GiLMaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you, Mr. Gilman, for the contribution
that you’ve made. I think the entire Select Committee agrees that
law enforcement certainly has fulfilled or is upholding their part of
the contract.

And I think what Jim Scheuer has been saying over and over
again is that we have to do more than just law enforcement. All of
you totally agree.

With all due respect to the great work being done by the Drug
Enforcement Administration in terms of going out there, investi-
gating, making the cases, getting the convictions and putting these
scoundrels in jail, I think they need more help if they are going to
be involved in educating as well.

They should not have to do this as a part of their regular respon-
sibility, even though it’s a tribute to those who do it. But we have
to get out there with education. We have to make certain that any-
body who wants treatment can get treatment.

And 1 think it's safe to say that when we talk about the home-
less, the jobless, the skill-less, and those without hope, that Govern-
ment in general has to be there to shore up those people who find
drugs an easy way out.

I would like to believe—I'm glad to hear that you feel there is
some hope overseas. I haven’t seen it. This Committee has that
high as a priority. But we don’t see where drugs really has reached
that point as a part of our foreign policy where it should be.

Indeed, the indictment of Noriega at this late stage of the game
clearly indicates to me the fact that it was not a high priority.

In any event, please continue to join with us, as the Mayor has
pointed out, in trying to get a comprehensive program. It's not just
a question of putting people in jail. It's a question of educating
them, it’s a question of getting the resources and making it truly a
health problem.

It’s been an outstanding panel and this Committee will have
questions and I hope that you'll be kind enough to respond to
them. Thank you very much.

Mr. Lawn. Thank you.

Chairman RANGEL. The last panel is a very, very large panel and
we can take a little break while they come out and be seated here,
while staff invites them out and once you set up—we will just take
a five-minute break here.

[Recess.]
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Chairman RaNGEeL. The Committee will now come to order. Let
me thank this panel for its patience and I understand that Dr. Wil-
liam Chambliss from George Washington University has a time
problem and he shared that with his colleagues. So why don’t we
start with his testimony?

As I indicated or as staff has told you, we will have a five-minute
rule. Your entire statements will be entered into the record. And
this will afford the Committee members an opportunity to ask you
other questions.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM CHAMBLISS, PH.D., PROFESSOR,
GEORGE WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY

Dr. CHaMmsLiss. Thank you, Mister Chairman, and thank you for
the opportunity to appear. I think it’s been a very enlightening day
for all of us.

Probably there are a few things that we could all agree upon on
the basis of what has been said before. One of them is that in the
best of all worlds we’re not going to live in a perfect society. We're
not going to live in a place that’s drug-free.

It’s clear that what we’ve been doing has not had the results that
we would want it to have or we wouldn’t have to hold these hear-
ings. And it’s equally clear that there is a great difference in opin-
ion as to what the value would be in trying a different system
other than the one that criminalizes people who use or distribute
and sell drugs.

In 1938, it was estimated that there was a business in drugs of a
billion dollars a year. Fifty years later, in 1988, that business is
$130 billion a year, which means it is a gross volume of hasiness
that is larger than the gross national product of most nations in
the world. It's a gross volume of business that’s larger than any
multinational corporations gross volume of business.

To create that much business and to manage that much business
requires an incredible organization and an incredible amoeunt of co-
operation.

What we haven’t seen talked about today, but seems to me is
crucial to the whole discussion is the issue of what it costs to crim-
inalize drugs, and what it costs is far greater than what we have
recognized or paid attention to.

Indeed, in my research on organized crime, which has taken
place for over 25 years now, there is one thing that is absolutely
clear, and that is that groups of organized crime have a grip on
every city in the United States and most cities in the Western
World, and that they depend upon the profits from drugs to held
that grip. And the profits from drugs are immense.

Part of their grip also depends upon their ability to corrupt
police departments and corrupt law enforcement agencies. They
have never succeeded to the degree that they would like, in that we
never find a police department or law enforcement agency that is
completely corrupt, but we don’t find any that dor’t have a lot of
corruption in them.

And a large part of that corruption, I would estimate 80 to 90
percent of it, comes because of the profits from drugs. It is not sur-
prising that there has not been a decrease in the availability of
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drugs. It is not surprising because the profits are too high and the
ability to transport and move drugs around is too simple. It is too
easy, because it is so much profit for a very small commodity.

There is no way that can be stopped by law enforcement. There
is no way that it has been. It has grown immensely and it will con-
tinue to grow. It can be stopped for a short time in an area, as we
have witnessed in Washington, D.C., but the drug pushers will
move to the area next door.

If you were to go out in Washington, D.C. tomorrow morning or
tonight and arrest every drug pusher in Washington, D.C,, I guar-
antee that what you would do would be to create new jobs for
people who are not now drug pushers.

We have a population of 20 percent of the people who live below
the level of poverty and they are willing, very willing, and eager to
replace whatever drug pushers have control today. But this is just
one of the many, many costs that the present program, the present
policies cost us and this society.

It costs us in corruption; it costs us in organized crime and their
power; it costs us in lives, it costs us in devastated communities; it
costs in devastated families who have no place to turn for help; it
costs us in our law enforcement expenses that we’ve put out to try
to do something about it; it costs us in people spreading A.ID.S.
that would not be spreading A.LD.S. if it were possible for them to
get heroin legally, medically administered.

Over and again, you have asked, Mr. Chairman, “What would
you propose as a policy?”’ It seems to me that, first of all, it is in-
cumbent upon the Congress to stop talking about drugs as though
they were all the same thing.

Passing legislation that links marijuana, cocaine, and heroin is
akin to passing legislation that sets laws up to try to control tricy-
cles as well as automobiles. ]

Marijuana is a completely different thing from cocaine, and co-
caine is a completely different thing from heroin. It has almost
been implicit in these meetings, even from the members of the
Committee, that marijuana should be dealt with separately. And,
indeed, it seems to me that that is the first thing to do.

The experience of the states that have decriminalized marijuana
has been nothing but positive. The evidence isn’t very good because
it is difficult to study. What evidence there is suggests that there is
a decline in marijuana use when it becomes decriminalized.

With heroin, contrary to the statements of police officers and
others, the experience in Great Britain, although it has not been a
complete success, has been far more successful than the experience
in the United States of criminalizing heroin.

And, indeed, we should put heroin into the medical profession’s
hand. And with cocaine, we should do the same.

My time is up, I can see, Thank you very much.

[Statement of Dr. Chambliss appears on p. 303.]

Chairman RaNgeL. Thank you, Professor.

We will hear Dr. Charles Schuster, the Director of the National
Institute on Drug Abuse, before we go vote. Everyone knows that
what we are doing is not working,.

This is a hearing on the question of decriminalization and legal-
ization. And everyone wants to try something different. But you
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have to be specific as to what that difference is, and what regula-
tions and controls you are talking about.

And I asked a series of questions at the beginning of this hear-
ing, but everyone is talking about commissions and studies. Well,
you come here, especially those who have had the opportunity to
research and study this, and tell us the results of those studies.

Dr. Schuster?

Congressman ScHEUER. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question?
Wouldn’t it be appropriate for any of the witnesses to suggest any-
thing that we ought to be considering, any option, any alternative,
any new direction from the present failed system?

Must they restrict themselves to the “L” word and the “D”
word? Can’t they just——

Chairman RaNGEeL. Well, that is the reason for the hearing: Ie~
galization and decriminalization, Now, if they'd want to go to the
top of the mountain and come up with something else, then they
can do that. It is not restricted, but that is why we are here.

And I was pleasantly surprised that you shared with me that you
oppose legalization and decriminalization.

Congressman SCHEUER. I didn’t say that. I'm not for them, but I
am interested in hearing from these expert witnesses——

Chairman RaNGEL. Well, let them talk——

Congressman ScHEUER [continuing]. All possible alternatives to
the present system.

Chairman RANGEL. Well, let them talk about legalization and de-
criminalization so that you can make up your mind whether you
are for or against it.

Congressman SCHEUER. Supposing they have another alternative
to suggest that is a constructive departure from the present
system?

Chairman RANGEL. Well, then, we will just have another hear-
ing. This was called for legalization and decriminalization, and if
they had any problem with that, they wouldn’t have accepted our
invitation to testify.

Congressman GUARINI. Mr. Chairman, may I just inquire from
Dr. Chambliss? I know you hadn’t completed your statement. Is Dr.
Chambliss here?

Chairman RANGEL. He is gone.

Congressman GuArini. I just want to know what his recommen-
dation was about legalization or decriminalization, because he was
laying his foundation and never got to the point of reaching his
conclusion.

Chairman RANGEL. He is gone. It is in his written testimony. It
would help if we could get to the conclusions first, as to whether
you support legalization or decriminalization or the study or the
debate or the look into it or the alternative, whatever.

Dr. Schuster?

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES R. SCHUSTER, PH.D., DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE

Dr. Scauster. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
Committee. I am here representing both the National Institute on
Drug Abuse and the Department of Health and Human Services.

95-042 0 - 89 - 4



94

I will say at the start that the National Institute on Drug Abuse
and the Department of Health and Human Services strongly
oppose legalization of drugs of abuse.

Now, as you know, the National Institute on Drug Abuse is the
lead federal agency charged to conduct research into the nature
and extent of our drug abuse problems in this country; methods of
preventing drug abuse through school-, community-, workplace-,
and media-based prevention programs, and the development of
methods for the treatment of those who, unfortunately, have
become addicted.

Let ine reiterate again that we at N.L.D.A. and H.H.S. are strong-
ly opposed to the legalization of drugs. But in the interest of time
and to prevent redundancy, I will highlight only a couple of the
reasons which have led us to this conclusion.

Although we strongly oppose legalization of drugs, we recognize
the frustration and desperation felt by those who support this
move. As someone who has worked in the area of drug abuse, both
in the laboratory and in the clinic, for 30 years, and as a parent
whose family has been affected personally by the tragedies of drug
abuse, I understand the need and the drive to seek new solutions to
this problem which, at times, appears to be overwhelming us.

But I do not believe that legalization will have the positive re-
sults its proponents envision. As Mr. Rangel said at the beginning
of this meeting, there are a series of questions which would have to
be dealt with prior to the time that we could consider legalization.

I would simply wish to point cut that my knowledge of pharma-
cology shows that the issues are even more complicated than the
Chairman has said. We know, for example, that the differences in
the pharmacology of cocaine and heroin make it virtually impossi-
ble for us to consider legalization of cocaine.

What do I mean by that? We know that a heroin addict takes the
drug three to four times daily. After receiving an injection of
heroin, at least for a brief period of time, the craving for this drug
is satisfied.

But that is not how cocaine works. Our laboratory experiments
and our experience on the streets have shown an injection or a
snort or a puff of crack increases, rather than diminishes, the crav-
ing for cocaine.

I would compare it to the experience which we have all had with
salted peanuts. As long as you don’t touch them, it isn’t so bad. But
the minute you have one, it is darned tough to resist going back for
more.

So what would we do if we were going to legalize cocaine? Would
we have government-sponsored clinics in which drugs could be
given every 30 minutes around the clock?

Wheo would end this cocaine spree? Would it be the addict who
said, “I had enough”? That is not likely. Experience has shown
that as long as cocaine is available, most cocaine addicts cannot
regulate their intake, they continue to take it until they either
have a convulsion or a heart attack or, more likely, they run out of
the drug.

If the dispenser were to say, “No, we are stopping you.now,” in
this condition in which craving has been stimulated, it seems to me
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likely that the individual will then go out on the street and seek
more cocaine.

Therefore, I don’t see that the hoped-for decrease in cocaine dis-
tribution networks would be as great as the proponents of legaliza-
tion visualized.

I would also like to point out that drug abuse in the United
States is still, if not our number one problem, one of the top two or
three, but we are making progress.

We conduct a high school senior survey every year. And for those
in their senior year of high school, we are seeing a change in atti-
tudes in which drugs are being perceived as more dangerous. Per-
haps even more importantly, we have seen a large change in terms
of self-reported drug use.

In 1978, 11 percent of our high school seniors reported that they
used marijuana daily. That is 11 kids in 100. That is down to 3.3
percent in last year’s survey. This is a significant decrease.

Similar figures exist for P.C.P. Even with the most intractable of
drugs, cocaine, we have at least seen some downturn in the past
few years.

So we are making progress. I think it would be a poor time for
the federal government to send out a signal that we are tossing in
the towel by legalizing drugs and giving up on the issue.

I think attitudes are changing in our adult population as well. It
is simply not as fashionable any longer to light up a joint at a
party or tor consider snorting cocaine. We know that as attitudes
change, behavior will not be far behind.

I would not disagree that there are still areas in our country
where drug abuse problems are overwhelining, but legalization is
not the answer. I think legalization would simply harden the prob-
lem and preserve it.

For those who are addicted, we do have effective treatment.
There are good treatment programs. I'm not saying that all treat-
menlisS programs are effective, but we know that good treatment
works.

What we need to do is ensure that good treatment programs are
available for all of those who need it. Further, we need an active
outreach program to encourage people who need it but who may be
reluctant to try to get into treatment.

We know this will work. We know we can have this kind of out-
reach. And we know if we get people into treatment, we can have a
positive impact on their lives.

I think that before we toss in the towel and say that we should
legalize these drugs, we should really give prevention and treat-
ment a good try. I hope that the National Institute on Drug Abuse
and all the public and private sector individuals who are involved
in prevention and treatment are going to redouble their efforts be-
cause of this debate, faced with the idea that legalization is being
seriously proposed.

I think it points out to us that we must redouble our demand re-
duction efforts, not that we are going to legalize drugs.

Thank you.

[Statement of Dr. Schuster appears on p. 308.]

Chairman RancgeL. Thank you. I agree with everything you say,
but I don’t really think it is being seriously proposed.
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Dr. Arnold Trebach, founder of the Drug Policy Foundation.
Doctor, it’s not seriously being suggested, is it?

TESTIMONY OF ARNOLD S. TREBACH, J.0., PH.D.,, PRESIDENT,
DRUG POLICY FOUNDATION; PROFESSOR, AMERICAN UNIVER-
SITY, WASHINGTON, DC ’

Dr. TrEBACH. Congressman Rangel, first let me say this. I want
to congratulate you for holding these hearings. I want to congratu-
late your staff. I am delighted to participate in this bit of history.

I think you are prepared to hear the other side, and I know how
passionately you feel we are wrong.

Chairman RanggL. I have an open mind.

Dr. TrREBACH. And you have convinced us—pardon me?

Chairman RANGEL. I have an open mind on this, Doctor.

Dr. TresacH. All right. Let’s put it this way. There is a lot of
passion on both sides, sir. But I think we are at our best when we
calmly look at the facts.

Quite frankly, if we were to change all the drug laws tomorrow
morning and get rid of them, I would feel we would be better off. I
would be scared about that, but I think if I compare it to the direc-
tion we are now going, if I had a choice, I would opt for total legal-
ization of all drugs.

But I don’t think that is going to happen. So, as a result, I look
for compromise points. Now, some may say “Well, you don’t really
seriously believe in legalization.”

Let’s say this. I believe that Americans are at their best when
they negotiate settlements. They are at their worst when they push
arguments to the wall. I am trying to look for the points where we
might find possible agreement.

However, I listen to you, and I am listening to you now. And I
am going to try to pick out those points that might involve change.
So I am departing from my statement, and this might be a bit
choppy, but I am going to go down those points and get to the
bottom line, as you have asked, sir.

Chairman RaANGEL. Thank you. Your entire statement will be
made part of the permanent record.

Dr. TresacH. Thank you. I just want to pick out these points
that involve various forms of legalization or decriminalization.
First, I think it is absolutely essential that we change the law re-
garding the use of marijuana and heroin in medicine.

Now, that is not total legalization, but it would involve a change
in current law. I happen to be co-counsel on one of the suits seek-
ing to make marijuana available in medicine.

And one way that could be changed is if Mr. Lawn, the head of
D.E.A,, just signed his name on a piece of paper because he would
just have to go along with the decision of his Chief Administrative
Law Judge to make marijuana available in medicine. So that is one
point of change. It is not enormous, but it would make an enor-
mous difference to many people. Also, Congress could pass a law
making marijuana and heroin available by prescription in medi-
cine.
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It would mean that doctors could prescribe marijuana and heroin
to patients suffering from cancer, glaucoma, multiple sclerosis, and
£0 on.

Second point of change: We should attempt to start looking at
addicts differently. Now, these are many addicts who really are
very despicable characters. They are robbers. They pollute our
cities. And they deserve to be treated very harshly.

However, I think we should change our approach, attempt to pro-
vide them the widest possible array of treatment options, including
in some circumstances the approach used very successfully, despite
what you have heard from other witnesses, very successfully, in
this world of imperfection, in England and in Holland.

That would mean in some cases, they would get medicinal
heroin. They also might get all the other narcotic drugs. However,
I do not advocate cocaine maintenance. I don’t advocate alcohol
maintenance, but we could change the law to allow doctors to pre-
scribe, not just arrange drug-free treatment, but also narcotic
maintenance treatment for addicts. .

There are enormous problems in that. And I am willing to take
the questions later. But that would involve legalization to an
extent, a change to the law on that.

I think we should also experiment with limited decriminalization
or “legalization,” if you will, of recreational drugs. And, again, I
would follow the Dutch model on this. The Dutch model has been
much maligned, and I think that we ought to take a look at it.

Let me depart for just a second. Could the Drug Policy Founda-
tion have permission to later submit a memorandum summarizing
the Dutch system and the English system, which might present it
in a different light, sir?

Chairman RangeL. Without objection.

Dr. TreEBacH. Thank you. On decriminalization of marijuana, I
would also follow the reports of two of the latest American nation-
al commissions, President Nixon’s Commission on Marijuana and
,ngz'ug Abuse in 73 and the National Academy of Sciences report in

Put them together. In a nutshell, they say, attempt limited de-
criminalization, even legalization of possession. Legalization of pos-
session is possible, and even legalization of sales where no profit
has been involved.

Those are extraordinarily powerful recommendations, and, yet,
so limited in certain ways. They have been totally ignored. I think
that is a good place to start.

Often, you can downplay marijuana and say, “Well, that doesn’t
count.” But the largest single group of arrests in the war on drugs
involved marijuana possession, and I think we could make enor-
mous inroads there if we attempted to make that change recom-
mended by two national prestigious commissions.

One final point. Use and abuse, will they rise destructively if you
change the law? If you change the law regarding the use of these
drugs, there is a risk of a rise in use. Any reformer who doesn’t
face that is being a fool. There is a possibility and a risk, and I
worry about it.

But when I look at all of the available evidence, including evi-
dence from the National Academy of Sciences, I think the risk is
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worth it, because when I put all the evidence together, I see the
possibility of a risk, but not the probability of an encrmous rise.

That is a summary of my statement, sir, and I make myself
available for questions. v

[Statement of Dr. Trebach appears on p. 314.]

[Memorardum on Dutch and English systems submitted by Dr.
Trebach follows his prepared statement.]

Chairman RangGeL. Thank you.

Admiral Watkins, Chairman of the President’s A.LD.S. Commis-
sion, It is really a great honor to have you testify in front of us
today and to give me an opportunity to thank you and your entire
Commission for the great contribution they made to this problem
of ALDS., which still we find ourselves in the Middle Ages in
terms of understanding.

But you broke through a lot of tradition in order to find the
depth of the problem and then you came with some hard-hitting
facts and made a challenge to the Congress and, indeed, the nation.

And I certainly hope that we can catch up to the leadership and
the direction that you provided for us, and I am glad that you are
able to share your thoughts with us today.

Admiral Watkins?
TESTIMONY OF JAMES D. WATKINS, CHAIRMAN, PRESIDENT'S
AIDS COMMISSION

Admiral Watkins. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I am honored to be here before this particular Committee hear-
ing on the decriminalization of illegal drugs. Obviously, as you read
in our Commission report, we are for other things. We would not
be, and I think I can speak for all of the Commissioners, for the
decriminalization of drugs.

On the 24th of June, we reported out to the President of the
United States on actions to deal with the insidious epidemic of
ALDS. The Commission conducted 45 days of in-depth hearings,
collecting information on the epidemic from experts throughout the
nation. We listened to them. What I am going to tell you today is
basically what they are telling us in this whole area.

The Commission realized that the H.1.V. epidemic, early in delib-
eration, was inextricably intertwined with the drug abuse epidem-
ic. Several of our Commissioners asked, “Are we the Drug Commis-
sion or the A.LD.S. Commission?”’

Some statistics should illustrate this point. Intravenous and
other drug abuse is a substantial conduit of H.I.V. infection, as you
know, a major ‘“port of entry,” if you will, for the virus in the
larger population.

Although LV. drug abusers constitute only 25 percent of the
AID.S. cases in the United States, 70 percent of all of the hetero-
sexually transmitted cases in native born citizens comes from con-
tact with this group.

In addition, 70 percent of the tragic para-natally transmitted
AILD.S. cases are the children of those who abuse intravenous
drugs or whose sexual partners abuse intravenous drugs. And the
situation as rapidly worsening as the number of infected drug abus-
ers grows daily.
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In addition to the direct threat of transmission from the needle
and paraphernalia-sharing, the Commission was repeatedly told
that alcohol and drug abuse and all of their manifestations impair
judgment and can lead to the sexual transmission of H.I.V.

After extensive hearings on the link between drug abuse and
H.1V., several themes emerged. First, the drug treatment system
in this nation is seriously inadequate by any rational standard, but
especially so in this era of ALD.S,

With an estimated 1.2 millior: intravenous drug abusers, at any
given time no more than 148,000 are now in treatment. This lack of
treatment availability led the Commission to call for a massive,
long-term commitment to treatment availability.

And it was not for purely altruistic reasons, but to stop the
rampant spread of the HLV. by getting these people under our
compassionate wing and taking the steps necessary to get most of
them to stop using drugs.

Equally important, however, was the repeated call by our wit-
nesses to seek a change in societal attitudes which permit drug
abuse. They implored us to inspire leadership from national and
local levels to create drug-free communities, urging that special at-
tention be given to prevention programs.

What is needed, according to all of the experts who appeared
before us, is a coordinated, full-scale effort which addresses both
supply and demand, with equal attention to prevention, education,
treatment, research, interdiction, eradication, and full enforcement
of our criminals law, and for a sustained period of time.

In a discussion analogous to the one we are having today, voices
were raised seeking the provision of clean needles for addicts as a
means for curbing the spread of the H.1.V. epidemic.

And I raise this issue today in these hearings because many
people feel that a provision of clean needles by government-sanc-
tioned programs is the first step toward actual government sanc-
tion of the use of illegal drugs.

The H.LV. Commission heard extensive debate on this issue, in-
cluding those from foreign sources. Earlier this year, three of my
fellow Commissioners and I attended meetings in Harlem and met-
ropolitan hospitals in New York. We spent two days with repre-
sentatives of 22 churches in the region, several senior black offi-
cials, and a special narcotics prosecutor for the five boroughs of
Nt(alw York City who was a witness before your Committee here
today.

They had much to tell us, but all—and I mean all—said that I.V.
drug abuse was killing their community and all were bitterly op-
posed to needle exchange as a means for dealing with this problem.

And why? Because they viewed clean-needle programs as a cop-
out. They see them ag diversionary tactics that only mislead the
uninformed that cheap, quick, mechanical fixes can somehow work,
thereby avoiding costly alternative decisions.

At best, they view such programs as stop-gap measures that will
surely fail to get addicts into treatment, fail to stop the epidemic,
and fail to protect babies that are being born with H.I.V.

But more importantly, these black leaders are dead-set against
needle-exchange programs because they feel these programs work
directly against the efforts of many, including those of you like
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yourself, Mr. Chairman, to keep our men and women sliding
deeper and deeper into drug addiction and deeper into despair, in-
stead of getting them into treatment and off drugs for good.

They say it sends a message that drug addiction is okay as long
as it is clean drug addiction. I suggest a visit to Harlem Hospital if
anyone here is in any doubt about the horrors of drug addiction,
even without A.LD.S.

Better, they believe, as do I, that we must extend our hands
much further in order to reach into those communities, pull our
young people out of their lives of hopelessness, and then, through
jobs and education, give them the tools to truly be in the main-
stream again in our society and keep their hopes alive.

Mr. Chairman, as a nation, we have not yet done our job on the
positive side to provide adequate treatment and prevention pro-
grams. As the H.I.V. Commission recommended, let us, as a nation,
commit ourselves to a sustained effort. We said 10 years to provide
treatment on demand for drug addicts and education for all Ameri-
cans, as well as stronger criminal sanctions for those who profit
from drug trade.

If such an all-out effort fails, then 10 years from now, we can
begin to talk about whether we want the government to sanction
the drugging of some of its own citizens.

But let's make the effort first and not chance the write-off of too
many of this nation’s most precious resources, our young people.

In short, the message the Commission heard was not decriminal-
jzation, but make the necessary commitment to prevention, educa-
tion, treatment, and supply reduction in a real way. “Get off the
rhetoric,” if you will, and put your money out there, because it is
both cost-effective as well as humanitarian.

It is for these reasons that I strongly oppose efforts to decrimi-
nalize illegal drugs. Instead, we need to mount an all-out effort to
treat those addicted and get them off drugs while preventing our
young people from ever starting to abuse them in the first place.

Helping our young people to avoid abusing drugs in the first
place is, in my opinion, the essential ingredient to survival of our
democracy in the next century.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Statement of Admiral Watkins appears on p. 366.]

Chairman RaNGEeL. Thank you, Admiral, and I do hope that the
close of this administration will not make you less available to
those of us who so badly need your courage and your leadership.

Your statement is an eloquent example of the fine work that has
been done by the Commission. President Reagan was fortunate to
have you to be available, and so was the nation. And I do hope that
as we place your statement in our Congressional record as well as
this record, that a clese of this political period will not mean we
will not be working together in the future.

Admiral Wargins. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RaNGeL. Thank you very much.

Tod Mikuriya, M.D., a Berkeley psychiatrist, I would hope you
would correct me in the pronunciation of your name?

Dr. MixurivaA. Perfect.

Chairman RancgL. Thank you very much.
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TESTIMONY OF TOD MIKURIYA, M.D., BERKELEY PSYCHIATRIST

Dr. Mikuriva. Chairman Rangel, members of the Committee, I
am really gratified to be here to be able to participate in this his-
toric discussion.

It is, indeed, exciting as a physician to witness the increase in
public awareness that tobacco and alcohol are also drugs and the
most dangerous ones at that.

One of our big problems is the differences in perception as to
what drugs are and what drugs are not. What is a drug? Defini-
tions are quite different for different people.

As physicians, we are appalled at the debate going on over at the
F.D.A. over the smokeless cigarette issue, as to whether or not this
constitutes a drug. It is.

And our drug education heretofore usually consists of being in-
undated by advertisements for over-the-counter nostrums to try to
treat every kind of ailment known to us plus uncomfortable, un-
aesthetic conditions.

And it is really incomprehensible to believe that this society;
that is, quote, “educated,” with this kind of information can ever
realistically hope to have a drug-free condition.

We are talking about not being drug-free, but freedom of the
right drugs or wrong drugs. And these “right drugs” or “wrong
drugs” definitions are flexible, depending on who is defining them
and what the purpose is.

The big difference between the public opinion and reality that is
discussed and what the actual toxicity of these drugs are continues
to be a significant problem for us in the medical profession be-
cause, although these drugs like cocaine and the refined cocaine,
crack, get a lot of attention, little attention is paid to all the people
that are sick from alcohol poisoning and tobacco poisoning.

There is this fragmented reality where one world does not relate
to the other. And this is what needs to be changed. And I think
that the public is ready to accept a comprehensive drug proposal.

And to that end, I did actually prepare a fairly elaborate specific
set of responses to those questions that you posed in your invitation
to this hearing.

1 was fascinated in this discussion as it closed on the program
“Nightline,” where you continued to press this sort of question.
And 1 was thinking to myself, “Boy, I wish I could answer.” And
here I am.

The six points of this comprehensive drug proposal are to:

Remove product liability exemptions for alecohol and tobacco;

End price supports for tobacco prices;

Set up voluntary drug users’ cooperatives, (and that will take
some elaboration later, perhaps during the questioning period);

Legalize home cultivation of cannabis;

Forbid warrantless searches of citizens; and also, finally,

Test those who test others for drugs.

We are dealing with a problem in lapse of moral imperative: of
being able to pull off the kind of moral leadership that we need for
a campaign on drugs. When we have people at the top that are
dealing from the bottom of the deck, that is what leads to this
malice in blunderland, which the current drug war constitutes,
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There is no rationality in this because of these different plastic
definitions of what is ‘““dangerous,” what are “drugs,” and what are
“proper uses.”

And until we have an overall drug policy that takes all of these
into consideration, we are just going to have more of the same re-
peated single-substance-oriented news stories that proclaim that
the next drug will bring scciety to its knees, only to be supplanted
by the next seemingly attractive substance to the public for their
outrage.

I think that I probably used up my five minutes. Thank you.

[Statement of Dr. Mikuriya appears on p. 373.]

‘Chairman RangeL. Thank you, Doctor.

John Gustafson, Deputy Director, New York Division of Sub-
stance Abuse Services?

TESTIMONY OF JOHN GUSTAFSON, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, NEW
YORK DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE SERVICES

Mr. GustarsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

In the five minutes allotted to me, I would like to accomplish
three things: one, to briefly sketch, in overview fashion, what my
Agency is about; second, describe the impact of drugs within our
State of New York; and, third, give you our reasons why we are so
opposed to legalization.

I work along with my colleagues, the people-recycling business.
We deal with the casualties of the drug abuse problem in the State
of New York.

We oversee and regulate a diverse network of some 400 local
treatment and prevention programs. On any given day, we have
the capacity to treat 46,000 individuals and provide counseling
services, prevention counseling services to another 17,000,

In the course of a year, we will provide treatment services to ap-
proximately 80,000 and have another 40,000 individuals participate
in primary prevention programs.

We have a state budget recently enacted that provides $218 mil-
lion for this purpose. This represents almost a 29 percent increase
over what we had available last year.

I should point out that only 11 percent of these monies come
from federal sources, Alcohol Drug Abuse Mental Health Block
Grant or A.D.T.R. funds.

New York has historically demonstrated national leadership in
the field of substance abuse treatment and prevention, and we con-
(firibute approximately three times the national average to this en-

eavor.

In spite of this extensive network of services that we have in my
home state, we have a tremendous problem that is growing every
day. Twenty-two percent of our state’s population have used sub-
stances in the past six months, and half of these use drugs regular-

Over 600,000 persons are considered heavy, non-narcotic abusers,
and 260,000 persons are narcotic addicts in New York. The Mayor
of the city of New York in his testimony indicated that approxi-
mately 200,000 of those are in the metropolitan New York area.
That is accurate.
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Rates of substance abuse are much higher among younger age
groups, and over the last two to three years, the rates of substance
abuse have increased more rapidly than the general population has
increased.

A.LD.S. continues to be a major health crisis. We join in your ap-
plauding Admiral Watkins for his leadership in developing the
Commission report. As of August of this year, over 18,000 AIDS
cases were confirmed in New York. This represents over 25 percent
of the 72,000 cases in the country. New York has 34 percent of the
nation’s A.LLD.S. L.V. drug cases.

The overwhelming intensity of the drug problem is finally be-
coming clear, leaving some to call out in frustration for us to legal-
ize these very substances which are tearing my home state and us
as a nation apart.

The terrible social and health consequences of legalizing argue
strongly against adopting such policy. You have already heard the
grim statistics, given even the significant increases in our preven-
tion and treatment efforts in the past few years, but consider the
possibilities if drugs were freely available to all who want them.

Proponents of legalization ignore the seductively addictive prop-
erties of substances that they would legalize. Laboratory animal ex-
periments have shown that given unlimited access to cocaine, ani-
mals will continue taking even greater amounts until they die.

Our experience with prohibition is often cited by advocates of le-
galization. But while prohibition was a law enforcement failure, 1
submit it was a health triumph. Alcohol-related mental and physi-
cal illnesses declined dramatically in the 1920s and then soared
after repeal in 1933.

Another example to learn from is our experience in New York
with the Whitney Act Clinics. ‘This is a program that very few
people in testifying referenced.

From 1917 to 1921 in New York State, narcotics were made
available through clinics. When it became clear that the drug users
were supplementing their illegal supply from a flourishing, illicit
market, the law was repealed.

The impact of legalized drug use on our health care systems
would also be phenomenal. For example, we know that the use of
crack causes pneumonia, chronic bronchitis, searing of lung tissue,
and heart attacks. Chronic use of cocaine can lead to liver and res-
piratory problems, and also has been linked to mental disturb-
ances.

Medical costs associated with the A.ID.5. problem for both I.V.
drugs users and their babies are already staggering. I can go on
and on with other statistics. It would be redundant. You have
heard most of them before.

I would like to close with just one observation. We all like to
think that we live in a society that is compassionate and caring.
Such a society does not engage in public policy that would assist its
citizens in committing suicide.

I would be pleased to respond to any questions. I would ask that
my full written statement be entered into the record, if there were
no objections.

Chairman RanGgEeL. Without objection.
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[Statement of Mr. Martinez was presented by Mr. Gustafson and
appears on p. 404.]

Chairman RaNGgL. Professor of Law, NOVA University, Profes-
sor Steven Wisotsky?

TESTIMONY OF STEVEN WISOTSKY, PROFESSOR OF LAW, NOVA
UNIVERSITY

Professor. Wisorsky. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of
the Committee, for inviting me to testify in these hearings, which I
hope will be the beginning of a process and not the end of one.

It seems to me that there were three fundamental challenges
issued by the Chair and by members of the Committee throughout
the hearings today: to be clear, to be constructive, and to deal with
the question of values.

And in my remarks, I hope to do something toward reclaiming
what has been called the “moral high ground” on this issue. In
1986, I published a book called “Breaking the Impasse in the War
on Drugs,” in which I acknowledged that we were stuck between
two extremist positions, one pushing for continuous and infinite es-
calations of the war on drugs, and the other one calling for more or
less a collapse or repeal of the existing system.

I proposed at the end of the book a solution that has been voiced
here today; and that is, the appointment of an independent nation-
al study commission to take a fresh look at the entire question of
U.S. drug policy and to be directed toward two fundamental goals.

The fizst goal is to reduce drug abuse and the second goal, equal-
ly important, is to reduce all of the social pathologies that are gen-
erated by drug money, by the billions of dollars that are generated
in the black market in drug trafficking.

Now, very quickly, in the five minutes allotted, I would give to
this Commission a mandate to pursue four directives: number one,
to define the drug problem; number two, to state specific gnals;
number three, to substitute study for speculation; and, fourth, to
focus on the big picture.

No one today has defined what the drug problem is. Some people
mean that some people are using drugs, drug use per se is the prob-
lem. Others refer to drug use by kids. Others refer to drug use that
is injurious to the user or to third persons. And still others refer to
black market phenomena, crime, violence, and corruption that
attend the drug traffic.

We need a clear definition of what exactly is wrong in this coun-
try regarding drugs.

Following from that would be a statement of goals. And it is very
important, because not all of these goals are achievable. Two of
them are fundamentally inconsistent.

If your concern is drug use per se, then you adopt a policy of zero
tolerance, you pursue all drugs, and you inevitably create a mas-
sive black market that has corrupted law enforcement, generated
international narco-terrorism, street crime by addicts, and on and
on and on. Priorities must be set. Not everything can be done.

Third point, substitute study for speculation. People have asked,
and you have asked this question, Mr. Chairman: how many drug
users will we have if we legalize?
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Do you know what the truth is?

Chairman RaNGeL. No.

. Professor Wisorsky. No one knows. And rather than specu-
ate——

Chairman RangeL. They know it would be more, though; right?

Professor WisoTsky. A commission could find out.

Chairman RANGEL. No, no. But you know there will be more?

Professor Wisotsky. I don’t concede that point.

Chairman RANGEL. You are the only one that I have asked the
question, and I don’t want to get involved because other people say
that that is a part of the risk.

b Professor Wisorsgy. Well, they may say that. My response is
ow——

Chairman RanggL. They don’t know.

Professor Wisorsky. How do they know? What is their evidence?

Chairman RangeL. Okay. Well, go on.

Professor Wisorsky. And I will give you three techniques by
which you may find out.

Congressman SCHEUER. You asked me, Mr. Chairman, and I
don’t know.

Chairman RANGEL. Well, so what else is new?

Congressman ScHEUER. Well, you said you didn’t know of any-
body you had asked who didn't say it was going up.

Chairman RANGEL. What was the answer?

Congressman SCHEUER. You asked me, and I don’t know. And I
think that is the kind of information we ought to get at subsequent
hearings where the testimony will be as excellent and as superb
and as helpful as has been the testimony today.

Chairman RanceL. Well, let me assure you that we will have
these hearings just as long as people think that they have some an-
swers.

I want to thank the good doctor here from Berkeley because we
will have some dialogue afterward. Don’t you worry about these
hearings stopping.

Professor Wisorszy. So if I may continue, there are at least three
techniques by which we could make some assessment, and it
wouldn’t be conclusive, I concede, but some reasonable assessment
of what would happen to the incidence and prevalence of drug use.

First, use market research, the good old-fashioned American
businesslike approach. Ask the prospective consumer, “What will
you do under certain conditions of legality, price, quality, availabil-
ity, and so forth?” Is it the threat of the law that now stops you
from using drugs.

Second——

Chairman RaNGEL. Are you talking about running a poll with
junkies?

Professor Wisorsgy. I'm talking about running a poll with the
American people. I'm talking about focus groups of the kind that
were used to design the Taurus and the Sable by Ford Motor Com-
pany, in one of the most successful marketing ventures in history.
The goai, of course, is the opposite of marketing—to find out how
to discourage use without the threat of arrest.

Chairman Ranger. Okay.
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Professor Wisorsgy. I'm talking about experiments with prison
volunteers who are serving life sentences without parole. I am talk-
ing about longitudinal studies where you track drug users in the
real world to see what the actual experience is, of the kind pic-
neered with cocaine by Dr. Ronald Siegel of U.C.L.A.

He found, by the way, quite a bit of ground to question the prop-
osition that cocaine is addictive for the population as a whole. This
is respectable scientific evidence to cast doubt on the proposition
that cocaine is addictive, and a national study commission should
be directed to develop further information along those lines.

The fourth point: focus on the big picture. I couldn’t agree more
with Congressman Scheuer that it doesn’t make any difference in
the quality of life in America, in our streets, that the D.E.A., the
F.B.1, and the Customs Service seized 100,000 pounds of cocaine in
1986, or that they have doubled the number of arrests from 6,000 to
12,000, or that Carlos Lehder Rivas, the “Henry Ford of the cocaine
business,” according to Robert Merkel, who prosecuted him, is now
serving life in prison plus 135 years.

What difference has it made? Where is the emphasis on the
bottom line? That is what we need from this Commission, a rea-
soned, comprehensive, businesslike, professional approach to evalu-
ating new drug initiatives. Meaningless bureaucratic “victories”
should be abjured; the standard must be whether there is an over-
all improvement.

May I also suggest very briefly the four priorities of drug con-
trol? And I will just list them because of the shortness of time. The
first one should be to protect the children. I wouldn't worry so
much about what 35-year-old plumbers or postal workers or invest-
ment bankers may be doing. Protect the children. Shift resources
away from worthless interdiction programs to protection of chil-
dren, especially in the schools.

Second, public health and order. This refers to the highways and
the work places, and I think drug testing can help a lot in that re-
spect. The public order goal would prohibit drug use in inappropri-
ate places. Public health, on that goal I will defer to experts, but
laws should be adjusted to have some realistic bases in actual
harms caused.

Finally, a truly constructive program of national drug policy
must have respect for the individual, individual liberty, individual
privacy.

The loss of the moral high ground in all of this has been that the
war on drugs—you are correct, Mr. Chairman, it is not a war on
drugs. Drugs are inanimate objects. We have a war on the Ameri-
can people.

We have preventive detention. We have long mandatory sentenc-
ing. We have roadblocks. We have airport profiles. We have dog-
sniffing. We have one and a half million names in the N.A.D.D.LS.
computer data bank.

We have the good-faith exception to the exclusionary rule. We
have, perhaps coming down the pike, the death penalty. We have
an assault on the Constitution, as I heard one distinguished Con-
gressman stating to the “New York Times” only a few days ago.
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This is the inevitable price of a zero-tolerance policy. This is not
consistent with the American tradition of respect for autonomy.
The moral high ground here is not to be for drugs or against drugs.

It is for the right of responsible, competent adults to have free-
dom of choice, to be responsible, to be accountable, to be punished
if they do wrong, if they hurt another person, but not to be stigma-
tized or punished or have the content of their blood or their urine
examined if there is no consequence to any other person.

That is the moral high ground in drug control, and that is a pri-
ority that I would give to any national commission that was consid-
ering a new drug policy for this country.

Thank you. I would finally note that I have submitted a prepared
statement for inclusion in the record and an executive summary
for the convenience of staff.

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you. Without objection, that will be
entered into the record.

[Statement of Professor Wisotsky appears on p. 409.]

Chairman RANGEL. I was talking to some of my colleagues while
you were talking and the Committee is going to poll to see whether
or not the panel might consider having a conference without the
cameras and without reporters. One of the things that is abundant-
ly clear is that if you take away the concept of legalization and de-
criminalization, I don’t think there is anybody that is in disagree-
ment on this panel, that America just has to do more in prevention
and education and trying to help people to help themselves.

There is a serious emotional disagreement with those who seem
to be speedily going into the area of making drugs available. As
long as you slow down the rhetoric in that area and stay with me
in trying to see what are we doing now—and I say this as a preface
to introduce our next panelist—in giving access to people that are
trying to say ‘“No,” and yet they don’t have treatment available.

Dr. Mitchell Rosenthal, from New York Phoenix House, has done
research, has done work. And with all due respect, he has done it
with the people that we are talking about. And he has done it over
a number of years. And he has reached out and he has won some;
he has lost some. But he certainly is somebody who has never run
away from the problem.

And I'm very interested, because more than even I, he spent
more time with those that God seemed to walk past, those without
hope, those that had given up, those that have no place to stay.

And I thank you, once again, for sharing your views with the
Select Committee.

TESTIMONY OF MITCHELL ROSENTHAL, M.D., PRESIDENT,
PHOENIX HOUSE, NY

Dr. RoseENTHAL. Thank you, Chairman Rangel. Thank you very
much.

My name is Mitchell Rosenthal. I am a psychiatrist and Presi-
dent of Phoenix House. I have been involved in the treatment of
drug abuse for nearly 25 years.

To me, the prospect of legalization is utterly terrifying. It would
cause an extraordinary increase in both drug use and in all the de-
stabilizing influences that now threaten our society.
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What makes this inevitable are the addictiveness of illicit drugs
and their impact on the character, values, and the behavior of
abusers. While it may be true that just as many smokers as cocaine
users will become, to some degree, dependent, the tobacco/cocaine
parallel obscures the sheer power of cocaine addiction, and it ig-
nores the amounts of cocaine addicts would use if access were easy
and costs were negligible.

Experimental animals will literally kill themselves, starve to
death, take shocks for a chance of getting more cocaine. And co-
caine abusers in treatment almost uniformly report that cost alone
limited the amounts that they used.

Drug abusers are otherwise not normal folk who happen to use
illicit drugs. Drug abuse rapidly diminishes the ability to function
normally, to hold a job, to keep up with school work, or to sustain
responsible social, sexual, or family relationships.

Drug abusers are driven, self-destructive, and out of control.
Abuse lowers self-esteem, erodes character, and prompts behavior
that is anti-social, often violent, frequently criminal, and manifests
in almost absolute indifference to the impact on others.

Recognizing these aspects of drug abuse, we should take seriously
projections of post-legalization drug use that estimate a doubling or
even tripling of users when we increase availability and eliminate
disincentives.

And we should anticipate the greatest increase to occur among
adolescents 12 to 21 years old. Where else are new drug abusers
going to be found?

Do not imagine that government regulation of distribution will
in any way inhibit access of adolescents. It doesn’t now. And there
will also be proportionate increases in use among other vulnerable
populations, among the unemployed, the homeless, the mentally ill,
and the emotionally fragile.

What will be the costs and consequences of these increases? The
health consequences will be enormous. Forget the 4,000 fatalities
figure that legalization proponents bandy about. We have no idea
of total drug-related deaths. But I find Dr. Ian Macdonald’s projec-
tion of 100,000 drug deaths annually after legalization a reasonable
one, and perhaps Dr. Robert DuPont’s half a million estimate may
be even cioser to the mark.

And we can hardly discount the health risk that drug abusers
create for nonusers. Plainly, the transmission of A.ID.S., as Admi-
ral Watkins has testified, is the most serious dimension of this
problem.

But health consequences pale before the social consequences of
legalization when two to three times as many people will become
dysfunctional, when they cannot work or learn, when they cannot
be responsible husbands, wives, or parents, when they lose self-
regard, when they become socially irresponsible, self-destructive,
paranoid, violent, or criminal.

We already see enormous increases in drug-related social disor-
der, in homelessness, mental illness, disrupted families, family vio-
lence, runaways, and child abuse, and neglect.

In New York City, infant mortality involving maternal drug use
has doubled since 1983. And drug-abusing parents are now respon-
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sible for three out of every four cases of reported child abuse that
leads to death.

Increased use will increase crime because drug abusers are irre-
sponsible, self-destructive, and anti-social people, not all of them
perhaps, but too many. They go out of control, give way to violence.
They do not rob and steal and mug only to buy drugs. And they
will not stop robbing, stealing, and mugging, when they get drugs
at bargain prices.

To the extent that legalization increases drug use, it will in-
crease crime, and all kinds of crime.

Clearly, the costs and consequences of legalization would be un-
bearable. They would destroy communities that are now barely
able to withstand present levels of disorder and crime, and it would
irreparably damage American’s society.

Why, then, in God’s name, are we even discussing legalization,
when Americans today better understand drug abuse and are more
committed to confronting it than ever before?

I do not accept thie notion that legalization must be considered
because interdiction has failed. Law enforcement officials admit
that a supply side strategy will not work without reduction in
demand. And reduction in demand can be achieved only by a bal-
anced response that involves enforcement, prevention, and treat-
ment.

Let me point out here that treatment is the only response to
drug abuse that we know will work. We can and do cure drug
abuse. And this capability is what makes a demand side strategy
possible, because it will allow millions of men, women, and chil-
dren to overcome dependency and change the attitudes and values
that accompany addiction.

But we cannot cure drug abusers who are not in treatment. And
what brings them in are disincentives. That is why enforcement at
the street level is so important. That is why the current climate in
the country, growing public intolerance for drug use and strong
employer drug policies, makes victory over drugs a realistic expec-
tation.

I have been fighting drug abuse for almost all of my professional
life, and I would ask this panel in considering legalization or any
alternate strategy to focus on the core problem, not to be side-
tracked by other concerns, no matter how compelling. And by this
I mean that we cannot devise answers to crime or to A.LD.S. or to
any problem that derives, in whole or in part, from drug abuse
without attacking drug abuse itself and the conditions that sustain
it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RanNger. Well said, Doctor, well said.

I think the last panelist is Dr. Ethan Nadelmann, Assistant Pro-
fessor at Princeton University. Good to see you again, Doctor.

TESRTIMONY BY ETHAN NADELMANN, PH.D., ASSISTANT
PROFESSOR, PRINCETON UNIVERSITY

Dr. NapetManN. It is good to see you, Congressman Rangel.
Thank you very much.
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I should say I am speaking to some zxtent in an effort to create
concluding remarks for my colleagues to my right. I must say that
when we came in here this morning, it was something like the sen-
sation of a visiting ball team going into Yankee Stadium to play
the New York Yankees, and the first batter goes up to bat and he
turns around and looks at the umpire, and for some reason, the
umpire bears an uncanny resemblance to George Steinbrenner.
Then he looks down to first base, and the same thing is true, and
second base, and third base as well.

1 appreciate the presence of some Congressmen on this panel
who are willing to listen and to really listen to what we have to
say. But at the same time, I feel I must congratulate and thank
Congressman Rangel, to thank him for holding what has been a
good hearing today, to thank him and congratulate him for his ef-
forts to do more in funding drug treatment and drug prevention,
for his efforts to get more funding directed toward dealing with
ALDS., and even for his efforts a few weeks ago to stand up
againgt some of the more ridiculous provisicns that were intro-
duced onto the House drug bill, ones that really did dig away at
the Constitution.

So thank you very much for that, Congressman Rangel.

Now, let me say first that nobody on this panel sees legalization,
decriminalization as a surrender. We wonder, in fact, if it was a
surrender, why is it the policy that the drug dealers fear most?

Let me say something else, that all of us on this panel here are
parents. In fact, Congressman Rangel, since we last saw one an-
other two weeks ago, I became a parent. Just ten days ago, my
baby daughter Lila was born.

Chairman RanggiL. Congratulations.

Dr. NADELMANN. Thank you very much.

None of us would be advocating the policies we do if we thought
that it would lead to a worse world for our children or for other
people’s children as well.

Chairman RANGEL. It depends on where you live, Professor.

Dr. NaDELMANN. No. It's more than that, Congressmaan Rangel.
In fact, our analysis is based upon a great deal of empathy for
other people’s children as well.

Chairman RanNggr. Let’s not bring the children in, because it
gets a little emotional. Congratulations. You are a new father.

Dr. Napermann, Thank you.

Chairman RANGEL. And we are frying to keep emotions out of it.
We all want to leave a better world than the one that was left to
us. That is a fact.

Congressman ScHEUER. And mazel tov.

Dr. NapELMaNN. Thank you, Congressman.

Now, you have asked, “What is legalization?”” What do we mean
by “legalization’? Let me suggest to you that legalization is really
two things, and it has to be separated. We have to understand it.

First of all, legalization is a model of analysis. A synonym might
be a cost benefit analysis of current policies. It is a way of looking
at the drug problem that says we have to look at current policies,
analyze what are their costs, what are their benefits, and compare
those with other policies, including different models of legalization.
That is what it is about.
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Now, people talk today about the drug problem, the “drug prob-
lem.” What do they mean by the “drug problem’”? Imagine having
people talk about the “economy problem.”: “What do you mean by
the “economy problem”? Oh, well, I mean, inflation, unemploy-
ment, the trade deficit, the budget deficit, declining productivity.
We have got to do something about the economy problem.”

Well, we are not going to get anywhere in dealing with the drug
problem unless we sort out what we mean by it. Now, during the
1920s, people didn’t talk about the “alcohol problem.” They made a
distinction. They looked, on the one hand, and they saw that there
w;xs an alcohol problem, a problem with alcoholism and alcohol
abuse.

But then they looked at everything else. They looked at Al
Capone and organized crime and rising corruption and tens of mil-
lions of Americans fighting a law and even people dying of bad
bootleg liquor.

And they said that is not part of the alcohol problem. That is
part of the prohibition problem. And they said in the end, even if
prohibition works, to some extent, in reducing the extent of alcohol
abuse, it is simply not worth it, not worth it on a societal basis, not
worth it on a cost benefit basis.

Today people talk about the “drug problem,” and no such distinc-
tion is made. We do have a drug problem. We have a problem of
drug abuse and drug addiction. No question about it.

And it is a serious problem in this country, not as bad a problem
as the cigarette problem or the alcohol problem, the abuse of those
substances, but, nonetheless, a serious problem.

But then let’s look at everything else. Let’s look at what is hap-
pening in our cities. Let's look at the rising corruption, the over-
flowing prisons, the people dying of bad drugs, what is happening
with friendly governments around the world.

All of those things, that is not just part of the “drug problem.”
That is the consequences of the drug prohibition laws.

I think it is important to make that distinction. I think there is
no way that any of us or that this country is going to move forward
on this policy until it makes that distinction and begins to pursue a
policy based upon understanding that.

Now, it is not really true to say that we haven’t yet begun to
fight a war, if that is what you want to call it. It's not really impor-
tant that only 8,000 Federal drug agents are involved in this.

When you look at the fact that Federal law enforcement expendi-
tures devoted to drugs have gone from one billion to three billion.
In the United States, traditionally, law enforcement is handed over
to local and state government. That is a firm tradition in this coun-
try.

Almost 20 percent of all local and State law enforcement re-
sources are devoted to dealing with drugs. In Washington, D.C.,
over 50 percent of all the people in the jails here are there on drug
possession or drug-dealing charges. In New York, it is over 40 per-
cent.

In the Federal prisons, over one-third of all the inmates are
there on drug charges—not vn “drug-related” charges but on drug-
dealing charges. The U.S. Sentencing Commission estimates that
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that will go up to 50 percent of a population of 100 to 150 thousand
in the next 10 to 15 years. Those are tremendous costs.

Three-quarter of a million Americans arrested each year on drug
charges, mostly marijuana charges, is a tremendous cost. It is not
just the dollars; it is the diversion of law enforcement rescurces,
from going after the more important types of criminals, the types
of criminalis that people cannot walk away from.

Now, Congressman, I know you are eager to hear me get to the
second part.

Chairman Ranger. Well, I wish I could.

Dr. NapermanN. Well, Congressman, if you would just extend
me the same sort of five-minute rule that you’ve extended to many
of the other spokesmen on the other side today, I'd greatly appreci-
ate it.

Chairman RANGEL. As I indicated, we're going to try to wrap up
this panel and I wish we wouldn’t hear the display of emotion from
the audience. I'm more than certain that on the questions, I will
ask you the first question.

And that question would be, “What do you think about legaliza-
tion?” That's why we had the hearing and I'll ask you in my first
question, as the Chairman, as to what are your views on legaliza-
tion. Fair enough?

[Statement of Dr. Nadelmann appears on p. 457.]

Chairman RangeL. Okay, Let's hear from the last panelist, Sue
ﬁusche from the National Drug Information Center, Families in

ction.

TESTIMONY OF SUE RUSCHE, NATIONAL DRUG INFORMATION
CENTER, FAMILIES IN ACTION

Ms. Ruscue. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for having
me here. I want to thank you for your leadership on this issue, and
I want to thank you for having somebody here who is representing
families, because families have been left out of this debate, and
we're angry about that.

We have a lot of insights to share with you in the efforts that we
have made over the last 12 years to prevent drug abuse in our fam-
ilies and in our communities. And we have a lot of insights to
share with our friends who would propose that we legalize drugs as
a solution. ,

Legalization proponents keep asking us to use and look at the
cigarette and the alcohol model. Let’s do it. Last year, the cigarette
and alcohol industries spent more money to advertise their prod-
ucts to Americans than Congress appropriated fo fight drugs. I
don’t think that we want any more legal industries amassing those
kinds of profits with which to sell their products to our children
and to ourselves.

Another argument that proponents give us is that “alcohol is
legal but we don’t sell it to young people.” Malarkey. Few realize
in this country how easily youngsters and sometimes very young
youngsters buy alcohol.

Alcohol sales to minors occur routinely as sales clerks either fail
to ask for identification to verify age, or look the other way when
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obviously underage young people present fake I.D.s as proof they
are 21 when they are actually 14 or 15.

Moreover, like the tobacco industry, the alcohol industry spends
$1.4 billion, which targets children and teenagers. The large
number of beer commercials that feature rock stars and that
appear on stations listened to exclusively by children is one exam-

ple.

Another is the Spuds MacKenzie dogs T-shirts in kid sizes. A
third example is wine coolers on grocery store shelves which are
shelved between bottled waters and soft drinks.

It’s no wonder with this kind of merchandising effort of these
two legal drugs of ours, that 79 percent of fourth, fifth and sixth
graders don’t know wine coolers contain alcohol. Or that 8- to-12-
year-old children in our country can recognize and spell correctly
more brands of beer than U.S. presidents.

If we cannot prevent an alcohol industry and a tobacco industry
from selling to young people, over the counter and over the air
waves, how can we expect to prevent an opiate industry or a co-
caine industry from doing the same?

A third argument that proponents make is that we live with
cigarettes and alcohol; we can live with drugs, implying that illegal
drugs are less harmful than alcohol and tobacco.

In reality, illegal drugs are at least as harmful, if not more
harmful, than alcohol and tobacco. Illegal drugs kill fewer people,
only because fewer people use them. Keeping them illegal holds
use down. Eighteen million marijuana users compared to 116 mil-
lion alcohol users. Six million cocaine users compared to 60 million
tobacco users.

The greatest single difference between legal and illegal drugs is
that illegal drugs generate no profits to spend on advertising and
marketing. Once a democratic society legalizes drugs, the forces of
free trade and free speech will take over and drugs will be mass
marketed as alcohol and tobacco are mass-marketed today.

Finally, proponents tell us that we should look at alcohol and to-
bacco as a model, but no one has made the point that alcohol is the
leading cause of death, I repeat, the leading cause of death, among
young people in this country. In addition, alcohol kills a total of a
hundred thousand people each year, as has been noted, while to-
bacco kills between 350,000 and 500,000 more.

We throw those numbers around, but I wonder how many people
can really perceive what those numbers mean. Not many blocks
from here stands a wall which records the number of Americans
killed in Vietnam over a 10-year period. It would take two Viet-
namese walls each year to record the names of people killed by al-
cohol, and another 7 to 10 walls each year to list those killed by
tobacco.

The family-based prevention movement has been trying to get
the nation to see that we don’t live with alcohol and tobacco; we
die with it, in numbers that we are emphatically no longer willing
to tolerate. Can anyone honestly suggest that the families of this
nation would be willing to tolerate the additional deaths legal co-
caine, crack, heroin, et cetera would bring, should we legalize those
drugs?



114

A fourth argument proponents make is that taxes from legalized
drugs could be used for education and treatment. That sounds like
a great idea. Let's look at our alcohol and tobacco model and see
how many alcohol and tobacco tax revenues, in fact, are being used
for education and treatment.

The answer is zero. In fact, the profits from these industries are
so great and the lobbying that those profits buy is so great Con-
gress hasn’t increased alcohol or tobacco taxes since 1951.

Legalization will take the profits out of drugs, proponents say.
That too is malarkey. What drives prices down is increased supply,
which occurs as the result of mass production.

What keeps prices down is increased demand, which occurs as
the result of mass marketing. When both supply and demand in-
crease, profits go up and not down.

Legalization won't eliminate profits. It will simply shift them out
of the pockets of traffickers and into the hands of legitimate busi-
nesses. Drugs will be driven off the streets of America—straight
into the shops and stores of America.

Do we really want this? I think not.

Other points legalization proponents make include: We have
always been a drug-using society. This is simply not true. As re-
cently as 1962, less than 2 percent of the entire population of this
country had any experience with any illicit drugs, according to Dr.
Schuster and N.I.D.A.’s 1979 Household Survey.

Proponents also say decriminalization won't increase use. Again,
malarkey. Proponents ignore the fact that we have a model to look.

Between 1972 and 1978, eleven States in this country decriminal-
ized marijuana. As a consequence, during that time marijuana use
rose 125 percent among young adults, 130 percent among high
school seniors, 200 percent among older adults, and 240 percent
among teenagers.

Proponents also claim drug abuse is now worse than it's ever
been. That, toc, is not true. As Dr. Schuster and others have noted,
we are beginning to see drug abuse in this country level off and, in
some cases, decline.

The two most dramatic examples are marijuana use among high
school seniors, which has been driven down from 11 percent to 3
percent, and a drop in cocaine of one-third in one year. What has
gone up in both cases is knowledge about harmful effects, from 35
to 74 percent in the case of marijuana and from 34 percent to 48
percent in the case of cocaine.

Does this mean we don’t have a drug crisis? No. It means we
have a drug solution, if only we will pay attention to it. For more
than a decade, family-based prevention groups have been driving
drug abuse down.

‘We would like to see Congress build on these gains, institutional-
ize the prevention movement, and empower families by creating a
National Drug Corps, similar to the Peace Corps, that would
employ mothers and fathers and children for a period of time to be
trained with the drug-prevention techniques developed by family-
based prevention groups for the last 10 years, and then sent back
home to drive drugs out of their families and out of their communi-
ties.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
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[Statement of Ms. Rusche appears on p. 471.]

Chairman RanGeL. Thank you. And the panel should know that
their entire statements will be entered into the record. I am taking
this opportunity to ask staff to prepare a packet of the testimony
we receive today and make it available to all of the panelists.

And I do hope that, at least as it relates to those who are dealing
directly with the drug abuse problem, that we might arrange some
day to get together and share some ideas.

Now, Doctor Mikuriya indicated that on a recent television pro-
gram, I asked a series of questions and he was really very anxious,
even though he wasn't part of that panel, to answer them. And I'm
going to study your responses and work very closely with you,
Doctor. But from the person I was asking all of those questions, I
found it very, very difficult, at least on television, to get an answer.
And that was Doctor Nadelmann. And——

Dr. NapeLManN. Well, Congressman, I found it very difficult to
get a word in edgewise, actually,

Chairman RANGEL. Well, you're going to have more than enough
time to get your words in today.

Dr. NabermanN, Thank you very much.

Chairman RanGer. Now, in a recent article you published, you
indicated that the minority communities in the ghetto, for whom
repeal of the drug law promises the greatest benefits, fail to realize
the costs of the drug prohibition policy for what they are.

Now, if you recall, I asked you a series of questions, and I think
the moderator of the program did, too. And that is, have you decid-
ed what drugs you will legalize?

What was the basis of excluding other drugs, because we know
that addicts would want to get whatever they can get?

How much would you legally give a drug addict, whether or not
:;ihe doctor would determine the amount that would be the legal

osage.

I agked whether or not you had any facts or experience to deter-
mine whether addicts, after they receive their so-called “legal
dose”’—and that’s why I want to deal with the psychiatrist from
Berkeley, who has dealt with Methadone, and I unfortunately,
have too—whether they would go into the illicit market to get
what they think was necessary for them?

I was concerned as to whether you were going to exclude chil-
dren and whether or not the availability of more drugs, legal
drugs, would encourage children to go to the illicit markets so that
they would become, quote, “eligible” in order to get the so-called
legal drugs.

I was concerned as to who would dispense it. Whether it would
be the local doctor, whether it would be the pharmacist, whether it
would be a clinic, whether it would be a public health service.

I was concerned as to whether or not this would be financed
through national health insurance, whether we would have to
mandate that older people, who were addicted to drugs, or wanted
to get drugs, or whatever criteria you use there, whether you
would include that in the health package? Whether or not we
would exclude the poor, but since you mentioned minorities, I
assume that in this area they would not be excluded.



A R A

116

Would they come under Medicaid? Would there be drug stamps
for them?

Would we in this great society, since we don’t grow opium and
we don’t grow coca leaves, really be exporting all of this from the
very same countries that we have agreements with saying that it’s
illegal to grow?

Would we break those treaties, agreements, and tell our farmers
that there’s new life for them from hankruptcy, that we're going to
grow our own coca leaves, our own opium? And would we start our
own processing?

And for those who talk about taking the profit out of drugs, I
guess you mean taking it from the street hoodlums and putting it
in the multinational corporations, the pharmaceuticals?

Now, I know when you're writing books, that sometimes these
things don’t really make that much difference because basically
what you’re saying is, I'm not advocating this, I'm saying it should
be discussed. But I didn’t see anywhere in your testimony even a
meager attempt to deal with some of those serious questions.

And I might add that Doctor Mikuriya came forward at least and
said he’s going to wrestle with it, and at least he’s going to try to
consider regulations and restrictions.

I think this hearing so far has been a tremendous success be-
cause all of the, quote, ‘‘advocates” want to debate. I don’t know
who they want to debate with.

Dr. NapeLmaNN. Well, Congressman, could I respond to that?

Chairman RaANGEL. I wish you would.

Dr. NADELMANN. First, let me ask if I may have entered into the
record both the two articles that I've written in the journals For-
eign Policy and the Public Interest, and also have entered into the
record two articles that appeared in the most recent editions of
Reasons magazine, one of which is based on interviews with law
enforcement officials who support legalization but who are not rep-
resented here today, and secondly, to have entered in an article
that has what eight or nine people who do support legalization see
as what it would look like, what would be gained from it, and what
questions we should be asking.

Chairman RANGEL, I'd like to make it clear——

Dr. NapeLmanN. Now, what you're asking for, Congressman——

Chairman RaANGEL [continuing]. That nobody has requested to
testify, nor has anyone been recommended by Mayor Schmoke,
that has been refused the opportunity——

Dr. NapELMANN. Congressman, both——

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. So the way you stated it——

Dr. NADELMANN [continuing]. Both Mayor Schmoke and I have
received numerous communications from law enforcement officials,
from political figures, from judges, and many others who agree
with us and who feel that they are not in a position to go public
with their support. There are, however———

Chairman RanggL. Okay.

Dr. NADELMANK [continuing]. Some, and it would be useful to
have their information—

Chairman RANGEL. I just wanted to make the record clear——

Dr. NapeLMANN. Now, Congressman, you're asking me——

Chairman RANGEL {continuing]. That it was open.
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Dr. NADELMANN [continuing]. For a checklist of what this whole
thing would look like. That’s really in many ways an absurd idea,
It’s certain that when people created the current criminalization
policy, they didn’t set up a checklist. They didn’'t even undertake
any form of analysis.

What 1 am suggesting when I talk about legalization is that we
go step by step, analyzing the costs and benefits of each measure
we take. Now, what I began to say on the Ted Koppel show two
weeks ago and I'll say today is that the first, the first step is this: I
think the House can throw away the bill it came up with two
weeks ago and support a bill as close to the bill, the Moynihan-
Nunn Bill in the Senate, as possible without amendments.

And that's a bill that is relatively high on drug treatment and
education and relatively low on wasted enforcement funds. I think
that’s a first step.

Chairman RANGEL. Doctor, we're just talking about——

Dr. NaperLMANN. I think a second step is thinking about——

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. Legalization.

Dr. NapermanN. Congressman, I'm going all the way. I'm going
all the way and I’ll lay it all—

Chairman RanGEL. I know, but you're starting from Genesis.
We're talking about legalization and decriminalization. Could you
kind of go back——

Dr. NapeELMANN. Congressman, you don’t begin an analysis by
starting with Deuteronomy. You start from the beginning and
that’s what we’re trying to do today. Okay.

The second step is the step that Mayor Schmoke and Professor
Trebach spoke about—the medical availability of marijuana. A
number of years ago, about 80 Congressmen sponsored a bill to
make marijuana medically available. You, yourself, sponsored that
bill almost exactly six years ago. That’s the type of measure that
should be supported.

A number of years ago, the medical availability of heroin was
sponsored by Senators Inouye, DeConcini, Hatfield, Symms, Hol-
lings, and 11 others, That’s the way to go.

In fact, in this body a number of years ago, the decriminaliza-
tion—Congressman, believe me, I'll tell you this—the decriminal-
ization of marijuana was advocated by many members of the House
and by the Senate.

I think the legalization of marijuana is a good step. It accounts
for over half of all of the three-quarter million arrests each year. It
gccounts for a large degree of what the interdicters in this nation

o.

Sixty million Americans have smoked marijuana. Between 20
and 30 million Americans smoke it today. And we have not one
overdose death.

I agree with the panelists that those people who drive or fly
planes under the influence of marijuana or any other substances
should be thrown in jail——

Chairman RaNGEL. Admiral Watking——

Dr. NapeLMannw. But I do think that——

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you. Admiral Watkins has to leave
and I want to take a break here. And thank you so much for being
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with us. And if you think, Doctor Nadelmann, that you've an-
swered any of the questions——

_Dr. NADELMANN. I'm just beginning, Congressman, I'm just be-
ginning.

Chairman RANGEL. I know you are, but unfortunately——

Dr. NADELMANN. And as you may know, a good analysis——

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. Time doesn’t allow——

Dr. NADELMANN [continuing]. Requires a few minutes for deliv-
ery.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. My questions. I had some ques-
tions that your colleague from Berkeley had no problem in at-
tempting to answer, but the sarme thing that happened on the pro-
gram is that you're attempting to do it here, and maybe I will
submit my questions to you in writing.

Dr. NapELManNN. Congressman, the same thing happened on the
Ted Koppel program——

Chairman RANGEL. You might be kind enough to——

Dr. NADELMANN [continuing]. Because by the time I get done
with Genesis, you want to cut me off. I'm willing to go through the
next——

Chairman RaNGEL. That’s okay.

. Dr. NADELMANN [continuing]. Chapters of this if you're willing to
isten———

Chairman RaNGeL. No, no.

Dr. NADELMANN. I think it is important——

Chairman RaNGEL. I think that——

%r. NADELMANN [continuing]. That in this things could be
said——

Chairman RANGEL. I know.

Dr. NADELMANN [continuing]. And could be presented-——

Chairman RANGEL. I know. I will—

Dr. NADELMANN [continuing]. To the public——

Chairman RangeL. I will ask you to submit the responses, if I
ever get them, in writing and——

Dr. NapeLMANN. Congressman, you can have them right now, if
you like.

Chairman RANGEL. Is anyone else——

Dr. NADELMANN. It might be productive.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. Seeking recognition?

Congressman ScHEUER. Yes. Can I ask questions, or are we wind-
ing this down?

ghairman RaNGEL. You're here to ask questions; we are winding
it down.

Congressman ScHEUER. All right. How much time do I have, Con-
gressman?

(éhairman RangerL. We have a five-minutes that we'll hear
and—

Congressman ScHEUER. Very good. First of all, Congressman, I
want to congratulate you in retrospect. After having sat through a
whole day of hearing, these have been enormously stimulating,

And you're due great credit in having orggnized them. I hope
that as we continue through this day of hearings and the second
day of hearings, and the subsequent hearings of some kind, which
you've indicated are in the cards, will sort of relax this rigid preoc-
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cupation with those two words that I don’t want to meation, the
“D” word and the “L” word, and expand the scope of our inquiry,
which I think ought to be, “What are the alternatives to a present
failed system?”’ “How can we improve it?”

By any guise, by any new approach, not an exclusive preoccupa-
tion with the legalization or decriminalization. What are the op-
tions out there for a painfully, pathetic failed system? This ought
to be our approach.

And I really want to congratulate you for having this hearing
and for the subsequent, whether they’re hearings or conferences or
seminars, it’s terribly valuable.

We've got marvelous witnesses out there, There are other wit-
nesses that we can have. And I think this is an extremely useful
process. I'm glad that it’s the beginning and not the end.

Now, I'm going to ask the panel two questions. And I want to say
what a privilege it is to see the Admiral here. He’s a great Ameri-
can. He’s done yeoman service in so many areas. He’s made a re-
markable contribution.

I have two questions, for whatever time I have left. And I'm
going to ask any members of the panel who would want to respond.
First of all, I've heard several references here today to whether it'’s
providing needles or decriminalization, legalization. We’re sending
the people a wrong signal. Now, I have real doubts about that.

The kids of America know damned well that we don’t want them
to go on alcohol, we don’t want them to go on tobacco, we want
them to stay off of barbiturates, hallucinogens, amphetamines.
These are legal drugs, but we want them to stay off it.

Shouldn’t it be possible to eliminate this, what I consider a dubi-
ous argument about sending people the wrong signal, especially
since one of the great things about the possibility of either legaliza-
tion or decriminalization or a host of other approaches, including
free needles, is that we get people to surface.

We can identify them. We can put our arms around them. There
they are here, not in some back alley, not in some subterranean
whatever, we can identify them and communicate with them,

And we can send them the right signal when we get our hands
on them. That's one question I'd like to ask. The other question I
want to ask is the following. I think we all agree that we have to
have a much better focus on prevention, on education, than we've
had up to now.

Drugs is the greatest killer of education dreams in our country.
Yet we spend less than one percent of the Federal Education
budget in drug education. We can all agree that we can do much
more in prevention, much more in treatment, much more in educa-
tion.

Is there any other systematic institutional change we ought to
have in our system other than this diversion of far more resources
into education prevention and treatment? Is there any institutional
structural change that we ought to make in our system that would
make it more rational, more cost-effective and would meet the goal,
not of increasing arrests, not of increasing seizures of equipment,
but of actually stanching the flow, the hemorrhage of drugs into
our neighborhoods and into the arms of our kids. Those are my two
questions.
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Dr. TreBacH. Could I respond to the first?

Congressman SCHEUER. Yes. Please.

Dr. TreBacH. On the first one, I feel very strongly that people
understand that, certainly, my advocacy of legal change, and I
think all of the members of the panel’s advocacy, would recom-
mend that we accompany that legal change with an enormous em-
phasis on building up communities and building up families,

There’s nothing inconsistent with many of the points that were
raised on the other side. I applaud the parent’s movement. I ap-
plaud the idea of control.

I remember when I was once addressing a group of parents in
the American University chapel. Many of them got uncomfortable
with my position as did some members of this panel. At the end of
it, a woman walked up to me, a parent, and said, “All I can say,
Professor, is more power to you. I am a police officer in western
Massachusetts and the parents in my town come to me and say,
‘You've got to keep my kids off drugs.’

“And 1 reply to them, Tl keep my own kids off drugs. I'll pull
other kids out of wrecks when they get in trouble, or I'll do some
things where they are very obvious, but it’s up to every parent to
deal with their own kids regarding drugs.’ ”

And what we are saying is, police are inappropriate to help our
children stay off drugs. So, clearly, if we make a change in the law,
it must be accompanied by massive education, supportive parent’s
groups——

Congressman ScHEUER. Counseling.

Dr. TrEBACH [continuing]. Counseling. But build up all of the cul-
tural institutions that have failed us. The reason people take drugs
today are very complex. But one of the mrnst important is that the
families and the communities have broken down and we must pay
attention to all the values that support families and communities.
That is not a good job for the police.

Ms. RuscHE. May I respond? I would like to add something, or a
different viewpoint perhaps. The mythology is that children use
drugs and older teenagers use drugs because families have failed.

The reality is that this kind of drug use has been going on in
many respects because we have been selling drugs to kids, through
head shops that parents and families fought to put under, to make
illegal, to get rid of 10 years ago.

In the absence, the stopping of de-crim, which was giving kids
that very message, that if the government is willing to decriminal-
ize marijuana, there really can’t be very much wrong with it, the
stopping of de-crim and the substitution of responsible use mes-
sages with no use messages are the three ingredients that began
turning drug abuse around and driving it down. Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, I know time is very short, but it seems like it
took all day long to get to the point of families and I'm very con-
cerned about the breakdown of the family structure in our society.
Government has played a role in that. There are things we could
do within our social structure to perhaps bring families together.
QOur whole Welfare Act has gotten the man out of the house before
welfare would be granted. That’s wrong.

There are social policies that have been counterproductive. We
do very liitle to give jobs to teenagers. Forty percent, 50 percent of
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the minority groups teenagers have very little hope, great deal of
despair and don’t have a job to look forward to.

So there’s many things that we can do and bringing together the
families and families are changing. We have more single parent
families than we ever had before. And they take the children and
put them into day-care centers. There's less parental supervision.

And the grandmother and grandfather that used to be in the
home aren’t there any more. They’re in a senior citizen’s institu-
tion somewhere. Or perhaps there is no longer the family unit as
we understood it traditionally.

And I think this breakdown is a very important part of the over-
all problem. Because you’re not going to get to the answers until
you get to the deep social problems that lie underneath in our soci-
ety. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman RanNGeL. Thank you. Doctor Mikuriya, we may dis-
agree, but certainly we have not been disagreeable. And you have
attempted to respond to some of my concerns. Let me ask you,
iv;rhez} y?ou say that drugs should be legalized, are you talking about

eroin?

Dr. Miguriva. Yes, I am. I'm talking about——

Chairman RANGEL. Are you talking about cocaine?

Dr. Mixuriya. Yes.

Chairman RANGEL. Are you talking about crack?

Dr. Mikuriva. All controlled substances.

Chairman RaANGeL. P.C.P.?

Dr. MikuURIiYA. Yes.

Chairman Ranger. L.S.D.?

Dr. Mikurtya. Yes.

Chairman RaNGEL. Now, there are some people who believe that
there is no such thing as satisfying the needs of some people who
take these drugs. And that certainly you would not believe that
you should give enough to a person to kill themselves, commit sui-
cide, or overdose. At some point the doctor is going to say, “This is,
what, your legal quota?”’

Dr. Mixuriva. Well, the way a person would enter this voluntary
drug users coop would be to take a test very much like a driver’s
test, so that would demonstrate knowledge of the effects of the
drugs, as well as demonstrating prima facie evidence of the respon-
sibility for complying with the conditions of the program.

Chairman RanNgeL. What would the conditions be? I'm talking
about just one of your ordinary heroin addicts who really believes
this is an opportunity to get pure stuff instead of the stuff he’s
been dealing with and he wants——

Dr. MikurivA. At a much lower price.

Chairman RaNGgeL. Well, that’s another question. But assuming
that it’s a good deal, I want to know how much you gotta give them
at any price.

Dr. Miguriva. I really can’t give you a specific milligram
amount.

Chairman RanGeL. I didn’t really mean that. I mean, he doesn’t
tell the doctor how much.

Dr. MikurivA. He doesn’t even know how much he’s getting
when he deals with his dealer.
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Chairman RaNGEL. Okay. And if the body’s still craving for this
drug, whether it's crack, whether it's P.C.P., whether it's cocaine,
from what I understand, and from what some of the panelists are
saying, unfortunately the chemicals take over the body like an al-
coholic with a bottle of liquor. They really can’t say what's enough
for them.

And it’s my understanding that with an addict you have pretty
much the same situation. They really can’t say what’s enough for
them. Now, if that is a hypothetical, I think you would have to
agree with me that somebody has to say enough is enough, and
maybe kick them off the program, but you just can’t allow someone
to O.D. merely because you're providing it legally.

Dr. Mikuriva. Congressman, I agree with that, and there is a
provision that specifies in this proposal that if there are signs of
dysfunction or abuse of the drug that they would be referred to
contracting community resources for treatment. They would be sus-
pended from this program and put on a much more restricted
status and encouraged to get treatment.

Chairman RanggL. Restricted status? You were in Methadone
programs, weren't you? And I'm very close to Methadone pro-
grams. They go in, get what they want at the Methadone program.
They come in the street and get what they want to supplement it.
It's as simple as that.

Dr. Mikurrva. Well, it depends on how much they’re being given.
If they're being given an adequate amount for maintenance, and if
there are adequate ancillary features to the program instead of
just——

! Chairman RaNGEL. That’s what I need, some help. You talk
about maintenance and people trying to get high. Can an alcoholic
be maintained on alcohol?

Dr. Mixugriva. Probably not, for people that are alcoholics, be-
cause they probably have a different metabolic setup, just the
way——

Chairman RancgeL. Now, the person I'm talking about, Doctor,
just for purposes of this exchange, is the addict that, the more they
get the more they want, every dollar they get they want more.
Now, that’s the person I'm talking about.

TI'm not talking about giving them enough to get them in a pro-
gram and weaning them off, and making them straight. I'm talking
about legalizing it and dispensing to him based on some doctor and
some psychiatrist saying that this person has a need. And you've
got to cut it off somewhere.

Then I'm concerned because of the interests of those minorities
that don’t realize how well off they'll be if we did legalize it. But
those that have hope. In other words, those that go to drugs be-
cause they don’t have anything else, under your suggested solution,
would this be a public funded program for the poor?

Dr. Mikuriva. It would be a transaction-supported syri»m with
the user paying for the cost of the drugs plus a modest - verhead
for management of the program and treatment.

Chairman RanNgeL. Now you know who I'm talking about if I
talk about heroin addicts.

Dr. Miguriva. Okay.
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Chairman RanGeL., We're not talking about them paying for any-
thing, right, Doctor?

Dr. Miguriva. That’s right.

Chairman RanGeL. Now the Federal Government or the local
government would pay for it?

Dr. Miguriva. The only way I could see government paying for
this would be through something like a scholarship for a tempo-
rary period. And this would be under review by a drug treatment
board which would be set up under the system that I am proposing.

Chairman RANGEL. Now, you know you're dealing with a society
that won't give a kid a scnolarship that has already graduated
from high school and wants to go to college. But you're suggesting
that we might be able to persuade our colleagues to give him a
scholarship for a narcotic maintenance program.

Dr. Mikurrva. This is Methadone maintenance. This is the idea
behind Methadone maintenance, to find——

Chairman RANGEL. I think it's a terrible idea, but what you're
saying is that you should expand the Methadone maintenance pro-
gram until all other types of drugs are made illegal.

Dr. MigurIivA. No. I don’t think the Methadone maintenance pro-
grams, the way they’re currently run, are run very well, because of
the excessive layers of bureaucratic legislation and making it diffi-
cult and expensive for the addicts to get on. Again, we're talking
about absence of slots for treatment. In California, I can tell you
that 9 out of 10 people cannot get any kind of treatment.

Chairman RanGEeL. Doctor, you and I would have no problem if
we had exhausted our ability to provide treatment for all thoese
who want it. And even more for those who don’t want it, because
we're going to try to encourage them to get in it.

If we had treatment, as the Doctor said, for those facing about
two years, pardon the expression, in jail, but saying that the alter-
native would be to go to someplace to get treatment, then I don’t
even know whether we would even get to where we're talking
about this business about maintenance and heroin and scholarships
for drugs.

And so I have not exhausted my energy in that other area, and
I'm not giving up, and that’s it. But you're talking about now, at
least some of your panelists, exploring some of the possibilities of
legalizing drugs, dispensing it, and then you were saying something
about providing a scholarship.

There are no scholarships. You're talking about a Federal subsi-
dy for the person who can’t afford it, for drugs. That’s not a terri-
ble word, you know. Medicaid.

Dr. Mixuriva. Be cheaper than what’s happening now.

Chairman RANGEL. Well, I don’t know. We got Medicaid mills in
New York City today. Doctors are selling legal drugs.

Dr. MixurivA. Yes, but how many are eligible for treatment for
drug problems under Medicaid?

Chairman RanGeL. Oh, my God. You ought to see the rip off
under the existing program. I hope you have——

Dr. MigurivA. No, we don’t have it in California, believe me.

Chairman RanGer. The next time you come to Washington or
New York, you call me. I'm going to-walk you through more Medic-
aid places where doctors are examining only addicts and prescrib-
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ing for them whatever the prescription would allow. And then the
next day ... Who's from New York State? Listen, the A.M.A.
won’t do anything about it. The American Pharmaceutical Associa-
tion won't.

Dr. Mixuriva. We do not have that problem in California.

Chairman RANGEL. Well, It's a national problem, it’s not just
New York State. But that’s with legal drugs. I'm talking now about
the expansion of these addictive drugs and making them available.

How would you handle the question, Doctor, of coca leaf and
opium? Would we really start exporting it from the very countries
that we have international treaties with?

Would we really change it and say that we now develop a legal
market, or would you make the Congressmen just super Congress-
men by going to the rural areas and telling the farmers, “Have we
got good news for you?”’ and subsidize that?

Dr. Mikuriva. Congressman, I feel that these kinds of markets
would be taken care of by the legitimate pharmaceutical markets
that existed before the driving out of the good money by the bad,
as it were,

We didn’t have the narco-politics nationwide and internationally
with the distortion of economies and disruption of political systems
with this artificial market setup.

If the situation reverted to one where the pharmaceutical compa-
nies handled it as they did before, we would not have this destahili-
zation politically. We wouldn’t have this tremendous upheaval
internationally.

Chairman RangeL. Well, the way the private sector handles this
now, because a lot of people say, “Take the profit out.” They mean
out of the street, out of the hoodlums, out of where it is prohibited,
but they will now be involved in the profit motivation. They would
be involved.

Would they be able to encourage different people from different
modalities to send Dr. Schultz out and say, “What you really ought
to be suggesting is speed instead of crack?”’ Would they be able to
tell Dr. Rosenthal that heroin is still based on what they are manu-
facturing and again it wouldn’t just be for government use?

Government would be for the poor, but now we’re going into the
general market. Would they be able to send packages to the physi-
cians and say, “If you're treating someone that’s down in the
dumps and has nowhere to go, try this sample under the free
market?”

Dr. Mixuriva. I think that this type of merchandising would be
limited by, of course, making sure that all of these drugs were in-
cluded under product liability laws and that any inappropriate ad-
vertising would axpose these manufacturers to possible settlements
for advertising which encouraged adverse reactions. And that same
principle of increasing responsibility in the industry should be ap-
plied to the alcohol and tobacco people.

Chairman RangsL. I want you to have a——

Dr. Miguriva. The same principle of the accountability of the
manufacturers for toxic reactions to the substances. And this is
what I would see as the counterbalance toward the potential ex-
ploitive use of these substances by the pharmaceutical industry——
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Chairman RANGEL. I want you to have lunch with Doctor Rosen-
thal, and I'm paying. Two people like you can’t be that far apart. I
mean, really. Doctor Rosenthal will be your lunch partner here.

Dr. RoseNTHAL. Doctor Mikuriya must be treating a group of pa-
tients that’s very different than the ones that we’ve seen over 20
years.

Chairman RANGEL. I'm not leaving you out, Doctor Trebach.

Dr. RosentHAL. Because I don’t think that the question that you
raised before, Mr. Chairman, was hypothetical at all, when you
said, “How is it going to be enough?”’ The fact is, we see patients
who have a mild heart attack go into an emergency room because
of cocaine use, get some treatment, and 20 minutes later are
buying something else.

Or go in with a minor stroke, unconscious, get up off the table,
go out, and 15 minutes later are buying more cocaine. There is not
enough for most of these patients. And we have created a hypothet-
ical on the other side. We have created an imaginary addict who is
going to be rational, thoughtful, appreciative, and is in some way
going to really be grateful to us for this new kind of largesse.

The fact is, in England, which has been bandied about here, and
we helped the English Government back in 1968 when there were
no drug-free treatments in England and their whole policy was
based on the fact that they thought addiction was incurable. And
what they were doing was giving away doses of heroin to people
who were registered.

It was an active black market. And those people went on, just as
you were talking before about the numbers of patients in Metha-
done treatment who will also go on to get something else because
they are trying to fix something else in them that hurts. And there
is not enough.

It goes on and on and on. There is no end to it. And so all we'’re
doing is feeding a monster instead of saying, “No, there is going to
be no more.”

And 1 think this whole suggestion is based on some conceptual,
perhaps academic framework. It has nothing to do with the people
that you know and that I know are in the streets and in treatment.

Chairman RANGEL. And the pain that’s involved.

Dr. MigurivA. Oh, the trouble is I meet these people all the time,
every day, the people that he’s talking about and, “Where can we
get treatment?”’ .

Chairman RanceL. Doctor———

Dr. Mikuriva. You know, we would like to get them in treat-
ment. They want to be in treatment——

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. You know, no one’s arguing with
you. Don’t you understand that we agree with you a hundred per-
cent on treatment? I don’t know how we miss each other. I don’t
think there’s anyone at this table that would disagree that we have
let America down when we just say, ‘“Just say ‘no.’” And then
when they want to say no, that they can’t get treatment.

Dr. Mixurrva. Yeah. You know I have been involved with this
for 21 years and I can tell you that the treatment programs are the
last to be funded and the first to be cut. There is no reliable source
of funding for continuing——
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Chairman RangeL. Doctor, if I could have your mind, your ener-
gies and your experience to join with us in fighting locally and
statewide. I mean, even in our city. We don’t even have city reha-
bilitation. The state ‘does it all. The Federal Government tries to
fund them. :

It's not right. It’s not moral. And I'm telling you that if I had to
vote to legalize some drugs for gome centers to see how those chil-
dren are just born addicted to drugs, screaming with withdrawal
and know that I played some part in making more drugs available
for more people and that it was legalized, I would feel terrible.

But what I am saying, Doctor, is that you don’t really think we
have to reach that peint to talk about the legalization of all drugs.
Don’t you think we should talk about treatment on demand first?

Dr. MikURIYA. As part of a comprehensive package——

Chairman RANGEL. Are you saying that treatment on
demand——

Dr. Mixurriva [continuing]. That has to be part of a package.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. Should include all drugs as a
modality?

Dr. MiruriYA. I don’t think I would call that treatment.

Chairman RANGEL. I wouldn’t call it treatment at all—

Dr. Mikuriva. But I would say that the utilization——

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. But let’s go back to what I was
saying——

Dr. Mikuniva [continuing]. Would——

Chairman RANGEL. If T was to tell you, “Forget treatment,” I've
tried the best I can; Scheuer has walked away from me; the Com-
mittee has; the administration has; treatment is out, not only out
with the Federal Government, which it always has been, because
you never heard Secretary Bowen talk about any treatment, as I
recall, but that’s partisan.

If the governors say treatment is out; if the cities say treatment
is out, and they say that treatment is putting somecne in jail,
that's treatment, or the electric chair, then I'll request an appoint-
ment with you.

But if what we all are saying is that we have to educate, we have
to prevent, we have to give access to treatment, we have to make
people think something of themselves, wouldn’t you hang tough
with us in that fight before you go through your responses to my
question——

Dr. MigURrIvA. Absolutely.

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. And legalize everything?

Dr. MikurivA [continuing]. If you can figure out a way to pay for
it.

Chairman RANGEL. But don’t you understand, Doctor, even you
began to mumble as Mayor Schmoke, when I asked you how you
were going to pay for the drugs. You say it will be cheaper. Okay.

Dr. MigURIYA. No, I told you through transaction——

Chairman RaNGEL. You told me through a scholarship.

Dr. MigugrivA. Pardon me?

Chairman RangeL. That’s what you told me, that we'll support
the addict’s habit through a scholarship.

Dr. Miguriva. Well, this is when you bring up the—

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. Payment——
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Dr. MikurivA [continuing]. Of who couldn’t afford this amount.
Who could not afford the modest price of these drugs that would be
available at perhaps one-tenth their criminal market value at the
drugstore, at the pharmacy.

Then you asked me about, what about these other people? And
80, I responded to what are we going to do about the people——

Chairman RANGEL. My point is that treatment——

Dr. MigurIvYA [continuing]. Who cannot afford it?

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. Is relatively inexpensive com-
pared to the cost of what we do when we don’t make treatment
available.

Dr. Mixuriva. How do you know?

Chairman RANGEL. Because it costs more to keep a rascal in jail
in my penitentiaries than it does in treatment, I know that. It's a
very expensive process locking up these people.

Dr. MikurIivA. Oh, that’s true. That is indeed true.

Chairman RANGEL. It is far more expensive, and everyonz would
agree, to put the money in the criminal justice system than it is to
put it in the treatment system. Se that——

Dr. MixurivA. From many points of view, it is more expensive,
you're right.

Chairman RANGEL. So if you and I could agree that we got a lot
of work to do for treatment, all I'm asking you to do is to back off
of the legalization.

Dr. Miguriva. Absolutely. I'd be more than happy to do that.

Chairman RANGEL. Then let’s work together. Let’s work togeth-
er, because my fear is that out of the frustration that we can’t
break our way out of, out of just giving up and saying nothing is
going to change, I tell you, believe it or not, on January 1, no
matter who wins the elections, it’s going to be better.

Dr. MikurivA. Yeah. Well, I’ll believe it when I see it.

Chairman RANGEL. It has to be better.

Dr. Mixuriva. You know, how many times have I heard these
kinds of promises?

Chairman RanNgerL. Well, you got——

Dr. Mixuriva. How much rhetoric must we endure?

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. My attention. When someone
like you starts talking about legalization, you frighten me to do
more.

Dr. Mixuriva. Good. Good.

Chairman RANGEL. So you got a commitment. Very good.

Dr. TrEBacH. Congressman Rangel?

Dr. TrEBACH. Just a few points here. First of all, those of us on
the reform side of the table are not in full agreement. I don’t
happen to agree with Dr. Mikuriya my colleague and friend, on a
lot of the things he said. But what I do want to tackle very briefly
is the idea of maintenance. All right?

My view is that we should make a wide array of treatment avail-
able. I mean, it could include every kind of treatment talked about
from our friends on the left side of the table, those who oppose le-
galization.

And we should help them do all these kinds of things. And we
haven’t mentioned one religion. One of my students is a born-again
Christian. She runs a treatment program based on born-again
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Christian principles, does not like the idea at all of any kind of
drugs being given to anyone.

There are plenty of programs across the board, and one thing
I've discovered about treatment people, and this presents a difficul-
ty for you and me because we're not treatment people, is they are
like ministers of a church. And their church has a lot of the truth
and the other churches don’t.

Now suppcsedly there’s science attached to each of these treat-
ment modalities, but what I've found is there’s a fierce devotion to
particular treatment meodality they have. Now what we have in
this country is mainly drug-free treatment. There is some attention
to the notion that we should provide maintenance drugs in some
cases, and you find that in cral Methadone.

But what we need is, from this new commission you're going to
set up, is an analysis of the history of maintenance that will
answer your questions. And you will find——

Chairman RancGEeL. I think you've got us confused. It's Mayor
Schmoke who'’s setting up the commission,

Dr. TrEBaCH. Okay. I hope you will, sir. I hope you’ll back it. But
here is an example of the type of idea that exists in the medical
literature. Back in the twenties this question was put to a prestigi-
ous committee of British doctors.

Under what circumstances is it medically advisable to provide
heroin and morphine to people addicted to those drugs. You admit
that’s within the range of what you're talking about?

Chairman RANGEL. I haven’t heard any doctors talk about that,
you know. You've got your Ph.D. and——

Dr. TrEBACH, Well, do you want to hear what they said?

Chairman RANGEL [continuing]. You've studied the subject
matter.

Dr. TrEBacH. I'm quoting from doctors, sir.

Chairman RaANGEL. Don't do that. I want the doctors to come.
When I asked Mayor Schmoke to give me a list of the people he
wanted to testify in support of his position, we got, what, 20
names? How many M.D.s and psychiatrists? Y.ou know, a lot of
Ph.D.s, and I respect it, but——

Dr. TrEBacH, Can I quote the Rolleston Committee to you?

Chairman RANGEL. Listen, I don’t want to belittle your profes-
sion. I respect the contribution you're making to the discussion.
But I want to find out who’s dealing with these addicts, who under-
stands them, who understands their needs, and then ask whether
or not they think that they can do a better job by exposing them to
drugs that they’re not already exposed to.

Now if they've written things like this, the record will remain
open, so that it can be included as part of this record. And the only
reason I'm spending more time with the doctors than the Ph.D.s is
because I know these addicts. I live with them. We feel the pain.
We feel the compassion.

And T just don’t want to say that we're going to make a Federal
program, expansion of Medicaid, subsidies and additional drugs
available to them until we have found out whether or not we’ve
made some type of effort to improve the quality of life of these
people and to expose those that would lend themself to treatinent.
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I don’t know the answer because there’s a waiting list. And my
God, there've been so many people that have called up for help and
they get a busy or they come to me and they ask, you know, how
can they wait 18 months? I have not one Federal re}’;ab place I can
gend them, with all the influence of members of Congress. If it was
my own son, I couldn’t pick up the phone and call a Federal reha-
bilitation agency to have him get a bed.

Dr. Mixuriva. Lest we think that I'm just interested in mainte-
nance and putting everybody on drugs, I'm a member of the Bio-
feedback Society of California and our national society that be-
lieves in seeking self-regulatory means. Improving and enhancing
self-discipline.

Getting the message that the solution to the problem really lies
within the individual and not reaching for some nostrum. And how
can we get this message across in a comprehensive fashion to give
equal time for those that say, “Reach for a pill for your headache,”
et cetera, et cetera. Which then translates into being vulnerable for
being involved with illicit drugs later.

Chairman RaNGeL. You're right,

Congressman ScHEUER. I would suggest that there’s a very
simple answer to that. Apply for a grant from the National Insti-
tute on Drug Abuse and demonstrate that biofeedback is effective
in handling problems of any particular form of substance abuse. It
would then have credibility and be introduced into the therzpeutic
methods being practiced by psychologists and other practitioners,
including physicians.

It’s very simple. If you think that that’s a workable hypothesis,
then we are very willing to fund new treatment ideas. We need
new treatment ideas and we’'d welcome them.

Chairman RaNGEL. And this is what Jim Scheuer has been
trying to say all day, while I've tried to push him into legalization
and decriminalization. He stayed away from the “L” and the “D”
words and he was asking for new ideas. And this is the type of
thing that we're talking about. I assure you that this panel may
not be everything the media wants, but it has made a major contri-
bution in terms of what we need.

I won’t have any commission and I don’t think you’re going to
find me talking about entertaining, debating, or discussing legaliza-
tion. You can forget it. But for those people who are still willing to
believe that this great country of ours has the ability to provide the
resources to those people who need it, that we can really do some
things in prevention and education, and get people to understand,
as1 the Doctor said, that they have to think something about them-
selves.

I'm going to be reaching out and seeing whether or not we can
come together with these new, with these exciting ideas and bring
them to a new Congress. Don’t you give up on your Congress.
That’s all you got, believe me. You heard it before and there’s no
place to go.

And I wish it was better. But when you give up and walk away,
then there’s no one prodding and pushing and getting angry and
saying that we can do more. There’s no one that’s accepted that we
can’t do more and we can’t do better. We need your guidance and
we need your experience to push us in the right direction.
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And even when we disagree, what difference does it make as
long as we have the same common objective and that’s to make it
as close to a healthy world as we can. This has been a fantastic
panel. I know Jim Scheuer joins with me in thanking you and the
rest of the Committee as well as the rest of the entire Congress.

Congressman SCHEUER. And 1 hope, Mr. Chairman, that this is a
beginning and that we'll be engaging in a process of mtrospectlon
and communication and examination of all of the available options
in order to get rid of this disastrous non-system that we have now
into a system that works.

And any option out there, any alternative, any new departure is
something that we ought to be studying and thinking about long
and hard. And I want to congratulate you again for having com-
menced a system and commenced a process of communication and
cross-fertilization. We'll all be the richer for it and I look forward
to the next sessions.

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you. This Committee now will recess.
We start off tomorrow morning with Doctor David Musto of Yale
University, who will give us a review, a historic review. And we'll
be meeting here at room 210, Cannon at 9 a.m. And I thank you for
your patience.

[Whereupon, at 5:56 p.m., the Committee recessed, to reconvene
at 9 a.m., Friday, September 30, 1988].
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GOOD MORMING LADIES AND GENTLEMEN, | AM CHARLES 8.
RANGEL, CHAIRMAN OF THE HOUSE SELECT COMMITTEE OM NARCOTICS
ABUSE AND CONTROL,

TODAY AND TOMORROW THE SELECT COMMITTEZEZ IS HOLDING A
HEARIMG [N RESPONSE TO RECEMT PROPOSALS B3Y A MUMBER OF
PUBLIC OFFICIALS CALLING FOR THE LEGAL[ZATIOM OF DRUGS.

FOR ABOUT THE LAST FIVE YEARS | HAVE CHAIRED THIS
SELECT COMMITTEE, AND DURING THIS TI#E MY COLLEAGUES AND |
HAVE WATCHED THE DRUG CRISIS [N AMERICA E£XPLODE
EXPONEMT [ALLY,

'WE NOW SPEND ABOUT 3149 BILLION A YEAR [} AMERICAN
DOLLARS OM ILLICIT DRUGS, E THEN TURN AROUND AND ABSORB
ANOTHER $197 3[LLION A YEAR [N LOST PRODUCTIVITY AND
DRUG-RELATED CRIME, | AM NOT READY TO SPEND MORE OF THE
AMERICAN PEOPLE'S MONEY OM DRUGS AND CRIME AND PROPERTY
LOSS, WHICH IS WHAT WOULD HAPPEN UNDER LEGAL | ZATION,

WE HAVE WATCHED AS AMERICA HAS DEVELOPED A LOVE AFFAIR
WITH COCAINE. IN THE 1989s ALONE, THE AMOUNT OF COCAINE
COMING INTO THIS COUNTRY HAS MORE THAM TRIPLED. AND NOW OUR
0BSESSION WITH COCAINE HAS EVOLVED INTO A FASCINATIOM WITH
CRACK, A DANGEROUS COCAIYE DERIVATIVE, THE GENERATIONAL

g v
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DRUS OF THE 1997s, CRACK HAS MANAGED TO STEAL MANY YOQUNG
LIVES AND DREAMS --- ESPECIALLY IN OUR INNER CITIES --- AS
OUR CHILDREN KILL OTHER CHILDREN FOR A HIT OF THIS POMERFUL
POISOM,

WE HAVE WATCHED AS QUR COMMUNITIES --- UNDER SIEGE FROM
WARRING DRUG TRAFFICKERS AND RAVAGED BY CRIME COMMITTED BY
DRUG ADDICTS --~ HAVE BEEN SLOALY TAKEN OVER BY THIS
FORE IGM-BASED MENACE. THE HEART, THE SOUL AND THE MIND OF
OUR NATION FACES A FORMIDABLE FOE IN ILLICIT DRUGS., AND OUR
NATIONAL SECURITY, ONCE THREATENED ONLY BY THE FORCES OF
COMMUNISM, NOW FACES A NEW AND MORE DANGEROUS THREAT FROM
THE DRUG CRISIS.

fLLEGAI. DRUGS HAVE CUT DEEPLY INTO QUR PRODUCTIVITY,
AM CONCERNED ABOUT THE I[MPACT OF DRUGS ON THE FUTURE OF
THIS COUNTRY, BUT UNLIKE SOME OF THOSE WHO HAVE GROWN
WEARY OF THIS CRISIS, | AM IN NO WAY READY TO GIVE UP AND
SAY THAT WE HAVE FOUGHT THE FIGHT AND HAVE LOST THE WAR ON
DRUGS. | AM NOT READY TO GIVE UP WHEN WE HAVE YET TO BEGIN
THE FIGHT. WE HAVE NOT EVEN FIRED THE FIRST SHOT, SO HOW
CAN WE HONESTLY CALL FOR AN END TO A WAR THAT WE HAVE NOT
YET STARTED? WE ARE MOT FIGHTING A WAR ON DRUGS: NOT WHEN
OUR MAIN FEDERAL DRUG ENFORCEMENT AGENCY HAS JUST 2,879
AGENTS WORLDWIDE, THAT'S MOT NEARLY ENOUGH SOLDIERS TO SEND
INTO THIS BATTLE, WE ARE NOT FIGHTING A WAR ON DRUGS WHEN
THOUSANDS OF OUR CITIZENS WHO NEED AND WANT DRUG ABUSE
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TREATMENT ARE TURMZD AWAY DALY BECAUSE SPACES ARE NOT
AVAILABLE,

TODAY AND TOMORROW, WE WiLL HEAR FROM THOSE WHO SAY WE
SHOULD AT LEAST DISCUSS A RETREAT. OVER THE LAST FEW
MONTHS, MANY OF YOU MAY HAVE HEARD DISCUSSIONS AND
SUGGESTIONS THAT WE SHOULD LESALIZE DRUGS SINCE WE CANNOT
CONTROL THEM. THAT HAS LONG 3EEN AN IDEA PUSHED BY THOSE IN
ACADEMIC CIRCLES AMD O TZLEVISION TALK SHOWS, BUT WHEN
SOME OF THE FAINT VOICES HEARD RECENTLY (N THIS CHOIR OF
CONFUSION ARE THOSE OF PUBLIC OFFICIALS, | BECOME
COMCERNED, AND THAT 1S WHY WE ARE HERE TODAY FOR THESE
HEARINGS,

WE NEED TO CLARIFY OMCE AND FOR ALL WHAT “E MEAN WHEN
WE SAY LEGALIZATION, PUBLIC OFFICIALS ESPECIALLY HAVE A
RESPONSIBILITY TO BE CLEAR AND THOROUGH [N PROPOSING SUCH A
POLICY TO THE AMERICAM PEOPLE WHETHER.

[ WOULD LIKE TO TAKE THIS OPPORTUNITY TO 4ELCOME EACH
AND EVERY ONE OF THE MORE THAN 39 WITNESSES PREPARED TO
TESTIFY BEFORE OUR PANEL N THESE HEARINGS TODAY, ALTHOUGH
| AM UNALTERABLY OPPOSED TO EVEN THE NOTION THAT WE SHOULD
LEGALIZE ILLICIT DRUGS, | LOOK FORWARD TO RECEIVING YOUR
TESTIMONY, | HOPE THAT WE CAN FIND SOME COMMOM GROUND FROM
THIS TO GO FORWARD TOGETHER TO D0 WHAT REALLY NEEDS TO BE
DOME TO EXCISE THIS CAMCER FROM OUR SOCIETY,
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FOR THOSE WHO WOULD SAY THAT WE OUGHT TO MAKE DRUGS
LIKE COCAINE., HEROIN, MARIJUANA AND PCP AS LEGAL AND AS
ACCEPTABLE AS SOAP AMD CANDY, | HAVE PROPOSED A LONG LIST
OF QUESTIONS. TO THIS DAY, | HAVE NEVER GOTTEN ANY REAL
ANSWERS AND 1 INTEND TO BRING THOSE SAME QUESTIONS UP AGAIN
TODAY,

WHAT KINDS OF DRUGS WOULD BE LEGAL IZED? WOULD WE NOT
HAVE TO LEGALIZE THE KILLER CRACK? WHO WOULD WE SELL THESE
DRUGS TO? WOULD WE SELL THEM TO TEENAGERS AS WELL AS
ADULTS? WILL YOU HAVE TO BE 18 TO BUY THEM, OR 217 WHERE
WOULD THEY BE SOLD, IN YOUR NEIGHBORHOCD UPTOWN OR IN MINE
DOANNTOWN? WHO WOULD PRODUCE AND MARKET THEM? WOULD THE
MULTI-NATIONAL PHARMACEUTICALS TAKE OVER THE
RESPONSIBILITIES OF MANUFACTURING AND DISTRIBUTION FROM
WHAT WE NOW CALL THE "BLACK MARKET?" WOULD AMERICAN
FARMERS TAKE OVER THE GROWING OF NARCOTICS CROPS?

| WANT TO KNOW, HOW MJUCH COULD YCU BUY AND WHEN COULD
YOU BUY IT? COULD YOU BUY ALL YOU WANT WHEN YOU WANT? WOULD
THERE BE 24-HOUR DISPENSARIES FOR THOSE WHO NEED A FIX
IMMEDIATELY? IF YOU'RE NOT AN ADDICT., COULD YOU BUY THESE
DRUGS? [F YOU ARE AN ADDICT., DO YOU GET TO BUY MORE THAN
THE PERSON WHO IS JUST "EXPERIMENTING?" WILL THESE DRUGS BE
FOR JUST THE RICH WHO HAVE A STEADY [NCOME AND CAN AFFORD
IT. OR WILL WE HAVE "DRUG STAMPS" FOR THOSE WHO ARE JOBLESS
AND WANT TO SATISFY THEIR CRAVING T0O?
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CAM YOU TAKE A "COKE BREAK" DURING LUNCH ON THE JOB?
WILL THE PILOT FLYING YOU FROM NEW YORK TO LOS ANGELES BE
FRESH FROM A COCAINE HIGH THE DAY BEFORE? WILL THE MAN
POWERING THE 18-HEELER THAT WHIZZES BY YOU ON THE
INTERSTATE PULL OUT HIS STASH HALFWAY DOWM THE ROAD AND
COLLIDE WITH YOU?

[F WE HAVE DOCTORS PRESCRIBING THESE LEGALIZED DRUGS.
WILL THEY GIVE YOU EMOUGH TO GET HIGH OR JUST ENOUGH TO
FEEL GO0OD? WHAT HAPPENS IF YOU OVERDOSE? WHO IS
RESPONSIBLE? 'WiLL DOCTORS BE ABLE TO GIVE OUT FREE
SAMPLES? WHAT HAPPENS TO OQUR HEALTH INSURANCE PLANS AND THE
PRICE WE NOW PAY FDR THAT COVERAGE? CAN THESE DRUGS BE
ADVERTISED O RADIN, OM TV, ON BILLBOARDS, AT THE BALLPARKS

AMD ALONGSIDE CITY BUSES?

EVEN IF THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT LEGALIZED DRUGS, THERE
IS NO GUARANTEE THAT STATES AMD LOCALITIES WOULD WANT TO
DEAL WITH THIS AS A NEW NATIONAL POLICY, | DOUBT VERY
SERIOUSLY THAT POLICYMAKERS AT THE NATIONAL LEVEL WOULD
WANT TO FORCE SOMETHING AS RADICAL AS DRUG LEGALIZATION
DOWN THE THROATS OF THE AMERICAN PEOPLE IF THEY DID NOT
WANT 1T, THE AMERICAN PEOPLE HAVE ALREADY SPOKEN ON THE
SUBJECT, AND 99% SAID IM A RECENT SURVEY THAT THEY WERE
OPPOSED TO THE IDEA OF LESALIZATION,

MANY OF THOSE PUSHING THE LEGALIZATION ARGUMENT POINT
TO THE FACT THAT MANY OF THE PROBLEMS WE FACED WITH ALCOHOL
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ABUSE IN THE EARLY PART OF THIS CENTURY WERE EL IMINATED
WITH THE END OF PROHIBITION, NOTHING COULD BE FURTHER FROM
THE TRUTH, LOOK AT ALL THE PROBLEMS ASSOCIATED WITH ALCOHOL
ABUSE THAT CONTINUE TO PLAGUE US TODAY.

WHILE THE NUMBER OF DEATHS PER THOUSAND FROM CIRRHOSIS
OF THE LIVER DROPPED FROM 12 8 IN 1918 TO 7.7 RIGHT AFTER
THE END OF PROHIBITION, TODAY, THAT FIGURE IS ABOVE 11
DEATHS PER 100,008, OUR GREATEST PROBLEM TODAY WITH ALCOHOL
IS DRINKING AND DRIVING. ABOUT 1@ TO 15 PERCENT OF ALL
HIGHWAY FATALITIES IN THIS COUNTRY TODAY [NVOLVE ALCOHOL
USE.

WE MAY HAVE REMOVED A LARGE PART OF THE INFLUENCE OF
THE UNDERWORLD THROUGH ENDING PROHIBITION, BUT THE TRUTH OF
THE MATTER IS, THAT PEOPLE DIE EVERY DAY FROM
ALCOHOL-RELATED TRAFFIC ACCIDENTS, CIRRHOSIS OF THE LIVER
AND FROM DOMESTIC VIOLENCE TRIGGERED BY ALCOHOL ABUSE.
HUNDREDS OF THOUSANDS OF AMERICANS ARE CONSIDERED "PROBLEM
DRINKERS," AND YOUNG TEENAGERS LOOKING FOR ADVENTURE ARE
TRYING BOOZE FOR THE FIRST TIME EVERY DAY, PROHIBITION OR
NO PRCHIBITION,

IF YOU WANT TO GET A FLAVOR OF WHAT LEGAL IZATION WOULD
BE LIKE, TAKE THIS COUNTRY'S DRUG PROBLEM AS IT EXISTS NOW
AND MULTIPLY IT BY TWO OR THREE TIMES. ADDICTION WOULD
RISE DRAMATICALLY. MORE PEOPLE WOULD TRY DRUGS FOR THE
FIRST TIME BECAUSE THEY WOULD BE CHEAPER AND EASIER TO
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OBTAIN, AND THE NUMBER OF PEOPLE WHO USE MORE THAN ONE DRUG
COULD BE EXPECTED TO RISE SINCE THE ATMOSPHERE UNDER
LEGAL IZATION WOULD ENCOURAGE EXPERIMENTATION, WHO IS TO SAY
THAT UNDER LEGALIZATION, YOU COULD NOT BUY SEVERAL
SUBSTANCES AND MIX THEM TOGETHER? WE ARE ASKING FOR SOCIAL
CHAOS AND DISORDER OF THE HIGHEST UNDER DRUG LEGALIZATION,

ONE NEED LOOK NO FURTHER THAN THE TURN OF THE CENTURY
FOR HARD LESSONS ON LEGAL[ZED DRUGS AND THE DAMAGE THEY
INFLICTED ON AMERICA. AS YALE DRUG HISTORIAN DR, DAVID F.
MJUSTO HAS POINTED OUT IN HIS RESEARCH, THE UNITED STATES
WAS TERRIBLY AFFECTED BY A DRUG CRISIS IN THE LATE 18@@s
AND THE EARLY 198@s. OUR SOCIETY WAS WRACKED WITH HEALTH,
SAFETY AND DOMESTIC PROBLEMS ASSOCIATED WITH THEN-LICIT
DRUGS. AMERICA HAD ITS FIRST COCAINE EPIDEMIC. LEGALIZATION
DIDN'T WORK THEN AND IT WON'T WORK NOW,

PERHAPS MOST IMPORTANT IN THESE DISCUSSIONS IS THAT
UNDER LEGAL IZATION, WE WOULD BE SENDING DISTURBING., MIXED
MESSAGES TO OUR YOUNG PEOPLE. WE WOULD BE SAYING WITHOUT A
DOUBT THAT USING DRUGS IS OKAY AND IS NOT A DANGEROUS
PROPOSITION, WE WOULD BE SAYING TO A GENERATION OF LEADERS
TOMORROW THAT IF WE IN AMERICA FEEL THAT WE FACE A TOUGH
CHALLENGE THAT CANNOT BE MET FULLY AT THE MOMENT, THEN GIVE
IN, IF YOU CAN'T BEAT THE OUTLAWS, JOIN THEM,

HOA COULD WE HONESTLY PROMOTE EDUCATION AND TREATMENT
PROGRAMS ON THE ONE HAND WHEN ON THE OTHER WE ARE
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ENCOURAG ING~THE VERY USE OF THESE SUBSTANCES THROUGH
LEGALIZING THEM?

WE IN AMERICA HAVE COME THROUGH TWO WORLD WARS: WE HAVE
FOUGHT VARIOUS OTHER CONFLICTS IN KOREA AND VIETNAM AND
ELSEWHERE; WE HAVE PRESERVED AND PROTECTED FREEDCM AND
JUSTICE: WE HAVE FOUGHT BACK PLAGUES AND NATURAL DISASTERS:
WE HAVE OVERCOME LEGALLY-PROTECTED RACIAL INJUSTICE. WE
HAVE EVEN LED THE EXPEDITION TO THE STARS AND THE MOON,
YET, SOME OF US SEEM WILLING TO FOLD OUR TENTS AND GO HOME
ON THIS ONE WITHOUT REALLY EVEN TRYING. THIS IS NOT THE
AMERICA THAT | KNOW,

WHAT KIND OF LEADERSHIP LEGACY DOES THIS LEAVE? DOES
THIS MEAN THAT IT IS OKAY TO LEGALIZE MURDER BECAUSE 1T
HAPPENS ALL THE TIME? IS IT OKAY TO GIVE IN TO THE
COMMUNISTS BECAUSE THEY SEEM TO BE STANDING AT EVERY
NATION'S DOORSTEP?

DRUG LEGALIZATION? NOT ON YOUR LIFE.
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STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN BENJAMIN A. GILMAN
AT THE NARCOTICS SELECT COMMITTEE'S HEARING ON THE LEGALIZATION
OF ILLICIT DRUGS

SEPTEMBER 29, 1988

OUR STRUGGLE AGAINST ILLEGAL DRUGS HAS BEEN CALLED A WAR.
BUT IT IS A WAR WHICH AMERICA IS NOT WINNING. THE DRUG KINGPINS
CONTINUE TO CASH-IN ON THIS NATION'S SEEMINGLY INSATIABLE

APPETITE FOR DEADLY DRUGS. THESE MULTINATIONAL CRIMINAL

SYNDICATES HAVE USED THEIR ILL-GOTTEN WEALTH AND UNRESTRAINED

VIOLENCE TO BUILD A CRIMINAL EVIL EMPIRE OF BREATHTAKING GLOBAL

MAGNITUDE.

THEIR POWER IS SO GREAT THAT THEY THREATEN THE AUTHORITY OF
GOVERNMENTS THROUGHOUT THE WORLD. IN LATIN AMERICA THE

SITUATION IS PARTICULARLY SERIOUS. COLOMBIA, HOME OF THE

MEDELLIN AND CALI DRUG SYNDICATES, IS UNDER SIEGE. THE DRUG

CARTELS HAVE BEEN RESPONSIBLE FOR THE ASSASSINATION OF THE
MINISTER OF JUSTICE, THE ATTORNEY GENERAL, MORE THAN 50 JUDGES,
AT LEAST A DOZEN JOURNALISTS, AND MORE THAN 400 POLICE AND
MILITARY PERSONNEL. THOUSANDS OF COURAGEOUS COLOMBIANS CONTINUE
TO WORK UNDER PRESIDENT BARCOS' LEADERSHIP TO COMBAT NARCOTICS

IN SPITE OF DEATH THREATS TO THEMSELVES AND THEIR FAMILIES.

WHEN THE NARCO-TRAFFICKERS OFFERED THE COLOMBIAN GOVERNMENT
A DEAL, PROMISING TO HELP PAY OFF THE DEBT IF THEY WERE LET OFF

THE HOOK FOR THEIR CRIMES, THE PEOPLE AND GOVERNMENT OF COLOMBIA

DID NOT SINK TO THE MORAL LOW-GROUND OCCUPIED BY THE DRUG

DEALERS. THEY RESISTED THE FINANCIAL TEMPTATION. THEY REJECTED

THE OFFER. THEY DID NOT SURRENDER TO THE DRUG KINGPINS.
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NOW SOME IN THIS COUNTRY ARE CALLING FOR SURRENDER. THEY

ARGUE THAT WE SHOULD COMPROMISE OUR MORALS, OUR VALUES AND THE
LIVES OF THOUSANDS OF OUR CITIZENS BY LEGALIZING DRUGS. THEY
TELL AMERICAN POLICYMAKERS TO GIVE UP THE MORAL HIGH GROUND.

THEY SAY "COME ON DOWN, LET'S MAKE A DEAL." LEGALIZE DRUGS AND

THE. DRUG CRISIS WILL END. THAT'S AKIN TO ENDING VIOLENT CRIME

BY LEGALIZING MURDER.

DRUG LEGALIZATION WILL NOT PUT THE INTERNATIONAL DRUG

CARTELS OUT OF BUSINESS. PROHIBITION DID NOT END ORGANIZED

CRIME. IT JUST FORCED A CHANGE IN PRODUCT LINE. IF WE LEGALIZE
DRUGS, THE CARTELS WILL ADAPT. THEY WILL FIND NEW WAYS TO
PENETRATE THE U.S. MARKET, CONTINUE THEIR BUSINESS OPERATIONS IN
EUROPE AND ASIA, AND PERHAPS MOVE MORE EXTENSIVELY INTO
GUNRUNNING AND TERRORISM. DRUG TRAFFICKING AND DRUG ABUSE IS

NOT A PROBLEM THAT CAN BE SOLVED WITH THE STROKE OF A PEN.

NEITHER WILL DRUG LEGALIZATION END DRUG-RELATED STREET
CRIME. IN AN ABC NEWS POLL THIS MONTH, 76% OF AMERICANS SAID
LEGALIZATION WOULD NOT DECREASE CRIME. THE REASON THEY SAY THIS
IS THAT THEY HAVE SEEN' THE ADDICTS ON THEIR STREETS AND THEY
UNDERSTAND THAT DRUG USERS DON'T STEAL, RAPE AND MURDER ONLY
BECAUSE THEY NEED MONEY TO PAY FOR THEIR HABIT. THEY ALSO BREAK

THE LAW BECAUSE THEIR JUDGMENT, STABILITY AND STATE OF MIND ARE



ERODED BY THEIR DRUG USE. DOES ANYONE REALLY THINK THAT, UNDER

LEGALIZATION, THE CRACK ADDICT IS GOING TO GO IN TO A 24-HOUR A

DAY DRUG SUPERMARKET, PICK-UP A "LEGAL" DOSAGE OF CRACK AND THEN

STAY OUT OF TROUBLE? I DON'T THINK SO.

HOWEVER, JUST BECAUSE I OPPOSE LEGALIZATION, IT DOES NOT
FOLLOW THAT I BELIEVE THAT OUR DRUG POLICY HAS BEEN EFFECTIVE IN

REDUCING THE SUPPLY AND DEMAND FOR DRUGS. MANY OF THOSE WHO

ADVOCATE LEGALIZATION CREDIBLY CRITICIZE PAST INADEQUACIES IN

THE WAR AGAINST DRUGS. SO TODAY WE HAVE AN OPPORTUNITY TO FGCUS

THE NATION'S ATTENTION ON THIS DEADLY PROBLEM.

I LOCK FORWARD TO TODAY'S TESTIMONY AND CONGRATULATE
CHAIRMAN RANGEL FOR GIVING PEOPLE OF DIVERSE VIEWS A CHANCE TO
-SHARE THEIR THOUGHTS WITH THE AMERICAN PEOPLE ON THIS MOST

IMPORTANT PROBLEM.

THANK YOU, MR. CHAIRMAN.



143

FORTNEY H. (PETE) STARK CONNITYERLN,
TH DIFTMCT, CALIFOAMA WAYS AND MEANS

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES ™™™

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20515

Mr, Chairman,

I want to commend you on having the courage to hold these
hearings. Through your bold leadership in fighting the illegal
drug plague, you've kept hope alive for so many American families
who have been impacted by this problem. You are a true unsung
hero in our national ‘war on drugs,®

I've had the pleasure of working with you on so many important,
pressing issues'over the past sixteen years, and I look forward to
working together to seek new and creative solutions to this
problem,

Mr. Chairman, we both represent cities, New York and Oakland,
which have been heavily impacted by the drug plague. We see
and hear of the daily destruction of illegal drugs in our areas.
Our district's neighborhoods are the frontlines in our ‘war on
drugs’',

The cities of New York and Oakland share some common drug-related
characteristics. Both cities are only able to treat 10% of
heroin and cocaine addicts who seek critically-needed treatment
and assistance. Both cities require these drug addicts to wait at
least six months for treatment, Both cities have seen their
drug~related crime rates skyrocket in recent years as a result of
the glaring lack of available, affordable treatment. Both cities
spend many times more funds and resources arresting users than
concentrating on treating the addicted.

I believe legalization of illict narcotics isn't the answer to the
drug problem, But we must focus on treating the abuser so the
residents of New York and Oakland will be able to feel safe again.
Every time we turn away an addict, we're all accomplices to the
crimes committed to maintain an expensive habit.

Mr., Chairman, before adjournment, I will introduce a bill to set
up a trust fund to finance treatment for all addicts seeking help.
"Treatment on request™ is the best answer to lowering our cities!
drug-related crime rate. -

it will be financed through the social security program's
disability insurance provisions and will use Medicare pagyment
principles to provide a full range of cost-controlled inpatient
and out-patient rehabilitation services. Simply put, "treatment on
request"” is a crime reduction program.

1 welcome the npportunity to hearing today's witnesses -- it's

important that we begin to focus on the health-oriented solutions
and more humane approaches,

THIS STATIONERY PRINTED ON PAPER MADE WITH RECYCLED FIBERS
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. Outline of Legislation of Rep. Pete Stark (D-CA)
to be introduced in October, 1988
For Consideration and Discussion
before the
Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control

Septernber 29, 1988
The Drug Treatment and Crime Reduction Act of 1988

*+ Establishes an independent drug Treatment, Rehabilitation,
and Elimination of Addiction Trust (TREAT) Fund.

** Under its terms, drug addicts would be able to seek both cost-
controlled in-patient and out-patient treatment from a full range
of state-licensed providers.

** TREAT fund monies would be paid to state-licenised providers
using Medicare principles of prospective payments. Providers
would be subject to Provider Review Organization surveys to
ensure effectiveness of treatments and ensure cost controls.

** Persons secking help would be required to contribute to the costs,
based on a progressive-income scale. Addictions are treated
much more effectively when addicts invest in their own health
and well-being.

** Studies would be conducted to determine the most effective forms
of treatment, and whether it would be cost-beneficial to extend
such services to alcoholics and those wishing to quit smoking.

** The program would define drug addiction as a disability and
accept the notion that treatment for addiction should be made
universally available to ail in need.

** The program would be financed through increases in the wage
base of the Disability Insurance portion of the Social Security
p#yroll deduction -- currently shared equally by both employees
and employers.

** By investing in addiction treatment, we'd all benefit through
lower law enforcement costs, lower health insurance and crime
insurance rates, increased worker productivity, and a "war on
drugs" with a chance at victory.
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£ Opening Statement

5 Congressman Solomon P. Ortiz

: Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control
Thursday, September 29, 1988

MR. CHAIRMAN, IN THE
INTEREST OF TIME I WIIL.L

KEEP MY OPENING

STATEMENT BRIEF.

BEFORE BECOMING A

CONGRESSMAN, I SERVED AS

A SHERIFE IN SOUTH

TEXAS.

AS SUCH, I SAW MANY

BRAVE AND DEDICATED MEN

AND WOMEN SACRIFICE

THEIR TIME, THEIR

EFrFORT, AND OFTEN, THEIR

LIVES IN FIGHTING WHAT

WE CALITI, THE WAR ON

DRUGS.
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BUT, IT IS A TRAGIC

CONMMENT ON THE EFFECT

THAT ILLICIT DRUGS HAVE

HAD ON THIS COUNTRY WHEN

REASONABLE PERSONS ARE

DRIVEN TO SERIOUSLY

CONSIDER UNREASONABLE

PROPOSALS.

AND I REMAIN

CONVINCED THAT WHEN ALIL

IS SATD AND DOWNE, WE

WILL, REATIZE THE

TRAGICALLY MISGUIDED

NATURE OF ADMITTING

DEFEAT IN A WAR WE HAVE

BARELY BEGUN TO WAGE.
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THE WAR ON DRUGS IS

NOT JUST ABOUT MONEY OR

THE ECONOMICS OF A BI.ACK

MARKET.

IT'S ALLSO ABOUT HUMAN

POTENTIAL AND OUR

POTENTIAT. AS A PEOPLE.

I RECOGNIZE THE

POSITION OF THOSE WHO

FEEL. WE MUST OPENLY

DEBATE THIS TOPIC.

THAT IS WHY WE ARE

ENGAGED IN THIS HEARING.



148

THESE DRUGS TAKE AWAY
THE GOD GIVEN GIFT OF

HUMAN POTENTIAL.

THEY POISON AND
DESTROY THE BODY, THE

MIND, AND THE SOUIL.

WHEN EVEN ONE MORE
CITIZEN FAILLS PREY TO
THE ADDICTION OF THESE
SUBSTANCES, WE AT.I.

SUFFER AS A SOCIETY.

LEGALIZATION WOUILD

NOT CHANGE THIS.
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WHY WOULD SOMEONE LAY

DOWN THEIR LIFE FOR THIS

PURPOSE?

CERTAINLY, A SENSE OF

DUTY TO ENFORCE THE LAW

OF THE LAND IS A PRIMARY

MOTIVATION.

BUT THERE IS MORE TO

IT THAN THAT.

THOSE WHO SO BRAVELY

WAGE THIS WAR AT.SO KNOW

WHAT ILILEFECGATL. DRUGS ARE

DOING TO OUR CHILDREN,

OUR COMMUNITIES, AND OUR

NATION AS A WHOLE.
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STATEMENT BY
REP. CARDISS COLLINS
AT THE HEARING ON LEGALIZATION OF
DRUGS BY THE SELECT COMMITTEE
ON NARCOTICS, SEPTEMBER 29, 1988
A college student visits a nearby newspaper

stand and buys a magazine plus a pack of
cigarettes....marijuana cigarettes. A crane
operator stops by the drug store nearest her home
before work and buys a two-gram vial of cocaine. A
grade-school teacher, who prefers to imagine his
students as well-behaved young ladies and

gentlemen, regularly keeps a box of L.S.D. cubes
in his desk.

These are scenarios which could easily become
reality if we were to legalize illicit drugs. Is
this desirable? My answer is a resounding, "NO!"
Nonetheless, the idea of legalizing drugs is
very interesting and I applaud you, Mr. Chairman,
for holding this hearing today. The concept behind
legalization is definitely worth prebing and the
proposal to legalize has greatly increased
interest in and debate on the drug problem. The
proponents of legalization must also be commended
as they are trying hard to Wh% drﬁ%roblem
rather than standing by, wringing their hands,
waiting for someone else to think or act.
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Drugs have become one of the greatest public
evils in the United States in recent years.
Although most of us have been well aware of this
problem’s magnitude for many years, the present
Administration has demonstrated a profound lack of
similar understanding. Nancy Reagan tells us to
"Say No" to drugs while President Reagan says no
to developing an effective policy which will lead
to the rapid eradication of this blight on

“America. Substance abuse is deeply rooted and
cannot be solved by a mere slogan. Hopefully, the
recent Floor activity on the drug issue has
awakened the Administration to the pressing need
for addressing this crisis before it develops into
utter catastrophe.

Although I could not support it on final
passage due to passage of the Gekas death-penalty
amendment and the Lungren exclusionary-rule
amendment, the Omnibns Drug Bill takes decisive
action in numerous arenas and with numerous
approaches. But one which it does not adopt is the
altogether legalization of illicit substances.

This is a truly radical option which I do not
believe should be selected at this time, although
its discussion will offer insight into the drug
problem.

Plainly stated, legalization is a gamble.
Moreover, it is a long-range gamble. Drug-related
violence and criminality could conceivably
decrease during the initial phase of legalization;
although that may be an improper assumption if
there is an increase in intoxicated individuals on
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the streets. But, as CONCerns drug abuse, it seems
incontrovertible that the immediate effect of
E:ggﬁiation would be rampant ﬁsage for at least a
short while, How Iong that initial phase would

v .«..-ﬂw

last is, of course, anyone’s guess: perhaps a

wee grﬁff)ﬂffth or a year. If legahzatlon were to
have the desired effect, it would not be a success
untll after the hon,wwho has been captive for )

many years, becomes accustomed to hlS hberty
o,

e vt i i S A A A T et R L s L L vy

The next question is, "Can we afford to wait
that long?" Again, my answer to this is a
resounding, "Absolutely NOT!" The initial phase of
legalization, during which the lion is let out of
the cage and substance abuse becomes rampant,
could very well have permanent, debilitatino
consequences for America. First of all,a
prolonged period of substance abuse has been
proven highly capable of inflicting irreparable
damage on the brain and body of the abuser.
Second, habits and needs may be established, even
by persons who had intended to sample certain
drugs only a few times. Third, any sustained
peried of substance abuse may easily result in a
landslide of industrial and vehicular accidents.

- Fourth, our productive capacity could take a nose-

dive -- in terms of both quality and quantity --
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from which it would be very difficult to rebound.
Fifth, it could generate a complex constitutional
and legal quagmire of protecting the newly-legal
rights of individuals while implementing law
enforcement and school/corporate policies which
contain abuse. Perhaps most importantly of all,
drug legahzatlon could i 1mpa1r our youth who
obtain drugs fisemilisintaRRieils, dulling

the minds and dampenmg the splrlts of our
country’s future leaders. And there would be other
consequences which are difficult to foresee.

Even if we were to erroneously assume that
these consequences could be absorbed, the idea of

eventual success is still purely speculative. To
suggest that this is the ultimate solution to the
complex problem of drug abuse is tantamount to a
flailing stab at human nature which, as we all
know, wears different faces at different times.

The "human nature" notion that Americans would,
over time, avoid drug-induced self-destruction can
be countered with the equally plausible notion
that it would be adopted into the culture just as
alcohol, caffeine, and nicotine have been.
Diminution of the problems of drug crimes and
accidents is similarly speculative, since

increased abuse could spawn an increase in these
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incidents, even though trafficking jroblems may
substantially decrease.

Nonetheless, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your
calling this hearing because it considers a
viewpoint which is integral to the national debate
on the Drug War. Furthermore, the idea of
legalization is one from which a lesson can be
learned: that of combatting an evil by trying to
make it less evil, rather than by throwing the
entire arsenal at it. I look forward to an
enlightening presentation of views and approaches
today. Thank you.

Brad
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OPENING STATEMENT OF THE HON. DANIEL K. AKAKA
SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL

Thursday, September 29, 1988

Thank you very much. Mr. Chairman, I am pleased that you
have presented this forum today, whereby arguments on both sides
of the aisle can be heard on the proposal to legalize drugs. You
have been a most able and compassionate chairman in combatting
our nation's drug problem, and you are to be commended for your
leadership.

I would like to welcome all of our witnesses today and to
thank you all for your preparation and time. The very mention of
the word "legalization" stirs up an emotion in many of us, and
it is important that we have this opportunity to voice and listen
to all arguments.

The issue today is not to sanction the use of drugs, but to
question whether legalization can break the stranglehold that
drugs have on our community, or if it would serve as the impetus
that suffocates our society.

The pervasion of our drug problem is past alarming--it is
deadly. We have long contended that drugs affect all of us, not
just the user and the pusher. BAnd never has this been more
apparent than today as we read the daily news. Our homes are
being broken into by addicts looking for fast cash, innocent
bystanders are shot at in drug feuds, minors lured by cash are

being killed in turf wars, and passengers have been killed

because of drug-impaired operators.
Personally, I am against legalization. Nevertheless, if a
viable solution can be recommended, I am willing to listen. I

look forward to hearing from our witnesses today.
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OPENING STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN DANTE B. FASCELL (D.~FLA.) DURING THE
HEARINGS HELD BY THE HOUSE SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL
ON PROPOSALS TO LEGALIZE DRUGS

SEPTEMBER 29, 1988

Mr. Chairman and fellow members of the House Select Committee on
Narcotics Abuse and Control, I am certain that we all agree that the use of,
and the traffic in, illegal drugs is one of the most pernicious threats
facing our nation today. Such activities fuel our crime rate and have a

devastating impact on the lives of individuals and on our society as a whole,

Our fight against the scourge of drugs must focus on interdiction,
education and rehabilitative treatment. We in the House have just passed a
tough, comprehensive omnibus anti~drug abuse bill, but, no matter how
vigorously we attack this pervasive problem, for our fight to be successful,

we, as a soclety, must reduce the demand for drugs.

There are always many proposals put forward to deal with a problem
of this magnitude and we are here today to examine proposals to legalize
drugs. I believe we do need to have this discussion and pay careful atten-—
tion to the views which are expressed. I do not believe that the

legalization or decriminalization of drugs is a solution to the drug problem,
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and it would take a pretty powerful argument for me to change my mind.

=

A clear'connection between crime and drugs is well established and
documented. While a tremendous number of individuals commit crimes in order
to either get drugs or the money to purchase them, a large number of those
individuals arrested for nondrug related crimes have also been found to have
used drugs prior to the crimes they committed. Legalization will not solve

this problem; it will only compound it by making it easier to get drugs.

We can only win the war on drugs by reducing demand and changing a
large segment of this nation's attitude toward the use of drugs. We must
attack this problem head on, and, in my view, legalizing drugs sends both a
misguided and contradictory signal. 1If we were to legalize drugs, how can we
convince the youth of our nation not to start using drugs? How can we urge

other countries to work with us in drug interdiction and eradication efforts?

The consequences of this nation'sldrug epidemic affect each and
every one of us. We must increase aid to state and local law enforcement
agencies and we must have real coordination of efforts among all U.?.
government agencies in anti-drug efforts both at home and abroad. We must
concentrate our efforts on drug interdiction, demand reduction, rehabilita-
tion and education. Legalizing drugs, in my judgment, will accomplish none

of the above.

#

95-042 0 - 89 - 6
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SEPTEMBER 29. 1968
U.S. REP, CARROLL_HUBBARD
TESTIMONY
MLEGALIZATION OF DRUGS"
SELE \RCO C

MR. HUBBARD. MR, CHAIRMAN AND MY COLLEAGUES, | DEEPLY
APPRECIATE THIS OPPORTUNITY TO TESTIFY HERE THIS MORNING. |
WOULD LIKE TO EXPRESS MY GRATITUDE TO, AND MY RESPECT FOR,
CHAIRMAN CHARLIE RANGEL. OF NEW YORK AND THE MEMBERS OF THIS
SELECT COMMITTEE FOR HOLDING HEARINGS ON THIS VERY CRUCIAL
ISSUE. IT IS MY GOAL TO PARTICIPATE IN THE WAR ON DRUGS, AND 1
BELIEVE THE CONSIDERATION OF LEGALIZATION OF DRUGS WILL ONLY
MAKE AN ALREADY FORMIDABLE ENEMY MORE INVINCIBLE. THERE IS NO
MORE T!ME TO WASTE. THE WAR ON DRUGS MUST CONTINUE. A WAR OF
ACTION AND NOT OF SLOGANS. AND | FIRMLY BELIEVE THIS WAR CANNOT
TAKE PLACE UNTIL WE REASSESS OUR PRIORITIES AND GET THEM IN
ORDER.

THE SUBJECT MATTER OF TODAY'S HEARING IS ONE OF THE MOST
IMPORTANT ISSUES FACING THE FUTURE OF OUR GREAT LAND, AND [F NOT
TREATED WITH A DECISIVE, RESPONSIBLE ATTITUDE, COULD PROVE TO
HAVE THE GREATEST NEGATIVE IMPACT OUR NATION COULD EVER HOPE TO
ENDURE. THE POTENT!AL LEGAL IZATION OF DRUGS, OR ANY SUBSTANCE
THAT IS TERMED "ILLEGAL" IN TODAY'S SOCIETY, WOULD BE THE MOST
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SEPTEMBER 29, 1988
U.S. REP, CARROLL HUBBARD
PAGE 2

HARMFUL SOLUTION TO A PROBLEM THAT YIELDS THE GREATEST INHUMANE
SERVICE TO MAN. THE CONSIDERATION OF LEGALIZING ANY DRUG IS A
STEP NOT ONLY IN THE WRONG DIRECTION, BUT IN A DIRECTION THAT
WOULD ONLY RESULT IN MORE VIOLENCE., MORE DEATH, MORE CORRUPTION,
AND | STRONGLY FEAR WOULD RESULT IN A NATIONAL NIGHTMARE FROM
WHICH WE MAY NEVER WAKE.

| PROUDLY REPRESENT OVER 550,008 FINE WESTERN KENTUCKIANS IN THE
CONGRESS., AND | AM CONFIDENT THAT MY CONSTITUENTS ARE READY AND
WILLING TO PARTICIPATE N A WAR AGAINST DRUGS AND AGAINST THOSE
INVOLVED IN THE ILLEGAL DRUG INDUSTRY. | DO NOT BELIEVE,
HOWEVER, THAT THIS WAR WILL BE WON BY LEGALIZING THAT WHICH WE
SEEK TO ELIMINATE. THE WAR ON DRUGS WILL NEVER BE WON AND WILL
INEVITABLY BE LOST IF WE CONTINUE TO AVOID CONFRONTATION THE
REAL PROBLEM BY OFFERING DISTORTED SOLUTIONS. | MAINTAIN THAT
WE MUST ESTABLISH A STRATEGY TO CRUSH THIS DESTRUCTIVE INDUSTRY
THAT HAS BECOME A WAY OF LIFE AND DEATH FOR TOO MANY AMERICANS.

PROPOSALS TO LEGALIZE THE USE OF DRUGS. IN ANY FASHION. SEND
THE WRONG MESSAGE TO OUR YOUTH, AND CONSEQUENTLY ADOPTION OF
SUCH PROPOSAL.S WILL HOLD OUR YOUTH RESPONSIBLE. 1 AM CONFIDENT
THAT NOT ONLY WILL THESE PROPOSALS OPEN THE DOOR
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TO AN INDUSTRY THAT HAS CLAIMED THE LIVES AND SPIRIT OF THE
POTENTIAL LEADERS OF OUR NATION, BUT THEY WILL STEAL THE VERY
HOPE UPON WHICH OUR NATION DEPENDS.

MR, CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THIS SELECT COMMITTEE, | CANNOT
CONSIDER THE LEGALIZATTON OF DRUGS A VIABLE ALTERNATIVE TO THE
OVERALL PROBLEM. IT IS IMPOSSIBLE FOR ME TO THINK OF ANYTHING
POSITIVE THAT HAS EVER COME FROM DRUG USERS, ABUSERS. AND
DEALERS, AND |T BECOMES EVEN MORE UNREASONABLE FOR ME TO
CONSIDER REWARDING THESE OQUTLAWS AND THEIR SO CALLED BUSINESS BY
CONSIDERING PROPOSALS TO BENEFIT THEM. | CAN'T IMAGINE DEALING
WITH THESE CRIMINALS MUCH MORE DEALING WITH THEM ON A "LEGAL®
BASIS.

IN SUMMATION, | WOULD LIKE TO EXPRESS MY SINCERE FEAR OVER THE
VERY THOUGHT OF THE LEGALIZATION OF DRUGS. | HAVE DEALT WITH
THE WRATH AND HORROR OF THIS VIOLENT INDUSTRY. AND THE VIOLENCE
THAT THIS BUSINESS BESTOWS. | HAVE LIVED THROUGH THE THREAT ON
THE LIVES OF MY FAMILY AS WELL AS THE THREAT OF MY OWN LIFE FOR
MY PARTICIPATION IN BRINGING DRUG DEALERS TO JUSTICE. THE FIRST
TELEPHONE CALL | RECEIVED THIS YEAR WAS AT 18 AM ON JANUARY 1,
IT WAS A CALL FROM THE CAPITOL HiLL POLICE TO TELL ME | HAD
RECEIVED A DEATH THREAT FROM DRUG DEALERS IN BOWLING GREEN, KY.,
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BECAUSE | HAD TESTIFIED IN BOWLING GREEN LAST DECEMBER ABOUT
DRUG DEALERS IN BOWLING GREEN AND WARREN COUNTY., KENTUCKY. |
HAD TESTIFIED BEFORE THE WARREN COUNTY GRAND JURY. | CAN. WITH
ALL CONFIDENCE TELL YOU HERE TODAY., THAT LEGALIZATION OF DRUGS
WOULD NOT OMLY BE A HARSH ERROR IN JUDGMENT. BUT A CRUEL
INJUSTICE TO HUMANITY.

AGAIN, | WOULD LIKE TO THANK CHAIRMAN RANGEL AND THOSE OF YOU ON
THIS SELECT COMMITTEE FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO TESTIFY HERE TODAY.
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REMARKS: CONGRESSMAN ROY DYSON
DATE: SEPTEMBER 29, 1988

TIME: 9:30 A.M.

RE: DECRIMINALIZATION OF DRUGS

Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of the Select Committee on
Narcotics Abuse and Control, and ladies and gentlemen. I am grateful
for the opportunity to share with you some of my thoughts on an issue which
is of vital concern to me-- drugs in America. I think a discussion of this
issue is good for America, and hopefulily will generate new ideas to help us
to win the war on drugs. However, I do not believe the decriminalization of
drugs is a viable proposal that warrants consideration. It is a foolhardy
and reckless proposal, which would have a serious impact on our society, and
most importantly, the American family. However, since the issue has been
presented, I feel obligated to express my strong opposition to any attempt

to decriminalize narcotics in the United States.

In a primarily rural district in the State of Maryland, you would not
expect to find a serious drug problem or a high crime rate. Unfortunately
these two problems do exist and are increasingly becoming interrelated. In
just one of my Counties alone, the number of drug offenses increased 114%
between 1986 and 1987. This might be expected in urban areas 1ike New York
City, or Washington, D.C., but not in Rural America, where family, church,
T1ittle league basebali games, and weekend picnics have traditionally been
the most important things in people's lives. MNow drugs have invaded this

sanctuary and are fast becoming part of every community.

As many of us recall, it was not more than twenty years ago when many

people in our country, including such notables as Professor Timothy Leary,
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poet Alan Ginsburg, and activist Jerry Reuben, were extolling the
pleasurable aspects of heroin, LSD, and other hallucenogenic drugs. They
said drugs were harmless and that people should be free to use them; that
drugs would help people escape the hardship of the real world. But are
drugs harmiess? Should people be free to use them ? .Do they allow people
to escape the hardship of the real world? The answer to all three questions
is a resounding no. During the last twenty years, we have seen the cruel
nature of drugs; the lives it has ruined, the lives it has ended. We know
that drugs do not make someone free, but instead, make them a slave to a
master which has no mercy. A master which has no compassion. A master
which demands total subservience. A master which guarantees misery and
financial ruin. To decriminalize drugs would be to enslave additional
Americans to a 1ife of misery, rather than offering a helping hand to those

in need of our assistance.

Unfortunately, when we should be exploring new ideas to win this war,
some officials, including my good friend Mayor Kurt Schmoke of Baltimore,
would like us to return to an old idea called decriminalization, which is a
backdoor attempt to legalize the purchase, sale, and use of drugs. If we
were to remove the legal sanctions against drugs, the drug laws would not be
vorth the paper they are written on. Therefore, let me make it perfectly
clear, I will strongly oppose any effort to weakan our drug laws, whether it
originates at the federal, state, or local level. I will do everything in
my power to help those millions of addicts win their battle with drugs,
and will not add to their misery by providing them with drugs. As the Mayor
of Philadelphia, W. Wilson Goode recently stated, "We are in this war for

the long haul, and we are in this war to win it."
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Decriminalization would not alleviate the drug problem in the United
States. Instead, it will increase our problems. It would send a message to
our nation's children that drugs are acceptable. It would mean that the
numbers of suffering addicts would increase, as would the number of grieving
families. It would mean streets lined with addicts. It would mean billions
of dollars of additional heaith care costs, as well as billions of dollars
in lost worker productivity. This is something neither America nor it's

citizens can afford.

Mr. Chairman, today we are at a crucial point in our efforts to win
the war on drugs. It is a transition period between previous failures and
future successes. Though illegal drug use is widespread throughout our
society, there are some glimmers of hope. More students today are aware of
the dangers of drug use than ever before, and marijuana use among High
School Seniors has actually decreased, even though it is still alarmingly

high.

I have no allusion that a renewed effort to win the war on drugs will
be easy, and I realize it will take a considerable amount of time and money.
But I strongly believe that saving the Tives of our nation's youth from the

scourge of drug use is worth the effort.

To begin to address this issue, we muét start to teach our children,
beginning in kindergarten and continuing through to the twelth grade, the
harmful effects of drug use. In addition, we need to better educate parents
to identify the symptoms of drug use and the sources of assistance available

to them.
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Though education must play a large role in any effort to eradicate
drugs from our society, I believe stiff sanctions must also be applied to
those who grow, use, sell, or transport illegal narcotics. If this means
the death penalty for some drug pushers, so be it. I recently supported
the federal death penalty amendment to the Omnibus Drug Bill. I think if
the drug dealer is responsible for someone's death, the drug dealer should
pay with his 1ife. The House took another step in the right direction when
it approved an amendment to the bill which would prevent a person convicted
of drug-related offenses from obtaining federal grants, loans, contracts and
housing for a period of five years. I believe these actions let drug
pushers know that Congress is serious about winning this war. But let's
make sure we have a coordinated effort, not one which fluctuates due to the

political climate.

Mr. Chairman. I believe we can win the war on drugs, and I plan to
work as hard as I can to ensure this victory. This is one war we cannot
afford to lose. Mr. Chairman, I woulid like to cnce more thank you for the
opportunity to present my views to this distinguished Committee, and I look
forward to working with you on both current and future legislative

initiatives to combat this widespread problem. Thank you.
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TESTIMONY OF REP. BENJAMIN L. CARDIN
BEFORE THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS
SEPTEMBER 29, 1988

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for the opportunity to
testify here today, and I would like to congratulate you for convening
these hearings to address the drug problem in our nation.

For the past month -- in anticipation of this hearing -- I have
held a series of Drug Forums throughout the Third Congressional
District. My purpose was to get the feel and tenor of my constituents
and to be able to accurately transmit their views about our drug
problem to this Committee.

First, I want to congratulate Mayor Xurt Schmoke for focusing the
national spotllght on the ineffectiveness of our current drug effort.
But I must add that I believe any effort to decriminalize drug use

would be counterproductive.

As the reprerentative for a large portion of Baltimore City,
Baltimore county and Howard cCounty, I would like the record to show
that in a recent survey of the Third Congressional District 69% of
respondents opposed any decriminalization of drugs.

Throughout the Third Congressional District, I have found
confusion over the ideas of legalization and decriminalization. Many
constituents have expressed what retired police officer John Singleton
of Northeast Baltimore said: "We cannot win a war against drugs unless

we take the profits out, but decriminalization is not the way to do
it.m

I have attached testimony submitted to the Committee by Scott
McGregor, one of the leaders in Baltimore's Athletes Against Drugs
program. Both Scott McGregor and Tippy Martinez are here with us
today. Mr. McGregor, Mr. Martinzez and other Baltimore athletes visit
local schools to talk about the dangers of drug use with school
children. He thinks the debate on legalization hurts his efforts.

"Our kids have been told that what is illegal is wrong and what is
legal is right. Now if we tell them it's legal they'll be confused and
we'll be sending a mixed message to them."

Baltimore has traditionally been a city of neighborhoods, where
families spend long hours socializing on their front stoops or porches.
our drug epidemic is threatening this way of life. At a recent South
Baltimore Drug Forum, more than 100 residents talked about the gangs of

youths that hang around dealing drugs on the street corners and in
alleys.

"How can we wage a war on drugs when kids roam the streets
selling drugs and we are afraid to go out of our homes?" one South
Baltimore resident asked me at a Drug Forum. "We want to help
ourselves but we need support from our neighbors, the police and the
government," said another South Baltimore resident.

And it's true, they do need the help and support of our
government. According to Mary Deboeser, chairman of the South
Baltimore Improvement Committee, "a full-time drug and alcohol program
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is desperately needed in the community for adults as well as the
younger generation. There are at this time no available treatment
programs for adolescents in our community. "

Mrs. Deboeser raises a very important issue: in our rush to talk
about our national drug crisis we cannot forget the damage done by
alcoholism. In every single one of my Drug Forums, constitutents
talked about the entire range of substance abuse issues. From drugs to
alcohol to cigarettes, constituents in my District want resources
allocated for preventing and combating all substance abuse.

The First Step Youth Services Center in Randallstown, Maryland,
is an example of a community-based, and government-supported, program
that is successful in stopping drug use. For a little over one
thousand dollars per person , First Step works with more than 60 "at
risk" adolescents and their families; this is only a fraction of the
$50,000 a year it costs to incarcerate a drug offender.

First Step's drug rehabilitation program has a success rate of
75%. Unfortunately, the center also has a 3 1/2 month waiting list for
treatment. A recent report by the Justice Department found that a
person on the waiting list for drug treatment commits an average of one
crime every other day. We cannot afford to delay funding all necessary
drug treatment programs.

over and over agaih at these Drug Forums I heard the same
refrain: We are tired of the drug epidemic and we want our Federal
government to do something about it. At a Drug Forum in Northwest
Baltimore, Chip Silverman, special adviser to Governor William Donald
Schaefer on drugs, summed it up best when he said: "We have given lip
service to the war on drugs. There are currently 600,000 dysfunctional
substance abusers in Maryland. Education is the only way to change
society's attitudes towards drugs and education takes money."

And it does take money to institute effective education and
treatment programs if we are going to wage a real war on drugs. At a
Howard County Drug Forum, Dr. Joyce Boyd, Howard County's health
officer, complained that "the lack of priority given to treatment
programs means that drug treatment counselors are paid at such a low
scale, many are eligible for food stamps." Dr. Boyd went on to add that
"resources are so limited that volunteers are used to man treatment
centers that should be staffed by professionals."

My constituents want a real war on drugs, & war that will reach
all segments of our society. On hearing about the effectiveness of
drug education programs in the schools, one Columbia resident brought
up a good point: "I am concerned. about the young people not reflected
in that survey -- the drop outs. How do we reach them?"

And how do we reach the poor, those drug dependent individuals
who depend on Medicaid?  Ginny Thomas, a member of the Maryland House
of Delegates, made an important point at a Drug Forum: "Currently there
is no Medicaid reimbursement for inpatient drug treatment." Let's be
realistic, many individuals with serious drug problems need inpatient
treatment -- treatment that those dependent on Medicaid cannot obtain.

Throughout the Third Congressional District I see people getting
mad about our drug epidemic. George Layman of Howard County said, "If
we have a war on drugs, put teeth in the laws, otherwise it might as
well be legal." And one senior citizen said: "There is a need for a
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return to teaching ethics in our schools. The 'me!' generation doesn't
understand you just can't live for yourself; you have a responsibility
to your community."

And he is right, every American has a responsibility to his
community. And we as a Congress have a responsibility to the nation to
do all we can to rid our communities of drugs without trampling civil
liberties and due process of law. Mark Antell of Howard County
expressed it best when he said: "I am concerned about the danger in
eroding our civil liberties in waging a national war on drugs. We
should declare a war on drugs, not a war on the Constitution."

Despite the absence of a consensus, I do think a theme developed
in the comments voiced at the drug forums. A resident of Arbutus
probably summed up this theme best when he said, "The addict has a
health problem; the pusher has a criminal problem."

There's no easy answer to this problem. We need to adopt a
comprehensivse approach to substance abuse that includes a foreign and
domestic poiicy sensitive to the urgency of interdiction efforts,
stricter euforcement of existing laws prohibiting drug activity, more
resources to educate our youth to the dangers of illicit drugs, and
treatment programs without waiting lists to get people off drugs.

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I thank you for the
opportunity to appear before the Committee today, and I again
congratulate you for teday's hearings and for your continued efforts in
the field of drug abuse.
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September 29,1988

Congressman Cardin

Re: Statement on behalf of'Athletics Against Drugs- Join our
Team'

Dear Honorables,

For two years we have visited and poured ourselves into
the city of Baltimore and we are preparing now for the third
year. We have through much effort come to the children to
tell them we love them andinfluence them against the hideous
monster of drugs. We have shared that it's not possible to
be an athlete on druys, family life is impossible on drugs,
job life is impossible on drugs. But mainly that drugs are
illegal and that jail and lose of career are their rewards.
That is why we as athletes are so stronly opposed to the de-
crimnalization of drugs. ;Bre kids have been told that whats
illegal is wrong and whats Tegal is right. Now if we tell
them it's legal they'll be confused and we will be Sending a
mixed message to them;J Uncertainty is the curse of authority
and our kids today need authority like never before.

Athletes who are now the leaders to these kids will be-
come the wrong role models to these kids if drugs become
decriminalized. Because the athletes of today are the ones
with all the money and will buy the most drugs and will invar-
iably will turn to the kids. The heros that we have become as
athletes telling these kids what to do must not be tarnished
anymore that is why we don't agree with this hideous bill that
would make more available drugs in the city.

Recently the NBA has started a new drug testing program
and the NFL and Major League Baseball need one. In this day
where professional athletes are having more and more problems
with drugs we can't give them more. That is why we feel we
need to make a strong statement to Mayor Schmoke and all those
interested in this bill, by thus removing our 'Athletes Against
Drugs' program from Mayor Schmoke administration. We don't
feel it possible any longer to continue with this program since
our positions are so conflicting.

Scott McGregor
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BOURBON COURT

BALTIMORE, MARYLAND 21234

To qualify my following comments it is important
for the reader to understand that they come from
a pulice officer who has witnessed the end re-

sults of drug abuse

; is an ipstructor currently

involved in a drug education prevention program;
and an individual who has lost two family mem-

bers to drug abuse,
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If we want to consider the decriminalization or legalization of drugs in
this country, we don't have to look hard for examples of how totally devastating
and tragic the consequences can be. The repeal of prohibition did not stop
organized crime and the violence of bootlegging mobsters as repeal proponents
had predicted.” Without losing a step, mobsters simply shifted to other criminal
activities, pushing other drugs 1ike heroin and cocaine. It was also predicted
by those same experts that people needing treatment for alcoholism would re-
ceive it, and that their numbers would decrease, The well known facts that
after 50 years of legalizing alcohol in this country, we now have an estimated
20 million alcoholics; treatment which costs our economy billiens each year and
cannot keep up with the growing numbers. Consider the ramification of uncon-
trolled use of cocaine, which some experts consider 100 times more addictive
than alcohol and with an estimated ratio of 4 out of 5 regular users becoming
hopelessly controiled by the drug.

Despite federal and state controls placed on the sale of alcohol to minors,
alechol related accidents are the number one killer of American teenagers. The
increased availability of drugs to adults would, inevitably increase use by .our
youth and cause even more carnage.

Even though 75% of Americans use alcohol, we are making progress in sTow-
ing down the use and abuse among our youth. This is being done not by abolishing
the minium drinking age, but through the implementation of nationwide alcohol
educatiopal programs in many of our school systems. Our teenagers are not giving
up, more and more of them are getting involved in S.A.D.D. Chapters, alcohol free
after prom parties, and alcohol peer counseling groups.

Many legalization proponents say the first drug that should be cut loose
for general use is the supposedly harmless marijuana, which they repeatedly say
has never killed anyone. I guess they don't know about the 116 victims of the
Chase Amtrak crash, caused by one person's use of a combination of marijuana and
PCP. Present studies strongly indicate that as many as one third of people in-
volved in traumatic or fatal traffic accidents have THC in their systems. These
same proponents surely do not know that a person who is high on marijuana ex-
periences almost the identical debilitating physical effects as the alcohal in-
toxicated driver. Over 300,00 Americans die each year from the damage that
tobacco causes to our hearts and respiratory systems. This death rate does not
even come close to the possible damage of wide spread marijuana use, due to the
fact that it deteriorates the respiratory systemapproximately 5 times faster than
tobacco, and has two times the amount of Cancer causing agents contained.in its
smoke. If you analyze the true consequences of the European countries that have
legalized marijuana, yov find, contrary to predictions, that its use increased
along with the use of the so-called harder drugs.

Most experts involved in drug treatment and the medical field agree on one in-
evitable horrible consequence of legalization; that is drug use would more than
double in-this country. As a result the number of destroyed 1ives, the ‘lost pro-
ductivity to this nation's economy, and the cost of treatment for so many new
abusers, would be devastating.



172

if legalization or decriminalization is not the answer to save America
from its self-destruction with drugs, then what can we do to stop the devastation?

Law enforcement officials versed not only in the criminal but social as-
pects of the drug dilemma understand the key to winning our war on drugs is
through a two pronged front. The first being drug enforcement, cutting the supply
which will eventually stop the trafficers already in operation. Law enforcement
agencies are imporving on this front, and will continue to inflict even more
damage provided certain trends are followed. First local and federal funding to
drug enforcement is increased in proportion to the need. The continuvance of
seizures of drug dealers' assets impacts them where it hurts the most, and pro-
viding funding for drug education, treatment and enforcement. In essence, the
dealers are paying for their own downfall and not the taxpayers.

Battling the supply side of the drug war is fruitless without attacking the
reason for it, which is the demand. Ecoriomists know that any business which does
not have a demand for its product is surely doomed. Preventive drug education
programs which have only been in existence nationally for about four years are
proving to be our most effective weapon in the drug war, Programs such as D.A.R.E.
(Drug Abuse Reisstance Education) will have three million graduates nationally by
the end of this school year. The immediate results of these programs are that
thousands of teenagers are turning away from drug involvement by their own choice.
This persuasive negative peer pressure towards drug involvement among D.A.R.E.
graduates in particular is even hard to comprehend for the program's initiators.
The impact of these programs was supposed to be long range; however, they are ex-
tremely successful now, with a predicted phenomenal future.

Finally, the legalization of drugs which we know are physically debilitating
and addictive to a large number of people is too high a price to pay for any
reason. Law enforcement officers in this country who.are fighting and dying on
the front lines of the drug war are not willing to give in to the drug dealers,
making deadly drugs available to the general public will include our children and
we cannot afford to sacrifice them. Law abiding Americans in this country are
not willing to throw in the towel, I hope our elected officials don't either.
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statement of Honorable Kweisi Mfume
Representative in Congress from the State of Maryland
Before the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control

September 29, °988

Good morning, and thank you Mr. Chairman. I would like to express
my sincere appreciation to the }embers of the Select Committee on
Narcotics and especially to you, Mr. Chairman, for your leadership
and efforts in seeking a sound and rational approach to dealing
with the problem our nation is experiencing with drug use, abuse,
and trafficking. In particular, I would like to thank the
Committee for this opportunity to contribute my ideas in an effort

to further the debate on this issue.

Mr. Chairman, Let me preface my remarks by stating for the record
that I am strongly opposed to the concept of legalization. It is,
however, extremely important for this debate to take place, even
though we may discuss unfavorable solutions and undesirable
affects, than to allow for us to fall intoc a realm ' of
misinformation, false hope, and disillusionment--especially when
the nation looks to those of us in Congress for leadership and

guidance.

Mr. Chairman, There is no doubt that both proponents and opponents
" on both sides of the issue agree that drugs are tearing the Nation

apart by the seams. In fact, there is no issue more important or
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threatening to the our society than that of the flow of illicit
drugs into our streets and communities. It has been estimated that
23 million Americans use an illegal drug at least once a month and
six million of these use cocaine. Drug abuse affects victims of
Americans from all social, racial, economic, and ethnic
backgrounds. Although chemical addiction is not a new problem for
us, it now has the potential to do even greater damage because drug
use is so prevalent among teenagers and young adults. High school
students, college students, and other young adults in the United
States use illicit drugs to a greater extent than young people in

any other industrialized nation in the world.

I can understand, that out of frustration and dismay about the
pandemic use of drugs in the country, many will seek alternative
solutions to failed policies. However, I am ardently opposed to
the proposal of 1legalizing' narcotics no matter how well

intentioned.

Sonte argue that legalization or decriminalizing drugs as we know
them, will in effect take the profit out of the drug trade. And
it may in fact do just that. However, let me say to you, and
remind myself, that although the drug trade is driven by profit,
drug use and abuse are driven by demand. And it is reduction of
that demand to which I believe greater national attention must be

given.

legalizing drugs in my opinion, will have detrimental effects on
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the very young people we are trying to protect. Past experiences
with alcohol proves that a drug that is legal for adults cannot bhe
kept from reaching kids. I believe that under any proposal to
legalize or decriminalize, more and more of our children would
experiment with drugs. Studies have found that more exposure and
curiosity leads to more usage which in turns leads to more and
greater addictions. It has been estimated that 75 percent or more
of all regular drug users become addicted. Already we have seen
the devastating affect drugs have had in communities where exposure
probabilities are significantly higher. An approach again, in my
opinion, aimed at decriminalization serves to. exacerbate the
problem rather than to alleviate it. Legalizing drugs is not the
answer. It creates more questions than there are answers. As the
Chairman has previously asked, "Who will get the drugs?, What drugs
will be dispensed?, In what communities will they be made
available?, and, How would we deal with the inevitable increase in

new users and addicts?" just to name a few.

More disturbing is the fact that we just don't know what would be
the effects of legalization in our society. Proponents are
forgetting the fact that the greatest impact will fall upon
America's greatest resource-- our young people. At present, we can
only speculate what the outcome of legalization would be. Some

persons point to England and Holland where legalization has been

' experimented. The result in England have led to a stronger and

more vibrant black market as well as an increase in the number of
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heroin users--a policy which had to be eventually eliminated by the
British government. In Amsterdam, where marijuana is legal and
other illicit drug use is tolerated, crime remains a problem and
those individuals addicted to "hard" drugs continue using them.
brug legalization has not worked in other countries and there is
increasing probability that it will not work in curs.

Additionally, more and more babies are born in this country
addicted to drugs. How can we dispense drugs under a concept of
legalization, when it is already apparent that chemically dependent
mothers continue to use drugs even during pregnancy? We must not
allow an entire generation of children to be lost as a result of

a proposal that we can only speculate will be effective.

During the 1800's, we witnessed a dramatic rise in the uses of
opiates, in the 1960's an increase use of heroin and marijuana, and
the mass appeal of cocaine in the 1970's which has blossomed into
America's drug of preference today. The scope of the problem is
very much different today than in the past. We are faced with the
realities of the negative impact drugs import to our society. We
have seen a dramatic increase in drug-related crimes, highway and
train accidents which involve drug use, and continued drug-related
corruption. The real solutions do not lie in legalization because
the root of the problem is not found in eriminality. Drug abuse
is the result of social and economic strife. Particularly in the
urban community where drugs have had a devastating effect on our
youths. In these areas, the problem of drug abuse is further

magnified by the problems of teenage pregnancy, unemployment, lack.



177

of adequate education and reduced opportunity for improvement. The
dropout rate is as high as fifty percent in some areas.
Incessantly, by their sophomore year in high school, a large number
of these individuals are turning more toward drug use and
trafficking. In order to attack the problems of drugs, we must put
our rescurces where they are desperately needed to alleviate the
plight of these individuals and others by attempting to reduce the
demand for drugs. Economically, without demand-~ supply is
useless. Let us not fall into the trap of searching for easy
quick-fix" answers that the notion of legalization provides for

a complex and compounded problem that is driven by demand.

Attempts at reducing the supply of drugs produced by other
countries has approached thé problem from a one-dimensional aspect
and has not realized our goal. Even though we have had a dramatic
increase in seizures of drugs entering the country and more
convictions of drug traffickers, there has been little or no affect
on the availability of drugs on the streets. We have placed too
much emphasis on supply-side strategies of crop eradication and
interdiction. Addressing the problem only from this perspective

certainly will not be enough.

I do not dispute the importance of both strategies in our efforts
to combat drugs, but they should not be the limit of our scope.
We must broaden our programs to cover every aspect of drugs from
the time it is harvested, before it reaches the streets, and after

it has impacted communities.
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Mr. chairman, we will have to extend our efforts to drug prevention
and treatment programs. Drug addiction is a public health problem.
Déterring our young from using drugs and helping those who are
alreadyA chemically dependent in conjunction with supply-side
tactics is the most promising joint strategy we can explore.
Substance abuse treatment programs in the United States are too few
in number and too meager in resources to adequately satisfy
augmenting needs. However, recent innovative attempts in the
treatment field brings promising new opportunities. fThis is an
area where we must broaden our research to seek ways in which to
reduce an individual's desire for drugs and help them to lead drug-
free lifestyles. 1If this is a war on drugs, the battle field is
not in Columbia or Bolivia, rather the fight will have to commence
in our schools, in our homes, and at our work places. We must
bring together educators, parents, health practitioners and
community leaders to develop effective ways to convince our
population at greatest risk from using drugs. We have already seen
appropriately designed prevention and treatment programs work.

Clearly the need to develop additional basic programs which

replicate these is crucial.

Information programs in particular should be directed both towards
YOuths who are not using drugs as well as those - who have had an
initial drug experience. A school~based approach as well as

community-oriented programs will be needed in ever increasing
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numbers to offset the powerful influences our children experience
outside the classroom. Studies have indicated that programs
designed to promote personal and social skills are effective in
preventing the abuse of alcohol, marijuana, and other drugs. We
will have to target our efforts in those areas where our youth are

at considerable higher risk to be exposed to drugs.

As a Nation at risk, we must make a landmark commitment to
effectuating charge on the demand side of the drug equation. If
this is in fact a "war on drugs", we may have to consider a change
in strategies, but we must not give up in defeat through
legalization. I believe that over the next few years, the tide
will turn on drugs as we seek new preventive and treatment methods

coupled with tough new laws on drug use, abuse, and trafficking.

Again, I thank the Chairman for his years of leadership on this
tough and painful issue, and I look forward to hearing the

testimony of our distinguished guests today.
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"“The addict is denled the medical care hbe urgently needs, open
and above-board sources...are closed to him, and he is driven to
the under-world where be can get bhis drug, but of course
surraptitiously,and in violation of the law..." (from pmerican
Nedlcina, 1915)

The foregoing observation was made 73 years ago on the heels of
the passage of the Harrison Narcotics Act. It hasn't aged a day. As
the writer was quick to recognize, the effectiveness of the Harrison
Narcotics Act - the federal government's first attempt to stamp out
the use of narcotics (and other drugs incorrectly labeled narcotics)
- is hampered by two inescapable facts. First, addiction is a
disease and, whether we want to admit it or not, addicts need medical
care. And second, in the absence of access to legitimate sources of
drugs for medical care, a criminal underworld will quickly step into

the breach and sell the addict the drugs that he or she cannot

otherwise obtain.

Since the Harrison Narcoties Act was first passed, the United
States has made herculean efforts to try to get around the reality
that drug prohibition increases crime without doing away with
addiction. Nevertheless, that reality remains as true today as
ever. We have spent nearly 75 years and untold billions of dollars

trying to square the circle, and inevitably we have failed.

That is not to say that there have been no drug-related changes
since 1914. There are now more kinds of drugs (crack and PCP, to
name two) and more potent drugs. There are more addicts (hercin
addiction has doubled since 19142), and as is apparent to anyone
living in a major city, there is more crime. Much more. The only

thing there is less of now than in 1914 is hope - hope that law
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enforcement can bring an end to this long national nightmare.

It is sometimes said that the United States has no drug policy.
That is both true and untrue, We do have a drug policy, and it can
be stated with almost child-like simplicity. Our policy is zero use
of all illicit drugs all the time.  Among Schedule I drugs, few
distinctions ‘are made as to physical harm or psychological effects.
It's a policy that is both unambiguous and unimaginative. It is also
unattainable. And in that sense, zero use, or zero tolerance as it

is sometimes called, is not a policy at all -- it's a fantasy.

There is, however, an alternative to a drug policy based
primarily on law enforcement, and it is an alternative that has
worked before. The repeal of alcohol Prohibition helped rather than
hurt this country, and a measured and carefully implemented program

of drug decriminalization would do the same.

The case for decriminalization is overwhelming. But that is not
to say that it is without risk. ' Providing legal access to: currently
illicit substances carries with it the chance - although by no means
the certainty - that the number of people using and abusing drugs
will increase, But addiction, for all of its attendant medical,
social and moral problems is but one evil associated with drugs.
Moreover, the criminalization of narcotics, cocaine and marijuana has
not solved the problem of their use. Twelve million Americans used
cocaine at least once in 1985.3 And marijuana use is estimated to
be at least twice that number.4 According to the General
Accounting Office, Americans in 1987 bought 178 tons of cocaine, 12
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tons of heroin and 600,000 tons of marijuana.5 Overall, millions

of Americans are regularly using illegal drugs. Their reasons may
vary, as do their race, income level and ability to quit.
Nevertheless, in asking the criminal justice system to put an end to
this tragic reality of American life, we have, quite simply, asked it

to do the impossible.

While some may disagree, I believe the unwelcome honor of the
worst drug-related evil goes to crime and the disintegration and
demoralization of our cities - an evil that only the deecriminalization

of drugs has any chance of solving.

Except for libertarians - which I am not - advocates of
decriminalization do not base their position on a belief that people
have an inherent right to use drugs. On the contrary, advocates of
decriminalization simply view it as preferable to our present

. %*
policy.

Decriminalization is a means to a much desired end: getting the
criminal justice system out of the business of trying to control the
health problem of drug abuse and putting that responsibility where it
belongs - in the hands of our public health system. This is by no

means a new idea.

* In a Drug Policy Workshop held in Baltimore on August 4, 1988,
both sides of the decriminalization debate expressed their views and
shared their research. Topics for the workshop included public
health, crime, and ethical considerations. A summary of the
proceedings of the workshop is attached to this testimony.
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In 1936, August Vollmer, who in the course of his career served
as a police chief, professor of police administration and president
of the International Association of Chiefs of Police wrote:

Drug addiction, 1ike prostitution apd liquor, i1s not & police
problem; it wnever has been and unever cam be solved by
policemen. It is first and last a medical problem, snd If there
1s & solution it will be discovered mot by policemen, but by
sclentific and competently trained medical experts whose sole

objective will ba the,reduction snd possibla eradication of this
devastating appetite.

August Vollmer was right in 1936 and he's still right.

To understand why our criminal justice system has not only
failed to solve the problem of drug abuse, but has made it worse,

raquires some historical perspective.

Why are some drugs illegal? To answer that question many
Americans might be tempted to borrow a line from Tevya in Fiddler On
The Roof, "I don't know why, but it's a tradition."” The point is,
few of us can remember a time when narcotics, cocaine and marijuana
were legal in this country, let alone remember (or know) what social
forces led them to be made illegal. (That is not to say that
Americans aren't aware that Coca-Cola originally contained cocaine;
that heroin was once sold legally as a patent medicine; that
marijuana was smoked widely in Colonial America and similar

historical artifacts.)

In the 19th century opium based drugs, as well as cocaine and
marijuana, were easily accessible and widely prescribed by physicians
iq the United States.7

4
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The first attempt to ban opium came in 1875 when the City of San
Francisco passed an ordinance .closing Chinese opium smoking dens.
The ordinance was not passed out of any concern about addiction. The
concern was - at least to those who wrote the ordinance - that the
Chinese opium dens were being frequented by white women and men of

"good Family."®

Thus, our long and unsuccessful effort to use the criminal law
as a way to prevent people from using drugs arose out of 19th century

America’'s obsession with race.

The Harrison Narcotics Act was passed in 1914. But again, this
first federal anti-drug law was not an effort to fight addiction, or
for that matter, drug traffickers. Two years earlier at the Hague
Convention, the United States and the other countries signed a new
treaty in which each of the signatories agreed to regulate opium

traffic within their own borders.9

Accordingly, in order to meet its treaty obligations, Congress
approved the Harrison Narcotics Act -- a law that was never intended

0 On the

to prohibit the use or sale of narcotics and cocaine.1
contrary, the law simply required that anyone who manufactured, sold
or prescribed narcotics be licensed and pay a fee. The law also

imposed standards for quality, packaging and labeling.ll

How did a law that on its face was no more than an economic
regulation, become the statutory basis for making drug abuse the

responsibility of the criminal justice system - at a cost of untold

-5-
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billions? The answer to that has to do with the nature of addiction.

The Harrison Narcotics Act specifically allowed doctors to
prescribe and dispense narcotiecs "in the course of his professional

w12 the medical establishment took the position, and .

practice.
still does, that addiction is a disease. (In July 1988, the AMA
reiterated its long held view that addiction is a disease.) The
Treasury Department, however, saw it differently. The Supreme Court,

13

in the case of Webb v, U.S., settled the matter. The Court

held that it was illegal for a doctor to prescribe narcotics for the

14 In other words

sole purpose of keeping the addict comfortable.
methodone maintenance, i.e. long term management of addiction, could
not,_and still cannot, be administered by private physicians. This
was an astounding decision at the time it was made because it went

against both commonly accepted medical norms and the apparent intent

of Congress. As a result of the Webb decision and others, the

legal market for narcotics dried up, leaving only the black market as

a source for addicts to purchase drugs.

Since 1914, the United States has spent billions of dollars
trying to rid itself of the black market in drugs. This is doubly
ironic. First, because it was the passage of the Harrison Narcotics
Act that allowed the black market to come into existence to begin
with. And second, because the federal government's response to the
black market since 1914 has been to intensify its efforts at
prohibition. In other words, the very policy which created the black
market has been used for almost 75 years to try and get rid of it.

With that sort of approach, it's not difficult to understand why the
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importation, manufacture and sale of narcotics continues to flourish.

Qur current drug policy is destined to fail and ought to be
changed for precisely the reasons suggested by American Medicine in

1915.13

To begin with, addiction is a disease. 1In the words of the
American Medical Association, "It is clear that addictionm is not
simply the product of a failure of individual wiil power...It is
properly viewed as a disease, and one that physicians can help many

individuals control and overcome."l6

The nature of addiction is very important to the argument in
favor of decriminalization. We cannot hope to solve addiction
through punishment. As pointed out in the 1972 Consumer Union's
Report on drugs,17 even after prolonged periods of incarceration,
during which they have no access to heroin, most addicts are still
defeated by their physical éependence and return to drugs. Moreover,
the results are pretty much the same when addicts leave a therapeutic
treatment setting such as Synanon. The sad truth is that heroin and
morphine addiction is, for most users, a lifetime affliction that is
impervious to any punishment that the criminal justice system could

reasonably mete out.

Given the nature of addiction - whether to narcotics or cocaine
- and the very large number of Americans using drugs (The National
Institute on Drug Abuse estimates that one in six working Americans

has a substance abuse problem),18 laws restricting their possession
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and sale have nad predictable consequences - most of them bad:. What

follows is a summary of just some of those consequences.

1. Crimes Committed by Addicts
Addicts commit crimes in order to pay for their drug habits.
According to the Justice Department, 907 of those who voluntarily

seek treatment are turned away.19

In other words, on any given
day, nine out of every tem addicts have no legal way to satisfy their
addiction. And failing to secure help, an untreated addict will

commit a crime every other day to maintain his habit.zo

Whether one relies on studies - such as the analysis of 573
narcetics users in Miami, who during a 12-month period were shown to
have committed "6000 robberies and assaults, almost 6700
burglaries...and more than 46,000 other events of larceny and

fraud"21

- or simple observatinm, it is indisputable that drug

users are committing vast amounts of crime and non-drug using
Americans are frequently the silent victims of those crimes.
Baltimore, the city with which I am most familiar, is no exception to
this problem. According to James A. Inciardi, of the Division of
Criminal Justice at the University of Delaware, a 1983 study of
addicts in Baltimore showed that, "...there were high rates of
criminality among heroin users during those periods that they were
addicted and markedly lower rates during times of nonaddiction."22
The study also showed that addicts committed crimes on a persistent
day-to-day basis and over a long period of time.23 And the trends

are getting worse. Thus while the total number of arrests in

Baltimore remained almost unchanged between 1983 and 1987, there was
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an approximately 40% increase in the number of drug-related

24 This increase, which is no doubt due in part to the

arrests.
inecrease in cocaine distribution and use, was taking place at the
game time the federal government was increasing its enforcement and

interdiction efforts.

On the other hand, statistics recently compiled by the Maryland
Drug and Alcohol Abuse Administration indicate that crime rates go
down among addicts when treatment is available. Thus, for example,
of the 6,910 Baltimore residents admitted to drug abuse treatment in
Fiscal year 1987, 4,386 or 63% had been arrested one or more times in

the 24-month period prior to admission to treatment.zs

Whereas, of
the 6,698 Baltimore City residents who were discharged from drug
treatment in Figcal year 1987, 6,152 or 91.8% were not arrested

26 These statistics tend to

during the time of their treatment.
support the view that one way to greatly reduce drug-related crime is
to assure addicts access to methadone or other drugs without having
to resort to the black market. As Professor Ethan Nadelmann points
out, "If the drugs tu which addicts are addicted were significantly
cheaper - which would be the case if they were legalized - the number
of crimes committed by drug addicts to pay for their habits would, in

all likelihood, decline dramatically."27

2. 0Overload of the Criminal Justice System

If the last 74 years have proved nothing else, they have proved
that we cannot prosecute our way out of the drug problem. There are
several reasons for this, but the most basic reason is that the
criminal justice system cannot - without sacrificing our civil
liberties - handle the sheer volume of drug-related cases,

-9
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Nationwide last year, over 750,000 people were arrested for
violating drug laws.28 Most of these arrests were for possession.
In Baltimore, there were 13,037 drug-reiated arrests in 1987,
Between January 1, 1988 and July 1, 1988, there were 7,981 drug-
related arrests.29 Those numbers are large, but they hardly
reflect the annual total number of drug violations committed in
Baltimore. Should we therefore try to arrest still more? Yes - as
long as the laws are on the books. But as a practicdl matter, we
don't have any place to put the drug offenders we're arresting now.
The population in the Baltimore City Jail is currently 2,900

inmates. The capacity of the Baltimore City Jail is only 2,700

inmates. This shortage of prison space has led to severe
overcrowding, and the City is now under court order to reduce its

jail population,

The extent to which drug crimes consume prison space can be seen
in Baltimore City. Of the total Baltimore City jail population, 700
persons, or about 25%, are incarcerated for possession and/or
possession with intent to distribute. However, it is estimated that
80% of the Baltimore City jail population is incarcerated for drug

related crimes.

In jurisdictions outside of Baltimore, the numbers are just as
bad, or worse, In New York City, for example, drug-law violations
accounted for 40% of all felony indictments, and in Washington, D.C.,

the number was 50%.30

Our federal prison system has similar problems. It was built to
house 28,000 prisoners and now has 44,000, one-third of whom are

-10-
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there on'drug charges.31 Fifteen years from now, it is expected
that half of the 100,000 to 150,000 federal prisoners will be

incarcerated for drug violat:ions.32

Will more prisons help? Not in any significant way. We simply
can't build enough of them to hold all of America's drug offenders -
which number in the millions. And even if we could, the cost would

far exceed what American taxpayers would be willing to pay.

Decriminalization is the single most effective step we could
take to reduce prison overcrowding. And with less crowded prisons,
there will be less pressure on prosecutors to plea bargain and far
greater chance that non-drug criminals will go to jail - and stay in

jail.

And then there is this related question: How many predatory
crimes of violence are going uninvestigated, unprosecuted and
unpunished because of the enormous effort being put inte the war on
drugs? We may never know. But, regardless of wﬁether the number is
large or small, it is the individual citizen and our communities that

are paying the price of that neglect.

The unvarnished truth is that in our effort to prosecute and
imprison our way out of the war on drugs, we have allowed the drug
criminals to put us exactly where they want us: wasting enormous
resources - both in money and personnel - attacking the fringes of
the problem (the users and small time pushers), while the heart of
the problem - the traffickers and their profits - goes unsolved.

-11-
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In a nutshell, we're only arresting, prosecutirig and
inear¢erating the tip of the iceberg; nevertheless, that tip is far

largeir than we have the capacity to handle.

3., Failed Supply Side Policies

Not only can we not prosecute our &ay out of our drug morass, we
cannot interdict our way out of it either. Lately there have been
calls for stepped up border patrols, increased use of the military
and greater pressure on foreign governments. Assuming that these
measures would reduce the supply of illegal drugs, that reduction

would not alleviate the chaos in our cities and might make it worse.

Simple numbers explain why stepped up interdiction is unlikely
to have much effect on demand. According to statistics recently
cited by the AMA, Latin America produced 162,000 to 211,400 metric

tons of cocaine in 1987.33

That is five times the amount needed

to supply the U.S. market. Moreover, we are probably only
interdicting 10 to 15 percent of tﬁe cocaine entering this country.
Thus, even, if we quadrupled the amount of cocaine we interdict, the
world supply of cocaine would still far outstrip U.S demand. The
statistics on opium are equally unnerving. Between 2,000 and 3,000
tons of opium were produced in 1987. And yet only 70 tons are needed
to satisfy the U.S§. demand for heroin.34 In other words, the U.S,.
demand for opium is no more than 3.5% of the total amount produced.
With that much of an oversupply, improved interdiction may increase
the perceived risk to producers and importers, which may, in turn,
increase the price. But it is not going to even begin to dry up the

black market in heroin or cocaine. (Cocaine traffickers have had
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such success recently in smuggling their product, that the street

price of cocaine is actually dropping.)

If the drug laws of the United States simply didn't achieve their
intent, perhaps there would be insufficient reason to get rid of
them. Buf our drug laws are doing more than not working - they are

violating Hippocrate's famous admonitioi.: first do no harm.

The legal prohibition of narcotics, cocaine and marijuana
demonstrably increases the price of those drugs. For example, an
importer can purchase a kilogram of heroin for $10,000. By the time
that kilogram passes through the hands of several middiemen
(wholesalers, retailers and purchasers), its street value can reach
$1,000,000.35 Those kinds of profits can't help but attract major
criminal enterprises willing to take any risk to keep their product

coming to the American market.

The situation with cocaine is worse. In a 1979 analysis cited

in The Cocaine Wars,36

a DEA agent demonstrated how $625 worth

of coca leaves would have a street value in the United States of
$560,000.37 The analyst further calculated that if Columbia
processed fourteen metric tons of cocaine per year, a number he
congidered conservative, it would produce almost $8 billion a year
in potential revenue from raw materials only worth $8 million.38
One year after that estimate was made, "the best estimate of the size

n39 a number

of the Bolivian coca crop was 58,275 metric tons,
almost twice as large as the number upon which the original DEA

analysis was based. Fhat meant that the Columbian drug cartels could
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look forward to even larger profits than were first feared by the
DEA., 1Is it any wonder that Columbia has been virtually taken over by
the drug trvaffickers, and that the unprecedented violence and
corruption associated with cocaine that began in South America has

now been brought to the cities and streets of the United States?

The fact is that the United States in the last ten years has
become absolutely awash in cocaine, and tougher laws, greater efforts
at interdiction, and stronger rhetoric at all levels of government
and from both political parties have not, and will not, be able to

stop it.

As we learned during alcohol Prohibition, when the government
bans a substance that millions of people are determined to use -
either out of foolishness. addiction or both - vieolent criminal
syndicates will conspire to manufacture and sell that substance. And
they'll do so for one simple reason: enormous black market profits.
Punishment won't déter the trade and neither will intermnecine
conflicts (including murder) among the traffickers. Such conflicts
are just a way of reducing the competition. Drugs are a
muiti-billion dollar businesgs, and as long as that's the case,

willing buyers will always be able to find willing sellers.

4. Victiwmization of Children

Perhaps the biggest victim of our drug laws are children. Many,
for example, have been killéd as innocent bystanders in gun battles
among traffickers. Furthermore, while it’'s true that drug

prohibition probably does keep some children from experimenting

14~
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with drugs, almost any child who wants drugs can get them. Keeping

deugs outlawed has not kept ‘them out of children's hands.

Recent statistices in both Maryland and Baltimore prove the
point, In a 1986-1987 survey of Maryland adolescents, 13% of eighth
graders, 18.5% of tenth graders and 22.3% of twelfth graders report
that they are currently using drugs. In Baltimore City, the

40 1t should be

percentages are 16.6, 16.5 and 20.3, respectively.
noted. that these numbers exclude alcohol and tobacco, and that
current use means at least once a month. It should alsc be noted
that thase numbers show a decrease from earlier surveys in 1982 and
1984. Nevertheless, the fact remains that drugs are being widely
used by students. Moreover, these numbers don't include the many

young people who have left school or those who failed to report their

drug use.

A telated problem is that many children; especially those living
in the inner city, are frequently barraged with the message that
selling drugs is an easy road to riches - far easier than hard work
and good grades. Drug pushers, with their wads of money, become
envied role models for young people who are seduced into joining the
illegal trade. 1In Baltimore, as in many other cities; small children
are acting as lookouts aﬁd runners fer drug pushers, just as they did
for bootleggers during Prohibition. Decriminalization and the
destruction of the black market would end this most invidious form of

child 2abor.
As for education, decriminalization will not end the "Just Say
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No" and similar education campaigns. On the contrary, more money
will be available for such programs. Decriminalization will,

however, end the competing message of "easy money" ‘that the drug
dealers use to entice children. Furthermore, decriminalization will
free up valuable criminal justice resources that can be used to find,

prosecute and punish those who sell drugs to chilidren,

5. Spread of Aids

The 1980's have brought another major public health problem that
is being made still worse because of our drug laws: AIDS.
Contaminated intravenous drug needles are now the principal means of
transmission for HIV infection. The users of drug needles infect not
only those with whom they share needles, but also their sex partners

and their unborn children.

One way to effectively slow this means of transmission would be
to allow addicts to exchange their dirty needles for clean ones.
Héwever. in a political climate where all illicit drug use is
condemned, and where possession of a syringe can be a criminal
offense, few jurisdictions have been willing to initiate a needle
exchange program. This is a graphic example, along with our failure
to give illegal drugs to cancer patients with intractable pain, of

our blind pursuit of an irrational policy.

6. Helping the Smugglers; Ignoring the Addicts
The drug laws of the United States are self-defeating in ways
both large and small. As previously stated, the most visible effect

of our 74 year effort to criminalize the use of drugs has been the
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intolerable level of violent crime (committed by both addicts and

traffickers) that has befallen our cities.

But ouxr drug laws are self-defeating in other ways. One has to
do with the art of smuggling. It is easier to smuggle small amounts
of highly concentrated drugs than larger amounts of less concentrated
drugs. Consequently, as our interdiction efforts have increased,
drug traffickers have turned to smuggling purer forms of their
product. For example, the average purity of cocaine has risem from
12 to 60 percent since 19'80.41 A similar increase has been found
for heroin. (In 1967, a study by Arthur D. Little suggested that the
concentration of heroin ¢ould be increased by over 1000 percent
thereby greatly reducing its bulk.)[’2 Also traffickers are
switching from marijuana to cocaine, both because of the higher

43

profits and because cocaine is easier to smuggle. That, in turn,

may be contributing to the burgeoning domestic supply of marijuana.

Our drugs laws hurt us in still another, even more subtle, way.
Addicts, particularly those living in poor neighbwrhoods, have long
been social outcasts. We seem to care little absut their health and
well being. That is a harsh judgment on our Soeiety, but it's hard
to avoid, considering that there are 500,000 heroin addicts and
millions of cocaine users, and yet we take no steps to control the

contents of these illegal subgtances.

As Ethan Nadelmann has pointed out, we would never allow liquor

to be sold without the percentage of alcohol clearly marked on the

44

bottle. Similarly, we regulate the concentration of aspirin and
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all other over-the-counter drugs. Why shouldn't we do the same for
heroin, cocaine and marijuana? - substances that are ingested by
millions of Americans. The answer seems to be that our fear and
dislike of drug use has become so pervasive, all humanitarian

considerations - no matter how reasonable - are ignored.

Actually, with respect to opium, the Harrison Narcotics Act was
a major step backwards. 1In 1906, Congress approved the Pure Food and

45

Drug Act. Amendments to that Act "required that the quantity of

each drug be truly stated on the label, and that the drugs meet

nh6 But that concern for

official standards of identity and purity.
safety came to an abrupt end with the ‘passage of the Harrison
Narcotics Act. As a result, adulterated drugs, or drugs whose purity
is dangerously high, are now being sold throughout the United States

to both adults and children.

7. The Mixed Message of Tobacco and Alcohol

The case for the decriminalization of drugs becomes even
stronger when illegal drugs are looked at in the context of legal

drugs.

It is estimated that over 350,000 people will die this year from

tobacco related diseases., Last year the number was equally larpge.

And it will be again next year. Why do millions of people continue
to engage in an activity which has been proven to cause cancer and
heart disease? The answer is that smoking is more than just a bad
habit. It's an addiction. Surgeon General C. Everett Koop earlier

this year called nicotine as addictive as heroin and cocaine. And
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yet, with the exception of taxes and labeling, cigarettes are sold
pretty much without restriction. They're cheap, widely available
(including in vending machines) and widely advertised (except on
television). They are not even classified as a drug, despite their

highly addictive nature.

By every standard we apply to illicit drugs, tobacco should be a
controlled substance. But it's not, and for good reason. Given that
millions of people cuntinue to smoke - many of whom would quit if
they could - making cigarettes illegal would be an open invitation to
a new black market. Criminal enterprises would break out all over
the United States. The price of a pack of cigarettes would
skyrocket, An illegal tobacco trade would completely overwhelm our
criminal justice system. And the U.S. treasury would lose billions

of dollars in taxes.

The certain occurrence of a costly and dangerous illegal tobacco
trade (if tobacco was outlawed) is well understood by Congress, the
Administration and the criminal justice community. No rationmally
thinking person would want to bring such a catastrophe down upon the
United States - even if it would prevent some people from smoking.
(And, nat surprisingly, no opponent of drug decriminalization has
suggested that we criminalize cigarettes.,) Nevertheless, what is
abundantly clear with respect to tobacco is painfully ignored with
respect to drugs. But if we don't want to learn from what we can
expect to happen in a world of illegal tobacco, we should at least be
willing to learn from what we already know happened in a world of

illegal alcohol.
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Like tobacco, alcohol is also a drug that kills thousands of
Americans every year. It plays a part in over half of all automobile
fdatalities; and is also frequently invoived in suicides,
non-automobile accidents, domestic disputes and crimes of violence.
Millions of Americans are alcoholic, and alcohol costs the nation
billions of dollars in health care and lost productivity. So why not
ban alcohol? Because, as almost every American knows, we already
tried that. Prohibition turned out to be one of the worst social

experiments this country has ever undertaken.

I will not review the sorry history of Prohibition except to
make two important points. The first is that in repealing
Prohibition, we made significant mistakes that should not be repeated
in the event that drug use is decriminalized. Specifically, when
alcohol was again made legal in 1934, we wade no significant effort
to educate people as to its dangers. There were no (and still are no)
"Just Say No" campaigns against alcohol. We allowed alcohol to be
advertised and have associated it with happiness, success and social
acceptability. We have also been far too lenient with drunk

drivers.

The second point is that notwithstanding claims to the contrary
by critics of decriminalization, there are marked parallels between
the era of Prohibition and our curre.t policy of making drugs
illegal, and important lessons to be learned from our attempts to ban

the use and sale of alcohol.

-20-




201

During Prohibition, the government tried to keep alcohol out of
the hands of millions of people who refused to give it up. As a
result, our cities were overrun by criminal syndicates eariching
themselves with the profits of bootleg liquor and terrorizing anyone
who got in their way. We then looked to the criminal justice system
to solva the crime problems that Prohibition created. But the
criminal justice system - outmanned, outgunned and often corrupted by
enormous black market profits - was incapable of stopping the massive
crime wave that Prohibition brought, just as it was incapable of

stopping people from drinking.

Those opposed to decriminalization argue that "alcohol was
different." The health effects may be different, although alcohol
has actually been shown to be more physically and psychologically
damaging than many illegal drugs; but the devastating effects of a

multi-billion dollar black market are the same.

In the ongoing debate about the decriminalization of drugs,
there are two lessons to be learned from Prohibition. One is that
the only language the drug criminals understand is money. Therefore,
the way to put them out of business is to take away their profits.
That is not surrender; that is a strategy which can win what, up

until now, has been a losing war against drug traffickers.

The second lesson has to do with the way in which drugs should
be made a public health resgponsibility. Unlike alcohol, where we
went from Prohibition to encouraging alcohol consumption - leaving

the public health system to deal with the consequences - any form of
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decriminalization must be accompanied by a reallocation of

resources to education, treatment and prevention programs designed to
keep non-users away from drugs and current users off drugs.

Moreover, as I'll elaborate in the recommendations section, this

program should apply to alcohol and tobacco as well,

As a verson now publicly identified with the movement to reform
our drug laws through the use of some form of decriminalization, I
consider it very important to say that I am not soft on either drug
use or drug dealers. I'm a soldier in the war against drugs. I
spent years prosecuting and jailing drug traffickers, and had one of
the highest rates of incarceration for drug convictions in the
country, And if I were still State's Attorney, I would be enforcing
the law as vigorously as ever. My experience as a prosecutor did not
in any way alter my passionate dislike for drug dealers, it simply
convinced me that the present system doesn't work and can't be made

to work.

As State's Attorney, I was confronted daily with the victims of
our drug crimes, who for the most part are ignored by the opponents
of drug decriminalization. One of my most painful duties as State's
Attorney was prosecuting drug dealers who injured and sometimes
killed police officers, In Baltimore, as in so many other cities,
our police officers and undercover agents serve with distinction and
uncommon bravery. Their work is dangerous and needs to be highly
commended. But that is no reason to ignore common sense. The
end-game in the war on drugs is not less supply or more jails, or

even the death penalty. 1It's less profit and less demand - and that

-22-
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will only come about through increased efforts at treatment and

prevention.

During the Revolutionary War, the British insisted on wearing
red coats and marching in formation. They looked very pretty. They
also lost. A good general does not pursue a strategy in the face of
overwhelming evidence of failure. 1Instead, a good general changes
from a losing strategy to one that exploits his enemy's weaknesses
while exposing his own troops to only as much danger as is required
to win. The drug traffickers can be beaten and the public health of
the United States can be improved if we're willing to substitute

common sense for rhetoriec, myth and blind persistence.

-23-~
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Recommendations

Congress, in order to reduce the black market in illegal drugs,
should begin taking incremental steps in the direction of making
drugs less of a criminal justice responsibility and more of a public
health resoponsibility.

A. TRECOMMENWDATION: Expand the role of the public health

system_in the treatment and prevention of drug abuse.

1. United States drug policies and practices should be
revised to ensure that no narcotics addict need get his
or her drug from the "black market".

a. Methadone maintenance should be expanded so that,
under medical auspices, every narcotics addict who
applies for treatment can receive it.

b. Other forms of narcotics maintenance,
including cocaine and heroin maintenance,
should be made available, along with
methadone maintenance, under medical
auspices.

It will be up to the physician to determine

whether the person requesting maintenance is an

addict. Drugs will not be dispensed to non-users.

c. End the requirement that persons be
addicted for at least one year before
being eligible to enter a methadone

treatment program.

-24-




2056

2. Ban all advertising of drugs including alcohol
and tobacco. .

3. End government restrictions on research
targeted to the potential medical uses of
drugs,

4., Allow cancer patients to use Schedule.I drugs
for intractable pain.

5. Institute a clean needle exchange program as a
way to reduce the spread of AIDS.

6. The federal government should lead a
coordinated approach to adolescent drug
education.

7. Develop community based programs designed to
reach at-risk youths. These would include

education, employment and mentor programs,

B. RECOMMENDATION: Redefine the role of the criminal

justice system in the fight against drugs.

1. Establish a high level commission to study the
potential impact of decriminalization with
particular emphasis on developing substance
control policies based upon the relative
potential for harm which a drug possesses. The
commission should also be responsible for determining
if there would be a national standard for
decriminalization and what role the states will

play.

~25-
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Immediately eliminate eriminal penalties for

simple possession of marijuana. ‘Revise all

other criminal statutes on drugs in accordance

with the findings of the commission concerning

the relative harm of drugs.

Limit drug testing to pre-employment exams

affecting the health and safety of others, or

when an employer has a reasonable suspicion

of impairment, or as a monitoring service

during a comprehensive rehabilitation and

treatment program.

Increase the penalties for driving while

impaired.

Impose mandatory jail terms on those who

finance the importation and/or distribution of
illicit drugs.

Adopt legislation to make it a crime to sell

to children any drug that possesses the potential for
serious bodily harm to the health of children (excapt
drugs prescribed for medical use by physicians). Such
legislation would include cigarettes and alcohol as
well as those drugs currently deemed illicit.
Recommeacations A(l)(a) and (b) and B(2) should

not have. to await the findings of the

Commission and should be implemented

immediately,

-26~
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MR. CHAIRMAN, AND MEMBERS OF THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS
ABUSE AND CONTROL, I AM PLEASED TO HAVE THIS OPPORTUNITY TO PRESENT
TESTIMONY ON THE NATURE OF THE DRUG PROBLEM AND APPROACHES THAT SHOULD

BE TAKEN TO ELIMINATE THE EVILS OF XILLICIT DRUGS FROM OUR SOCIETY.

DRUGS ARE THE NUMBER ONE THREAT TO THE STABILITY AND GROWTH OF
OUR NATION. WITH APPROXIMATELY 37 MILLION AMERICANS HAVING USED
ILLEGAL DRUGS LAST YEAR, THE PERVASIVENESS OF THIS PROBLEM THAT
"
AFFECTS ALL RACES AND CLASSES OF PEOPLE; ALL PARTS OF THE COUNTRY,

AND ALL AGE GROUPS, INCLUDING THE UNBORN CHILD, REQUIRES US TO LEAVE

NO STONE UNTURNED IN OUR QUEST FOR SOLUTIONS.

PERHAPS THE MOST HARMFUL EFFECT OF THE DRUG PROBLEM IS MANIFESTED

IN THE COMMISSION OF CRIMES ASSOCIATED WITH DRUG USE AND SALES.

.

'DRUGS, FOR THE MOST PART, ARE CURRENTLY DRIVING THE CRIMINAL JUSTICE

SYS™EM BOTH IN THE DISTRICT AND THE NATION. APPROXIMATELY 80 PERCENT

OF RECENTLY SENTENCED PRISONERS IN THE DISTRICT WERE CONVICTED OF

DRUG VICLATIONS OR VIOLENT CRIMES ASSQCIATED WITH THE DRUG TRADE.
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THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT ATTRIBUTES OVER ONE THIRD OF RECENTLY
CONVICTED PRISONERS TO DRUG RELATED OFFENSES. THE COSTS
ASSOCIATED WITH THE DRUG-RELATED CRIMES ARE PHENOMENAL.
SPENDING FOR LAW ENFORCEMENT, PROSECUTIONS AND CORRECTIONS HAVE

SKY ROCKETED, YET THE PROBLEM WORSENS.

FURTHERMORE, CITIZENS HAVE BECOME INCREASINGLY MORE
FRUSTRATED AS THEY EXPERIENCE NEIGHBORHOODS OVERRUN BY DRUG PUSHERS

)
AND WATCH THEIR YOUTH SUCCUMB TO THE RAVAGES OF DRUG ABUSE.

WHAT HAS BEEN WOEFULLY ABSENT IN THE STRUGGLE TO' ERADICATE
DRUGS IS NATIONAL LEADERSHIP. TO SAY, "JUST SAY NO" IS NOT ENOUGH,
PARTICULARLY WHEN FEDERAL SUPPORT FOR HUMAN SERVICES, HOUSING,
EMPLOYMENT TRAINING, EDUCATION AND ENTITLEMENT PROGRAMS HAS
DIMINISHED OVER THE PAST SEVERAL YEARS. UNDER CURRENT NATIONAL
POLICIES, WE SELL MILITARY ARMS AND OFFER OTHER ASSISTANCE TO SOME
OF THE LARGEST IMPORTERS OF ILLEGAL DRUGS TO THE UNITED STATES.

IT IS ESTIMATED THAT 75 PERCENT OF THE COCAINE IN THE UNITED STAATES

COMES FROM COLUMBIA AND THE PROBLEMS STEMMING FROM THE IMPORTATION
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OF COCAINE FROM PANAMA HAVE BEEN WELL DOCUMENTED. YET, WE

DEVELOP POLICIES AND SANCTIONS THAT HAVE THE SALUTARY EFFECT OF
PUNISHING THE CONSUMER OF ILLEGAL DRUGS WHEN WE HAVE NOT

RIGOROUSLY PURSUED AVAILABLE OPTIONS FOR REDUCING THE SUPPLY OF
ILLEGAL DRUGS. I SUBMIT THAT A DRAMATIC SHIFT IN NATIONAL POLICIES
THAT EMPHASIZES REDUCTION OF THE SUPPLY OF DRUGS ENTERING THE COUNTRY
IS A PRIMARY STEP IN REALIZING ANY SUCCESS IN FIGHTING THIS PERVASIVE

v

PROBLEM.

EFFORTS AIMED AT ERADICATING THE DRUG PROBLEM OFTEN ARE REFERRED
TO AS THE "QAR ON DRUGS". THUS FAR, NATIONAL EFFORTS SHOULD ONLY BE
REALISTICALLY REFERRED 10 AS A "SKIRMISH" AS THE RESOURCES NEEDED FOR
A WAR HAVE NOT BEEN MADE AVAILABLE. IN FISCAL YEAX 1988, BUDGET
AUTHORITY FOR DEFENSE SPENDING EXCEEDS $291 BILLION IN COMPARISON
WITH A LITTLE OVER $21 BILLION IN BUbGBT AUTHORITY FOR FEDERAL LAW
ENFORCEMENT EFFORTS. EVEN IF WE FACTOR IN 1988 BUDGET AUTHORITY FOR

- MANY OF THE HUMAN SUPPORT PROGRAMS THAT ARE VIEWED AS INSTRUMENTAL
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IN PREVENTING DRUG ABUSE, SUCH AS HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES
($176.7 BILLION), HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT ($15.4 BILLION), AND
EDUCATION ($20.3 BILLION), THE TOTAL COMBINED BUDGETS ($212.4 BILLION)
DO NOT MATCH THE AMOUNT AUTHORIZED FOR DEFENSE SPENDING. CLEARLY,
A REORDERING OF OUR NATIONAL PRIORITIES IS NEEDED IF WE EXPECT TO

MAKE A NOTICEABLE DENT IN THE DRUG MARKET.

I BAVE SPENT NUMEROUS HOURS THINKING ABOUT BQTH THE C?USES AND
POSSIBLE SOLUTIONS TO THE DRUG PROBLEM. WHILE I DO NOT HAVE
DEFINITIVE ANSWERS, I AM CONVINCED THAT WE HAVE NOT DiISSECTED THE
ISSUE INTO SEPARATE COMPONENTS THAT WILL MAKE THE OVERALL PROBLEM
MORE AMENABLE TO ANALYSIS. WE TENb TO TAKE A HOLISTIC VIEW OF DRUGS
AND CRIME, BUT AS I SEE IT, THERE ARE FIVE DISTINCT CATEGORIES OF
PEOPLE FOR WHOM TREATMENT, LAW ENFORCEMENT AND PREVENTION POLICIES

MUST BE DIRECTED.
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FIRST, THE INDIVIDUAL WHO HAS A PHYSIOLOGICAL AND/OR
PSYCHOLOGICAL ADDICTION TO DRUGS SHOULD BE VIEWED AS A MEDICAL
PROBLEM AND TREATED AS SUCH. AS LONG' AS CRIMINAL LAWS ARE NOT
VIOLATED IN ACQUISITION OF THE FUNDS 10 PURCHASE ILLEGAL DRUGS,
WE SHOULD NOT USE SCARCE CRIMINAL JUSTICE RESOURCES IN PURSUIT OF

THIS TYPE OF INDIVIDUAL.

SECOND, THERE IS A CATEGORY OF OFFENDER WHO INITIALLY{ONLY
USED DRUGS BUT RESORTED TO CRIMINAL ACTIVITY TO OBTAIN MONEY &EEDED
TO PURCHASE THE DRUGS FOR WHICH A PHYSICAL DEPENDENCE HAD DEVELOPED.
THIS EYPE OF PERSON'S GREATEST NEED IS FOR MEDICAL INTERVENTION,
ACCOMPANIED BY CLOSE MONITORING TO ASSURE THAT PRESCRIBED TREATMENT
ROUTINES ARE BEING FOLLOWED. ALSO, FOR THIS OFFENDER, NON-
INCARCEFATIVE SANCTIONS THAT ALLOW FOR RESTITUTION SHOULD BE EXPLORED

WHEN THE OFFENSES DO NOT INVOLVE VIOLENCE.

THE THIRD CATEGORY INVOLVES THE MID-LEVEL STREET DEALER WHO,

WHILE NCT ADDICTED, OCCASIONALLY USES DRUGS. STIFF CRIMINAL PENALTIES
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SHOULD BE IMPOSED FOR THIS TYPE OF OFFENDER WITH AN EMPHASIS ONW

BREAKING UP THE CADRE OF SELLERS AND BUYERS WITH WHOM HE/SHE
INTERACTS BECAUSE RECENT TRENDS SUGGEST A SHIFT TOWARDS MORE
VIOLENCE ASSOCIATED WITH THE DRUG TRADE. PREVIOUSLY, DRUG USE AND
SALES WERE CLOSELY RELATED TO THE COMMISSION OF PROPERTY CRIMéS
SUCH AS BURGLARY AND LARCENY, CURRENTLY, DRUG TURF BATTLES RAGE
BECAUSE OF THE TREMENDOUS AMOUNT OF PROFIT REALIZED FROM DRUG SALES
"
AND THE COROLLARY INCREASE IN HOMICIDES AND ASSAULTS HAS TRANSFORMED
STREETS IN MANY URBAN AREAS TO ASPHALT BATTLE GROUNDS. MANY OF THESE
VIOLENT ACTS INVOLVE THE USE OF FIREARMS. THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
HAS VERY STRICT FIREARMS REGISTRATION LEGISLATION BUT UNTIL
NEIGHBORING STATES AND THE NATIONAL GOVERNMENT IMPLEMENT POLICIES
AND LAWS GOVERNING WIDESPREAD PURCHASE AND POSSESSION OF FIREARMS,

IY WILL BE DIFFICULT TO STEM THE VIOLENCE ASSOCIATED WITH ILLEGAL

DRUG SALES.




E
.
;
i
:
]
]
]
:
3

219
-7
THE FOURTH CATEGORY IS THE OBJECT OF MY EXTREME IRE AND I
LABEL THEM, "INTERNATIONAL DRUG éHUGS". THESE ARE THE HIGH LEVEL
ENTREPRENEURS WHO IMPORT THESE KILLER SUBSTANCES INTO OUR COUNTRY
AND MAKE MILLIONS FROM THEIR SALE WHILE OPERATING UNDER A CLOAK OF
RESPECTABILITY. THESE ARE INDIVIDUALS FOR WHOM A WELL COORDINATED,
COMPREHENSIVE FFDERAL POLICY IS MOST NEEDED IF WE ARE TO REALIZE ANY
MEANINGFUL IMPACT ON THE UNLIMITED SUPPLY OF DRUGS COMING INTO OUR
° [}
COUNTRY. TO DESTROY THE SUCCESSFUL OPERATIONS OF THESE "INTERNATIONAL
DRUG THUGS" MANDATES STRONG LEADERSHIP AND CENTRAL OVERSIGHT.AT THE
NATIONAL LEVEL. BANKS AND OTHER FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS MUST BE HELD
ACCOUNTABLE FOR THEIR TACIT COOPERATION WITH THESE CROOKS BY HELPING
THEM LAUNDER MONEY AND OTHER ASSETS OBTAINED THROUGH THEIR ILLEGAL
ACTIVITIES. ADDITIONALLY, MEASURES MUST BE TAKEN BY THE FEDERAL
GOVER&MENT TO MAKE IT MORE DIFFICULT FOR ILLEGALLY OBThiNED FUNDS
TO BE SENT OUT OF THE COUNTRY AND USED AS COLLATERAL TO FURTHER
SUPPORT HIGHLY SOPHISTICATED INTERNATIONAL DRUG RINGS. THIS LEVEL IS
WHERE THE PROFIT MOTIVE IS STRONGEST AND WE MUST EXERCISE DIFFFERENT

STRATEGIES FOR TAKING THE PROFIT OUT OF DRUG DEALING.
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FURTHERMORE, ONCE THESE "INTERNATIONAL DRUG THUGS" ARE
APPREHENDED AND CONVICTED, WE MUST TAKE STRIDENT STéPS TO ENSURE
THAT THEY DO NOT CONTINUE TO DIRECT THEIR OPERATIONS FROM PRISON.
THEY SHOULD BE BARRED FROM HAVING CONTACT WITH THEIR FORMER

ACCOMPLLICES WHO OFTEN CONTINUE TO MANAGE THE ILLEGAL OPERATIONS.

ADMINISTRATIVE AND BUDGETARY OVERSIGHT IS FRAGMENTED FOR DRUG

i

CONTROL FUNCTIONS. CURRENTLY, THREE SEPARATE DEPARTMENTS OF THE U.S.

+
GOVERNMENT ARE RESPONSIBLE FOR FEDERAL INTERDICTION; TREASURY,
TRANSPORATION AND JUSTICE. FURTHERMORE, THE AGENCIES WITHIN THOSE
DEPARTMENTS, CUSTOMS, COAST GUARD AND DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION
(DEA), HAVE DIFFERENT PROGRAMS, GOALS AND PRIORITIES. ALSO, THERE IS
NO UNIFIED BUDGET AND VERY LITTLE FACTUAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE

EFFECTIVENESS OF ANTI~DRUG PROGRAMS.

THE ISSUES OF PROGRAM EFFECTIVENESS LEADS ME TO THE FTFTH
CATEGORY THAT REQUIRES OUR ATTENTION -~ THE YOUNG PEOPLE WHO SELL
DRUGS BUT DO NOT USE THEM. THEY CURRENTLY POSE ONE OF THE GREATEST

CHALLENGES TO LOCAL OFFICIALS WHO ARE GRAPPLING WITH WAYS TC SHAPE
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ATTITUDES AND CHANGE VALUES FROM THE MATERIALISTIC FOCUS OF
YOUTH WHO SEE SELLING DRUGS AS THE KEY TO MANHOOD, WEALTH AND

SUCCESS.

OF COURSE, THESE YOUTH MUST BE REMOVED FROM THE STREETS
AND PREVENTED FROM ENGAGING IN ILLEGAL ACTIVITIES. HOWEVER, THE
BIGGER QUESTION IS "HOW DO WE DISCOURAGE DRUG USE AND SALES AND
PROMOTE THE ADQPTION OF VALUES THAT EMBRACE THE WbRK ETHIC{

EDUCATIONAL ACHIEVEMENT AND SOCIAL ENLIGHTMENT?"

WE KNOW THAT THE USE OF COCAINE, HEROIN, AND MARIJUANA ALL HAVE
DELETERIOUS EFFECTS ON THE BODY. WE KNOW FULL WELL THE DAMAGE
CREATED BY DRUG USAGE ON THE UNBORN CHILD; BABIES BORN WITH LOW BIRTH
WEIGHTS TO MOTHERS WHO. USED DRUGS DURING PREGNANCY; THE POTENTIAL FOR
TEMPORARY AND PERMANENT DAMAGE TO THE BRAIN; AND, IMPAIRED MEMORY,

PERCEPTION AND JUDGEMENT.

WE ALSO KNOW THAT MANY DRUG USERS HAVE PROBLEMS WITH ALCOHOLISM:
80% OF COCAINE ADDICTS AT PRESENT BECOME ALCOHOLIC AND IT IS ESTIMATED

THAT 60% OF NARCOTICS LBUSERS DEVELOP -ALCOHOL DEPENDENCY PROBLEMS.

95-042 0 - 89 - 8
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FURTHERMORE, WHILE ABOUT 10% OF THE NATION'S DRINKERS ARE
ALCOHOLIC, 75% MORE OF ALL REGULAR ILLICIT DRUG USERS BECOME

ADDICTED.

DUE TO THE SEVERE HEALTH, SOCIAL, PSYCHOLOGICAL AND ECONOMIC
PROBLEMS THAT ACCOMPANY DRUG ABUSE, THE DISTRICT GOVERNMENT HAS
ALSD INCREASED RESOURCES AND SERVICES FOR PERSONS WHO ARE NOT
DIRECTLY INVOLVED IN THE CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM. IN 1986‘ THE
DISTRICT'S EXPENDITURES FOR DRUG PREVENTION TOTALLED $1,554,000.
PLANNED EXPENDITURES FOR FY 1988 ARE $2,313,000, A FORTY-NINE PERCENT
INCREASE. 1IN ADDITION, I HAVE LAUNCHED A NEW DELINQUENCY PREVENTION
PROGRAM CALLED "INVEST IN OUR FUTURE" WHICH IS A BROAD BASED APPROACH
TO PREVENT YOUTH FROM BECOMING INVOLVED IN THE JUVENILE JUSTICE

SYSTEM.

THE ALCOHOL DRUG ABUSE SERVICES ADMINISTRATION (ADASA) PROVIDES
PRIMARY AND COMMUNITY BASED. SUBSTANCE ABUSE PREVENTION PROGRAMS.

ADASA AND THE D.C. PUBLIC SCHOOLS WORK TOGETHER IN PROVIDING PRIMARY
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SUBSTANCE ABUSE PREVENTION PROGRAMS., THE D.C. PUBLIC SCHOOLS
HAVE ALSO USED A $500,000 GRANT UNDER THE ANTI-DRUG ACT TO
ESTABLISH A SUSTANCE ABUSE OFFICE IN THE D.C. PUBLIC SCHOOLS.
THE DISTRICT'S DRUG TREATMENT PROGRAMS HAVE GROWN DRAMATICALLY.
IN FY 1986, EXPENDITURES FbR DRUG TREATMENT TOTALLED $10,429,000
BUT IN FY 1989, THE DISTRICT PLANS TQO SPEND $19,255,000, AN 84%

INCREASE!

THERE IS NOW ACCESSIBILITY TO TREATMENT FOR LESS THAN 10
PERCENT OF THOSE WHO NEED IT IN THE DISTRICT. THIS IS CONSISTENT
WITH SIMILAR NATIONAL FIGURES. BUT TO PROVIDE TREATMENT TO THAT
SMALL FRACTION OF THOSE IN NEED COSTS MORE THAN $27 MILLION EACH YEAR
IN THE DISTRICT. OTHER COSTS NOT CONSIDERED ARE IN DRUG-RELATED
AUTOMOBILE-ACCIDENTS, REDUCED PFODUCTIVITY, LOST EMPLOYMENT, AND
DRUG RELATED DEATHS, NOT TO MENTION THE HEALTH CARE CCSTS CITED

EARLIER.
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NO COST CAN BE CALCULATED FOR THE GRIEF AND STRESS UPON

FAMILY AND LOVED ONES OF THOSE WHO ABUSE DRUGS. DRUG ABUSE IS

A DISEASE THAT INFECTS ?HOSE DIRECTLY INVOLVED AND ADVERSELY IMPACTS

THOSE CLOSE TO THE USER.

IN ORDER TO REALLY COMBAT THESE SERIQUS PROBLEMS, THE CONGRESS
MUST INSIST UPON AND FUND MAJOR RESEARCH PROGRAMS TO DETERMINE WHAT IS
NEEDED FOR LONG TERM TREATMENT OF COCAINE AND PCP ADDICTION. WE DON'T
'
KNOW ENOUGH ABOUT HOW TO TREAT PERSONS ADDICTED TO EITHER OF THESE
DRUGS. NATIONAL LEADERS MUST IMPLORE THE BEST MEDICAL, PSYCHIATRIC

AND SOCIAL POLICY EXPERTS QF OUR EBRA TO EXAMINE THIS ISSUE AND

DEVELOP TREATMENT PROTOCOLS.

I AM DEEPLY CONCERNED ABOUT THE ACTIONS RECENTLY TAKEN BY THE
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES WITH REGARD TO THE "OMNIBUS DRUG
INITIATIVE ACT OF 1988" (H.R. 5210). THE TONE OF THE DEBATE AND THE

VOTES ON FLOOR AMENDMENTS IS ONE WHICH WILL NOT ELIMINATE DRUG ABUSE

IN THIS NATION. LEGAL SANCTIONS SUCH AS THE DEATH PENALTY, DENIAL OF
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CERTAIN FEDERAL BENEFITS, CHANGES IN THE EXCLUSIONARY RULE TO
PERMIT INTRODUCTION OF EVIDENCE IN FEDERAL CRIMINAL CASES,; AND
STRONG PENALTIES FOR SIMPLE POSSESSION WILL NOT DETER DRUG ABUSE
IN THIS COUNTRY. MOST OF THESE AMENDMENTS SEEK TO PUNISH THE
USER AND NOT THE TYPE OF LARGE DRUG DEALERS I SPOKE OF EARLIER.
WE CANNOT LEGISLATE AWAY THE MEDICAL AND PSYCHOLOGICAL PROBLEM OF

DRUG ADDICTION.
.

OBVIOUSLY, THERE IS NO SIMPLE ANSWER, BUT I FIRMLY BELIEVE
THAT THE WAR CAN BE WON. TO DATE, WE HAVE ADDRESSED OQUR SUBSTANCE
ABUSE EFFORTS AS THOUGH WE WERE PREPARING FOR A BATTLE NOT A WAR.
WE HAVE USED OBSELETE TECHNIQUES AND TECHNOLOGY. WE HAVE USED WORLD
WAR II STRATEGY FOR A VIETNAM TYPE WAR. WE CAN DEVELOP "STAR WARS"
TECHANOLOGY TO PROTECT OUR BORDERS. IF WE CAN DETERMINE WHERE
UNDERGROUND MISSILES ARE STORED FROM SATELLITES MILLIONS OF MILES
IN OQUTER SPACE, SOMETHING SIMILAR CAN PERHAPS BE DESIGNED TO DETECT
THE CULTIV@TION OF DRUGS IN OTHER COUNTRIES. THIS CHALLENGE IS NOT
TOO GREAT FOR A COUNTRY WITH THE GREATEST S?IENTIFIC MINDS IN THE
WORLD .

LET US BEGIN BY RECOGNIZING THAT MAY FRONTS MUST BE ATTACKED
SIMULTANEOUSLY; A COMPREHENSIVE MULTILEVEL APPROACH MUST.BE USED.
THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT MUST TAKE THE LEAD, BUT EVERY STATE, EVERY

CITY, EVERY COMMUNITY, AND EVERY CITIZEN, MUST PLAY A PART,



e

226

STATEMENT PREPARED BY THE HONQORABLE DONALD C. MASTER, MAYOR OF
CHARLES TOWN, WEST VIRGINIA, FOR PRESENTATION TO THE SELECT
COMMITTEE OF NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL, UNITED STATES HOUSE
OF REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINCTON, D.C., SEPTEMBER 29, 1988.

The rapid increase in drugs abuse recorded in the United States
during the closing quarter of the twentieth century has become one of
our country's most serious social problems as drug producers have been
drawn to the United States as the world's most lucrative market for the
sale of their illicit and dangerous products. .

Despite che substantial number of bills pending in Congress; on
various phases of proposed drug control, there is a certain amount of
skepticism on the part of many of our citizens that what will result
will fall far short of what is needed to correct the situation. The
feeling among a great many people is that '"not enough is being done
to correct the situation". I am among those who are convinced that we
must come up with a wide ranging national strategy that will bring forth
a strongly worded, strongly enforced, national anti-drug program
including, if necessary, the legalization of drugs. We gxpect more than
mere theatrics, media aimed rhetoric, and meringue type legislation from
our leaders in Washington.

The tentacles of drug distribution in the United States have spread
from coast to coast. Until recently, however, such distribution
primarily was confined to our larger metropolitan centers. Unfortunately,
our smaller communities no longer are immune to this danger. Ac pressure
against drug sales increases in our larger cities pushers now shift a
part of their operations to smaller, near-by communities where police
forces are weaker and have less experience in combatting drugs distribution.

Let me direct your attention to Charles Town, West Virginia, a small
community of 2,800 people, located 90 minutes driving time from our
nation's capital. George Washington surveyed the area, and the town is
named after his brother, Charles. The ninth generation of Washingtons
is living in this city of tree lined streets and lovely, historic homes
and, for the past 21 years, I have had the honor of serving as its mayor.

Two years ago, when we were celebrating the 200th anniversary of
the founding of our city, drug pushers were beginning to sell their
illegal products on our streets, tapping on our automobile windows as
we slowed for stop signs.
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On Saturday afternoon, April 2, 1988, a collection of 77 federal,
state and county law enforcement authorities joined our eight man police
force and officers from nearby cooperating communities and converged on
an area identified by the press as '"The Strip'. 1In the ensuing activities
five persons were hospitalized, one suffering from gun shot wounds, a
patrol car was badly damaged, and individuals suspected of selling drugs
were bundled up and bussed to the federal court in nearby Martinsburg
where they were arraigned before a federal magistrate. On Saturday
and the next few days following the raid a total of 44 persons were
taken into custody. Only five spent a night in jail, and drugs were
again being sold on the street by Sunday afternoon.

The raid was a traumatic experience for our small city. It was
like looking at the drug problem through a microscope with every issue
magnified because, in one way or another, it affected a larger percentage
of the city's population than would have been the case if it had happened
in Washington, D.C. or Baltimore. To our citizens it must have rivaled,
in intensity of feeling, a somewhat similar type of operation that
occurred in Charles Town 129 years earlier, when local militiamen hastily
assembled and rode to Harpers Ferry to participate in the arrest of another
law breaker, abolitionist John Brown.

Plans for the drug raid had been in the making for 24 months, and
growing tired of the waiting 1 wrote to Governor Arch Moore pleading
for him to assign top priority to the city's request for corrective
action. Governor Moore responded promptly and effectively, and state
and federal officials arrived in Charles Town to finalize the raid.

The waiting period of 24 months saw a blanket of anxiety settle
over the lirtle community as the drug situation steadily worsened,
with our citizens calling for corrective action. TFor those few local
officials who knew of the forthcoming raid it was a difficult time, as
we increasingly became the target for our "inactivity". Incidentally,
the raid was originally scheduled for the month of June, 1988, but was
; pushed forward to April 9 when it was learned that ABC was going to
; televise a program "A Plague Upon the Land" that would depict, among
/ other scenes, the drug problem in Charles Town on April 10, 1988.

The outcome of the April 9 raid is that, to date, 32 «trials
have been held, with 31 convictions. The average prison term was for
5 years. It has been estimated that the raid cost approximately
$500,000. Luckily for Charles Town most of the cost was born by the
state of West Virginia. Charles Town's entire general fund budget for
the fiscal year 1987-1988 is only $684,000.

The manner in which the Charles Town drug raid was planned and
placed into operation, the ensuing results of the raid, and the physical
and emotional effects it had on our citizens, are reflective of similar
drug problems that are being experienced in other small communities
throughout the United States. Drug sellers are finding good markets for
the distribution of their wares in small cities because the risks of
detection are less than in larger cities, and because, generally, there
are no disputes over territorial rights. Drug dealers are finding that
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customers from the big cities are willing to drive the extra miles
if by so doing they are reducing the chances of being caught. So,
today every small town in the United States has its own real or
potential ''Cocaine Alley".

It will be noted that I have refrained from attempting to give
specific answers to the questions raised by Chairman Rangel in his letter
of July 29 to invitees. 1 do not presume to have the expertise required
to provide knowledgeable answers to his questions. However, I would
like to make some modest suggestions as to what should be included in
a national anti-drug program. In my opinion, such a program should
include eight points. Many of these points are either in operation or
are under consideration by Congress, and I hope you will excuse this
repetition from a small town mayor.

1. We should continue our international cooperation with the
United Nations, regional organizations, and major drug producing
countries to slow the quantity of illicit drugs entering world trade
channels. If we can't achieve workable agreements with major producing
countries we should consider stopping military and economic aid to
these countries.

2. We should increase our own domestic efforts to curtail the
volume of drugs entering the United States. Without legalizing the
use of hard drugs in our country we cannot hope to stop all drugs from
coming into the United States, but we should be able, by other means,
to reduce the volume of drugs successfully crossing our borders. The
possible use of our military forces in the prevention of drug smuggling
into the United States and for other anti-drug activities presents some
problems. Apparently the Pentagon opposes this, but on the wrong
assumption, that the military couldn't do the job. The principal reason
for not using the military during peace times to assist in drug control
is that it sets a precedent that may, in the long run, prove to be
wrong, and we may well find ourselves using our armed forces to perform
tasks never anticipated by the founders of our country. However, I
would support the extended use of the Coast Guard and the National
Guard in combatting drug smuggling.

3. The adoption of a more effective educational program against
the use of drugs certainly should be an integral part of any national
anti-drug program. Primarily, such a drug education program should
continue to be aimed toward the young-the very young-to discourage
them from experimenting with drugs, and to provide more information
to parents, schools, community organizations, and professional staffs.
The program should make available specific informationr on the dangers
of drug usage and the value of better lifestyles.

4., There should be no lessening of police efforts to find and
arrest those individuals engaged in drug usage and drug sales. Local
police forces in smaller communities should be provided with general
guidance information, special training when required, and instructions
on how to obtain assistance from state and federal agencies when such
help is needed.
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5. Testing for drug usage should be required of individuals
involved with public safety. This would include those concerned
with air, land, and sea transportation of the general public and
also those individuals serving in military, police and fire fighting
units.

6. The treatment and rehabilitation of drug mis-users is as
important as punishment and, indeed, the drug problem is as much a
health problem as it is a crime problem. Drug users have the same
rights to appropriate treatment as people with other health and social
problems. I would prefer to have the federal government finance and
operate this phase of the anti-drug program because I have a diminishing
confidence in the effectiveness of federally financed state operated
projects. One of the difficulties in implementing treatment and
rehabilitation programs is that we are not confident we have the best
ways and the best substances for treating drug misuse. Research
activities should be conducted to achieve better results in these areas.

7. The criminal justice system in the United States is in danger
of becoming yet another victim of our national drug problem. Prisons
and jails are considerably overcrowded, primarily because of the great
increase in the number of inmates incarcerated for drug and drug
related problems. Court calendars are over filled, :and pending cases
have co be delayed or dismissed. In imposing sentences judges are
being confronted with the seemingly conflicting factor of individual
rights vs. the right of society for self-preservation.

We should re-examine our interpretations of the fourth amendment
to our constitution. In the face of the intensity of drug mis-use
in our country we should allow more and better searches of passenger
luggage at internatiomal air, sea and land terminals and the search
of student lockers in our schools. In general, we should grant the
police the authority to search, without warrant, individuals, automobiles,
airplanes, boats, buildings and humes wherever and whenever drug
possession is suspected.

Sentences for drug use and drug trafficking should be more severe.
First users should be fined and should be required to seek help. If
convicted a second time they should be jailed. All persons convicted
of transporting and/or selling drugs should be sent to prison. Those
senteénced to five years or more should lose the right of parole. The
maximum penalty for drug trafficking should be the death sentence.

However, lengthy sentences for drug trafficking are not enough
to deter offenders. Drug traffickers should not be allowed to profit
from their activities after they have been released. New legislation
should be adopted that will make it easier for our courts and law
enforcement officials to trace and to confiscate such profits. The
profit motive is the leading incentive in drugs trafficking and it
can be limited or elimimated in three ways: (1) by the imposition of
larger fines as well as longer sentences, (2) by legally seizing the
assets of such offenders, and (3) by going the full route by legalizing
drugs.



SmeTee

230

8. I have left the issue of legalization of drugs to the last
because I fully understand and appreciate that such a proposal is
distasteful to many of my fellow citizens. Few of our political leaders
are prepared in this, an election year, to openly advocate the legalization
of drugs. Many are of the opinion that to adopt such a program would
open the flood gates for greater addiction. Some of us will recall
that a few years zgo the United Kingdom introduced a system whereby
their doctorg openly and legally could prescribe heroin and the result
was a significant increase in the addict population of that country.
However, in fairness to our British friends, that program was discontinued,
and the old method of continued heroin maintenance was replaced by a
program using first injectable and later oral methadone under the
supervision of a licensing system operated by the Home Office.

Another apparent reason why many Americans currently have little
enthusiasm for the legalization of drugs is somewhat less definable.
It is based on the feeling that the United States is losing its backbone
and that legalization would be yet another step toward becoming a
"Permissive Society'. There is an uneasy feeling the "things aren't
right and haven't been right for a long time". People point to the
results of two questionable wars in Korea.and in Vietnam, to the
accumulation of the world's largest national debt and, closer to home,
the decline in family cohesion, parental guidance, a disappointing
educational systemand an apparent decline in the morality and ethics
of many of our political and religious leaders. Our citizens are
concerned over the increase of plea bargaining in our court rooms
and at the humiliation we have experienced in our unsuccessful attempts
to rescue our hostages in the Middle East, patrol Lebanon and oust
Panamanian General Manuel Antonio Noriega. They feel that legalizing
drugs would be another case of '"copping out!" because we haven't got the
courage or the desire to produce a better solution for our national
drug problem.

The legalization of hard drugs in the United States-is not
warranted at the present time. Such a program should be held in
reserve in case our other efforts to control drug usage and drug
trafficking prove unsuccessful. If and when we do elect to go with
drug legalization then we would be faced with a lot of problems,
including such basic issues as the designation of dispensing centers,
the registration of addicts, and the application of a centralized
computer system that would help make certain that neither the addicts
or the dispensers would misuse the system. I have grave doubts about
allowing all doctors to become dispensing agents.

It may be possible to legalize marijuana if such legalization is
subject to certain restrictions and certain enforceable controls, with
the main idea being to make such usage socially undesirable. A
national educational program, such as that led by Dr. C. Everett Koop,
Surgeon General of the United States, in fighting tobacco addiction,
should be implemented. All in all, however, I have the feeling that the
use of marijuana will diminish over the next few years. For the present,
its "legalizarion" should be confined to its approval for authorized
medical purposes.

Maybe the legalization of drugs is workable, maybe it is not.
For the present, let's study the relative advantages and disadvantages
of legalization to be effectively prepared for any possible emergencies.
Legalization could, eventually, become our last alternative in our
battle to save our society and our country from the ravages of our
national drug problem. The problems are difficult, bur not insurmountable.
1 am certain that if we put together the best minds of Washingtom, D.C.
and Charles Town, West Virginia, we certainly will emerge victorious.
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TBSTIMONY OF
EDWARD I. KOCH, MAYOR OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK
BEFORE THE HOUSE SELECT COMMITTEE
ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL
SEPTEMBER 29, 1988
WASHINGTON, D.C.

GOOD MORNING CHAIRMAN RANGEL, CONGRESSMAN GILMAN AND
DISTINGUISHED MEMBERS OF THE SELECT COMMITTEE. LET ME BEGIN BY

CONGRATULATING YOU ALL ON LAST WEEK'S PASSAGE OF THE 1988 OMNIBUS
DRUG BILL. 1IT IS LARGELY YOUR HANDIWORK AND YOU ARE TO BE COMMENDED,

I WOULD NORMALLY PREFACE MY REMARKS BY SAYING THAT I'M GLAD
TO BE HERE, BUT TODAY THAT IS NOT THE CASE. GIVEN THE DEVASTATION
THAT DRUGS HAVE WROUGHT ON OUR COMMUNITIES AND NATION, PARTICULARLY
OVER THE LAST FEW YEARS, I FIND IT ASTOUNDING THAT I AM HERE TO
DISCUSS A NOTION THAT SEEMS TO ME TO BE THE EQUIVALENT OF
EXTINGUISHING A RAGING FIRE WITH NAPALM, - - A FIRE THAT AT THIS
VERY MOMENT IS FRYING THE BRAINS OF THOUSANDS OF AMERICANS.

MR. CHAIRMAN, THIS COMMITTEE, ALONG WITH THE VERY ACTIVE
SUPPORT OF THE VAST MAJORITY OF AMERICA'S MAYORS, HAS MADE
VALIANT EFFORTS IN THE PAST FEW YEARS TO DEVISE WAYS TO COMBAT
THE DRUG SCOURGE THAT CONTINUES TO TEAR AT OUR NATION, TODAY, A
SMALL, SMALL, NUMBER IN THESE RANKS, ARE, UNWITTINGLY IMPEDING
OUR PROGRESS BY SUGGESTING THAT WE WAVE THE WHITE FLAG IN THE WAR
ON DRUGS AND SUCCUMB TO THE ENEMY. IS THEIR VISION FOR THE
FUTURE OF THIS COUNTRY NOTHING BETTER THAN ONE OF ITS BECOMING A
BANNANA REPUBLIC?! I HOPE NOT, BUT SURELY THAT 1S WHERE THEIR
PROPOSITION WOULD LEAD US.
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I AM FAR FROM ALONE IN FEELING THIS WAY. THE SEPTEMBER 15TH
NEW YORK TIMES REPORTED THAT AN ABC NEWS POLL FOUND THAT MORE
THAN 390% OF THE AMERICAN PUBLIC REJECT DECRIMINALIZING ALL
ILLICIT DRUGS. THEY ALSO BELIEVE, BY A 2 TO 1 RATIO, THAT THE
LEGALIZATION OF DRUGS WOULD LEAD TO AN INCREASE IN CRIME.

AND YET, IN PART BECAUSE OF THE FRUSTRATION SOME HAVE HAD
WITH THE DIFFICULT TASK OF ADDRESSING THE DRUG PROBLEM, THE IDEA
OF LEGALIZATION HAS BEEN ELEVATED, UNDESERVEDLY, TO A PLACE
WITHIN THE REALM OF DEBATABLE, IF NOT POTENTIAL, POLICY
ALTERNATIVES. NOW THAT IT IS THERE, IT MAY IN FACT BE NECESSARY
TO PUT THE QUESTION OF LEGALIZATION ON THE TABLE, BUT ONLY TO PUT
IT TO REST, SO THAT WE CAN MOVE FORWARD WITH THE STRATEGIES THAT
WILL HAVE AN IMPACT.

BEFORE I CONTINRUE, LET ME CITE SOME STATISTICS WHICH REVEAL
THE DIMENSION AND IMPACT OF THE DRUG PROBLEM,

THERE ARE OVER 500,000 HEROIN ABUSERS IN THIS COUNTRY AND
SIX MILLION PEOPLE WHO HAVE A SERIOUS COCAINE OR CRACK ABUSE
PROBLEM. EVEN MORE TROUBLING IS THE INCREASING NUMBERS OF OUR

YOUTH WHO ARE ABUSING CERTAIN DRUGS. ALTHOUGH NO ONE KNOWS FOR
CERTAIN THE WNUMBER OF JUVENILES USING DRUGS, SURVEYS OF HIGH

SCHOOL STUDENTS HAVE SHOWN DRAMATIC INCREASES IN THEIR USE OF
COCAINE OVER THE LAST TEN YEARS,
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THE DEVASTATING EFFECTS OF DRUG ABUSE AND THE DRUS TRAFFICK-
ING THAT SUPPLIES THE ABUSERS WITH THEIR POISON ARE QUITE CLEAR.
RELIABLE STUDIES HAVE CONCLUDED THAT DRUG ABUSE AND DRUG TRAFFICK-

ERS ARE RESPONSIBLE FOR MUCH OF THE VIOLENT CRIME IN OUR NATION,

THESE ASSERTIONS ARE SUPPORTED BY DATA FROM THE NATIONAL
INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE'S DRUG FORECASTING SURVEY WHICH RECENTLY
SHOWED THAT IN NEW YORK CITY, 79% OF THE SURVEYED ARRESTEES
TESTED POSITIVE FOR AT LEAST ONE DRUG {INCLUDING MARIJUANA), 63%
TESTED POSITIVE FOR COCAINE, INCLUDING CRACK, AND 25% TESTED
POSITIVE FOR HEROIN.

INDEED, THE NEW YORK CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT HAS ARRESTED
ALMOST 150,000 PEOPLE FOR DRUG RELATED CRIME OVER THE LAST TWO
YEARS, - = UP 17% FROM 1986 TO 1987 AND 11% IN THE FIRST FIVE
MONTHS OF 1988. THIS DATA CLEARLY UNDERSCORES THE RELATIONSHIP
BETWEEN DRUG ABUSE AND CRIME.

IT IS UNDENIABLE THAT, IF WE DO NOT REDUCE DRUG ABUSE, ITS
RESULTING CRIME AND OTHER DESTRUCTIVE PHYSIOLOGICAL CONSEQUENCES
WILL CONTINUE TO ESCALATE AND WILL RESULT IN A NATIONAL TRAGEDY
OF MUCH GREATER PROPORTIONS THAN IT IS TODAY.

THE SUGGESTION THAT WE SHOULD LEGALIZE DRUGS IS THEREFORE
ALL THE MORE SHOCKING. HOW WOULD LEGALIZATION REDUCE DRUG ABUSE
AND ITS RESULTING DEVASTATION AND CRIME? LET'S ANALYZE THE
LEGALIZATION ARGUMENTS.
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TO START WITH, SOME WOULD HAVE US BELIEVE THAT THE LAWS
AGAINST DRUG USE AND DRUG TRAFFICKING ARE PROHIBITIONS AGAINST A

MANNER OF PERSONAL CONDUCT OR STYLE AND THAT THEY ARE THE
IMPOESITION OF SOCIETY'S MORAL VALUES ON THE INDIVIDUAL. THIS IS
JUST NOT THE CASE. RATHER, THEY ARE LAWS THAT PROHIBIT CONDUCT
WHICH DESTROYS NOT ONLY THE INDIVIDUAL USERS, BUT THEIR FAMILIES,
THE INNOCENT VICTIMS OF THEIR CRIMES AND THE VERY FOUNDATION OF A
PRODUCTIVE SOCIETY.

THE PROPONENTS OF LEGALIZATION ARE WEAK ON THE SPECIFICS OF
THE IMPLEMENTATION OF A POLICY OF “DRUGS FOR ALL". SOME SUGGEST
THAT GOVERNMENT SHOULD PLAY A "BIG BROTHER" ROLE, PROVIDING FIXED
DOSES TO ADDICTS, AND THEREBY LIMITING DRUG USZ. THEIR LACK OF
UNDERSTANDING OF DRUG ABUSE IS STARTLING, SINCE THERE IS NO SUCH
THING AS A FIXED DOSE THAT WILL SATISFY A DRUG ADDICT'S APPETITE
FOR GREATER AND GREATER QUANTITIES. ACCORDINGLY, THE
BLACK~-MARKET THAT‘LEGALIZERS SAY WILL BE ELIMINATED, WOULD, OF
NECESSITY, EXIST TO PROVIDE AN ADDITIONAL AVENUE OF OBTAINING
THAT WHICH IS NOT AVAILABLE FROM “"LEGITIMATE" SOURCES.

PIGGY-BACKING ON THE ASSERTION THAT LEGALIZATION WILL
ELIMINATE THE HIGH PROFIT MARGINS ON DRUG SALES AND THEREFORE
THE BLACK MARKET, PROPONENTS SAY THAT CRIME ASSOCIATED WITH DRUG
TRAFFICKING WILL DIMINISH ONCE DRUGS BECOME AN ACCEPTABLE
COMMODITY. THEY IGNORE HISTORY AND THE FACTS.

CHEAP DRUGS WON'T REDUCE CRIME AND THEY NEVER HAVE.
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IN FACT, GIVEN ENGLAND'S DESPERATE FAILURE TO RELIEVE ITS
HEROIN ADDICTION PROBLEM THROUGH HEROIN DISTRIBUTION PROGRAMS
DURING THE 19605 AND 12708, THE OPPOSITE 1S CLOSER TO THE TRUTH.

UNTIL 1870, HEROIN WAS FREELY PRESCRIBED IN BRITAIN BY
PRIVATE DOCTORS. BUT OVER-~-PRESCRIPTION LED TO A DOUBLING OF THE
ADDICTED POPULATION BETWEEN 1970 AND 1980. THEN IT TOOK OFF.

CHEAP HEROIN FROM PAKISTAN, WHICH SOLD FOR $5 A FIX ON THE
STREET, BEGAN FLOODING THE BLACK MARKET. NOT ONLY WAS IT SUPER
CHEAP, IT WAS MORE POTENT THAN WHAT THE GOVERNMENT WAS HANDING
OUT AND CAME WITHOUT BUREAUCRATIC RESTRICTIONS, CHEAP, POTENT
AND HASSLE FREE, THE NEW STREET HEROIN QUADRUPLED THE NUMBER OF
ADDICTS IN FIVE YEARS. BY 1986 THE BRITISH HOME OFFICE ESTIMATED
THAT THERE WERE 50,000 TC 60,000 HEROIN ADDICTS IN THE COUNTRY.
SOME UNOFFICIAL ESTIMATES WERE THREE TIMES GREATER,

HOW WAS CRIME IN BRITAIN AFFECTED BY LEGALIZATION? 1IN ONE
1378 STUDY, 50% OF THE ADDICTS IN GOVERNMENT PROGRAMS WERE
CONVICTED OF CRIMES IN YHEIR FIRST YEAR OF PARTICIPATION.
UNEMPLOYMENT AMONG ADDICTS REMAINED CHRONIC TOO, AS DID OTHER
KINDS OF DRUG USE -~ - 84% OF THE ADDICTS REGISTERED WITH THE
GOVERNMENT WERE FOUND TO USE OTHER ILLICIT DRUGS AS WELL. ALL
TOLD, THE GOVERNMENT PROGRAM WAS A DISASTER.
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ANOTHER FACET OF THE CRIME PROBLEM ASSOCIATED WITH DRUGS
THAT 1S FREQUENTLY OVERLOOKED IS THAT A NUMBER OF DRUGS, AND
CRACK IN PARTICULAR, HAVE BEEN SHOWN TQ HAVE BEHAVIORAL EFFECTS
THAT RESULT IN VIOLENT CRIMINAL CONDUCT NOT LIMITED TO THEFT TO
OBTAIN MONEY TO PURCHASE DRUGS. I DON'T THINK THAT WE WOULD BE
TOO FAR FROM THE MARK BY ASSUMING THAT THE EMERGING "DESIGNER"
DRUGS WOULD HAVE SIMILAR EFFECTS AS THE DRUG SELLERS SEARCH FOR A
PRODUCT THAT GIVES QUICKER AND MORE INTENSE HIGHS. SHOULD THE
GOVERNMENT DISTRIBUTE OR CONDONE THESE CRIME~INDUCING DRUGS TOO?

PERMITTING DRUG USE AND ENCOURAGING EVEN GREATER DRUG USE BY
LEGALIZATION WOULD PERPETUATE AND EXPAND THE DEVASTATING EFFECTS
OF DRUG ABUSE AND ITS RESULTING CRIME.

ANOTHER ERRONEQUS ARGUMENT FOR LEGALIZATION IS BASED -ON THE
ECONCMIC RATIONALE THAT IT WOULD BE CHEAPER TO PROVIDE DRUGS TO
ADDICTS THAN IT IS TO ENFORCE THE LAWS AND PURSUE ANTI-DRUG
STRATEGIES. 1IT WOULD NOT BE CHEAPER. AS THE DRUG USING
POPULATION INCREASES, THE COSTS TO SOCIETY FOR THE CRIME AND
OTHER DETRIMENTAL HRALTH EFFECTS OF DRUG ABUSE WOULD BE FAR
GREATER THAN THEY ARE NOW. WE WOULD STILL REQUIRE THE POLICE,
COURTS, PROSECUTORS AND JAILS TO DEAL WITH DRUG RELATED CRIME. WE
WOULD NEED TO DRAMATICALLY INCREASE TREATMENT PROGRAMS FOR THOSE
WHO, ONCE ON DRUGS, WANT TO GET OFF. AND WE WOULD STILL aAVE THE
ECONOMIC IMPACT ON BUSINRSS, NOT ONLY IN TERMS OF LOST
PRODUCTIVITY, BUT IN TERMS OF INCREASED HEALTH CARE INSURANCE,
WORKER SAFTEY AND UNEMPLOYMENT BENEFITS.
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EVEN IF IT IS MORE EXPENSIVE TO DO WHAT WE ARE DOING TO
ERADICATE THIS PROBLEM, CAN GOVERNMENT'S OBLIGATION TO PROTECT THE
PUBLIC SAFETY BE ABDICATED BECAUSE IT IS EXPENSIVE? CLEARLY NOT.

TWO WEEKS AGO ON A NATIONWIDE TELEVISION BROADCAST ON THIS
SAME TOPIC, IT WAS SUGGESTED THAT ANTI-DRUG LAW ENFORCEMENT
EFFORTS, NOW ESTIMATED AT $8 BILLION NATIONWIDE, COULD BE CUT TO
$2 BILLION IF DRUGS WERE LEGALIZED. HOW CAN WE SAY THAT IT §8
BILLION IS TOO MUCH TO SPEND? HOW MUCH IS TCO MUCH? EARLIER
THIS YEAR I READ IN THE WASHINGTON POST THAT LEADERS OF THE
INFAMOUS MEDELLIN DRUG CARTEL OFFERRED TO PAY OFF COLUMBIA'S
ESTIMATED $15 BILLION NATIONAL DEBT IN RETURN FOR IMMUNITY FROM
PROSECTUTION AND THE SCRAPPING OF THE COUNTRY'S EXTRADITION
TREATY WITH THE U.S. THIS HANDFUL OF INDIVIDUALS WERE WILLING
TO SPEND ALMOST TWICE AS MUCH TO STAY IN THE GAME THAN WE, AT 240
MILLION STRONG, ARE TO KEEP THEM OUT. I THINK THAT IT IS ALL TOO
PAINFULLY OBVIOUS THAT $8 BILLION IS NOT NEARLY ENOUGH AND WE
NEED TO COMMIT MORE -~ ~ IN THE RIGHT PLACES.

PART OF OUR PROBLEM HAS BEEN A LACK OF NATIONAL, COMMITMENT,
- = NOT ON THE PART OF THE AVERAGE AMERICAN, BUT BY THOSE WHO ARE
REPRESENTING THEM. THE TOUGH CHOICES THAT HAVE TO BE MADE ARE
NOT BEING MADE. WHILE THE 1986 OMNIBUS DRUG BILL AUTHORIZED $230
MILLION FOR DRUG LAW ENFORCEMENT, ONLY $70 MILLION WAS ACTUALLY
APPROPRIATED. WHY? THE MOST COMMON EXCUSE IS THAT THERE'S NO
MORE MONEY FOR ANYTHING SINCE GRAMM-RUDMAN. LET'S FACE IT,
UNLESS WE FIND A NEW REVENUE STREAM FOR FUNDING ANTI-NARCOTICS
EFFORTS, WE MAY NEVER BE ABLE TO ADEQUATELY ADDRESS OUR NEEDS.
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ON A &UMBER OF OCCASIONS OVER THE PAST YEAR I HAVE SUGGESTED
A THREE YEAR FEDERAL INCOME TAX SURCHARGE DEDICATED SOLELY TO
ELIMINATING THE DRUG PROBLEM. I BELIEVE THAT THE AMERICAN PUBLIC
WOULD SUPPORT SUCH A TAX IF IT WERE PROPOSED IN THIS CONTEXT.
HOWEVER, IN THIS ELECTION YEAR, EVERYONE IN WASHINGTON IS LOATHE
TO MENTION THAT "T" WORD FOR ANY PURPOSE. I BELIEVE THAT THAT IS
TERRIBLY SHORTSIGHTED.

NOW I'M NOT THROWING THE ENTIRE BURDEN IN THE LAP OF THE
FEDERAL GOVERNMENT, BUT I THINK YOU'LL AGREE THAT WHETHER IT'S
LOS ANGELES, NEW YORK, UTICA OR TOPERA, ON ITS OWN, A CITY CAN'T
WIN THE WAR ON DRUGS, WASHINGTON MUST DO ITS JOB TOO.

THE CITIES ARE ALREADY DOING THEIR PART. NEW YORK CITY, IN
PARTICULAR, IS DEDICATED TO PO WHATEVER IT CAN IN TERMS OF
FIGHTING THE DRUG WAR. WITH 1,400 OFFICERS DEDICATED SOLELY TO
NARCOTICS INTERDICTION, WE ARE SPENDING NEARLY HALF A BILLION
DOLLARS IN CITY MONEY TO ADDRESS ALL ASPECTS OF DRUG CONTROL.

BUT I PLAN TO DO MORE. BUILDING ON THE SUCCESS OF A SPECIAL
POLICE UNIT WE ORGANIZED LAST SPRING, THE "TACTICAL NARCOTICS
TEAM" (TNT), WHICH WAS USED TO CLEAN UP A PARTICULARLY DRUG
INFESTED AREA OF QUEENS, I AM IN THE PROCESS OF EXPANDING ITS
EFFORTS CITYWIDE WITH CLOSE TO 650 ADDITIONAL OFFICERS.

THIS HUGE EXPANSION OF OUR DRUG ENFORCEMENT EFFORTS WILL
OBVIOUSLY PUT PRESSURE ON OUR CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM. IT WILL
NECESSITATE AN INCREASE IN JAIL BEDS OVER AND ABOVEZ THE 3,800 1IN
MY CURRENT CAPITAL PLAN AND THE 4,700 ADDED IN THE LAST TWO, YEARS.
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IT WILL INCREASE THE CASELOADS OF DISTRICT ATTORNEYS AND THE
LEGAL AID SOCIETY WHO WILL RECEIVE $5.5 MILLION MORE THAN
PREVIOUSLY PLANNED OVER THE NEXT TWO YEARS.

THE TOTAL PRICE TAG FOR THIS EXPANSION: $110 MILLION. HOW
WILL I FUND IT? BY MAKING SOME TOUGH DECISIONS =~ - RAISE TAXES
ON CIGARETTES AND ALCOROL, TEMPORARILY INCREASE LOCAL PROFPERTY
TAXES OR, IF NEITHER OF THESE ALTERNATIVES ARE SUCCESSFUL, CUT
SOME CITY SERVICES. HOWEVER WE DO IT, IT MUST BE DONE.

THE REACTION OF SOME PEOPLE TO MY PROPOSAL HAS BEEN THAT
PERHAPS I SHOULD WAIT AND HOPE THE NEXT PRESIDENT AND THE NEW
CONGRESS WILL BE ABLE TO DO MORE TO FIGHT DRUGS. BUT THOSE OF US
OUT THERE ON THE FRONT LINES, THOSE WHO DEAL ON A DAILY BASIS
WITH THE RAVAGES OF THIS WAR SIMPLY CAN'T AFFORD TO WAIT.

MR. CHAIRMAN, WHAT IT COMES DOWN TO IS THIS. WHEN PEOPLE
SAY THAT WE SHOULD LEGALIZE DRUGS BECAUSE LAW ENFORCEMENT EFFORTS
HAVE FAILED, THEY IGNORE THE FACT THAT A TRULY EFFECTIVE WAR HAS
YET TO BE LAUNCHED AGAINST DRUGS. WHAT WE REALLY NEED TO DO IS
MORE, NOT LESS, A REAL WAR ON DRUGS MUST INCLUDE INTERDICTION OF
ILLICIT DRUGS BY THE ARMED FORCES AT THE BORDERS, IN THE AIR AND
ON THE HIGH SEAS. IT MUST INCLUDE MORE FEDERAL FUNDING FOR
EDUCATTON AND TREATMENT ON DEMAND. IT MUST INCLUDE “FEDERALIZATION"
OF DRUG PROSECUTION AND INGCARCERATION. THESE ARE ALL IDEAS I'VE
LAID OUT IN DETAIL IN PREVIOUS FORUMS. I WILL CONTINUE TO STRIVE
TO SEE THAT THEY BECOME PART OF THE ARSENAL IN THE WAR ON DRUGS,

IT IS TIME TO RAISE THE BATTLE' FLAG;* NOT- WAVE-THE-WHITE.CNE.



THE CITY oF NEW YORK
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR
New York, N.Y. (0007

December 6, 1288

! Mr. Ulrich H. Dembowski

: Select Committee on Narcotics

i Abuse and Control

; H.R. - 234 House Office Building Annex
Washington, D.C. 20515-6425

Dear Mr. Dembowski:

E Enclosed you will find the letters of support for the Needle
i Exchange Program, which were to be included with Mayor Koch's
! testimony in our letter of November 7, 1988.

I extend my apologies for this oversight and for any
inconvenience it may have caused.

3
4
i
&
i
i
i

If I can be of any further heip, please do not hesitate to
contact me.

Sincerely,

Mary“YKate Adams
Intergovernmental Relations
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SUPPORTERS OF NEEDLE EXCHANGE PROGRAM
(Letters attached)

C. Everett Koop, MD, Surgeon General

David- J. Sencer, MD, MPH, former New York City Commissioner
of Health

William Wasserman, MPH, New York State Committee of
Methadone Program Administrators

Leon Eisenberg, MD, Harvard Medical School, Dept. of
Social Medicine and Health Policy

Robert G. Newman, MD, President, Beth Israel Medical Center

Bailus Walker, Jr., President, American Public Health
Association

June E. Osborn, MD, Dean, University of Michigan School of
Public Health -

Robert S. Bernstein, MD, President, New York County Medical
Center

ADDITIONAL SUPPORTERS OF NEEDLE EXCHANGE PROGRAMS
(No letters attached)

Donald Des Jarlais, MD, New York State Office of Substance
Abuse
City of Boston, Department of Health

City of San Francisco, Department of Health
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The Honarabls Bdward Y. Kaoh
Hiyor, Tne CLty of Now Tork
Haw York, New York 10007
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In the masser of providing nesdies and syringss for IV drug abussrs ss pary of
a progran to halt tha apredd of HIV, X have slways said the meze things
publioally snd will repaat them here very brisfly.

1. If o noadis wnd/er pyrings program oould coatain in any way tha lprold of
Hy uho oould possibly be egainet in?

2, The mistake ghould nob be made of Lrying to trensfer tha sxperiéncs of ung
aountry and/or oulture to another. It mLZht not neceesardly weri

3.  No progran ghould Be undertakan unlsas thore is a pliot prakrgn Wil
oondedved, well monitored, snd well svalusbed,

N, “he abudy Ruat bu large snough to taka into account the patural loss of
pAPYLQLpAntS Dooauae oF tha fragoented nabure of IV drug adusers snd the
natural tondenoy of any purtioipant to drop oub of guch B abudy.

8, Pantleipents {n & pilot progrez sheuld nob be chcssn frea lists of
individuals who are weiting for ddalseion to & slo$ in an IV drug abueer
treatmant prograd svan though the prospeot of such an available alot 49
not immediats, Onoe bhe resolve Of gn IV drug abuger hae been gade to the
point of spplying for traacment it is immarsd to offer hln %0 alternative
that Salter him dack {nto hie former habid,

I hope Ehis Af helpful to you, 24, Oritiolsm comwe very ea2y to psopls Liks
g0, ¥s Juat have to gst bthioker sking.

sy Lo

1

Ry bast to you.

Sinoarely youra,

C. Brarebs Reap, H.Ds !
Surgeen Qazeral .

(Bignad originsl will be sent o #oon a0 possibie.)
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168 ALLANDALE ROAD
BOSTON, MASSACKUSEITS 02130
T 7 Octobier 1980

Edward |, Koch

Mzyor

City of New York
Clow Hall

New York, NY-10087

Dear Ed,
In August of 1088 | wrota you:

"The sharing of needles and syringes among drug
sbusers ls the wxecond most commen mannar in which the
virus = sessociated with AIDS is transmitted. (Now the

commontij..,,

BAn  intravenous drug abuser is not addieted to the
neecdla or ayringe but ta the metarinl Injested,
Prevention and therapy of drug abuse should be directed
to the addlcting substanca, not the moda of usse.

“We ara zondemning large numbers of eddicts to
death from AIDS (by not allowing them access to sterlle
netdies and syringes). A liva addict may be smenebia
to trastmant of his drug abuze. An addlet infacted with
the virus continues the sprasd of AjDS not only to
othar addicts, but to thelr sax pertners, and
tregically to children born of such parents.®

~

This Is sthil the sltuetion threa ysars later.

The Clty Iis bslng eccused of promoting gunoclde by offaring to save lives

by prevanting the spread of AIRS to addicted persons, thelr zaxus!
partners and to unborn chiidren, 1€ it ganocide to provide a claxn needie

and syringe In 8 program thet puts addicted persons In touch with henith
peuoln?al? Or is the currant Federal approach to drug problems the true
culprit

Treatment of drug eddiction historically has been a Pedaral
responsibility, but the Rezgan sdministration has systematically sleshed
support to trestment, The Previdant's Specisi Adviser on Drugs - a
physician - asserts that eaddiction Is a crime, not an lliness. This
attitude Is criminal.

The New York Stste Departmant of Hesith hss approved = projact to
determine if providing haroln users clean needies and syringes will
prevent the transmizsion of AIDS. At the same time this project will
bring addicted prrsons to the attentlon of heaith professionsis. | urge

you to continue your suppert of good publis health und your fight for
additlonal regources for treatment,

Sinczraly,
Dan £ '

David J. Saencer, MD, MPH

R
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The New York M@MWWMethadona Program Adminlsiiators

COMPA

Chaipanon
William Wasserman s

Vies Chaitpation
Jomas R Quinn

Taetue -
v Finkelsteln L

Secreloy
Ronald G Maichlonda

Exmoutive CommiXes

Herbert Borish
;davjoﬂo Brockman

y Demsky
Chaties R.Ealon
Jamas Koget
tra §. Marion
Frank E. McGurk
Mark Parrino
Nino Poysot
Bery J. Pilwn, MD
Som L fogern
Poul Somueit
R Wiigan Schiller

Exacutive Dlrecior
Martin Livensisin

435 Seoond Avenue
New York, NY 10010

@12 6960254

Wiy 25 B

Dotober 12, 1988

Hon. Edverd 1. Koch, Nayor
City of Nev York

City Hall

Hev Yorx, 4.Y, 10007

Your Hoenopt

A9 Chairperson of C.0.M.P.A, und the Dirssior of
Monteliore Nedical Center’s substance abuze treatment program
1 an yriting in favor Of the neadle sxchunge experisast soon
to be aterted by the KVC Department of Health, I°'w greteful
to ¥r. Hahoney, Mr. McKinley, and Br, Eston of KYC Hesith
Departrent vho made n brief preswntation at our Quickber 7
general menbership neeting.

Iatravenous drug ugerw {IVDUs) have contributed 34X
of Rev York City’s AIDS cemes to date, end Lhis understates
the problem by onitting the dramatic incresswe in non-AlDS
morbidity in HYC.1VDUs obwerved by the Health Department
sinae 1981, Thim wxcess f{llneas end death im nttributable in
pert to videscale inleciion of Nev York's 200,000 IYDUs vith
Human Impunodeficiency Virus (HIY).

OQur ability to etfectively control the spresd of HIV
infection Dalances on our ability to sotivety sbendenmant of
behaviors that cerry the risk of infection with HIV such as
sharing oontamineted injection apparstus: Yo that and, the
nwedle exchenge scheme im e vell demigned resenrch projeat
designod to Amprove our und-rntnndiﬁg of the behaviors of
IYDUs and the effectiveneax of a program that has shown
Ievorable results in other countries, I @m pleaned that the
City 4w ugedn sceepting & share of the rexponsibility fer the
public herdth conmequences of untreogted ndﬁtettqq, and
iwproused that you are willing to incur 8 politicgl risk to
discover information of vital importmnce te sll citizsns.

I uzk thet you e mindful thut needle exchenge
acheres in Amaterdan and London have ipcressad the dewmand for
long term drug abuse treatsent. The totsi C.0.H.P. A,
menberchip (cvonsisting of over 100 programs! treat siightly
in wxcess of 35,000 wddicts piatevide; and ingluding ALL
exigting drug sbuze treatment *mlots”™ in the stats ounly one
in Live uddicts can £ind ros® &in eximting prograsa.

- {marm)
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.

Hon. E. Hooh
Oot., 12, 1988
page 3 of 2

Addresaing this gep requires bold and vigorous
leederahip, The epidemic of AIDS and HIV fostered illnsases
nandstes & direct response to the sppalling lack of
pufficient and competent submtance abuse tremtment for all
Kew Yorkers in hewd, and the pradle exchange experiment fg »
gound step in thet direction. I hope ve Gan mount an you te
continue your support for expending the availebility of
gervices to treat all drug umars.

Singaysly,

QL lrast G

¥illism Wamserman,” HPH

oy £, Eston
8, Jo'.Ph' H‘D./

CONPAINILTLIOLNLL
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Desanmrany oy Goass Masictes ay Hawm Pourcy

HARVARD MERICAL §CHOOL %’& / n/“
LTH

ber 1y § 3
LEON EISENBERG, M.D), Chabrussn & St
Predcy Prolosee ef Socied Medjeint Bswow, W4 82113
awd Professee sf Piyekiciey” . SIr-115-1710

12 coteber 1988

Mayor Edward I. Xoch
City Hall
New York, NY 10012 . .

Dear Mayor Kaah:

I urge you'to continue your support for the experi-
mental neadle sxchange progranm Z;apo--d by the Hew York City
Health Department in order to limit the spread of AIDS,

As a member of the Institute 6f Medicine Hational
Acadeny of Sclences Committme on a National Btratagy for
AIDS, I know how essential it is that we explore every
avenue to control the epidemic of this lethal disease.
Because IV drug addicts have become tha major link in the
transmission chain on tha East Coast, wae cannct ‘afford te
overloock any measure ¥with the potential to slow this proscass.

Of course, every affort gshould be made to provide druy
treatment programs f£or those sddicts prepared to undergo
treatment, Howaver, evaen if treatment slote ware availakle
for all potential enxcllaees, that would not suffice to asmure
disease contxol. The fact im that many IV drug users refuse
to enter treatment; others defect after entry, Furthermore,
treatment is far from uniformly guccesaful and relapse after
initial success remaina common. Therafore, it is imperative
to axplore alternate means te raduce disease tranumimsion mo
long as IV drug use continuas. i N

Needle exchange is no panacea. Howevar, experiancf in
Western Burope and in the Unitsd Kingdem indicates thst it
does reduce the use of contaminated aquipment. Enrolled
addicts not only lower the riszk for themgsives and for
others but are mora likely to enter trsatment at a later date
bacause of the relationship established betwean the user and
the public health workers who provide clean "yorks.”
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Obvicusly, it would be far better if it vera poasible to
abolish drug abuse. Unfortiinatsly, despite the rhetoric
about interdiction and demand raduction, abolition remains an
unattainable goal for the forsssaable futura. Given the
reality that drug abuse will continue in the near term, it im
crucial that we employ avery plausible neans of containing
spread of AIDS, a disease which has had devastating con-
sequences, ‘aspecially in the ninority community,

I congratulate you on your decision to support neadle
exchanga. I trust that your aommitment will not to be de-
tarrad by the vociferous but uninformed gpposition to this
pxogram. If the health of the cesmunity/ls to be pretected,
our electaed officisls must hava the coyragd to exarcise
effectiva loadership.

Yours Min re17,
{

Laon Bisanbsrg, H/D.

LE:CP
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BETH ISRAEL MEDICAL CENTER st avanue A7 16711 STREET, NEW YORK, NY 10000 @) 20-247)

~e

Robert G, Newman, M.D.
PRESIDINT »

October 7, 1988

Hayor Bdward I. Koch
The City of New York
Office of the Mayor
Naw York, NY 10007

Dear Nayor Kochi

Intravenous drug use is tha highest risk bshavior associated with
the spread of AIDS, and drug addicts are the primary routa of
contagion to the hetercsexual population and to nechatss., Any
effort to lessen this risk must be applazuded and encouraged.

The City Health Department, with approgriato caution, has
proposed a small pilet study to detarmine the feaslbility and the
effectiveness of "neadls exchangs." Only by such a txial will
the impact of this approach be removed from the realm of
unfounded gpeculation, and allow objactive and unbiased
assessment. The existing peril ~ to drug ussrs and to tha
genaral community < is a0 enermous that it would be irresponsible
not to explore every optlon that might prove hslpful, :
Accordingly, I urga you to continue to support Commissioner
Joseph in his efforts to initiate this investigational program.

Sinceraly yours,

Robert G. Newman, M.D.

bea: :5}%7@hé;ug, c. //éif, ﬂ/LA.

.

AFFILIATED WITH MOUNT SINAJ SCHOOL OF MEDICINE,  MEMBER OF UJA-FEDERATION OF JEWISH PHILANTHROPIES.
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AMERICAN PUBLIC HEALTH ASSOCIATION

101% Fifteanth Street, NNW., Washingten, D.C, 20005 *  (202) 789-5800

BAILUS WALKER, Jr., Ph.D., W.P.H,, President
School of Public Health US WALKER, , \

Stdte Univerasity of Naw Yoxk

Emgire State Pleza

2523 Corning Tower

Albany, New York 12237 ¢

Qctober 7, 1988

The Honoéabla 2dward 1, Koch

Hayor
City Hell
New York, New York ' 10007

\

Deax Ha'yoi Koch:

As President of tha American Public Health Associstion, the world's
soldest and largest organization of public health profassiomals, I
endorse your proposal for a pilot needle exchange progrem to ait:n-
the course of tha AIDS epidemic,

At the outset, 1 pust tell you thet I have in tha pést vgpaud such
an approach, But after a careful study of tha AIDS problem, visits
to many "high risk communities" across tha country, &nd comsultation
with long-time studants of the dmf sbuge problem, I now support
pilot projects because T £irmly balieve that all of ws charged with
protacting the public health have & clear responsibility to provide
leadership -- undefiled by budget, politics or status-geeking
wotivation -~ when the consequences of certain cypes of bshavior
have serious health outcomes affacting whola comuunities.

1
The AIDS spidemic is a deeply t:oub11n§ public health lssue -- so
serious that we wmust pursue aggrassively all rsasonsble spproachas
to addressing the bicmedical, social and epidemiologic dimensions
of this fatal disease, It is not difficult for the intorested
observer to discern the nead focr a more »Ehut!.cncod and objective
analysis of the AIDS problem as a social phenomenon to o¢mplsmant
the strictly biomedical and |pidamiolo§1cal analyels. All of this
we must translate into constructive political and programmatic
rasponse. .

In oy view, Hew York City's proposed needls exchange progrem provides
an sxcellent opportunity for engaging patisnte of addictive dissases
in counseling and encouraging more of them to come o treatment to
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Honorable Edwazd I. Kach t2- Occober 7, 1988

+
-

interrupt curdent exposure to {lliecit drugs. It algo can help us
to devalop a badly neaded data base that would make possible wise
choicas among policy optioms.

Thua, T would gtronply urge that a carsfully designed cass-control
epidamiologic atudg be an integral component of the neadle exchangs
prcgrm: and that the ranults be shared with the public health
community. .

As I told the Presidentzial Commission on the Human Immunodeficienc
-Viruy Epidemic whien 1 testified earlier this year in Washingtom, the
public intevest 43 beuat served when policles designed to deal with
AIDS issuen are based on scientific knowledge and not on faar,
prejudics, mozniity or politicsl {deology.

Pinally, X would stromgly urge you.to use your influence to
wmobilize mors of tha commupity support of expanded drug trasmgment
p;ogrma, ineluding a broad range of support services for drug
abugere,

PAILUS WALKER, JR.
PRESIDENT

o

ces aphen C. Joseph, M,D,
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SCHOOL Of mum&:ﬁmﬁ 25 P“ '“ 109 SOUTH OBSERVATORY STREET

ANN ARBOR, MICIICAN 431092029
r,

c ‘October 10, 1988

Mayor Edward I. Koch
Mayor of New York City
New York City Hall

Hew York, KY 10013

Dear Mayor Koch:

1 am writing to confirm my earlier comments to you concerning
the wisdom of your programs exploring the usefulness of nasedle
exchange, As you know, I strongly endorse this aspect of the overall
effort to contain the AIDS epidemic which is such & serious and
potentially disastrous threat, Clearly needle exchangs {s not the
whole answer, nor should it even be a central issue, However, while
we accommodate for more and better treatment opportunities for persons
caught up in {ntravenous dru? use, it seems to ma absolutely crucial
that we faciiitate their avoidance of the AIDS virug by making needle
axchange opportunities available,

I must commend you for your courage and endurance in taking this
stand, which 1 know to ba quite a difficult one po‘iticaili. I it
helps at al), it i3 my impression that those places which have adopted
nesdte exchange programs have definitely not exparfenced increase in
drug use per se, and there {5 soms evidence that the naadle axchange
option has indeed faciiitated increased access of drug usars ¢to health
care and to potential rescue from tha threst of AIDS,

[y

Hith best regards.
Sincerely yours,

Jopblepas

ce: Commissioner Stephen Joseph




Ot~
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Stephen C. Joseph, MD, MPH

Commisstoner

New York City Department of Henlth .
125 Worth Street

New York, NY 10013

Dear Commissioner Joseph:

+

The Board of Directors of the New York County Medical
Society at it October 11, 1988 meeting, reviewed the New York
City. Departrtent of Health's "Needle Exchznge Pllot Program."
The Society and its membership are sreatly concerned about the
transmission of the human immunodeficlency virus (HIV) and the
growing number of Intravenous drug sbusers who are transmitting
it. The Soclety strongly belleves that the New York Clty
Department of Health has a vary important set of obligations to
rench out to thls community,

Upon review of the needle exchangagwrogram description, the
Board ralsed & nuriber of concerns. First, although it wes agresd
that a pilot program was the only possible way to move forward
with a program such as this, members were concerned about the
proposed aample size, Becawse of the limited number of
participants, the Department may not be gble to comfortably
extrapolate the ﬂndlngs and results of this study to & larger
population, On the other hand, there was a genersl conceznsus by
the Board members that the Department of Health might have
difficuity in getting participants In general.

The Board wes also concerned sbout the number of noedles
that would be exchanged, Onn for a weeck s certainly s limited
number and for the New Yoark Clty popuistion that would
participate in such & program, it may be unreallstic and may
generats mors problams than it solves,

Agsin, daspite possible design difficulties, the Board agreed
that tha pilot program is & good firat gtep, Thank you the
opportunity to provide Input in the dsvelopment of this program;
wa ook forward to contlnuing working together,

Since

Prasidmt

e

October 18, 1988 2?’6 ‘Q/



Annapolis

MUNICIPAL BUILDING

160 DUKE OF GLOUCESTER STREET
ANNAPOLIS, MARYLAND 21401

DENNIS CALLAHAN Annap, 263790
Mayor Batio, 260011
Wash, 2600124

TESTIMONY SUBMITTED BY:
THE HONORABLE DENNIS CALLAHAN, MAYOR, ANNAPOLIS, MARYLAND,
BEFORE THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL,
THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 29, 1988

Chairman Rangel, members of the committee, my name is Dennis

Callahan and I am the Mayor of Annapolis, Maryland, a city of
40,000 located approximately 45 miles from where we are sitting
today. 1'm proud to s@y my city was the subject of a twenty-eight
page feature in the August,1988 issue of National Geographic
Magazine which was entitled "ANNAPOLIS - Camelot on the Bay.”

But.,.there is trouble in Camelot!

I am here to tell you that no community is free of the drug menace
today...that no community can afford to ignore the problem...and
that every community has an opportunity to rid itself of drugs and
drug dealers if it is willing to atand together and fight this

problem.
The legalization of drugs arguments seem to rest on the assumption

that drug laws - not drugs themselves - cause the most damage to

our society. .

95-042 0 ~ 89 - 9
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HMayor Dennis Callahan

September 29, 1988

Page 2

The crime of drugs is not a crime against property...but a crime
against our youth, our society, and our future, Drugs represent
an attack against our very moral fibor. How can we equate the cost

of police overtime or additional law enforcement officers as

compared to the life of a child?

I consider the abandonment of drug laws as both dangerous and a
forsaking of our basic principles. We would, in effect, be giving

up the war before the battles have been fought.

The sudden willingness of some elected officials to contemplate
legalization cones not as an endorsement of drugs - they say - but
a cry ot desperation. We must reject this kind of thinking.
Cheaper drugs, with their newfound mantle of legal respectability,
would unquestionably result in wider use. The damage -~
particularly in the case of cocaine -~ could be extraordinarily

high.

Let me pose these questions: How much does society pay because
drugs are illegal? And how much does society pay because drugs are
harmful? R recent study conducted by the Research Triangle
Institute estimated that drug abuse costs this nation $60 billion -
$24 billion was from drug related crimes; $33 billion was from

loss of productivity, injury and other damage by heavy drug users.
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Mayor Dennis Callahan

September 29, 1988

Page 3

Let's compare these startling figures with alcohol abuse with the
understanding that the consumption of alcohol is legal in this
country. Alcohol abuse costs our society $117 billion...only $2.6
billion were criminal justice costs. The rest came from impaired

productivity, motor vehicle crashes resulting in injury and death,

and diseases such as cancer and cirrhosis of the liver.

Society's increasingly bitter experience with alcohol abuse is the

strongest argument against the legalization of dangerous drugs.

Further, our experience with alcohol indicates that legalization
does NOT prevent children from using drugs, it does NOT eliminate
the black market, nor does it stop thousands from killing
themselves and others., Perhaps law enforcement .expenses would
decrease - but health care costs would certainly increase,..to say
nothing about the costs associated with the regulation of

production, establishing subsidies, and so on.

Fortunately, attitudes about drugs are beginning to change, but
legalization would stop our positjve educational processes because
it would be interpreted as a signal from our elected leadership

that drugs are somehow "O.K.”

Hith the tide of public opinion turning towards stronger law
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Mayor Dennis Callahan

September 29, 1988

Page 4

enforcement and greater public funding of anti-drug programs, now
is NOT the time to be giving up. I firmly believe the legalization
issue flies in the face of public opinion and the scientific

evidence of the physical and psychological damage substance abuse

causes.

In my opinion, legalization has NOTHING TO DO with law, finance,
or taxes. It is an ETHICAL AND MORAL QUESTION which has EVERYTHING
TO DO with what we desire for ourselves and our children. &as a
society, we have a social obligation to prevent an entire
generation from becoming non-productive citizens for the rest of
their lives. News headlines tell us everyday of violent crimes
being committed by people who have their minds warped onvdrugs.
A recent study at the Maryland Shock Trauma Center based on data
collected between July, 1985 and May, 1986 showed that more than
one~third of the patients treated there had used marijuana several
hours before being seriously injured - a finding that one doctor
said challenges the widewpread notion that marijuana is a "safe"
drug., And if marijuana was considered to be the "drug of choice"
in the 1970's...and cocaine seems to be the "drug of choice™ in the
1980's...then what will be the "drug of choice" in the 1990's and
beyond? What drugs will you consider "safe" for your children and
grandchildren in the future? What drugs would it be OK for your
surgeon, airline pilot, police officer, or Conrail locomotive

engineer to take moments before going to their jobs?

1



257

Mayor Dennis Callahan
September 29, 1988
Page 5

It is alsoc a question of leadership and courage...leadership by
elected officials -~ and courage of the community. 1If I might be
permitted a somewhat personal reflection, I would like to tell you
of a housing project in Annapolis known as Boston Heights., This
particular area has the reputation of being one of the worst
housing projects in our area. Apartment units were in disrepair,
garbage was strewn everywhere, the smell of urine and human feces

permeated the stairwells...and drug dealing was open and rampant.

In June of this year, I visited Boston Heights with other public
officials and the members of my Mayor's Task Force on Substance
Abuse. It was widely reported in the local press that 1 made that
visit attired in a very fashionable bullet-proof vest. That is
true, because a few weeks earlier, the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco,
and Firearms, Department of the Treasury, had received information
from a reliable source that a so-called Jamaican posse has put out
a contract on me as a result of my strong public stance against
drugs and drug dealers. 2lthough 1 cannot speculate on the
accuracy of this report, it is true that about the same tiine, we
had an incident where twenty rounds were fired from a semi-
automatic weapon into a‘ residence in a public housing project.
Subsequent investigation of that incident resulted in the arrest
of a suspect who has been charged with two counts of assault with

intent to murder.
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Hayor Dennis Callahan
September 29, 1988
Page 6

During our visit to Boston Heights, we were appalled at what we
saw...Beirut seemed more habitable! We met face to face with the
residents of Boston Heights. We promised to clean up their project
- with their help - and organized a community clean-up day that
very weekend. We also distributed a card with a toll-free drug
hotline (1-800-752-DRUG) and asked the good people living in bad

circumstances to help us clean out the drug dealers, too.

I'm pleased to show you this headline...and this editorial...both
of which appeared in our local press. The drug bust, which
resulted in the arrest of four drug dealers, the confiscation of
$8,000 in cash, $26,000 worth of cocaine, and assorted weapons, was
made possible by tips from people who live. in the
community...people who are fed up with trying to raise their
families in a drug-infested environment...and who just needed the
assurance that their efforts would be supported by political
leadership and law enforcement officials. I believe the residents
saw that we had the personal courage to support them... and they
knew they could support us in our efforts to get rid of drugs and

drug dealers in their neighborhood.

This may not be the kind of story that makes the evening TV news,
but it is proof-positive that a pro-active program to rid our City

of drugs and drug dealers can and dces work!



N e o N

259

Mayor Dennis Callahan
September 29, 1988
Page 7

History proves we cannot win any war by surrendering. If I might
quote Sir Winston Churchill's stirring words spoken as his nation
was being threatened by what many considered to be an overwhelming
enemy.,."Victory at all costs, victory in spite of all terror,
victory however long and hard the road may be; for without victory

there is no survival,"

Thank you for the opportunity of addressing you this afternocon...

T AR TR s T L L T S Y S T B S o S a e i e i B v o LGl



260

Statement
of

JOHN C. LAWN
Administrator
Drug Enforcement Administration

before

the

Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control
U.S. House of Representatives

concerning
The Legalization of I1licit Drugs
on

September 29, 1988
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Mr. Chairman, Members of the House Select Committee on
Narcotics Abuse and Control: I am pleased to appear before you
today to discuss the issue of the legalization of i11icit drugs.

Let me state from the start that I am unalterably opposed to
legalizing any il1licit drug for general use. As I have said many
times: "Drugs are not bad because they are illegal. They are

illegal because they are bad."

1 believe it important that we do not confuse the dialogue
today with another matter often cast under the rubric of
legalization, and that is rescheduling of drugs to permit
their use in therapeutic settings. My remarks today will focus
on the issue before this committee -- the legalization of il1licit

drugs as a drug abuse and crime control strategy.

I welcome this discussion on legalization. Armed with facts
and historical data developed through forums such as this one, we

can put the legalization issue to rest once and for all.

Americans are used to quick fixes for our problems.
Those of us who are concerned with both drug supply and demand
reduction have long recognized, however, that there are no quick
solutions. The drug problem has been a long time developing.
And, it will take time to correct. We musf allow our relatively

recent drug abuse prevention and education programs to take root.
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The major flaw in the legalization theory is that it misses
the point. Drugs themselves, not drug laws, cause the most

damage to society.

We need to profit from the our country's involvement with
alcohol. Dr. Mark Kleiman, a criminal justice expert who teaches
at Harvard University, said: "I think the experience with
alcohol 1s the strongest argument against legalization of illicit

drugs.”

In the decade before prohibition went into effect in 1920,
alcohol consumption in the United States averaged 2.6 gallons per
person per year. Prohibition dramatically changed that picture.
Average consumption fell to 0.73 gallons during the prohibition
decade. Now, individual consumption is back to 2.6 gallons.

This historic perspective clearly illustrates a very important
point -- greater availability results in greater use and greater

abuse.

Today's alcohol abuse statistics are frightening. The
National Council on Alcoholism says .that one out of every three
American adults claim alcohol abuse has brought trouble to their
families., In 1985, nearly 100,000 ten and eleven-year-olds
reported getting drunk at least once a week. We can attribute
over 100,000 deaths a year in the United States to alcoholism.

Over 23,000 are on our highways alone.
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These statistics dramatically illustrate our current
experience with alcohol. But, we can also learn from this
country's earlier experiences with cocaine and heroin. At the
turn of the century, these drugs were legal in the United States.
The number of addicts was at its peak during that period --
higher than any other time in our history. As a result, the
Harrison Narcotics Act was passed in 1914 to restrict the
public's access to these drugs. In the years that followed,

reports of cocaine and heroin addiction fell significantly.

What would happen if cocaine were once again to be made
legal? A former director of the National Institute on Drug Abuse
made a shocking prediction based on what we know about alcohol
addiction given its unrestricted access. He estimated that if
there were no drug enforcement in the United States to limit
access to cocaine, there would be about 80 million regular users
of this reinforcing drug in our country, instead of the roughly 6

million now regularly using cocaine.

We must Tearn from our earlier experiences involving the
Tegal availability of cocaine and heroin. We must also learn
from our experiences with legal systems of drug distribution. We
currently have a system in this country to distribute methadone,
an analgesic used in heroin detoxification and treatment. Since
the 1970's, we have provided free methadone through treatment
clinics. Although in many situations there is no problem, the

system is by no means perfect. A black market in methadone has
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evolved because while methadone addresses the maintenance dose,
it does not satisfy the abuser's need to get high. As a result,
many methadone users continue to abuse this and other drugs,

including heroin.

Methadone is not our only experience with legal drug
distribution systems. Today in this country we have a
government-regulated and controlled system of dispensing drugs.
As part of the "closed" distribution chain created when Congress
passed the Controlled Substances Act of 1870, all legitimate
handlers of substances controlled under Schedules I through V of
the Act are required to obtain an annual registration from DEA.
These handlers include pharmacies, practitioners, hospitals,

clinics, and teaching institutes.

But, even with this government-regulated and very controlled
system, we still have a major licit drug problem in the United
States. Just under one-half of all drug-related emergency room
episodes are attributed to legal drugs. Over 20 million of our
citizens use prescription drugs for nonmedical reasons. The
problem stems from the misuse and the diversion of controlled

substances.

We can indeed profit from our nation's experiences with
prescription drugs, as well as with {11icit substances. We can
also profit from the experiences of other nations. Many

proponents of drug legalization point to the British system.
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Since 1968, specifally licensed physicians have been permitted to
prescribe heroin to addicts. But, in reality, it is a myth that

this system is a success.

Drug addiction levels in Britain have increased rather than
decreased since the system was put in place. Since 1979,
addiction to opiates, primarily heroin, has more than tripled in

Britain, and cheap black market heroin has flooded England.

We must Tearn from the British experience. The past is a
great teacher. To paraphrase an old maxim: "We must learn from
history or we dre doomed to repeat it." History has shown us
time and again that when addictive drugs are socially accepted
and easily available, their use is associated with a high

incidence of individual and social damage.

History is an important teacher. With those perspectives in
mind, we must now also consider what the legalization of drugs

would do to our future.

I be]ie;e that legalization would send the wrong message to
the rest of the world. The United States would violate
international treaties we are signatories to if we were to create
a legal market in cocaine, heroin, marijuana, or other dangerous
drugs. The United States is a signatory to the Single Convention
on Narcotics Drugs of 1961 and the Convention on Psychotropic

Substances of 1971. These treaties obligate us to establish and
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maintain effective controls on substances covered by the
treatfes. United States violation of these treaties would
destroy our credibility with drug source and drug transit
‘countries that are now working with us in the global war on

drugs,

It is also my opinion that legalization would send the wrong
message to our nation's youth. At a time when we have urged our
young people to "just say no" to drugs, legalization would
suggest that they only say no until they are older. 1t stands to
reason that children woulid be confused about the real
consequences of drug abuse when drugs are forbidden to them, but
are readily available to others only slightly older. If drugs
were socjally acceptable, it is likely that more children,
anxious to act "grown up,” would yield to peer pressure to use

drugs.

As 1 said a moment ago, 1 also beljeve that legalization
would expand the drug problem. Medical research with rats, for
example, demonstrates that given unlimited access, rats will
continue using cocaine to the exclusion of feod and water until
they die. But, in more human terms, we can look at the countless
stories of 1ives destroyed by the cocaine and crack epidemic in
our midst. If these reinforcing drugs were freely available, we
could reasonably expect that the current crisis we now face --

particularly in our large cities -- would increase substantially.
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We know that drug law enforcement deters drug use. In fact,
I recently saw a survey where over 70 percent pf the high school
students in New Jersey and about 60 percent of the students in
California said that the fear of getting in trouble with the law

constituted a major reason not to use drugs.

As a father of four chjldren, 1 am deeply concerned about
what effect legalization would have on our youth. As the
nation's chief drug law enforcement officer, I am deeply
concerned about the effect legalization wou'ld have on crime in
this country. 1t is my strong beljef that legalization would not
eliminate or decrease drug-related crime. A popular
misconception is that drug users commit crimes solely to support
expensive drug habits. This misconception leads to the false
conclusion that lowering the cost of drugs would reduce the level
of crime. In reality, cheaper, legal drugs would probably

increase the level of violent and property crime.

Never before has cocaine been avaiiabie {n this country at
such low costs and such high potency levels as we are seeing
today. Cocaine and its derivative, crack, have contributed
significantly to the recent increases in violent crime in our
major metropolitan areas. Recent Drug Use Forecasting statistics
indicate that cocaine use by those arrested for non-drug felanies
has almost doubled during the last three years in New York City.
And, here in our natjon’'s capital, that number has more than

tripled.
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Even legalization proponents concede that other crimes, such
as ¢hild abuse and assaults, that are committed because people
are under the influence of drugs would not decrease. Dr. Robert
Gilkeson, Director of the Center for Drug Education and Brain
Research, said that "drug use is actually the cause of
sociopathic and 'criminal' behavior." Drug users commit crimes
that are totally unrelated to the cost of drugs. For example,
last year in Philadelphia, one-half of child abuse fatalities
invoived a parent who was a heavy user of cocaine. It stands to
reason that the increased drug use caused by legalization would
result in a surge in incidences of random violence and higher

crime rates.

Those advocating lTegalization profess that such an action
would eliminate a black market and organized crime's involvement
in selling drugs. However, to see their argument to its logical
conclusion, they must be advecating universal availabiiity. That
means that they would legalize and allow anyone to have any drug
of any potency -- without any restriction whatsoever. Our
reality 1s, however, that no one is advocating that children have
ready access, or that hallucinogens such as PCP be freely

available. ‘

It is impurtant to recognize that the instant any one
control, such as age or drug type or potency, is imposed, you
must establish a regulatory system. Ontce that is done, you

create a void that would undoubtedly be filled by a black market.

B
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If our nation were to opt for universal availability, the black
market in drugs would disappear, but a black plague of drug

addiction, overdose deaths, and crime would take its place.

Some proponents talk about how legalization would save the
government money. In the first place, as I noted earlier,
regulatory and enforcement costs would increase substantially.
Second, 1f other crime, especially violent crime, were to
escalate as 1 predict it would with freer drug availability, law
enforcement and criminal justice system costs would increase.
Furthermore, I do not believe that there is a city in America
that would welcome, much Tess accept, a reduction in their police
force. In short, the projected billions saved on law enforcement

costs is a specious, hypothetical argument.

But, more importantly, my question is how can you place a
dollar value on the wasted lives, shattered caz:eers, and broken
homes that I beljeve that the legalization of il1licit drugs would
bring.- But, if we must look at costs, it would be fnstructive to
Took at certain figures. Based on Employee Assistance Program
referrals, it is estimated that each year drug abuse costs
business $7,000 per drug-abusing employee, which 1s about 10
percent of our workforce. Drug abuse will probably cost the
United States upwards of $100 billion this year in Jost
productivity, absenteeism, and related health expenses.

Legalization would undoubtedly increase those casts.
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And finally, it is important to recognize that legalization
would jeopardize the safety of our society. Drugs dull the
ability to think and react quickly. Studies have shown that drug
users are 3 to 4 times more Tikely to be involved in on-the-job
accidents than non-users. What work environment could sustain a
high level of workplace accidents? The increasing numbers of
companies using drug testing is a testament to business and
industry's concern about keeping drugs out of the workplace.

It is absolutely inappropriate or considered backpedalling on the

advances we have begun to make on drug abuse in the workplace.

Drugs and any form of transportation do not mix. The result
has too often bdeen deadly. How many more have to die as a result
of a train engineer who smoked marijuana? How many more have to
be in jeopardy or die as a result of a pilot high on drugs? Do
you want the mechanic fixing the brakes on your car to have ready

access to drugs that will remain in his system long afterwards?

There is no real hue and cry from the American people for
the legalization or decriminalization of i1l1icit substances.
Recent Gallop and ABC News poils showed widespread opposition to
legalization proposals. In the ABC Hews poll, for example, 9 out
of 10 Americans reject the decriminalization of all i1licit
drugs, with a majority saying that legalization would lead to

increased drug use.
Legalization is offered as a simplistic answer to an

10.
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extremely complex issue. The real answer to the drug problem in
America today is not legalization. Character reconstruction, not
the dismantling of drug laws, is the answer. Our focus must be
to reduce the demand, as well as the supply of drugs. Instead of
giving in by way of faulty approaches like legalization, we need
to work together to do everything possible to win our nation's

war on drugs.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my remarks. I will be pleased

to answer any questions you may have.

11.



NATIONAL: DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCIATION
1033 NORTH FAIRFAX STREET. SUITE 200, ALEXANDRIA, VIRGINIA 22314
(703) 549-9222

TESTIMORY

OF

ARTHUR C. EADS

CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD
NATIONAL DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCIATION

DISTRICT ATTORKNEY

27th JUDICIAL DISTRICT
BELTON, TEXAS

BEFORE
SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS

HEARINGS
ON

THE SUBJECT OF LEGALIZATION

SEPTEMBER 29, 1988
WASHINGTON, D.C.



273

Good morning Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee. I
appreciate the opportunity to appear before the Committee and
share the perspective of prosecutors across the country on this
important issue. I am Arthur C. "Cappy" Eads, District Attorney
of Bell County, Texas, and Chairman of the Board of Directors of
the National District Attorneys Association. NDAA has a
membership of some 7,000 prosecutors, the averwhelming majority
of whom have direct experience with litigating drug-related

crimes.

The National District Attorneys Association opposes legalization
of drugs. We further believe the debate over legalization
deflects and delays our efforts to combat the crisis in drug use
effectively. It is our hope that the whole question of
legalization can soon be put to rest and we can move on to the
more difficult challenge of developing appropriate responses to
this national tragedy. As prosecutors with on-line experience
with the effects of drugs--on both the user and those around him
or her--we are in no mood to give up and embrace the panacea of
legalization simply because the problem is so massive. We fully
acknowledge the scope of the problem and are prepared to work

hard toward its resolution.

You have been a strong voice, Mr. Chairman, for addressing the
problem of drugs aggressively. NDAA commends your leadership on

this issue of national importance and looks forward to continued

Page 1
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support of this Committee's war on drugs. Prosecutors have put a
number of programs to fight drugs in place already. We would be

happy to discuss these with you at a later date.

The National District Attorneys Association opposes the
legalization of currently illicit drugs for the following

reasons:

1. Legalization ignores the fundamental reason why drugs were
made illegal in the first place. Put most simply, drugs are
illegal because they are bad for society. Why? They harm the

person who uses them and those around him or her.

Recognition of the physical and emotional damage drugs have
on their users was a primary motivation in establishing Taw
enforcement barriers between drug suppliers and drug users.
Addiction, pain, loss of judgment, injury, loss of earning power,
failure to thrive, inability to learn and grow to potential,
and--to an increasing extent--early death from overdoses or the
dangerous environment many drug users frequent, are all
reflective of the toll drugs take on their users. As social
service agencies, hospital emergency rooms and morgue workers can
attest, the harmful effect of drugs on users is not a matter of

academic dise¢ussion but a fact.

Page 2
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The impact of drug use on others is equally devastating and
equally incontestable. Family breakdowns, community decay,
economic ruin, and the entire range of criminal behavior have
been directly attributable to the purchase, sale and use of
drugs. Antisocial behavior resulting from drugs is played out
publicly through wars in the streets over drug markets and
privately in the suffering of children whose parents neglect,
abuse -and even murder them under the influence of drugs. More
and more newborns come into life already addicted and in
desperate pain because of the drug habits of their mothers. More
and more neighborhoods have good cause to fear the violence and
irrational brutality of their drug-using members. This is not a
matter of conjecture. It is also not a situation that would

disappear were drugs legally available.

In New York City, child abuse and neglect cases related to
the crack cocaine epidemic have increased 225%. In Washington
State, 70% of child abuse and neglect cases are related to drug
abuse. Throughout the country, child abuse reports and foster
care placements are rising because of the plague of drug use and

its frequent byproduct, domestic violence and misery.

How can we experiment with legalizing drugs when the
evidence of their destructiveness surrounds us? Given our
knowledge of the consequences of drug use, this alone should be

sufficient grounds for opposing legalization.

Page 3
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2. The benefits claimed for legalization or decriminalization
are overstated and in large measure unachievable. Legalization
proponents claim that if i1licit drugs were legalized and
controlled administratively through regulation, that illegal drig
trafficking would cease and crimes committed by drug users would
dramatically decline. Furthermore, they claim the money

currently spent on drug law enforcement could be transferred to

prevention and treatment programs.

Let's Jook at the real world. A strong black market in
drugs will persist unless all drugs of all potencies are
competitively manufactured and marketed. To eliminate the
il1licit drug market, pure cocaine, crack, PCP, heroin, and
marijuana would have to be available on demand to those who
Wwished to use it, including first time users. It is
irresponsible to assume that increased availability and removal
of criminal sanctions would not result in an increase in the

number of users.

The crime reduction claims made by proponents of legalization
and decriminalization are grossly overstated. (Cla:ias that drug
users commit crimes solely to support expensive drug habits are
false. An increase in drug consumption would lead to an increase
in the level of violent and property crime since all drugs impair

judgment and some release or create violent propensities in the

Page 4
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user. We have seen a decline in the price of some drugs. But we
have also seen an increase in use as well as an increase in crime
related to that use--property crimes and crimes of vielence.
Crimes such as domestic violence, child abuse and neglect could
also be expected to continue apace. The many households in this
country that are dysfunctional because of drug use (including
alcohol) would not become less so with decriminalization or

legalization.

The need for control over access to drugs will continue to
exist, with or without legalization. The need, therefore, for
law enforcement's involvement with drug trafficking surveillance

and apprehension of manufacturers and dealers will remain.

The claim that funding for drug-related law enforcement

could be transferred to drug-related education and treatment
efforts wrongly assumes these two areas are distinct and in

competition. In fact, prosecutors strongly support treatment

programs. They are an essential ingredient in drug offender
sentencing. The funding currently available to prosecutors'
offices for fighting drug crimes is used for a wide variety of
efforts that take account of community needs. A neat transfer of
funds, as popularly envisioned by legalization proponents, is

therefore unlikely.

Page 5
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3. Legal sanctions against drug use are a critical component of
effective prevention and treatment programs.. There is
overwhelming agreement among drug offender treatment specialists
that criminal sanctions, when used effectively, can assist in
keeping the offender drug-free and in treatment. It also
provides for the offender a bright line regarding what is and is
not acceptable behavior. Law enforcement is a means of holding
the offender accountable and compelling treatment while insuring
the offender remains drug-free when under the control of the

justice system.

To legalize drugs and simultaneously preach against their
use sends a contradictory message to offenders and potential
users, especially young people. The same may be said for giving
needles to I.V. drug users. If we believe drug use is wrong and
dangerous, why would we remove barriers to their use? We have an
ethical obligation to protect children, to send clear messages
about what is tolerable and intolerable. Legalization would have
a negative impact on that objective. The law's equivalent of
prevention is called general deterrence which simply means that
persons are deterred from committing crimes because of the fear
of punishment as set by the example of those who commit crimes
that are caught and punished. Legalization removes any current

benefit we now enjoy as a result of general deterrence.

Pzge 6
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Some legalization advocates suggest that by giving away
drugs through clinics, users will be enticed into treatment.
This may be so for those users who would seek treatment anyway
and who are not already caught up in the criminal justice system,
Treatment should be available on demand for those individuals.
It is not true of the many offenders who would avoid treatment if
not legally coerced. The DUI (driving under the influence)
alcohol laws exemplify the value of legally required treatment.
Thousands of alcohol abusers arrested on DUI charges have
received treatment they needed but never would have undertaken

without the coercive force of the law.

4, Legalization of drugs would haye a disproportionately
negative impact on poor communities. Although substance abuse
affects all economic groups, its impact on communities that’
already suffer poorer schools, fewer serwices, greater
unemployment, and far fewer opportunities to succeed is
unquestionably far greater than in affluent communities where
drug use may also thrive. Many young people and adults in inner
cities have turned to drugs to escape the misery of their
surroundings. Some have become wealthy as drug dealers, Hh%le
legalization would perhaps reduce the number of drug marketeers,
it would simply reinforce for users the legitimacy of this avenue

of escape.
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280

Interestingly, many of the those most opposed to
legalization are minority leaders who are deeply concerned about
the effects of drug use on their communities, We should heed

their words.

5. A full-scale war on drugs combining law enforcement,
prevention and treatment efforts has yet to be tested. We should
not have to choose between law enforcement and prevention and
treatment programs. We need to support each with our will and
our resources. Why should we accept drugs as a necessary evil
before making a broad-based concentrated effort to eliminate
their use? The battle has so far been fought in skirmishes--an
interdiction program here, a school campaign there, tougher
sentences here, mandated treatment there. 1In very few
communities is there sustained interdisciplinary effort bringing
the best of criminal justice, medical, and educational forces to
bear on the problem, Either funding, turf, politics or simply
other pressures get in the way--sorry excuses in the long run if

the battle against drugs is lost.

The American people have lost confidence in their
government's ability to deal with the drug crisis. Local
prosecutors have a critical role to play in rebuilding public
confidence in the rule of law. No drug dealer should escape
punishment because law enforcement lacks training, resources or

expertise. No user should escape accountability for behavior

Page 8
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that endangers himseif and others. No offender should be free in

the community if he continues to use drugs whether convicted of a

drug offense or any other offense.

We have to find a way to assure the public that the more
than one million convicted criminals who are on probation or

parole in our communities on any given day are drug-free. They

must be compelled to remain drug free through regular testing for

drugs and in treatment while under the control of the criminal
justice system. If they fail to meet these standards they must
be incarcerated. Today, many communities do not have the

resources to enforce this basic rule.

Mr. Chairman, we have no illusions about total victory.
Let's get serious about fighting drugs. - Te prosecutors and 90%
of the American public, according to an ABC news poll,
lTegalization is not an option. ‘Let's not waste any more time
talking about giving up when lives are literally being lost in

the streets every day. Let's take on this battle and win it.

Page 9
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TESTIMONY OF JERAID R, VAUGHN, EXECUTIVE DIRECICR OF THE INTERNATIONAL
ASSOCTATION OF CHIEFS OF POLICE BEFORE THE HOUSE SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS

ABUSE AND CONTROL. CHATRMAN: CONGRESSMAN CHARIES B. RANGEL

Honorable Congressman Charles B. Rangel, Chairman, and membars of the House
Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control. Good Morming. My name is
Jerald R. Vaughn and I am the Executive Director of the International Association
of Chiefs of Police. This organization, the IACP, is a professional membership
organization and I represent approximately 15,000 chiefs of police, sheriffs, and
other law enforcement executives from the United States and sixty eight other
nations. I firmly believe that my remarks here today are not only representative
of the members of my Association, but reflective of the entire law enforcement

comunity.

I first want to thank Congressman Charles B. Rangel for imviting me to present to
you on this critical and urgent subject. We are shocked and appalled at the mere
suggestion that the legalization of illicit drugs is an option or solutior! to the
drug problem we face in the United States. We refuse to discuss or debate this
spurious “option."” As far as the law enforcement community is concermed, there
is no debate. Drugs are diabolical and destructive not only to the human system,
but to the democratic way of life and a responsible citizenry. Therefore, I am
not here today to Mdebate."

Iet me say at the outset that I believe that those who advocate legalization have
conveniently forgotten that controlled dangerous substances are first and
foremost detrimental to the physical health of pecple. Drugs, whether marijuana,
crack/cocaine, LSD, heroin, paint thinners or amphetamines are unsafe, a serious
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health risk, and in many cases a life and death issue. Addiction and dependence
are the most heinous outcomes of the inhgestion of illicit drugs, kut let me
remind you of other effects that the casual and unsuspecting user can expect:

o Constricted blood vessels, high blocd pressure, angina, irregular heart
beats, brain hemorrhages, seizures, damage to the vocal chords, erosion to
the cartilage in the nose, muscle detericration, kidney failure, paranoia
and schizophrenia.

o Intravenous drug users face hepatitis, AIDS, skin infections, tetanus,
inflammation and breakdown of medium and small arteries in the kidneys,
miscles, gastrointestinal tract and heart.

o  Ard what of unborn and newborn infants? What of those vho arrive in the
greatest nation on earth already addicted to ¢ne of the most destructive
forces created by mankind. Recent statistics out of Broward County,
Florida‘ cited that one of every eight babies bom is subject to withdrawal
symptams as a result of a mother who is a regular cocaine user. The
impact of marijuana on fetal development includes low infant birth weight,
premature births, birth defects such as clubfoot, congenital heart
disease, spina bifida, and hydrocephalus as well as difficulties for the
mother throughout pregnancy. And a related curse of contemporary society?
A short life expectancy for the infant borm with AIDS. Think about that
for a mcment.

Therefore, I believe that in your deliberations you must first consider the
welfare of the general populaticn of the United States and accept the fact that
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J. Vaughn Speech - page 3

legalization and il]:‘icit drugs are first and foremost a health- issue; your
overriding concern must be to protect pecple; adults, youth and infants alike,
from unsafe substances.

My second concern, and I would wderline this, we cannot predict the impact of
legalization on the general population. Pro legalizers blithely and cavalierly
ignore discussions as to the mumbers of individuals currently using drugs ard of
those additional individuals who will become recreational users and ultimately
addicts with the advent of legalization. Generally, the pro legalizer adheres to
the self contxol theory of drug usage and avers that in a free enviromment pecple
will simply control the amount of usage to ensure a safe, casual and pleasurable
intake of the drug. I.etmesuggesttot!ﬁsccumitteethatwehavenosomﬂand
sol:.d statlst:.cs ﬁpon whlch to base predictions of the impact of legally and
easily accessible drugs. In fact we are only now, in 1988, beginning to locate
the iceberg, let alone probe its depths. Most of our estimates as to the actual
numbers using drugs are extrapolated from interviews with individuals who we
expect will honestly report to us on their illicit activity. How many users
become addicted? We simply do not know ... some say 75% as compared to 10% of
those who use alcohol and eventually became alccholics. We don’t know how many
middle class professionals use drugs and turn their productive lives into lives
of chaos and secrecy. We don’t know how many judges, attormeys, goverrment
administrators, doctors, nurses or airline pilots use illegal substances.
Members of these groups can seek treatment and rehabilitation "quietly."

New statistics from the National Institute of Justice show that 70% of arrestees
test positive for drugs, ard 90% of irdividuals committing acts of violence are

95-042 .0 - 89 - 10
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either under the influence of alcohol, drugs or both. We now know that Mothers
Against Drunk Drivérs need to become Mothers Against Drunk and Drugged Drivers.
Statistics are beginning to be ¢enerated by hospitals and ¢linics who treat the
disastrous accident results. We can now tell you how many serious accidents are
the result of an operator who tests positive for drugs but we cannot tell you how
many minor accidents are caused by a driver who is under the influence of drugs.
We know how many deaths dus to overdose occur anmually, but we do not know how
many minor illnesses, related medical costs, absence from work, poor
productivity, dropouts from school or society, and other irresponsible behavior
occurs due to illicit drugs. Police records can tell us how many '‘reported"
damestic violence and child abuse incidents occur in the United States anmually,

but we have no way of kxmmg how many physiml beatlngs cases of psychological

abuse or neglect dJ.vorce, malnut.ntion ard other v1ct3_m consequenos ocouy as &+

result of a wage earner enjoying a regular drug ritual. If we legalize drugs, we
will certainly discover the truth about this hidden menace cuickly - but at a
point in our‘history when it may be too late. The costs of rehabilitation,
treatment, protection and the repair of broken lives may be beyord our ability to
pay. We are already facing an unknown health bill due to the AIDS epidemic; one
would think that we would not need to generate a second major health crisis in
this century.

Allow me a moment to speak to the absurdities of the primary arguments proffered
by the pro legalizers. They charge law enforcement with being ineffective in the
war on drugs. The truth is, comparatively speaking, that we have just arrived at
the edge of the battle field. We have just begun to test the effectiveness of
methods to develop new and powerful strategies and work with a comitted and
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concerned commmnity as well as develop new partnerships among federal, state and
local law enforcement agencies. = Is this the time to yield and walk  away

whimpering?

Pro legalizers fantasize that legalization will reduce crime and violence. Are
they predicting that addicted users will remain employed? Lidicrous! These poor
souls will still have to generate an illegal source of ready cash. Black markets
and rckberies of goverrment dispensaries will support those who either have
habits or for whom drug dealing is their everyday job. Do you honestly believe
that those who now accrue large sums of money through drug dealing will suddenly
acquire legitimate job skills and become law abiding, family oriented citizens?
and vhat of the inner city youths, cut off from middle class employment and a
quality of life portrayed cn television by a "Chemical Apartheid.” Will these
young citizens voluntarily take their hamd cut of the cockie jar of plenty and
retrn to either unemployment or the all too minimm wage scale? Are Ayou
convinced that legalization will miraculously change all of this?

Pro legalizers promote the idea that law enforcement is using teco many scarce
public resources in the war on drugs and that legalization will dramatically make
those sums available for other needed services. Has anyone camputed the costs of
rehabilitation, treatment, unemployment and welfare payments? Has anyone
conjectured the costs to this nation of broken families, and youth who will never
come close to realizing their potential/ because they were sidetracked through a
field of corruption and villainous forces provided by their very own goverrment?
Should we exchange a battle against a nown enemy for one against a multi headed
hydra? (-
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And finally, I would address that arqument which contains the power to undermine
this republic. That could pose a threat to this constitutionally established
de.mcmtié :;cvermuent that so highly values individual arnd civil rights. The pro
legalizers moan that legal restrictions on drug use amd availability is an
infringement on civil and individual rights. ILet me assure this camnittee that
we ‘as a nation have seen fit to regulate the sale and distribution of harmful
substances since the 1700’s and no one has yet decried rights infringement. We
protect our citizens from diseased meats, poultry and ‘seafood, false branding and
marking of food substances, poorly prepared serums and vaccines, food additives,
food coloring, milk, alcoholic beverages and dangerous norprescription drugs. We
regulate these consumer products because we cannot depend upon producers and
mamuifacturers to place the consumer before profit. The consumer has no way of
judging, without personal experience, the ill effects of food products. Our
citizens depend upon the United States goverrment to pmvide them protection from
unsafe and potentially dangercus substances. Are we going to fail them now? Are
we going to turn our backs on the unborn, the new born? Are we going to abendon
our intermational neighbors who are struggling on their own soil? Prime Minister
Margaret Thatcher was quoted recently in & warning to drug pushers in Great
Britain as saying: "We are after you! fThe pursuit will be relentless! We shall
make (your) life not worth living!" Isn’t this the side we are on?

Now let me paint ancther picture for you. The gquality of a democracy depends
upen the levels of responsibility exercised by its citizens. Can you envision a
democratic goverrment choosing to administer debilitating drugs at low costs to
its young adults and citizens? Substances that will ultimately reduce the
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strength and best resource of our nation to the responsibility level of a
somambulant drone?

I believe that legalization is antithetical to cur democratic way of life and
that we. should dismiss these hallucinations of a "quick fix." Is there a moral
issue here? Yes, one would have to cuestion the morality of a group of
legislators in a democracy willing to reverse its stance and confuse our youth;
one would have to question the morality of a goverrment willing to open the
floodgates of danger, death ard irresponsibility to its own citizens.

Is there any question in your minds as to my position on the legalization
"debate?" Iegalization is an absurd proposition bordering on lunacy. We in law
enforcement, have accepted the challenge. We are convinced that we will defeat
this modern Goliath through strength, determination, discipline and a commitment
to democratic values - we will not win by surrendering. I strongly urge you to
conclude these hearings; do. not waste any more valuable time; do not risk
neutralizing our efforts by broadcasting an inconsistent or confusing message.
Reject this seductive siren called legalization and return your solid support to
the drug enforcement efforts. Iet me remind you that when a professional
mountain climber encounters a sheer rock face he does not pale ard seek an easier
route; he draws upon his best ard strongest skills., I suggest we do the same.

I have attached to my testimony a coamprehensive drug enforcement strategy
prepared by the IACP. ‘Thark you.
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SINCE 1893

The International Association of Chiefs of Police is a professional
organization comprised of over 14,500 top law enforcement executives
from the United States and 68 nations. IACP members lead and manage
several hundred thousand law enforcement officers and civilian
employees in international, federal, state and local governments.
Members in the United States direct the nation’s largest city police
departments including New York City, Los Angeles, Chicago, Detroit,
Houston and others, as well as suburban and rural departments
throughout the country.

Since 1893, the JACP has facmtated the exchange of important
information among police administrators and promoted the highest
possible standards of performance and conduct within the police
profession. This work is carried out by functionally oriented committees
consisting of police practitioners with a high degree of expertise that
provide contemporary information on trends, issues and experiences
in policing for development of cooperative strategies, new and innovative
programs and positions for adoption through resolution by the
association.

Throughout its existence, the IACP has been devoted to the cause
of crime prevention and the fair and impartial enforcement of laws with
respect for constitutional and fundamental human rights.
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Jerald R. Vaughn was appointed executive director of the 14,500-member
International Association of Chiefs of Police on September 10, 1985, Established
in 1893, the IACP currently has members in 68 nations.

As the executive director, Vaughn oversees all organizational activities at IACP’s
World Headquarters near Washington, D.C. and each of its international regional
division offices. He has over 20 years of progressively responsible police experience,
including having served as the chief of police in two cities. He was decorated for
service above and beyond the call of duty by the governor of the state of Colorado
while serving as an undercover agent in a federally funded drug task force. He
holds a master’s degree in public administration and a bachelor’s degree in the
administration of justice.

Director Vaughn serves on the United Nations Commission on Narcotics and
Dangerous Drugs in Vienna, Austria and is the IACP representative to Interpol
in St, Cloud, France. He is on the advisory boards of the FBI/DEA Sports Drug
Awareness Council, the National Institute Against Prejudice and Violence, the Federal
Law Enforcement Training Center and the Law Enforcement Memorial Trust. He
is on the 13-member National Law Enforcement Council and has served as the
chairman of the Law Enforcement Steering Committee, which is comprised of the
major police representative organizations in the United States. He served as the
cofacilitator of the National Cooperative Drug Strategy and Demand Reduction
Project, which was a joint endeavor by the IACP, the Drug Enforcement
Administration and the Justice Department’s Bureau of Justice Assistance. He
oversees the Police Policy Resource Center and the Deadly Force Reduction Program
of IACP. He is editor-in-chief of Police Chief magazine, IACP News, and the Journal
of Police Science and Administration.
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COMBATTING THE DRUG PROBLEM

IN THE UNITED STATES

“We can no longer afford the disease—
and seem unwilling to pay for the cure.”

INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHIEFS OF POLICE
Jerald R. Vaughn
Executive Director
Thirteen Firstfield Road
Gaithersburg, Maryland 20878
(301) 948-0922
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The International Association of Chiefs of Police is a professional
organization comprised of over 15,000 top law enforcement executives
from the United States and 68 nations. IACP members iead and manage
several hundred thousand law enforcement officers and civilian
employees in international, federal, state, and local governments.
Members in the United States direct the nation’s largest city police
departments including New York City, Los Angeles, Chicago, Detroit,
Houston, and others, as well as suburban and rural departments
throughout the country.

Since 1893, the IACP has facilitated the exchange of important
information among police administrators and promoted the highest
possible standards of performance and conduct within the police
profession. This work is carried out by function-oriented committees
consisting of police practitioners with a high degree of expertise that
provide contemporary information on trends, issues, and experiences
in policing for development of cooperative strategies, new and innovative
programs, and positions for adoption through resolution by the
association.

Throughout its existence, the IACP has been devoted to the cause
of crime prevention and the fair and impartial enforcement of laws with
respect for constitutional and fundamental human rights.
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COMBATTING THE DRUG PROBLEM IN THE UNITED STATES

Preface

Over 60 percent of the illegal drugs in the world are consumed in the United States. Drug abuse
and its corresponding impact on crime, particularly violent crime, our economy, the future of our
young people and indeed our basic value system, rips at the very fabric of our society. Drugs
have become the most serious threat to the domestic security of our nation and consequently,
our national interests, are jeopardized.

Every President since Lyndon Johnson has declared war on drugs, yet the problem not only persists,
it has grown steadily worse. Public awareness of the problem is greater now than ever before,
but we still continue to lose this war,

The police are in the trenches and on the front lines in the war on drugs. Many give their lives
or suffer permanently disabling injuries in the battle. Many become cynical and question whether
there is a drug war at all or just superficial tough talk that lacks real substance and determination
by our elected officials and the public at large, A few police officers succumb to the temptation
of big and easy money and engage in corrupt activities. Many others out of frustration become
complacent and direct their efforts toward activities that have more tangible results. The police,
probably more so than others, see firsthand the tragic consequences of drug abuse and the toll
it takes on human life, individual dignity and in pain and suffering that cannot be measured, They
see the absurdity of the claim that drug abuse is a victimless crime. The victims are very real
and exist in substantial numbers. The police themselves become victims through senseless -acts
of violence and other side effects of drugs in our society